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P R O C E E D I N G S  

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Good morning. Can y'all hear me 

okay? I'm not used to wearing a lapel mike. 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We can hear you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You guys can hear me? Okay. Good. 

My name is Matthew Carter, Chairman of the Florida Public 

Service Commission. I'll take a moment to introduce my 

colleagues. To my right, Commissioner Lisa Edgar. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Good morning. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: To my left, from beautiful Chipley, 

Commissioner McMurrian, Katrina McMurrian, back home with her. 

Good to be with you guys today. 

The purpose of our visit today is to come over and 

hear from you in relation to a requested rate increase by Aqua 

Utilities particularly as it relates to the community of Sunny 

Hills. And what we wanted to do is get information from you in 

terms of how you feel about the quality of service provided, 

the interaction between the company and the customers, and your 

opinion on the, the proposed rate increase. S o  what we're 

going to do first of all, we've got a few housekeeping matters 

to take care of and then we'll go from there. 

By the way, just in case you've really got to go, out 

this door, down the hall on your right, both men and women. 

That's the most important thing we can, we can share with you 

there. 
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With that, first of all, staff, would you please read 

the notice. 

MR. JAEGER: Yes, Chairman Carter. 

By notice, this time and place has been set for a 

customer service hearing in Docket Number 080121-WS, 

application for increase in water and wastewater rates in 

Alachua, Brevard, DeSoto, Highlands, Lake, Lee, Marion, Orange, 

Palm Beach, Pasco, Polk, Putnam, Seminole, Sumter, Volusia and 

dashington Counties by Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Now we'll take appearances of the 

parties. 

MS. ROLLINI: Good morning. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Good morning. That's -- I can hear 

you. 

MS. ROLLINI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I'm Gigi Rollini with the Law Firm of Holland & 

Knight. I'm appearing today on behalf of Aqua Utilities 

Florida, Inc. My address is P.O. Drawer 810, Tallahassee, 

Florida 32302.  With me today is Mr. Chris Franklin, Southern 

Regional President of Aqua Utilities Florida. At the 

sppropriate time we are prepared to introduce a publication of 

notice for this hearing, and also at the appropriate time we'd 

like to make a brief opening statement. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Why don't we do this now. Why 

3on't we -- while you're up, why don't we take the notice. 
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'hat will be Exhibit 4 2 .  Commissioners, for your exhibit list, 

he publication of the notice will be Exhibit 4 2 .  

MS. ROLLINI: Chairman, would you like me to bring it 

Ip ? 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Yes, ma'am. Bring it up to Mr. 

.aeger over here. Thank you so kindly. 

It the 

:eilly 

Publication of notice, that's Exhibit 42 .  

(Exhibit 42  marked for identification.) 

Okay. At the appropriate time we'll do the opening, 

appropriate time. Not yet. 

Mr. Reilly. 

MR. REILLY: Yes. Thank you. My name is Steve 

I'm an attorney with the Office of Public Counsel. We 

dso have here Tricia Merchant, who is a CPA in our office. 

)ur address is 111 West Madison Street. And happy to be here. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

MR. JAEGER: Ralph Jaeger appearing on behalf of 

:ommission staff. And with me today is Erik Sayler, who's also 

lppearing on behalf of the Commission. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. And we also have Public 

rervice Commission staff here, both here in the room as well as 

iutside coming in. By way of -- I'm trying to get comfortable 

rith this chair, but it'll -- I'm actually taller than this, 

u t  I don't want to, I don't want to adjust the Commissioner's 

,hair. when he comes back it'll be messed up for him. S o  I'm 
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ust going to go with it. 

Just kind of by way of introduction, there are two 

.hings I want to share with you. First, there's a white form 

utside that our staff has for you. Any of you that are 

iishing to speak today, please complete this form because what 

ie're doing is everything is going to be transcribed, it will 

)e put into the record and so it will be part of the 

xoceedings as we go through deliberating our proceedings. We 

iant to hear from you, we definitely want to hear from you, so 

.his white sheet here. 

The other thing I have for you is there's a blue 

orm. We're still using the blue one, aren't we? We have a 

)lue form out there that has, says '"Special Report." The most 

.mportant part of this form is, like the Book of Revelations, 

.he most important thing is the last page here. You go to the 

ast page -- you may have some neighbors or friends that were 

tnable to come today but had something that they wanted to say. 

'lease take these, some of these with you, pass them out to 

'our friends and neighbors, have them to complete it and just 

old it and send it in to us and we'll make it all part of the 

.ecord. We really want to hear from all of you. 

Can everyone hear me okay? Thank you. I can't hear 

le. I guess you guys can hear me. I can't hear myself 

)asically, so I guess that's probably a good thing. Is that 

hose of you that are wishing to speak today, there's going to 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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)e a process we'll go through in a minute where we'll have you 

;worn, we'll swear everyone in at one time, and allow you -- 

)ecause it's being transcribed, we have a court reporter here, 

;he's going to be transcribing everything that you say and 

ie'11 be putting it into the record so that we can further our 

leliberations. 

Before we do that and before we go with swearing in 

111 of the witnesses to speak, we want to take a moment to go 

)ff the record and have our staff to give a general overview of 

ihy we're here today. 

Staff, you're recognized. 

(Presentation given off the record.) 

Thank you, staff. Now let's go back on the record. 

low we hear the opening statements by the parties. And you may 

urn the podium around so you can speak to the public directly. 

MR. FRANKLIN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Is this sign 

o be three minutes here for me? 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: That sign, that three-minute sign, 

think that comes with the building. That's not our sign, 

ike it's not my chair. 

M R .  FRANKLIN: I will try to be as brief as possible. 

[y name is Chris Franklin. I'm the Regional President for Aqua 

nd I'm responsible for our southern states. I've had an 

lpportunity over the last year and a half since I've had this 

esponsibility to talk with a lot of customers and hear from a 
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lot of customers, and I thought I might share some, at least a 

few thoughts with you this morning that I think would be of 

interest. 

First I did want to mention that out in the front of 

the room, actually it's in the back of the room, Lynn, if you 

dould stand up just for a moment. Lynn Powers is in the back 

Df the room. She is live on our billing system. So if there's 

a billing issue or a service issue of some sort that needs 

attention, she can work on that and we can see if we can get a 

resolution to it while we're right here in the room. So I just 

uanted to point Lynn out. And she's one of our best, so we're 

happy to have her with us today. 

Also in the back of the room just outside those doors 

is an example of the new meters and radio frequency devices 

that we're going to be installing in Sunny Hills in September. 

So if you have any questions or want to see what that looks 

like or how it works, we have folks here that can walk you 

through that and give you a quick demonstration. 

I want to start by just saying that the company, 

&qua, we are over 100 years old. We've been a water utility 

throughout that 100 years. We're a New York Stock Exchange 

company. And it's only since 2003 and 2004 that we bought two 

different companies here in Florida, that we entered Florida, 

and at that point we purchased the two companies from electric 

utilities that were selling the companies. We purchased both 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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3f those companies, one from Aqua Source and the other was 

Florida, Florida Water, we purchased both of those companies at 

vyhat we call rate base. In other words, we didn't pay any 

premium for the companies. And that's all public record that 

can be, that can be looked at. 

Despite the fact that we didn't overpay or pay a 

premium for these systems, many of them were undercapitalized 

and needed a heck of a lot of work to bring them up to our 

standards. And so with limited capital to spend we thought, 

"Where do we spend our money first?" And we said, "We need to 

spend it on water quality first and then on operational type 

items second. 

I'll tell you that we spent, over the last four or 

five years we spent in the range of $30 million across the 

state. In fact, in Sunny Hills during that period of time, 

really since 2005 we spent $1.2 million largely on water main 

extensions in your area. 

Now our rates in Sunny Hill, Sunny Hills were 

established in 1 9 9 6 .  That was the last time that a full rate 

increase was, was put in at Sunny Hills, although there's been 

some allowance indexes over the last several years which 

wcount for some of the rate of inflation. Now you don't have 

to be financial experts to figure out that over that period of 

time, that lo-, 12-year period plus, that there have been 

zonsiderable expense increases, look at gasoline alone in the 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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.ast year, that we certainly have not been able to account for 

.n our, in our expenses and what we're recovering from our 

xstomers. 

Since we were here about a year ago when we had filed 

i previous case, a number of things have changed. We've had a 

.ot of leadership changes in the company, virtually a new 

ianagement team in place. And so many of those folks are here 

.n the room. I'll be happy to introduce you to those folks at 

:he appropriate time after the meeting. Those management 

:hanges were made largely to demonstrate our intent to operate 

:fficiently and within our, the regulations and statutes that 

wersee water utilities. 

Now last year many of you told us that you didn't 

:now us as well, so we came out to Sunny Hills and held a 

ieeting in the firehouse and we brought some demonstration 

iaterials, some educational materials and our management team 

:o that you could ask questions. And I think we had nice 

ittendance out there and hopefully we answered some of your 

pestions at that Aqua Connects meeting. And by the way, 

.hat's just the beginning of our ongoing communication with 

:ustomers. 

Also a year ago one of our largest issues when we 

:ame to Sunny Hills was too many estimated bills, and a lot of 

.he variation was caused by our failure to read the meter every 

0 days. We were reading it with some fluctuation, not on the 
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,Oth day, we were reading sometimes in 22 days, which would 

.hen cause a long period the next time. That has since been 

Zorrected. In fact, I believe if you'll look at your bills, 

'our days of service which are listed on every bill should be 

Tell in order since, since at least February of this year. 

We've also developed a plan to install radio 

'requency meters and, new meters and radio frequency devices on 

111 of those meters in Sunny Hills in September as I mentioned 

:arlier. That will allow us not to come on the property but 

tctually to read the meters much more efficiently through an 

!lectronic means. 

Now when a company undertakes a program where all the 

ieters are replaced in a short period of time, and we're 

-eplacing all of our meters across our Florida companies, and 

io there is a significant coordination effort that needs to 

.ake place among the contractor that actually installs the 

ieter, our local staff overseeing it and the information that 

ieeds to get uploaded into our billing system. And there is a 

ieparate number for each of the pieces of equipment that get 

nstalled. It's quite a process and we've learned a great 

Leal. I think we'll get it as close to perfect for you as we 

:an. And we are putting some functions in place to make sure 

.hat some of the mistakes we've encountered earlier in this 

xocess don't occur in Sunny Hills. 

Now throughout our, the first seven hearings we, we 
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noticed about 16,000 customers. This is just to put it in 

gerspective. And about 90, roughly 90 customers testified in 

the first seven years, and of those approximately 3 5  of those 

customers spoke about billing and meter-related issues. And I 

personally led the team to research each of those issues, 

contact the customer, we've rolled trucks and done field visits 

to address each of those issues. And I guess the good news is 

that an issue that we thought was impacting us which had to do 

iyith the way we read meters now, we add a zero to the end to 

nake it in thousands, in the future under RF you don't need to 

30 that. We were concerned that in some cases that extra zero 

was being moved into our computer and causing problems. After 

an extensive audit we have found only two of the accounts that 

de researched. We continue to look at our records and audit, 

but that's very good news, and we plan to submit that to, to 

the Commission for review and analysis. 

Now I think we've, we've, we've corrected a lot of 

the situations with the meters and certainly the radio 

frequency will go the extra yard to do it. 

$5 million, by the way, this year on, on our meter program 

across the state. 

We'll spend about 

NOW another concern we heard last year was around 

dater quality. And fortunately in Sunny Hills we, we meet the 

state and federal standards on water qualities, on water 

quality; however, we still hear concerns about discolored 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

15 

later, hardness and some chlorine taste or odor on occasion. 

n February you may recall receiving a notice that we under 

-egulation forwarded to you that indicated that Aqua failed to 

ake a bacteriological sample during a required time period. 

le have to take those, what we call BacTs every month and we 

lave to be religious about it under the regulation. We missed 

me. We noticed, we sent you a notice indicating that and we 

-esampled immediately, and I can tell you that there were, 

here was no bacteria found. 

Now our operator here, Jean, who has been with us for 

7 years, does a very nice job, I think. Jean missed that one. 

md it's the only one she's missed, it's a monthly sample, it's 

he only one she's missed in 17 years. I think -- and Jean 

xomises me that that will never happen again. And it was a 

,onfusing issue, but, which I won't get into here, but suffice 

t to say it won't happen again. 

Now those of you who live in Sunny Hills understand 

.ome of our challenges, I hope. We have nearly 100 miles of 

bain in Sunny Hills built for about 20,000 customers. Ultimate 

uild out I think was about 35,000. Not all that main is in. 

:ut we have about 100 miles of main for about 600 customers, 

rhich is an unbelievable amount of water main to service a 

%rtually small number of customers. The challenge in keeping 

hat water fresh in that amount of main is big. And so we, we 

lo, we struggle with that. 
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Now despite our desire to provide you with water 

wality that's esthetically pleasing, you probably can imagine 

how difficult it is to service it. That's not an excuse. 

Believe me, we want to provide the best quality water. I just 

uant, want to give you some of our challenges in a small 

system. 

Now I do want to say that we will continue to sample. 

nle sample about 6,300 samples across our systems every year. 

de'll continue to sample for, to meet the standard water 

wality requirements of the DEP. And water quality complaints 

A l l  always receive our highest attention. And I hope, I hope 

ue meet your satisfaction at least on our response to your 

mestions. 

Now I also think it's just, I just want to mention as 

Ne, as we talk about a rate case, when you compare us to our 

peer companies, a lot of this is public information. Our 

expenses are not out of line with our peer companies. So it's 

not like we're out there spending exorbitant dollars. 

Ultimately the judges of that will be the Commission and 

they'll decide whether our expenses are in line or not. But 

de, we've spent about $30 million in the period of time that 

ue've been in Florida without a rate increase and we are 

xtually operating at a loss. We lost money here in Florida in 

2007 and we are on schedule to lose money again in 2 0 0 8 .  

That's not in, in any kind of, any hidden dollars. It's true, 
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rue, true operating loss. 

So, folks, let me just say this and I'll wrap up. 

his is the part of my job I like least. I like to solve 

roblems, and so I don't like to ask for rates. It's been a 

ong time since we've been in for rates and -- 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Last year. 

MR. FRANKLIN: I'm sorry? It's been a long time -- 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I get too emotionally charged. 

MR. FRANKLIN: Okay. And I'm looking forward to 

earing from each of you in ways we can continue to improve our 

ompany. Thank you for your time. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

Wait. Wait. Are you going to turn the -- wait. Are 

'ou going to go down there or do you want to -- 

MR. REILLY: I think I'll go down there. With your 

lermission, I'll direct my attention to the customers. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You're recognized, Mr. Reilly. 

'es, sir. Absolutely. 

MR. REILLY: Thank you. Again, my name is Steve 

.eilly. I'm with the Office of Public Counsel. Our office is 

unded by the Florida Legislature to provide free legal 

,epresentation for the citizens in cases before the Florida 

'ublic Service Commission as well as even counties that 

.egulate, have local regulatory authority. We are your 

>dvocate before the Commission. We are a separate, independent 
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igency. We are very engaged in this case. We have hired, in 

iddition to the people in our office that's working on the 

:ase, we've hired three consultants to critique and review the 

:ate increase request. We've hired Tetra Tech, an engineering 

:ompany, one of the larger, stronger engineering companies in 

Tlorida. The lead engineer, Andy Woodcock, is somewhat 

Familiar with this company. He was involved in the case a year 

igo, and he will also in this case be going and inspecting, 

)hysically inspecting the plants, the water and wastewater 

)lants to determine, you know, if they exist and whether the 

nvestment there is reasonable and proper. 

Another important issue in this case is the pro forma 

)lant that has been projected to be built. And he will verify 

:he exact status of where those projects are and, again, the 

:easonableness of those projects. Most importantly, his final 

lission in putting all the engineering issues together would be 

:o determine the used and usefulness of those, of those, of 

:hose plants, both water and wastewater. And used and useful 

.n the sense of what, what part of this plant investment is 

:ruly used and useful in serving current customers versus 

future customers. And that's a pretty big issue in a lot of 

:he systems, no more so than in Sunny Hills because, as, as 

.dentified by Mr. Franklin, there's a tremendous amount of 

)lant built with a relatively small number of customers. 

I know when we looked at this system about a year ago 
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re were looking at percentages of about 47 percent used and 

seful in the water treatment plant, less than 10 percent, 

iaybe 9 percent used and useful on the water distribution 

,ystem, 3 6  percent on the wastewater treatment plant and maybe 

4 percent give or take on the wastewater collection system. 

lo those are some pretty big potential adjustments that make 

t -- in terms of trying to make a fair allocation of what 

heir investment is in serving the current customers, and that 

tas a definite impact on the revenue requirement. 

Another person we've hired or firm we've hired is 

cadian Consulting Group, and that's led by Kimberly Dismukes. 

'his firm is expert in the accounting issues, all the 

ccounting issues, looking at all the costs that go into 

Letermining revenue requirement. One of the biggest issues in 

he accounting realm is, is, is looking and scrutinizing the 

.llocations from the parent company because there's a number of 

.ffiliated companies that provide services to each of the 

lperating systems. And we are dealing with Aqua, as was also 

dentified. Aqua -- the parent company of Aqua Florida is the 

argest privately owned, publicly traded company that provides 

rater and wastewater service in America. So a lot of these 

'osts are being allocated to all the operating systems 

hroughout the various states, of course, and all the 

ndividual systems here in Florida. That fortunately is 

[ s .  Dismukes' area of expertise is scrutinizing and determining 
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the rationales and the reasonableness of those allocations to 

nake sure that the people here in Sunny Hills don't pay maybe 

%n unfair portion of those allocated costs. 

And thirdly and lastly, we've hired an expert to 

really scrutinize the cost of capital and the, really what is 

the fair profit margin that this company should be able to, to 

realize as a result of providing the service. And this is, 

really we felt like this was going to be a particularly 

important issue at this time given whatever the current market 

zonditions are and the particular risk level is for a monopoly 

?roviding water and wastewater service in an environment like 

chis. And the company, of course, has proposed a certain 

srofit level, and we have an expert that is going to provide 

Lestimony to indicate that another profit level would be more 

€air and reasonable to the customers. 

About this time last year the company came in for 

%bout a $7.3 million rate increase statewide. We're looking 

IOW a year later at about approximately an $8.4 million 

increase. So we have a lot of issues to look at. We've 

%heady propounded a tremendous, a substantial amount of 

liscovery. We're well into the case. And, of course, we're at 

:his point now. The most important point is to hear from you. 

Ind we have had a tremendous amount of participation, a great 

leal of customer comment on the issues of billing, on the 

issues of quality of service and customer relations. Those 
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hree are probably the biggest areas that we've heard from 

ustomers all around, around the state. And I know the 

'ommission is looking forward to hearing from you, so I won't 

ro on for 20 minutes. But thank you so much for being here. 

'ou know we're in Tallahassee working for you. And obviously 

ven after this hearing, if you have any other comments or 

uggestions, you feel free to get ahold of our office. Thank 

'ou so much. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you, Mr. Reilly. Would you 

urn it, turn the podium around so when -- thank you. 

lrilliant. 

What'11 happen is that after I swear all of you in, 

hose of you wishing to speak, you'll come up to the microphone 

Ind just give your name and address. I'm sure that everyone is 

)art of Sunny Hills, so you won't have to give the name of your 

,ystem. The water system that this company does have, I think 

t's 82 systems in 16 different counties. So it'll be easy to 

Lo. So as we -- I'll ask you to -- in a moment we'll swear 

veryone in as a group. And the reason we're swearing you in 

s because the information that you're giving is going to be 

ranscribed by a court reporter and put into the actual record 

o we can use that in our evaluation of this case as we 

scertain quality of service provided by the company, the 

nteraction between the company and its customers and your 

)pinion on this rate increase. 
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So without further ado, all of you that are wishing 

to speak today, would you please stand and raise your right 

hand. And I hope I don't pull this mike out when I do that. 

(Witnesses collectively sworn.) 

Thank you. You may be seated. 

Mr. Reilly, you're recognized, 5ir. 

MR. REILLY: Thank you. Our first witness is Diana 

Wood. 

Whereupon, 

DIANA WOOD 

was called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

of Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MS. WOOD: Good morning. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Good morning. 

MS. WOOD: I live in Sunny Hills. And thank you for 

allowing me to speak. As a homeowner in the Sunny Hills 

community I'm here today to object to projected rate increases 

for water by Aqua Utilities. 

consideration that this is a community of retired people and 

young families with children who are trying to live in a 

developing community and make ends meet at the same time. 

Aqua Utilities has not taken into 

This area of Florida is one of the lowest paying 

areas, and many of these young families with children and 

,retired people especially will not be able to maintain their 
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Lomes and afford this increase. This increase will limit the 

rrowth of new homes because of the high cost of water utility 

.ates and will decrease property values because people will not 

)e able to afford to live in this community. 

We have met with the Deltona Corporation 

-epresentatives in this community and have been advised that we 

:an consider to have a well put in for personal water use. 

lany people will consider this option rather than continue to 

Lave our water rates increased to amounts that we are unable to 

)ay . 
We are asking that Aqua Utilities consider the 

:xtreme hardship that this proposed increase will bring to this 

:omunity. Also know that we will continue to protest with the 

'ublic Service Commission for as long as we have to. There 

:ontinues to be problems with billing. I wrote this, of 

:ourse, last night before Mr. Franklin spoke about the billing. 

md at one point in March I received a bill for $484 for my 

lonthly water bill and it said it was an actual reading. Well, 

:his was not an actual reading. And they asked me to go out 

tnd read the meter myself and I did and it was totally wrong. 

lut I don't understand where they got the actual reading from. 

myway, that's neither here nor there. 

The FDEP reported that well number one was taken 

)ffline in early 2004 for maintenance and replacement of the 

:asing because iron levels exceeded the maximum contamination 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

I 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

24 

.evel. Is that well now functioning and have they tested it to 

iaintain appropriate levels? How will the iron levels continue 

:o be tested? Were there any studies conducted to determine if 

iny long-lasting harm was done due to the high levels of iron? 

During its inspection of February 22nd the FDEP 

icknowledged that there is not sufficient storage capacity to 

rovide fire protection. Has this issue been addressed in the 

!vent of a major fire in our area? What has been determined to 

)e a sufficient storage capacity to ensure the safety of this 

:ommunity? And that's all I really have to say. I hope that 

:hey'll consider what I've said. Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. One second. One 

;econd. One second. One second, Ms. Wood. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: Ms. Wood. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Commissioners? 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: I do have a question. I'm 

;orry . 
CHAIRMAN CARTER: Commissioner McMurrian, you're 

-ecognized. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: Thank you. 

Ms. Wood, I just wanted to ask you, you said that the 

;484 bill, you said that you thought the reading was wrong. Do 

'ou have what you took as the reading and then what they 

tctually billed you for? 

MS. WOOD: Yes. Yes, I have the bill right here. 
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COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: Oh, okay. And if -- 

MS. WOOD: I have all of my bills. And I have -- 

here's quite a few mistakes in a lot of them. But 

[r. Franklin said they have corrected them. But a lot of 

people, a lot of elderly people in Sunny Hills, they just pay 

.heir bill. They don't question, you know. And this $484 was 

preposterous. And it said, "Actual reading." 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: Well, what -- Ms. Wood, and 

rhen you read it, what reading did you get? Because that won't 

)e shown on the bill. Did you write down what you -- 

MS. WOOD: Okay. I read it -- the actual reading 

hey said they had was 2 6 0 , 7 0 0 .  When I went out to the meter, 

t was 1 6 2 , 8 0 0 .  And I have that right here. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Staff, would you -- we need to -- 

et's see if we can get a copy of that. Do you mind if we, if 

iur staff -- 

MS. WOOD: N o .  You can have any copy of anything you 

rant. I'm sorry I wrote on there, but that's the people I 

,poke to. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Commissioners, that will be 

lxhibit 43 .  Exhibit Number 4 3 .  

(Exhibit 4 3  marked for identification.) 

MS. BANKS: Ms. Wood. 

MS. WOOD: Yes. 
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M S .  BANKS: Would it be okay if we took those bills 

rith us and then mailed them back to you? 

M S .  WOOD: I'd rather just copy them and give them to 

'ou, if you don't mind. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: If -- do we have access to a copier 

iere? 

M S .  BANKS: I don't know. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. Then -- 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: I'll bet Sandy can check on 

hat. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Sandy, would you check and see if 

here's some way we can get copies? If not, we need a Plan B, 

'heryl. And Plan B would be -- 

M S .  WOOD: If, if you have to take them, but I want 

hem back because I've saved all of them from when I moved 

here. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: That young lady right there, she 

rill make sure that you get them back. 

MS. WOOD: All right. Okay. All right. Okay. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: She's got an honest face. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Cheryl, make sure she has one of 

,our cards before she goes. 

M S .  WOOD: Those are all of my bills since the day I 

- 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: And that will be a composite 
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xhibit. 

MS. WOOD: Oh, wait. Hold on. You don't want the 

ews Herald. There you go. 

M R .  JAEGER: S o  those are bills of Ms. Wood for 2008? 

his is, right here, this is Ralph Jaeger. 

MS. WOOD: Those are bills from 2006 on to 2008. 

M R .  JAEGER: I have one question, but I'm not sure if 

he Commissioners were through. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Mr. Jaeger. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

Y MR. JAEGER: 

Q How was that resolved? Did they resolve your -- 

A Yes. But I was very concerned because it said actual 

ill, I mean actual reading, which it was not an actual 

eading. It was totally, the numbers were totally different. 

Q And how long did it take them to clear that up? 

A It was one month. But I just said how could, how 

ould it be an actual reading when it was so off. 

M R .  JAEGER: Thank you. I have no further questions. 

MS. WOOD: All right. 

MR. REILLY: One quick question. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Mr. Reilly. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

!Y M R .  REILLY: 

Q The 400 and something dollar bill, was that March of 
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!008, did you say? 

A I believe so .  She took everything. It was March, 

reah. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: I think so.  

MS. WOOD: $484. 

3Y MR. REILLY: 

Q $484. That's close to $500. 

A Yes. 

Q Excuse me. I stand corrected. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. And we'll have our 

;taff -- Ms. Wood, if we, if we can't get a copy through the 

:ounty here today, what we'll do is we'll -- if you -- we'll 

iust take them back to Tallahassee and send you back your 

riginals. We'll make our copy and put them in there. 

MS. WOOD: All right. That's fine. That's fine. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: And, Commissioners, also staff, for 

:he record, Mr. Reilly, that will be composite Exhibit 42 -- 

13. It'll be a composite exhibit, which will be her bills from 

1006 through 2 0 0 8 .  

Mr. Reilly, you're recognized, sir. 

MR. REILLY: We have our next witness is Diane 

Titale. 

hereupon, 

DIANE VITALE 

7as called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 
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f Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MS. VITALE: Good morning. Thank you for hearing me, 

nd I'd like to echo many of the things that Ms. Wood said. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Would you say your name and address 

or the record? She's -- 

MS. VITALE: Oh, okay. I'm sorry. Diane Vitale. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

MS. VITALE: And I'm a resident of Sunny Hills. I'm 

Is0 a realtor and have experienced a lot of the comments of 

rospective homeowners that are looking to move into Sunny 

ills. And we have had for a number of years a reputation for 

aving exorbitant water rates. Through the recent years that 

las subsided a bit because other communities in Florida have 

ind of come up to our rates in terms of what they're being 

harged. So it's been a relief recently. 

Last year, of course, I felt like we waged this war, 

nd already this is upon us again. 

ecords, our rates did increase a little bit last year. I 

hink it was 1 to 2 percent, and I know that's very minimal. 

md when I look at the proposal this year of 83,  I think it was 

3 percent and 125,  that is exorbitant. That is something we 

souldn't possibly entertain. 

And according to my 

When I look at -- and we all agree. Expenses have 

lone up, the gas prices, et cetera. Gulf Power now has 
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-eceived an okay for an 11 percent increase. Now I think 

.hat's fair. 

And I do know that when Mr. Franklin spoke, he, they 

10 have a real challenge in Sunny Hills for the amount of 

)eople. They're servicing 600 families instead of 20,000. But 

.hat was something very evident when they came in and became a 

)art of our community back in '03, '04. And we are now 

yrowing. I get a pulse on the activity and we are seeing a 

;mall increase. We have a builder that I know is putting out a 

:ouple of homes a week that are being purchased. I think it's 

L question of maybe tightening the little belts that Aqua 

Itilities needs to take a look at. Know that with the new 

iirport coming in in Bay County we're definitely going to be 

mpacted. We're going to have the growth. It's just a 

pestion of waiting it out. 

I have a couple ideas to take a look at. You know, 

'ou're talking about instead of actual rates, take a look at 

stimated rates. I don't know, and maybe somebody can answer 

his for me, what's wrong with doing an estimated rate every 

)ther month and eliminating -- and I know now we've got this 

echnology coming in with these meters that they're not going 

o have to come to each home and that's going to be a savings. 

)f course, the installation, that's capital improvements. They 

10 ahead and they get a bond or some -- I don't know how they 

aise money, but it doesn't necessarily have to be from the 
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omeowner. They can also maybe send billing out every other 

onth and save money that way. So there could be some 

onsiderations in how to, you know, keep from raising our rates 

lmost 100 percent across the board. I don't think anybody 

ould be opposed to a moderate rate increase at this time. So 

hat's what I wanted to say. Thank you for listening. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. One second. Hang on, 

s. Vitale. 

MS. VITALE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Sometimes my brain doesn't work in 

onjunction with my pen. 

Okay. You said not opposed to a moderate rate but 

ertainly not the 100 percent. Is that what you're -- 

MS. VITALE: That's correct. That's correct. I 

hink Gulf Power went up 11 percent and I know Aqua went up 

snly 1 to 2 percent last year. Maybe we could take a look at 

iaybe a 10 percent, maybe we could live with that. 

obody wants increases. But I hear what they're saying and 

iaybe we won't be doing this next year if we accept 10 percent 

I know 

low. 

,econd. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Yes, ma'am. Commissioners? One 

MS. VITALE: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Mr. Reilly, any questions? 

MR. REILLY: Thank you for being here. 
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MS. VITALE: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Vitale. 

Did I get your name right, Vitale? 

MS. VITALE: Yes, you did. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: See there, guys, I'm improving. 

Mr. Reilly, sir. 

MR. REILLY: Yes. Our next witness is Robert 

Duerbeck. 

Whereupon, 

ROBERT DUERBECK 

was called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

of Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MR. DUERBECK: Good morning. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Good morning. 

M R .  DUERBECK: 1 also live in Sunny Hills, mainly 

because I can't get out. The water rates are too high. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Would you say your name and 

address? She's taking, transcribing everything, so just say 

lyour name. 

MR. DUERBECK: Okay. Robert Duerbeck. My wife and I 

are both here. And as you can see in the seating area here, we 

ldon't have many people around because you picked the wrong time 

for retirees that can't get out to come all the way here to 

Chipley for a meeting. Why can't you have a meeting right 
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:here in Sunny Hills? Sunny Hills is what it's all about, and 

:here are places where you can have a meeting. And, of course, 

.n the middle of the week, the middle of the morning, people 

ire at, the younger people are out working and they're not 

iere. S o  you don't have a true representation out here to 

;tart with. 

So anyway I also brought water bills, good old water 

)ills. And mine are nothing like that other person that had 

:he 400 and some odd dollars. I'm awful glad of that because I 

lon't think I could survive a day after I opened that one up. 

md mine run generally in the 60s, which is infinitesimal 

:ompared to that other one. But there's only two of us in the 

iamily. The house has got one bathroom, we have no swimming 

,001. We never water the lawn; we wait for the rain. The same 

rith washing the car, we'll go to a car wash but we won't wash 

.t at home. We're very tight on water and we still wind up 

iith bills in the 6 0 s .  And any friends of ours that live 

utside of Sunny Hills are shocked by even what water bills we 

Lave. 

And unfortunately we -- when you purchase in, you 

.gree to the covenants that go with it. And if you have a 

:ewer line going by the house, you're required to be tied into 

t. If it's a house that's already there, it's already tied 

n. Otherwise, you build a new house, you hook up to the sewer 

.nd they got you. And the same with the water. If you've got 
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:he water line running right in front of the house, you have to 

ise their water. And I think we should be released from that 

:ind of a liability. Everybody should be able to have their 

well drilled, put in their own septic system and shut off 

iqua Utilities. 

Now their percentage of increase that they want just 

spells greed to me and it's been that way for a long time. And 

:hey're not a bunch of dummies. When they bought that, that 

system, they knew how much money was coming in, they knew what 

:he profit level was, they knew what the population was, and 

;till they bought it because they're thinking we'll raise the 

rates up and we'll make a good profit on it. So if they are so 

lad off, it's their own fault. 

As I understand it, Aqua Utilities is the largest 

lrivately owned water company in the United States, and as a 

:ompany they're not hurting for money. 

legging around for money to make improvements. They've got it. 

3ut with the population we have, they don't have to make all 

:hese improvements right away because even though there are a 

few houses being sold, what we need in there is a large 

Iopulation to make this a profitable water company. But you're 

joing to wait. And if they can't afford to wait, they can sell 

it. They bought it and they knew what the picture was when 

:hey bought it. 

They don't have to go 

So I think $60 is still high for a water bill. Now 
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there are other people that I know in other areas that are not 

zonnected with Aqua Utilities and their bills are less than 

$20 a month. And that, that's no joke. Why do we have to put 

up with this kind of stuff when they even want to tack on an 

8 3  percent raise? I mean, you can't go to your boss and say, 

hey, boss, I need an 80 percent raise on my, my salary. You're 

not going to get it. And the retirees are going to get a lot 

less than that. What did we get this past year? About 

2.3 percent in the COLA. Okay. The Medicare went up. 

Prescription drugs are going up all the time, they're huge. 

And unless you have your own insurance, you're going to either 

pay for it or you're going to collapse, your health goes down 

the drain or you don't eat. S o  along the line we have all the 

expenses we can handle and 83 percent is not in the picture. 

That's basically all I have to say. But I think you 

should have a meeting up at Sunny Hills where you can reach the 

people. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You know, despite our best 

intentions it was not possible within our schedule to do that, 

and we tried to. We were just not able to be accommodated 

there, so we just -- and then -- 

MR. DUERBECK: You couldn't be accommodated there? 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Right. In the time frame. We 

tried to get a place there within the time frame but it just 

didn't work out. 
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MR. DUERBECK: It's not over 18 miles away. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Well, I'm just saying -- I'm only 

;aying this because we do have a schedule because we've got, 

te've got 16 counties, we've got 83 systems that we're dealing 

aith. We did try to get into Sunny Hills but we were unable to 

lo that. But we still wanted to have -- 

MR. DUERBECK: Well, it's too bad. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: I know it was. 

MR. DUERBECK: Yeah. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: But I'm just telling you that 

:hat's not -- we didn't just pull Marianna out of, I mean, we 

lidn't p u l l  Crestview out of the air, Chipley out of the air. 

MR. DUERBECK: Well, it's a shame because this, this 

Liming is just plain detrimental to Sunny Hills' population. 

rhey can't fill this room up but they would like to. Thank you 

rery much. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Commissioners, any questions? 

Mr. Reilly. 

MR. REILLY: Thank you. Let's see. Our next witness 

LS Lou Tracy. 

ihereupon, 

LOU TRACY 

vas called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 
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2f Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MR. TRACY: Commissioners, good to be here. My name 

is Lou Tracy. I live at 3989 Belmar Place in Sunny Hills. And 

I met most of you a year ago when we were at the same type of 

nearing that we had. 

My questions today are the same as they were 

basically last time. What are we doing here? This is supposed 

to be a meeting so the residents of Sunny Hills can attend and 

3iscuss their feelings about this rate increase with you, and 

,qe're having a meeting at 1O:OO in the morning when half of our 

community are working people and they're at work and can't 

sfford to take off with the prices of everything being so high, 

snd our retirees having to drive 25 miles up here to have a 

neeting with you when in the past you've come to Sunny Hills 

and talked to us. And if we would have known that the meeting 

place was a problem, we could have resolved that for you, too. 

But we would like, in the future we'd like for you to 

consider our working people and maybe even consider a nighttime 

neeting and also have it in our subdivision. We have a lot of 

churches and other places that we could have had this meeting 

st. 

Since speaking to you a year ago basically I've 

noticed no changes in the utility other than the fact that now 

here we are a year later and we're trying to get the same 
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ncrease that you disapproved a year ago. And since then, like 

said, nothing, nothing has changed. 

The quality of water basically is the same. Every so 

)ften you get a sulfur smell, a chlorine smell, discoloration 

)f water, hardness and everything else that goes along with 

usted water lines, and it impacts all of us. When you pick up 

L glass of water and you can't see through that glass, not too 

\any mothers are going to let their kids drink that kind of 

later. It's not real frequent but it does happen, and it still 

iappens and it's an ongoing thing. And when you've got water 

ines that have been in the ground for 30 years, I guess you 

'an expect problems after a while. 

The gentleman said $ 1 . 2  million has been spent since 

hey've taken over the utility. I believe most of that money 

ias probably been installation of new lines in new areas of the 

,ubdivision that didn't have water to begin with. And like I 

,aid, I just don't see what changes have been made in the time 

rame of the year since we were here at this process before. 

There are just too many -- too few users to afford to 

lay for this system. At your last hearing I presented you with 

tilities from five different municipalities in the surrounding 

rea and it seemed like Aqua's base rate at the time was two to 

hree times higher than these five or so utility bills that I 

resented to you from the surrounding area. It's just not fair 

o the people that live in Sunny Hills. It's not our problem 
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:hat our subdivision didn't grow as fast as the anticipated 

ttility. We wished it would have. We'd like to have 12,000 

iomes sitting in Sunny Hills. We've got 600. Well, we've got 

i o0  users. We've got 700 homes. But it just didn't grow as 

fast as it should, but we're looking for growth in the future. 

md like the one lady said, we can take a little bit at a time, 

)ut this increase that they're asking for is just almost out of 

:he question. Of course, that's going to be up to you and 

:hat's your job to decide. 

But we would, we would request at this time that 

:here's just no way that we, with the cost of everything that 

re can afford more for our utility rates. And once again, I 

rant to reemphasize the fact that, yes, 30 years ago we were a 

.etirement community and 98 percent of the folks that lived 

.here were retired from the north and moved down here to enjoy 

.heir retirement. Today 50 percent of our subdivision are 

'oung, married families and they both work, so it's hard for 

.hem to make a daytime meeting. Any, anything we could do in 

.he future to make it available to them later in the 

.fternoon -- you've been in our community center at night a 

iouple of times because I remember some of you being there. 

ad it would be more beneficial for our community if you could 

Lo that. 

I appreciate you letting me have this opportunity to 

'ome before you. I appreciate you coming to Chipley to speak 
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.o us. And, but at this time I don't feel like we can justify 

)eing able to pay a rate increase or that we should be even 

.ooking at a rate increase when another rate increase was just 

lenied a year ago. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

Commissioners, any questions? 

Mr. Reilly, any questions? 

M R .  REILLY: Thank you, Mr. Tracy. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you, Mr. Tracy. 

Mr. Reilly. 

MR. REILLY: We've had a number of other people sign 

.n but no others that have actually checked the wish to speak 

)OX. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Does anyone wish to speak who 

signed in that did not get a chance to speak? 

:rom everyone. 

We want to hear 

MS. WOOD: I know I already spoke once. I just want 

IOU to know that I took a half a day off from work today to 

:ome here to talk to you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: We appreciate that. And, please, 

,efore you leave, make sure you take some of these forms for 

Tour neighbors. 

MR. WOOD: I will. I will. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You can duplicate those and make 

:opies of them and send those back to us. We do want to hear 
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Erom you. 

Is there anyone else? myone else? 

M R .  JAEGER: I'm sorry. Was that Diane -- I'm sorry. 

Diana. I got the two mixed up. What's your name, ma'am? 

MS. WOOD: Diana Wood. 

MR. REILLY: We do have someone else standing in the 

back. If you would come forward maybe and -- 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Come in and 1'11 swear you in and 

Ue'd love to hear from you. 

I feel like going, "DO you swear and affirm to uphold 

the Constitution of the United States," but I don't want to do 

that. You've had that already. 

MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir. 

#hereupon, 

BRANDON ROGERS 

das called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

3f Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. Please state your name 

and address for the record, please. 

MR. ROGERS: Yes. I'm Brandon Rogers, and we're from 

Sunny Hills. I've lived in Sunny Hills since I was a little 

kid with my parents, and it's always been an issue with water 

there, about them talking about the prices ever since about 

1 9 9 2 .  
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Me and my wife have just moved into Sunny Hills last 

'uly, and one of the issues, one of the main things that we 

.ook at in the government on my side of the house is 

:ost-effectiveness. What are we doing on our side to use the 

.east amount of money to get the mass production out with 

pality in mind? That is one question I've got is what's 

iappening there? Granted, we take a lot of budget cuts on our 

;ide of the house. 

When me and my wife first moved in we, we had to go 

)ut and actually buy a water filter system that was, cost us a 

:ouple of thousand dollars because the water itself was clear 

lor a day and then the next day it would be cloudy. We had an 

.ssue, for four months we didn't receive a bill and then all of 

:he sudden we got hit with a big bill. My wife has that 

)aperwork back there. That took about a month to get resolved 

ifterwards and then gradually our bills went down. And that's 

ibout all I have. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. Mr. Reilly. 

MR. REILLY: I do have one question. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

3Y MR. REILLY: 

Q If she has the paperwork here, we could make a copy 

If it and have it be an exhibit. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And then give you that original back before you 
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eave . 
A Yes, sir. 

Q If you could make that available. 

A Yes, sir. 

M R .  REILLY: I guess that would be Exhibit 44. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Exhibit 44. 

)Y MR. REILLY: 

Q And did you state your address? 

A No, sir. 

Q You might do that. 

A It's 3962 Falcon Drive. 

MR. REILLY: I appreciate you very much coming 

.orward. 

MR. ROGERS: Thank you. 

MR. JAEGER: Chairman Carter, I'm sorry. I'm just -- 

lhat that exhibit would be entitled. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Mr. Rogers? 

MR. ROGERS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Hang on. Don't go away for a 

;econd. 

That would be Exhibit 44. 

M R .  JAEGER: Exhibit 44. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Exhibit 44, Mr. Rogers', Sergeant, 

Xaff Sergeant Rogers' -- 

MR. REILLY: Mr. Rogers' bills. 
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MR. ROGERS: Yes. I have the bills. 

MR. REILLY: Okay. Thank you so much. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. 

(Exhibit 44 marked for identification.) 

Mr. Reilly, do you have a form for Mr. Rogers? 

MR. REILLY: We do. Actually I think someone is -- 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Just, just check it on there. 

'ou're going to get the copies? 

MS. SIMMONS: Yeah. She wants to speak. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. Come on up. 

MRS. ROGERS: I'm his wife. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You're Ms. Rogers? 

MRS. ROGERS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. 

hereupon, 

ISIS ROGERS 

ras called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

If Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MRS.  ROGERS: My name is Isis Rogers. It's spelled 

-S-I-S. I don't know if it's on the paper or not. And my 

ddress is 3962 Falcon Drive, Chipley, Florida, of course, 

UMy Hills. 

And I do have all of our bills here. And I don't 

now exactly how to -- I didn't prepare anything to say, so it 
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light be a little off. 

Now whenever we did call them, they did tell us it 

7as a couple of months and it turned out to be $257 for our 

;econd bill. But they did send us the first bill, which was 

; 6 9 .  And what I don't understand is how it increased so much 

 hene ever we hardly used the water. That's a little confusing 

.o me. And I have all the bills with me. 

And after those bills all of our bills only ended up 

)eing to 22, 21, something, you know, like that because we 

tardly use water. It's just us two. 

And besides that, I'm fixing to have a baby, of 

:ourse. That water is not anything that I would want my kid to 

kink, as what they said before. 

Besides that, I don't have a whole lot that I want to 

lay. I'll probably mail in something. But just off the wall 

t's not exactly a company that I like to deal with, especially 

iince there was a, trying to increase last year and now we're 

back doing the same exact thing this year. S o  thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: MS. Rogers, do you mind if our 

,taff gets -- 

M R S .  ROGERS: Yeah. I don't mind at all. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Don't go away. Don't go away 

lecause we can get copies and send her originals back to her. 

'heryl, would you give her one of your cards and we can do 

hat. 
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MRS. ROGERS: Oh, one more thing. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: I think they're even making 

.hem here. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Oh, are we getting them made here, 

;andy? 

MR. REILLY: Hopefully. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: I think Sandy is. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Sandy? We might be able to get 

:hem made here. 

Commissioner Edgar. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: I just wanted to be sure I was 

:lear. The billing information that you discussed that one 

lonth was $69 and the next month, I think you said, $ 2 5 1 .  

M R S .  ROGERS: Yes, ma'am. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: The $69 was part of the $251?  

M R S .  ROGERS: No. The first month that we did 

Yeceive, which was -- we moved in July. We received it on 

)ctober llth, which it was -- we didn't receive our first bill 

ior a long time after, which we kept calling them and calling 

:hem and they kept telling us that we would receive it. And we 

iidn't receive it until October. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Was that last year? 

MRS. ROGERS: Yeah. It was last year. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Was that ' 0 7 ?  

M R S .  ROGERS: And it was $69 .  Then they decided to 
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,end us our second bill and charge us for all the month before 

hat, which was $ 2 5 7 .  So it's not exactly a company that you 

'an rely on your bill for either. 

But besides that point, my, I am going to say it for 

hem, they're going to send something in as well but that way 

t's on record. My brother and sister-in-law just moved into 

lunny Hills and they also got their meter read wrong. They can 

,end a copy in. They don't have it with them right now. And 

t was I think about a thousand something over as well for 

rallon-wise . 
COMMISSIONER EDGAR: And has, do you know has that 

)een corrected? 

MRS. ROGERS: It's been corrected but it took a while 

or it to be corrected. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: For it to be done. 

M R S .  ROGERS: And there was a huge argument on the 

ihone and it took a while for it to be corrected, so.  

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Thank you. And please do send 

s that information or have them send it. 

MRS. ROGERS: We will. We'll have them copy it and 

end it in. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Good. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Hang on a second. Let me ask 

ou -- excuse me, Commissioners. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Uh-huh. Go ahead. 
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CHAIRMAN CARTER: Let me just ask you a question. In 

he -- you said there was a huge argument on the phone. When 

'ou called, I mean, was that when your sister-in-law called? 

MRS. ROGERS: It was my sister-in-law or my brother 

*ailed. Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: And your brother called. And then 

rhen you called, how did they respond to you? I mean, did you 

ret the same kind of treatment? How was -- how did they 

espond to you when you called and said, hey, look, I've been 

rying to get my bill. We moved in in July. We haven't had a 

ill. Where's my bill? Where's my bill? You didn't get the 

)ill until October. How did they -- 

M R S .  ROGERS: Well, he called once. I'm not sure 

rith him. But whenever I was on the phone they weren't exactly 

,ooperative and it did take them a while. They said that they 

rould send it, would send it, and nothing was ever taken care 

If, nothing was accomplished whatsoever. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. Thank you. 

Commissioners, anything further? Thank you. Now 

lake sure that you take one of these. 

M R S .  ROGERS: I'll be copying those and sending it to 

ly neighbors. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Please do. And, I mean, any, any 

f your other neighbors in Sunny Hills that you know of that 

idn't get a chance, please pass the information on to them. 
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MRS. ROGERS: Okay. And then who should I have copy 

ly -- 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: This young lady in the back. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Sandy in the back, she will help 

'OU . 
MRS. ROGERS: Okay. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Did we have -- is there anyone else 
:hat came in that wanted to speak that did not get a chance to 

;peak? We want to hear from everyone. IS there anyone that 

ranted to speak today that did not get a chance to speak or 

someone put on the form and did not check the box? We want to 

iear from you. 

Yes, ma'am. Come on up. You can fill out the form 

.n a minute. How about let's take care of first things first. 

i l l  right? 

hereupon, 

LYNZEE RICHARDS 

iras called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

)f Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. Please state your name 

ind address for the -- 

MS. RICHARDS: Okay. I'm Lynzee Richards. I'm 

ictually the sister-in-law. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Oh, you're the sister-in-law. 
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)kay. Good. 

MS. RICHARDS: Yeah. I don't have the bill with me 

oday. I'm newly married. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: That's all right. Tell me, how do 

hey treat you when you call? 

MS. RICHARDS: My husband is actually the first one 

hat called, and they argued. It was a big argument. He went 

md read the meter and said, "Hey, you're off by so much." And 

ike, "No. No. No." They sent somebody back out and read it, 

nd they read it again and they were still swearing that it was 

he same reading. And he's sitting here reading it back and 

orth. And they're like, "NO, it's the same one." And it took 

bout probably, I'd say a month and a half maybe. I mean, I'm 

lot sure exactly, but it took a long time. We argued with them 

lver the phone and told them, you know, you're reading it -- it 

ras actually, they were saying we did 17, 17,000 gallons of 

rater. This was our first month moving in. We were not using 

hat much water. And it turned out to be 1,700, a considerable 

mount there. And we -- I don't have the bill, like she said. 

'11 be sending that in later. I wasn't prepared. 

But another problem I ' d  like to approach is like they 

aid, having to drive all the way here to Chipley, we live in 

unny Hills. My husband and I work in Panama. He's currently 

rorking right now on the navy base. He couldn't make this 

ieeting. So I think that was kind of a, you know, a downside 
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.here. A lot of people, like they said, work, we're young 

:ouples, we have to work every day. I just so happened to be 

lble to get a ride with them on my day off, and I wouldn't be 

lble to speak my piece if it wasn't for them. So I think next 

.ime, you know, try to figure out a time that we could all be 

Lere because I know a lot of people had a problem with this. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. And I'm sorry I cut you off 

1s you were beginning. Please state your name and address for 

he record. 

MS. RICHARDS: It's LynnZee Richards. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: LynnZee Richards. Thank you so 

.indly. Don't, don't go away. I mean, hang on a second. 

'here may be some other questions. 

Commissioner Edgar. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

:Y MR. REILLY: 

Q What is your address? 

A It's 4091 Waycross Place, Chipley, Florida. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Just to follow up on that. When 

'ou said the first month after you moved in, when was that? 

hen did you move in? 

MS. RICHARDS: Oh, okay. June. I think it was June, 

0 -- 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: June of ' 0 7 ?  

MS. RICHARDS: No. It was six -- I mean, '08, I 
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lean. Sorry. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Just this year, just recently. 

MS. RICHARDS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: And that correction from the 

7,000 gallons to the 1,700, has that been corrected on your 

ii 11 ing? 

M S .  RICHARDS: It has been corrected but it took a 

ong time. We finally talked to a lady who actually knew what 

,he was talking about. And she, you know, went through all the 

irocedures and she was like, you know, "We are sorry. This is 

he problem." She was very polite afterwards. We went through 

o many rude people. We actually had one lady hang up on us. 

mean, it was very, very rude. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: Thank you. 

M S .  RICHARDS: Thank you. 

M R .  JAEGER: Before you go, Chairman, she said 

omething about sending that bill in. Did we want to make that 

late-filed exhibit? 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: We can do that, and that'll be 

,xhibit 4 5 ,  

Mr. Reilly -- 

MR. REILLY: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: -- Exhibit 45 .  

(Late-Filed Exhibit 4 5  identified for the record.) 

And you can send -- Cheryl, give her one of your 
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.ards. You can just send it in to Cheryl and she'll get, get 

t into the record. 

MS. RICHARDS: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Now before you leave, make sure you 

ill out one of the forms for Mr. Reilly there. 

MS. RICHARDS: I will. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you so kindly. 

MS. RICHARDS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Is there anyone else that wanted to 

ipeak that did not get a chance to speak and did not fill out a 

-ard that wants to speak that did not get a chance to speak? 

Okay. Commissioners, why don't we do this. We'll 

lake a few comments and then we'll adjourn. I'm looking at the 

ong hand on the six. Why don't we do this. Why don't we take 

ive just in case a few people may want to wander in that 

lidn't get a chance to show up. We'll just take five minutes 

lr so. So we'll come back at 2 0  after by this clock on the 

rall here. So let's, let's go to recess. 

(Recess taken. ) 

We are back on the record. And our final witness -- 

[r. Reilly, you're recognized, sir. 

MR. REILLY: Thank you very much. We do have as our 

inal witness Lynda Waller, who is the Washington County 

'lanner, and she has some information she thinks might be 

elevant to your deliberations. 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you. You're recognized, 

1s. Waller. And thank you for coming out this morning. Have 

'ou been sworn? 

MS. WALLER: NO. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: You've been sworn at but not sworn 

n? 

MS. WALLER: Yes. 

[hereupon, 

LYNDA WALLER 

ras called as a witness on behalf of the Citizens of the State 

if Florida and, having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

DIRECT STATEMENT 

MS. WALLER: The County just completed an Evaluation 

nd Appraisal Report. Generally it covers the conditions of 

he County with regards to transportation, housing, 

nfrastructure, and it's with emphasis placed on the 

nfrastructure element of the report wherein it is identified 

hat there is a levels of service problem with Aqua Utilities 

n Sunny Hills. And while I have not read that particular 

ection in some weeks, I do offer you a copy of the Evaluation 

nd Appraisal Report for'your review, and most particularly the 

nfrastructure element. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: That'll be, that will be Exhibit 

6. 

MR. JAEGER: That's correct. 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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(Exhibit 4 6  marked for identification.) 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you so kindly. Exhibit 46.  

ppreciate that. 

MR. REILLY: And that, that's a copy you can give to 

he Commission? 

MS. WALLER: Yes. Uh-huh. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Oh, thank you. Thank you. 

MR. REILLY: That's what we were, that's what we were 

Loing with your very strategic five-minute break. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Yeah. 

M S .  WALLER: This is, this is my copy. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: That's your -- oh. 

MS. WALLER: This is the original. But she's making 

nother copy so -- 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: She's going to make another copy? 

M S .  WALLER: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Oh, thank you so much. That will 

ie very helpful. 

M S .  WALLER: S o  who do I give this to? To who? 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: To Ms. -- she wants it back? You 

'ant it back? 

MR. REILLY: N o .  You can let them keep that or you 

- 

M S .  WALLER: They can keep it. 

MR. REILLY: You can keep the original. 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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CHAIRMAN CARTER: Okay. That'll be part of our 

3fficial record. Thank you so kindly. You saved the best for 

Last. That's great. 

Again, is there anyone here that wanted to speak that 

ciid not have an opportunity to speak that would like to? 

Uyone? Anyone? 

Hearing none, Commissioners, we'll make our final 

closing comments. And, Commissioner Edgar, I'll recognize you, 

snd then I'll say a few things, and since we've got 

'ommissioner McMurrian being back home, we'll let her close. 

She'll be, she'll be batting cleanup for us today. 

COMMISSIONER EDGAR: All right. We'll let 

'ommissioner McMurrian, our hometown girl, close this out. 

I just want to say thank you very much to everyone 

rvho has come out. I know that it's, it's difficult to find a 

time or a place that works for everyone. Sometimes it's 

difficult to find a time and a place that works for anyone. 

But I very much appreciate everyone who has come and your 

comments are very helpful. And as has been spoken about 

earlier, please do encourage friends and neighbors to fill out 

the forms if they have comments that they would have liked to 

have provided to us. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you, Commissioner. 

I want to thank you, our friends and neighbors, for 

coming out to be with us today. We want you to understand that 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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?hat you have to say is important to us. Is that our 

leliberations are based upon -- first of all, before we even 

ret to the technical portion, as Cheryl showed you this morning 

.n the presentation, is that we listen to the public input. We 

rant to hear from the public. And then from the public we want 

.o know about, first of all, how has the company dealt with you 

is a customer. Secondly, we want to hear things about what 

And of, what's the quality of service that they have provided 

'or you. And then, thirdly, some may say most importantly, is 

.hat in terms of how you feel about the rate. We've received 

iome great input today in terms of some ideas about the rates, 

iot having an increase in the rate. And even if there were an 

.ncrease, let it be a reasonable rate. We've got some great 

deas on how, how -- the billings. I mean, that's probably 

:ome of the most creative input that I've received in any 

iearing that we've ever been to. And I want to thank you for 

'our time and thank you for the efforts. 

We, at all times when we try to have these hearings 

iomeone is always left out. If you have it at night, there's 

,omeone during the day. If you have it at this place, it's 

nother place. And we, as much as possible we try to cooperate 

rith people in local areas. And when we have to make a 

lecision, we, our fallback position is to go with a 

rovernmental facility. And we want to thank the people of 

lashington County for allowing us to use this facility today at 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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LO cost to you. Thank you. 

Commissioner McMurrian. 

COMMISSIONER McMURRIAN: You make it hard for me to, 

'ou make it hard for me to follow them. I, of course, agree 

iith what my colleagues have said. It was important for us to 

tear from you, and we thank you all for taking time. As we've 

bften said, there's always something that you'd probably rather 

)e doing than coming and talking to us. But we appreciate it. 

And I just want to assure you there's several, you 

now, people here from the agency. There are a lot more that 

re working on this. They are looking through all the records 

hat the company has provided and they're doing a lot of hard 

rork and trying to make sure that we make the right decision. 

ad there's a lot of good help here and, like I said, back in 

'allahassee. 

And also we've talked a lot about the blue sheets and 

licking up some of those and mailing them back. There's also a 

ot of good information on the second page that has an Internet 

,-mail address for those of you who might have that. There's 

n 800 number. In fact, you can call us about other utility 

lroblems with utilities we regulate, that number. There are, 

ou know, very nice people on the other end of the telephone. 

f not, let us know. But I think you'll find them very 

elpful. 

There's information on our website. And again, as 
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Is. Banks said, there's information with her phone number on 

iere if you've got specific questions to this case, and the 

.egal staff, Mr. Jaeger. So I think there are a lot of ways 

:or you to get information and let us know. We'd like to hear 

irom you further. And let the people know who couldn't be here 

:hat they can call that 800 number and pass on comments. So 

:hank you all and thank you for having us, as the Chairman has 

;aid, and, again, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Commissioners, before we adjourn, 

:he exhibits that have been presented, show them moved into 

widence without objection. Without objection, show it done. 

(Exhibits 42 through 46 admitted into the record.) 

Mr. Reilly, anything further? 

MR. REILLY: Nothing further. 

CHAIRMAN CARTER: Thank you all. 

Commissioners, we are adjourned. 

(Service Hearing adjourned at 11 :30  a.m. (CST).) 
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

In Re: Application for increase in water and 

Highlands, Lake, Lee, Marion, Orange, 
Palm Beach, Pasco, Polk, Putnam, 
Seminole, Sumter, Volusia, and Washington 
Counties by Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

1 

1 
1 
1 
1 
1 

wastewater rates in Alachua, Brevard, DeSoto, ) DOCKETNO. 080121-WS 

AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC.’S PROOF OF PUBLICATION OF 
NOTICE OF CUSTOMER SERVICE HEARING 

EXHIBIT NO. % 



., P.O. Box 627 Chipley, FL 32428 
Published Ei-Weekly 

Chipley, Washington County, Florida 

STATE OF FLORIDA 
COUNTY OF WASHINGTON: 

Before the undersigned authority personally appeared Nicale who on oath 
says that she is Publisher of the Washington County News, a bi-weekly newspaper 
published at Chipley in Washington County, Florida; that the attached 
copy of the advertisement. being a TRUE COPY 

in the matter of NOTICE OF COMMISSION CUSTOMER SERVICE HEARINGS 

in the 

in the issues of 

Court, was published in said newspaper 

JULY 9,2008 

1 

Affiant further says that the Washington County News s a newspaper published at 
Chipley, in said Washington County, Florida. each Wed esday and Saturday and has 
been entered as second-class mail matter at the post/office in Chipley. in said 
Washington County, Florida, for a period of 1 year next meceding the first publication 
of the attached copy of advertisement; and affiant further Says that he has neither paid 
nor promised any person. firm or corporation any disc unt, rebate, commission or 
refund for the purpose of securing this advertisement o r  publication in the said 
newspaper. 

j 
i 

Signature of Affiant # L B M  

Sworn to and subscribed before me this 9 day of JULY 2008 

Notary Public 

ZOLA B. ANDERSON 
Name of Notary typed, printed or stamped 

Personally K n o w n X  or produced  identification^- 
Type of Identification Produced ', 





Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

Blyn Mawr, PA 19010-3439 e Mail: currpew@aquaamerica.com June 11,2008 $ 89.21 July 03, 2008 

Meter Data 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

Meter Sire Biiling Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

82787817 Ya 06/05/08 29 Actual 209400 16,800 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 579 Gallons TotalDays: 29 Total Usage: 16,800 Gallons 

~~ 

05'07108 Actual 192600 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 73.22 
Total Payments Received.. ............................................. 73.22 
Balance ......................................................................... 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 
16,800 gallms @ $O.M)46 per gallon ................... 

Total Water Charges ...................................................... 89.21 
Amount Due 07/03/08 ................................................... f 89.21 

11.93 
77.28 

Message Center 
9 Please note your account number is a I6digit number. The full 16digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment 
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Service 

0008914620634565 
DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY H I U S  BLVD A@JA CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: OOO9oO02 Block 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. Questions about your water sewice7 ... Contact us before the due date 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Maw, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: cus*Kn@aquaamerica.com May 12,2008 $ 73.22 June 03,2008 

Tel: 877,9872782 

Meter Data Meter Stre Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Unils 

82787617 5/8 05/01/08 26 Actual 192600 13,400 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 478 Gallons Total Days 28 Total Usage 13.400 Gallons 

04/09/08 Actual 179200 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received ............................................... 
Balance ......................................................................... 
Water Base Facility Charge at Old Rate ................ 

3,350 gallons @ $0.00451 pergallon ................... 
Water Charges At Old Rate ............................................ 
Water Base Facility Charge at Current Rate .......... 

Next 10,054 gallons @ $0.0046 per gallon ........... 

$ 49.99 
49.99 
0.00 

2.93 
15.11 

8.95 
46.23 

18.04 

Water Charges At Current Rate ........ .I ............................ 55.18 ReadTypes: Actual 0 Mimated 

...................................................... 73.22 Total Water Charges 
Amount Due 06103106 f 73.22 ................................................... 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full 16digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 
Aqua Utilities Florida is pleased to provide you with your annual Water Quality Report. If you do not receive a copy of the report by eady July and 
would like to receive a free copy, please call 1.877.WTR.AQUA during business hours Or visit us at www.aquautililiesfloiida.com to see your report. 

1336471 IMWRTAM NOTICE SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
-- -----.--Tr;_ 

FL1670647 
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Service To: A ber 

0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HIUS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 00090002 Block 

AQUA 
Aqua Utilitiea Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Blll Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Bryn Maw, PA 19310-3489 e Mail: custKn@aquaamerica.com April 15,2008 $ 49.99 May 07,2008 

Meter Data Meter Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

82787817 Yg 04/09/08 29 Actual 179200 14,200 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 489 Gallons TotalDays 29 Total Usage 14,200 Gallons 

03/11/08 Actual 165oM) 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill $ 63.07 . . . . . . .  
. . . . . . .  

............................... 
. . . . . .  ............................................ 

......................................................................... 
Total Payments Received.. 63.47 
Balance 0.40 Credit 
Water Base Facilih, Charm ................................... 11.70 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 

m 
14,200 gallons 6SO 00451 per gallon 64 04 k S  JDO 

75 74 t 200 
100 

0 2500 Credit 
035 Credit ~~ 

Amount Due 051O7108 ......................................... s 49.99 ReadTypr Actual Estimated 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - = = 
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0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY H I M  BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 00090002 Block 

AQUA 
Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Eryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com March 17, 2008 $ 63.07 April 08, 2008 

Tel: 877.987.2782 

Meter Data Meler S l X  Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage llnils 

82787817 5/8 03/11/08 15 Actual 165000 2,200 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 146 Gallons TotalDays 15 Total Usage 2,200 Gallons 

02/25/08 Actual 162800 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

........................................... Amount Owed from Last Bill $ 47.30 
Total Payments Received.. ............................................. 0.00 

........................................... 47.30 

~~ ~ ~~~~~~ ~ ___  
~~~~~~ . . . . . . . .  ~~ ... 

5.85 
9.92 

Total Water Charges .......................... 15.77 
Amount Due 04/08/08 ................................................... $ 63.07 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full %digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 
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0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 00090002 Block 

'A(LUA 

a 0  
3x4 

..... 
............... a 

Amount Owed from Last Bill 
Total Payments Received 0.00 
Balance ......................................................................... 2.43 Credit 4 ~ 

$ 2.43 Credit - 3 w u ~  

Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 11.70 gi 21310 

8" 15Qo 105,300 gallons @ $0.00451 Deraallon ................ 474.90 

Aqua Utilities Florida, InC. Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com February 19, 2008 $ 484.14 March 12,2008 

Tel: 877.987.2782 

Meter Data Meler Sire Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units - 
82iai81i 518 02/13/08 30 Actual 105,300 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 3.510 Gallons TotalDays: 30 Total usage: 105,300 Gallons 
01/14/08 Actual 

~ 

I - ' 

- ' ' '  . -  d taw Total Water Charges ....... .................................. 486.60 
500 Interest On Deposit ......................... 0.03 Credit I 

Amount Due 03/12/08 h, I!! !! 1 m g  !p Et EVE E Feb ................................................... S 484.14 
ReadTypes: Actual Estimated Customer 

.<? 
Message Center 

e provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 

135- +& 
1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION FL1670647 

Return this portion W I ~  your payment. 
Keep top portion for your records. 

Service To: 
DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD AQUA Water Bill CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue. Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 

Lot: 00090002 Block: 

Account Number 

Total Amount Due Due Date 

Amount Enclosed 

0008914620634565 

484.14 March 12,2008 

s e q = m i o  ~ ~ ~ 1 3 3 0 4  1 ~ ~ 5 7 ~ 3 1 6  

* * * * * * A U T O * * S - D I G I T  32428 C 81 P 9 3  

2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

[ --, , ~ - - ,  , ~ ~ ~ ,  
I~.-I i - ~  1 DIANA WOOD ~~ 1 ~ - J .  

Please make check payable to Aqua Util. FL 
Print your account number on your check, 
then mail to address on back. 

0 0 0 B 9 L 4 b 2 0 b 3 4 5 6 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 4 6 ~ L ~ b  

l ~ ~ l l ~ ~ ~ l , l ~ l , , l ~ ~ l ~ l l ~ ~ l , , , l , l l , l , , , , l , l l , , , l , , l l , , l , , l , l , , l l  



AQUA DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILL5 BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: 0009M)o2 Block 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. Questions about your water service7.. Contact us before the due date. 

Biyn Maw, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: CUPt9eN@aqUaameriCa.COm February 29, 2008 $ 47.30 March 24,2008 

Meter Data 

Tel: 877.987.2782 

762 W. hncaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

Meter S l E  Billing P e d  Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage U"lti 

82787817 518 02/25/08 42 Actual 162800 7,400 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 176 Gallons TotalDays 42 Total Usage 7,400 Gallons 

___ 

01/14/08 Actual 155400 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill 
Total Payments Received.. ............................................. 
Balance ......................................................................... 
Adjustments ................................................................... 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 

7,400 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon ................... 
Total Water Charges ...................................................... 
Amount Due 03/24/08 ................................................... 

Water Usage History 
~~ ~~ 

OM $ 48414 
0.00 

484.14 
486.60 Credit 

16.38 
33.38 

49.76 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full %digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 

1336471 .IMPOF 
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Service To: Account Number 

0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 0009000 Block 

A&UA 
Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Credit Balance 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: cuskeN@aquaamerica.com January 21, 2008 ($ 2.43) 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

6W 

500 
100 
3w - 
?w 
100 . 

Meter Data Meler Size Billing Period Days Read Type 
- 

82787817 518 01/14/08 28 Actual 
12/17/07 Actual ___ 

Average Daily Usage = 228 Gallons TotalDays 28 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owedfmm Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received .............................................. 0.00 
Balance 42.99 Credit !E 

8:: 
0' 

Water Base Facility Charge 11.70 

6,400 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon 28.86 g 
B 

$ 42.99 Credit 

......................................................................... 
................................... 

.................. 

............................................ 40.56 
$2.43 Credit 

Meler Readings Usage U n l k  

155400 6,400 Gallons 
149000 

Tolal Usage: 6,400 Gallons 

Water Usage History 

7m I 

Message Center 
Please nole your accounl number is a 16-digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correcl posting of your Aqua paymenl 

1336471 

RudTypcs: Actual 0 Estimated C"StWWl 

17 FL167C IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 

Service To: 
DIANA WOOD 

A k U A  Water Bill 
Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue. Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 

2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEV, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: OW9ooO Block 

Account Number 
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0008914620634565 DIANA W W O  

CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HlUS 
Lot: m o n o  Bloc*: 

2134 SUNNY n u s  BLVO A E U A  
Aqua Utilitia Florida, 1°C. 

762 W. L a n c m r  Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 831 Date credlt Balance 
~ r y n  MW. PA 19010.y189 e MI: -trerr@mquaamerica.com December 27,2007 ($42.99) 

-ieter Data 

~ 11/15n7 Aclusl ' ? ! E ! - - - - . ~  ~~ -~ ~~ ~ 

Td: 877.987.2782 Questms abut  your water service? ... Contact us bebore the due date. 

usage U",lS Mek, S W  Billing Period Days Read Type MelerRediigr 

82787817 Ya 12/11/07 32 Actual 149000 7.100 Gallmr 

Average Daily Usage = 221 Galons TobIDayr: 32 Tolal Usage: 7.100 Galbn~ 

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ~ .  

Ming Detail Water Usage History 

.mmwnt Owed f r m  Last Bill 
01.4 P a m l s  Received. 0.00 

...................................... 
......................................... I $ 84 29 Credt 

:dance ......................................................................... 
Vale, Base Facility Charge 
7,100 galloos @ W.00451 p gallon ..... 
otal W a w  Charges ................................................ 
items1 On osposil 2.42 Credt 
:mounlDue 0111W08 ........................................ $42.99 Credit 

.................................. 11 70 
32 n7 

.................................................. 
k F e + b l k * p M W h  M b 2 q O r i l h r k  

iessage Center 
Please note your a m n l  number IS a 16-dig11 number The full 16 digits must be provided 10 ensure c@necl pasting of ywr Aqua paymen1 

1336471 FLI67OM7 



AQJUA 
SeMceTo: 

DIANA W W D  
2134 SUNNY H I U S  B L M  
CHIWEV, FL 32a28-2927 
Lof: O M 9 M O  Block  

Amcount Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

F W ,  I n r  Td: 877.987.2782 @estiins a h t  your watw selvlm?... Contact us kfwe me due date 
762 w. Lanes& Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Blll Date Gedif Emlance 
wn m, PA iwio-3489 e  ail: r ~ ~ t u ~ @ a q u a m e - . ~ ~ m  November 21,2007 (5 84.29) 

Meter Data Mete, s12e Blling Pernd Days Read lype Mekr Ready3 usage U"ll3 

82787817 Y0 1111307 31 Actual 141900 7,3w Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 235 GaIkm TotalDays 31 Total Usage 7300 Gallons 

___ . 

- 1011307 Actual 134M)o 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amwnt owed tram Last Bill $ 52.29 
Total Payments Received..~ 52.29 

0.00 

m 
................................. 

........................................ jg i/l,,,I,llllh 
4m 11.70 

.................. 7.m gallons @ M.W451 per gallon 32.92 e' sn 
i m  .................................................... 

IM 
0 

iota1 Watai Charges 44.62 
lnleresl . Water Interim Rale Adjustment.. .................... 
Water Interim Rate Adjustment.. .................................. 
h o u n t  oue iz117m107 ............ tU.23 Credit R U d T V P e s  Actual Estimated El cu*m 

1.04 Credit 
127.87 Credit ca Mr 09 F* w rp uq h JUl *ug-- m Mr 

Message Center 
' Please note your m u n t  numbst IS a 16-digit number The full 164~11s must be provided lo ensure MneCt postins 01 your Aqua payment. 

This bill includw refunds in Vle form of mulliile crsdls listed as 'Adjustments' an this bll 'The ciedts. which are itemized, include Vle cost paid tor 
water and, o( wastewater, plus interest. and Vle county surcharge (it dicable) .  The refunds are due lo you fw the highsr interim rates m o v e d  by 
Ule FtM& PlMic Service Commission and charged to you between npnl12 and August 30,2007 

1336471 IHPORTAM NOTICE SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER lNFORHATlON FL1670647 
Co Î.pa T". 



swice To: 

0008914620634565 DIANA WMlD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS SLVD 

Lvt: ooo9ow Block: 
CHIPLEY, FL 3242%2927 WNNY H I U S  AQJA 

Aqua Utilities Florida, 1°C. 

B- mwr. PA 1 s m o ~ ~ g  

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions a h t  ywr water mice?... CMltaa us before lk due date. 
762 W. LaMIter Avenue Fax: 866.780.11292 E N  Date Total Amount Due Cue Date 

November 26,2007 e M~,I: curtsem@aquom"u.com November 01,2007 $ 52.29 

Meter Data Mete, S E  8imgPe"d Darr 

82187817 YE 10115AI1 28 
091iim7- 

Average Daily U~age = 321 Gallons TalADays: 28 

Billing Detail 

Amwnl Owed from Last Bill ............................... $ 69.43 
Total Payments Received ......................................... 69.43 
Balance ............................................... ........ 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................ 
9.W gallons @ $O.W451 pel gallon ................... 

Tola1 Water C h a w  .................................................. 52.29 
AmounlDue 11126107 ................................................... $ 52.29 

11.70 
40.59 

Achld 134600 9.W Gallmns 
Actual 125500 

Message Centei - please m e  your acwunl numbs IS a f6dg1t number The full 16diglls must be provlded to ensure posting of your Aqua payment 

IMPORTANT NOTICE; SEE REVERSE SIDE fM( OTHER INFORMATION FL1670641r I \ 

+,r",>,r 
1335471 

~~ 7- 



ARUA 
Service To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: m 9 m  Block 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mad: cuotserv@aquaamerica.com November 01, 2007 $ 52.29 November 26,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service7 ... Contact us before the due date. 

Meter Data Meter Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

82787817 5/8 10/15/07 28 Actual 
09/i 7/07 Actual 

Average Daily Usage = 321 Gallons TotalDays: 28 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 69.43 
Total Payments Received 69.43 
Balance 0.00 3 2  

............................................... P ......................................................................... 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 11.70 ES 

9,000 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon ................... 
Total Waler Charges 52.29 4 

8 E  40.59 
...................................................... 

Amount Due 11/26/07 ................................................... f 52.29 

134600 9,000 Gallons 
125600 

Total Usage: 9,000 Gallons 

Water Usage History 

ReadTyper A&al Edlmated C"*Ome, 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a lbdigit number The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment 

- - - - - - - - - - - - 



AQUA 
Service To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HIUS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Lot: wo9ooo Black 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292  ill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3439 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com September 27,2007 $ 69.43 October 22,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Meter Data Meter SlZe Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

82iaia17 WB 09/17/07 28 Actual 125600 12.800 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 457 Gallons TotalDays 28 Total Usage 12,800 Gallons 

owom7 Actual 112800 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 89.23 . . . .  

Total Payments Received 89.23 
Balance ......................................................................... 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge 11.70 

12,800 gallons @ $0.0045 57.73 
Total Water Charges ...................................................... 69.43 
Amount Due 10122107 ................................................... f 69.43 

ReadTyper: \ Actual Ertlmated 

Message Center . Please note your account number is a 16digit number. The full 16-digils must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 
This bill is based on the rates that were in effect prior to April 12, 2007, when the Florida Public Service Commission approved an interim rate 
increase. Because the requested rate increase has been withdrawn, you will receive a refund in the form of a credit on your bill for the interim rates 
you paid, plus interest, by November 30, 2007. 

1336471 .IMPORTANT NOTICE SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION FL1670647 



AQUA 
Service To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HIUS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 

Accwnt Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS - 

Lot: oO09oO0 Block 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: curtsenr@aquaamerica.com August 24,2007 $ 89.23 September 17,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Meter Data Meter S l E  Billing Perfod Days Read Type 

82787817 38  08/20/07 31 Actual 
07/20/0I Actual 

Average Daily Usage = 400 Gallons TotalDays 31 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received ............................................... 110.65 D Balance 0.00 5 E  

yP Water Base Facility Charge 15.45 
12,400 gallons @ $0.00595 per gallon .................. 73.78 e 

2 Total Water Charges ...................................................... 89.23 
Amount Due 09/17/07 ................................................... t 89.23 

$ 110.65 

......................................................................... 
................................... 00 - =  

Message Center 
Please note your account number 

1336471 

IS a 

I 

Meter Readings usage unlls 
.. __-- 

112800 12,400 Gallons 
inndnn 

Total Usage: 12,400 Gallons 

Water Usage History 

IM .. 
6W 
sm 
4m 
3W 
ZW 
100 

Aug Sep Ocl Nou Dec Feb Mer Ap May Jun Jul Aug 

ReadTyper Actual 0 Estimated CUStOme, 

14 LSnG 
q - d d )  

I 16digit number The full 16digits must be provided to ensure correct postlng of your Aqua payment 

IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION FL1670647 
I 



A g U A  
Service To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEV, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: MN)PWO Block 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: curtserv@aquaameric.com July 26, 2007 $ 110.65 August 17,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before m e  due date. 

Meter Data Meier Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meier Readings Usage Units 

82787817 98 07/20/07 30 Actual 100400 16,000 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 533 Gallons TolalDays: 30 Total Usage: 16,000 Gallons 
06/20/07 Actual woo 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 
om 

........................................... Amount Owed from Last Bill $ 153.60 BM 

Total Payments Received 153.60 
Balance ........................... 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge 15.45 0 

Total Water Charges Q 2W 

............................................... 700 D ; II 600 
500 
403 
300 

................................... 
iE,0@0 gallcns @ $0.00595 per ga!lon 

I00 
0 

Amount Due 08/17 

ReadTyper: Actual 0 Estimated 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment 

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
(__. ^^T^ 

FL1670647 



AQUA 
Sewice To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: 0009000 Block 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mall: curtseff@aquaamerica.com June 26,2007 $ 153.60 July 20,2007 

Meter Data 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

Meler Sire Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

\-Gallons 
--_______ - - 

~ 2 7 8 7 ~ 1 7  510 06/20/07 36 Actual 84400 
OYiY07 Actual 61700 

Avefage Daily Usage = 630 Gallons TotalDays 36 Total Usage 22,700 Gallons 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 270.58 
Total Payments Received ....... 270.58 
Balance ......................................................................... 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge .................................... 
22,730 gallons @ $O.C9595 per gallon .................. 

Total Water Charges ................................................ 153.60 
$ 153.60 

18.54 
135.06 

Amount Due 07/20/07 ................................................... 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full 16digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
c T.. 

FLt670647 



AQUA 
Sa"ce To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: OOO9000 Block: 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water Service Contact us before the due date. 

Blyn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: cust?.erv@aquaamerica.com May 22,2007 $ 270.58 June 13,2007 

Meter Data Meter S l E  Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

02787817 5l8 05/15/07 28 Actual 61700 
04/17/07 Actual 38900 

~~ - 

Average Daily Usage = 814 Gallons Total Days: 28 Total Usage: 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owedfrom Last Bill ........................................... $ 119.47 
Total Payments Received 
Balance 
Total Water Charges ................ 151.11 
Anloutit Due 06/13/07 ................................................... 5 270.58 

.............................................. 
......................................................................... (43 

Message Center 
Please note your F o u n t  number is a 16-digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment 

9 Aqua Utilities Flonda is pleased to provide you with your annual Water Quality Report. If you do not receive a copy of the report by early July and 
would like to receive a free copy, please call 1.877.WTR.AQUA during business hours. Or visit us a1 w.aquautililiesflonda.com to see your report. 

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION FL167064T 



c 

ARUA 
Service To: 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32420-2927 
Lot: o0090oo Block 

Account Number 

0008914620634565 
SUNNY H l U  

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 066.700.0292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Blyn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: curtserv@aquaamerica.com April 25, 2007 

Tel: 077.907.2702 Questions about your water service7 .. Contact us before the due date 

$ 119.47 May 17,2007 

Meter Data Mela S I X  Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage li"l!S 
- 

a2iai81i sia 04/17/07 40 Actual 38900 22 900 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 572 Gallons TotalDays 40 Total Usage Gallons 

- 03/08/01 - Actual 16000 - 
Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 47.93 
Total Payments Received.. ............................................. 53.04 
Balance 5.11 Credit 

Amount Due 05117107 .. ............................................ 

......................................................................... 
Total Water Charges ...................................................... 124.58 

S 119.47 

\ 

Water Usage History 

ReadTypw: Actual 0 Estimated Customer 

... Message'Cente; ,. . ~ .  

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
c. 1 . 1 ,  -- T-. 

FLl670647 



Account Number 

0008914620634565 
DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD AQUA CHIPLEV, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 

500- 
450 
4 c ~  
350 

= =  3 3 ~  
B. 

8' m -  
,@ 2 % -  

a IW 
1% 

% -  

- 
Lot: ooosooo Block 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date 

April 09, 2007 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Eryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com March 16, 2007 $ 47.93 

Meter Data Meter Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

az7a7ai7 xi 03/08/07 29 Actual 16000 6,900 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 237 Gallons TotalDays 29 Total Usage 6,900 Gallons 

02/07/07 Actual 9100 

- 
- 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 5.11 

Balance ....._............ 5.11 
Water Base Facility Charge 11.70 

31.12 

Total Payments Received ............................................... 0.00 

6,900 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon ................... 
Total Water Charges .............. 42.82 

....................................................... 
................. 

Amount Due 04/09/07 ................................................... f 47.93 

Water Usage History 

ReadTyper: Actual Estimated Custamer 

Message Center 

1336471 
IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 

- .  . <enrire Tn. 

FL1670647 



0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: w9000 Block 

AQJUA 
Questions about your water service? Contact us before the due date. 

Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: curkeN@aquaamerica.com February 27,2007 $ 5.11 March 21,2007 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

Tel: 877.987.2782 ... 

SlZe Ellling Period Days Read lype Meler Readings Usdge il",tS Meter Data Meler 
-__ ~- - 

82787817 5/8 02/07/07 53 Achral 9100 9.100 Gallons 

08950633 5/8 12/16/06 12 Actual 1321900 700 Gallons 

TotalDays 65 Total Usage 9,800 Gallons 

New Meter 

Old Meter 
12/16/06 Actual 0 

*We - have exchanged your metw during this billing pmod 12/04/06 Actual 1321200 - 
Average Daily Usage = 150 Gallons 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received ......................................... 
Balance ......................................................................... 
Adjustments ................................................................... 
Water Base Facility Charge .................................... 

Total Water Charges ............. 
Amount Due 03121107 .......... 

9,800 gallons @ W.00451 per gallon ................... 

$ 125.75 
64.44 
61.31 

125.75 Credit 
25.35 
44.20 

69.55 
S 5.11 

Read 

Water Usage History 

~TYpes: Actual 0 Estimated C"StWll.% 

Message Center 

J 

1336471 
IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 

. ~~, ca..,#?m T*. 

FLl670617 



2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 0008914620634565 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 0009OM) Block: 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Btyn Mawr, PA 19010-3499 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com February 14,2007 $ 125.75 March OS, 2007 

Meter Data 

Tel: 877.987.2762 

Meter S I X  Biiiir8g Peeud Days Read Type Meler ileadings Usage Units 

08950633 9 8  02/07/07 27 Estimated 1343200 11,000 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 407 Gallons Total Days: 27 Total Usage: 11,000 Gallons 

... ___~ 

Ol/J/L Estimated 1332200 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill $ 64.44 "m i .......................................... 
sM 

Total Payments Received.. ............................................. 0.00 
Balance ......................................................................... 64.44 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 

11,000 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon .................. 
Total Water Charges ...................................................... 61.31 

11.70 
49.61 

Amount Due 03/08/07 ................................................... $ 125.75 
\ " Ma/ Jun Jul Aug Sep Ocl livv Dec Jm Feb 

Message Center - This bill is based on an estimated reading Your actual usage could be higher Please refer 10 the back for estimated billing procedure 

1336471 FL1670647 
IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 

Return this portion witn your payment. 
Keep top prt ion for your records. 

, , ~  , , Service To: 
D I A W  WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 

AQUA Water Bill CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 
Lot: 0009000 Block Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue . Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 . . .  



Service TO: 

0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
A 1 1 1  2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 

CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 N UN Lot: 0009000 Block: 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
&vn Maw, PA 19010-3489 eMail: custserv@aquaamerica.com January 17, 2007 $ 64.44 February 08,2007 

Meter SIX Billing Period Days Read Type Meler Readings Usage UlllIS Meter Data 
08950633 5/8 01/11/07 38 Estimated 1332200 11,000 Galions , 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

.~ ._ 

12/04/06 Actual 1321 200 

I Average Daily Usage = 289 Gallons TotalDays: 38 11.000 Gallons Total Usage: 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received ............................................... 
Balance ............................................. 
Water Base Facilily Charge .................................... 

11,000 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon .................. 
l~otal Water Charges ...................................................... 
Amount Due 02/08/07 ................................................... 

$ 43.18 
43.18 
0.00 

14.82 
49.62 

64.44 
f 64.44 

ReadTyper: Actual Estimated customer 

I 

Message Center . This bill is based on an estimated reading. Your actual usage could be higher. Please refer to the back for estimated billing procedure, 

1336471 
IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 

cnnrr0 7-n. 



-"' . -  ..? ,.- 
'.me 

%vice To: 

0088914620634565 
DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CIIIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 0009000 Block 

A UA 
Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancasteer Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custsen@aquaamerica.com December 21, 2006 $ 43.18 January 12,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Meter Data Meld  S l E  Billing Period Day. 

08950633 5/8 12/04/06 24 

Average Eaily Usage = 312 Gallons Tolal Uays 24 

11/10/06 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Eil 
Total Payments Received ... 
Balance ............................. 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 
7,500 gallons @ $0.00451 

Tdal Water Cha:ges .......................... 
Amount Due 01/12/07 ....................................... 

Read Type Meter Rfadinys Usage tihits ___ 
Aclual 1321200 7.500 Gallons 

______ Actual 1313700 

Total Usage 7,500 Gallons 

Water Usage History 

ReadTypes: Actual Estimated customer h\ 

Message Center 

IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
. p a i t  , < l > T C >  



Service To: Account Number 

0008914620634565 DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY H l U  BLVD 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428-2927 SUNNY H I U  
Lot: oO09oO0 Block 

A UA 
Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions a b u t  your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 
Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 

e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com November 22, 2006 $ 55.45 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 

December 15,2006 

Meter Data Meter Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meter Readings Usage Units 

08950633 98 11110/06 30 Actual 1313700 9,700 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 323 Gallons TotalDays 30 Total Usage 9,700 Gallons 

io/iim6 Actual 1304000 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... $ 79.35 
Total Payments Received ............................................... 79.35 
Balance 0.00 
Water Base Facility Charge ................................... 
9,700 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon ................... 

Total Water Charges ...................................................... 56.45 
Amount Due 12115106 ................................................... $ 55.45 

......................................................................... 
11.70 
43.75 

Message Center 

1336471 

Water Usage History 

..................... 
....................... 

;e  ~ 

.......... 

ReadTyper: Actual Ertlmated customr 

IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 



I Y I H h E  L,nCLK> rA“illlLc I)U v > T”I“”5 I“: 

AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1787 
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

I 
0068-47-2030-2-0 ~ 2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 1 10/17/06 1 11/06/06 

RGOl 08950633 

ONE YEAR AGO 

10 

LAST YEAR AVG. 
~p__~_. 

8 

FOR CUSTOMER 
SERVICE, CALL 
800-250-7532 

I 
1289 ~ 

I 
I 

10/11/06 j 30 ~ 

WATER BASE FACILITY CHARGE 
WATER USAGE 

15 

11.70 
67.65 

79.35 

CURRENT BALANCE DUE UPON RECEIPT. PAST DUE 20 DAYS FROM STATEMENT DATE. 
SERVICE IS NOW SUBJECT TO DISCONNECT ON PREVIOUS BALANCE, IF ANY. 



IWIHhL L.ncL,\* rHIXLILc I t"  u.*. TUIYU.) 1u: 

AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1787 
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787 

DPterrof Conminantand *piing 

(moJyr.) Unit of Measurement 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

MCL Lwei 
YIN 

Violrtian Detectad. RPnge Of MCLG MCL Likely Source of ContaminSon 

1 0068-47-2030-2-0 2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 9/15/06 10/05/06 

.- 
USAGE # OF 

I ~ - ~ p ~  ~~~ p__ 

I 

I _. TO FROM METER NUMBER 

1 RGOl 08950633 

i 
12 

2005 ANNUAL DRINKING WATER QUALITY TEST RESULTS 

Aqua Mliies Ron'da routinely moniton for contaminants in your drinking water m r d i n g  to Federd and State laws, rules, and regulafions. 
Except where indicated othefwise, this re~cil is based on the results of our monbring for the period of January 1 to December 31,2005 for 
Sunny Hills PWS ID # 1670647. Data obtained before Januay 1,2005, and presented in this report are from the most recent testing done in 
axordance with the laws, rules, and regulations. The Environmental PrQkxXion Agency (EPA) requires nunitwing of over 80 drinking water 
contaminants. Those contaminants listed in the table below are the only ones detected in your drinking water. The state allows us b monitor 
for some contandnank less than once per year because the concentraons do not change frequently. Some of our data, though 
representative, more than one year old. 



AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1787 
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS B L M  
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

0068-47-2030-2-0 2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 1 8/14/06 1 9/05/06 

METER NUMBER 
. .. 

.. 
USAGE. # OF' 

.. .. 

RGOl 08950633 

LAST YEAR AVG. 

FOR CUSTOMER 1 
SERVICE, CALL 
800-250-7532 I 

WATER BASE FACILITY CHARGE 
WATER USAGE 

11.70 
40.59' 

52.29 

CURRENT BALANCE DUE UPON RECEIPT. PPLST DUE 20 DAYS FROM STATEMENT DATE. 
SERVICE IS NOW SUBJECT TO DISCONNECT ON PREVIOUS BALANCE, IF ANY. 



AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1787 
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS B L M  
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

0068-47-2030-2-0 2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 7/18/06 ~ 8/07/06 
-~ 

- 

. .. 

USAGE 
... 

CLASS 
I 

. .  - ' ?  

METER NUMBER 
~~ 

RGOl 08950633 

WATER B W E  FACILITY CHARGE 
WATER USAGE 

11.70 
67.65 

CURRENT BALANCE DUE UPON RECEIPT. PAST DUE 20 DAYS FROM STATEMENT DATE. 
SERVICE IS NOW SUBJECT TO DISCONNECT ON PREVIOUS W C E ,  IF ANY. 



AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1 7 8 7  
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787  

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

0 0 6 8 - 4 7 - 2 0 3 0 - 2 - 0  ~ 2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 1 6 / 1 9 / 0 6  ~ 7 / 1 0 / 0 6  
~ 

METER NUMBER 

RGOl 08950633  

ONE YEAR AGO 

8 

LAST MONTH 

.- 

LAST YEAR AVG. 

7 

FOR CUSTOMER 
S E R V I C E ,  CALL 
800-250-7532  

. .. 

USAGE 
. b  . .  # OF 

DAVS - I I R I 5 / 1 1 / 0 6  I 6 /13 /06  1 33 I 1 2 5 3  ~ 1243 1 k 3  

CURRENT BALANCE DUE UPON RECEIPT. PAST DUE 2 0  DAYS FROM STATEME 
SERVICE IS NOW SUBJECT TO DISCONNECT ON PREVIOUS BALANCE, IF ANY. 

Aqua Utilities Florida is pleased to provide you with your annual Water 
Quality Report. If you do not receive a copy of the report by early July and 
would like to receive a free copy, please call 1-800-250-7532. Or visit us at 

www.aquautilitiesflorida.com to see your report. 



MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE IN U.S. FUNDS TO: 

AQUA UTILITIES FLORIDA, INC. 
P 0 BOX 1787 
NEWARK NJ 07101-1787 

DIANA WOOD 
2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
CHIPLEY FL 32428-2927 

2134 SUNNY HILLS BLVD 
_ _ ~ -  

DAYS CURRENT PREVIOUS C L A S S Y  TO 

0068-47-2030-2-0 

METER NUMBER 

R 4/17/06 5/11/06 24 1243 1233 10 RGOl  08950633 

-. I I I - . d L . . - I - -  
WATER BASE FACILITY CHARGE 11.70 
WATER USAGE 45.10 

25.00 DEPOSIT BILLED 
15.00 7 TURNONCHARGE 

ONE YEAR AGO - 

LAST MONTH 
o~-- -- 

~ 

LAST YEAR AVG. 
----- 

-. - 

?OR CUSTOMER 
;ERVICE, CALL 
100-250-7532 

CURRENT BALANCE DUE UPON RECEIPT. PAST DUE 20 DAYS FROM STATEMENT DATE. 
SERVICE IS NOW SUBJECT TO DISCONNECT ON PREVIOUS BATJLNCE, IF ANY. 



0013925900701761 BRANDON G. ROGERS 
3962 FALCON 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 4 Block 34 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 
762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax. 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 . e Mail: custserv@aquaomerica.com November 21,2007 $ 20.72 December 17,2007 

Meter Data Meler Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meler Readings Usage Unlls 

Tel. 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due dare. 

83236019 518 11/16/07 32 Actual 62400 2,000 Gallons 

Average Daily Usage = 62 Gallons TotalDays 32 Total Usage. 2,000 Gallons 
10/15/07 Actual 60400 - -~~ 

Billing Detail Water Usage History 

Amount Owed from Last Bill .... 
Total Payments Received ..... .. . 

. . . .:. ...... ..., .., ... . ... . 
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

$ 257.95 
257.95 ' , " ,  -- 16W 

1 0 3  
LI 

B 0.00 2 E ma 
11.70 8% ma e' em 

20.72 .z 

. . . . . .. . .. . . . . . , . . , . , . . . 

Em 
IOU 
xa 

0 

2,000 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon ... 9.02 
T-.. j uial Water Chaiges .... . .. ... .. ... 
Amount Due 12/17107 .................................................. 

Sep07 Oc107 Nova7 
S 20.72 

ReadTypes: Actual 0 Estimated Customer 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a %digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 
This bill includes refunds in the form of multiple credits listed as "Adjustments' on this bill. The credits, which are itemized, include the cost paidfor 
water and, or wastewater, plus interest, and the county surcharge (if applicable). The refunds are due to you for the higher interim rates approved by 
the Florida Public Selvice Commission and charged to you between April 12 and August 3,2007. 

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
- C.",,ril T-. 



. . . . . .  .. .. ..<"C. . 
1.: .. ,, , . *. *!I' . . . .  , I . . "  ' .  q ? y . ! r y i ; i : : > ,  

:. . "* .., . I ,  
p,?" . 

Sewice To: Account Number 

AQUA BRANDON G. ROGERS 
3962 FALCON 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428 
Lot: 4 Block 34 

0013925900701761 
SUNNY HILLS 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Bryn Mawr, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custsen@aquaamerica.com November 01,2007 $ 257.95 November 26,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Meter Data Meler Size Billing Period Days Read Type Meler Readings Usage Unils 

83236019 5/8 10/15/07 28 Actual 60400 54.600 Gallons 
09/i7/07 Actual 5800 

Average Daily Usage = 1.950 Gallons Total Days: 28 

Billing Detail 

Amount Owed from Last Bill ........................................... 
Total Payments Received .......................... .:. .................. 
Balance .................... ............................................ 
Water Base Faciliiy C ................................... 

54,600 gallons @ $0.00451 per gallon .................. 
Total Water Charges ............. ......... ...... 
Amount Due 11/26/07 ................................................... 

$ 6963 
69 63 
0.00 

11 70 
246 25 

257 95 
S 257.95 

Total Usage: 54.600 Gallons 

Water Usage History 

ReadTyps: A r m 4  Estimated CUStOnlW 

Message Center 
Please note your account number is a 16-digit number. The full 16-digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment. 

1336471 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
Epnllrn T*. i . I , '  

FL167064Ji' , I - ,  . , 
b h , . , , , , ,  



BRANDON G. ROGERS 
3962 FALCON 
CHIPLEY, FL 32428 SUNNY HILLS 
Lot: 4 Block 34 

Aqua Utilities Florida, Inc. 

762 W. Lancaster Avenue Fax: 866.780.8292 Bill Date Total Amount Due Due Date 
Elyn Maw, PA 19010-3489 e Mail: custserv@aquaamerica.com October 11, 2007 $ 69.63 November 02,2007 

Tel: 877.987.2782 Questions about your water service? ... Contact us before the due date. 

Size . Billing Period Days Read Type Meler Readngs Usage Unils 
__._ _ _ ~  Meter Data Meter 

~- - ~~ 

83238019 5/8 09/17/07 73 Actual 5800 5,800 Gallons 

Awagc I M y  Usage = 79 Gallons TotalDays. 73 Total usage: 5.800 Gallons 

_ _ _ ~ .  07/06/07 . Actual 0 

I Billing Detail Water Usage History 
.~ 

$ 0.00 0.00 60 ' ,  " ..,,,;I'... 
= =  f *  50 

r 
*s 

0.00 
B J  10 

. .  
28.47 
26.16 33 

< 
10 

0 

54.63 
15.00 

.................................. $69.63 Sep 07 

ReadTyps: Actual 0 Estimated CUStOmer 

Message Center 
Please note your account number IS a 16-digit number The full 16 digits must be provided to ensure correct posting of your Aqua payment 

I 1336171 IMPORTANT NOTICE: SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR OTHER INFORMATION 
- c-" 7r-T". 
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P INTRODUCTION 

EVALUATION AND APPRIASAL 

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Washington County's Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) was delivered to the Florida 
Department of Community Affairs (DCA) for a consistency review on April 1, 2008. The 
Objections, Recommendations, and Comments report (ORC) from DCA was received by the 
Washington County Planning Ofice and the West Florida Regional Planning Council (WFRPC) on 
May 12, 2008. A response was formulated and reviewed by the Washington County Planning 
Commission during a public hearing on Julys, 2008. Based on the Planning Commission's 
recommendation for approval, the EAR was subsequently adopted by Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, 
Wausau and the Washington County Board of County Commissioners. 

The report represents an evaluation of the past seven years of implementation of the existing 
Comprehensive Plan (Plan). The purpose of the EAR is to provide a summary analysis of the 
successes and failures of the Plan, to identi6 major issues of concern, and to identify proposed 
changes to amend and update the Plan. The Plan was evaluated through the collaboration of county 
staff, state agencies, other units of government, and the general public. 

Many issues were identified during the evaluation process, some of which are new and some that 
are already being addressed in existing policies and programs. The issues that were identified as 
of primary importance all deal with accommodating growth in some form or m e r ,  while 
affording as much protection as possible for conservation areas, open spaces, and agriculture lands. 
As growth occurs, effort is necessary to reduce conflicts between adjacent land uses and meeting 
the demands made upon roads and other infrastructure within the County and the visual degradation 
of the community indicates a potentially declining quality of life. 

The implementation of the Plan generally has been good; however, some programs and policies 
have not been implemented. On-going implementation of the Plan is proceeding and most of the 
programs eventually will be implemented. The EAR process has resulted in renewed vigor and 
interest in adopting an improved plan to guide the County's growth through 2025. 

The entire Plan will be updated with the best available data and analysis and will be edited to 
ensure accuracy and consistency. Goals, objectives, and policies also will be updated to reflect new 
information but major policy revisions are not expected except as noted in this report. Some policies 
and programs win be revised with more achievable implementation time frames. When 
completed, the revised Plan is expected to be a much better Plan, which will be able to 
better accommodate both the expected and unexpected growth and maintain the quality of life 
and ambiance of the County. 

The EAR identifies major issues that the County will address in the EAR-based Plan 
Amendments. One of these issues results from recent legislative requirements directing local 
governments to address coordinated school planning and development. County residents and 

- 

f i  
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F staff identified eight issues and the Department of Community Affairs recommended one 
additional issue. Each issue and proposed actions are briefly summarized below. 

Issue I -- Transuortation: Increased demands on the local transportation system caused by growth 
needs evaluation and reviewed as to responsiveness to land uses and ability to meet hture 
traffic needs; evaluate effectiveness of transportation system as evacuation routes; Establish 
policies that will serve to assist in alleviating disruptions in transportation services to all 
municipalities during the four-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77; Evaluate the transportation 
levels of service transportation service developed by GASB 34 clerk; assess and evaluate the 
need for increased pedestrian and bicycle corridors in rural settings; and develop policies 
and procedures to ensure that all transportation infrastructure and other improvements are 
added to the CJE schedule. 

Issue 2 - Affordable Housing: Establish policies that encourage public and private initiatives 
in providing affordable housing; evaluate the Fair Housing Ordinance and incorporate any 
needed changes into the Comprehensive Plan; review, evaluate and update all housing data in 
the Housing Element; assess the age of mobile homes and mobile home standards with 
regard to providing affordable housing; evaluate the possibility of offering a bonus density for 
affordable housing. 

Issue 3 - Urban Sprawl: Reevaluate the urban sprawl issue in relation to density currently 
allowed under the clustering provision of the Comprehensive Plan; revise if and when necessary; 
direct development and growth to those areas where urban services exist. 

Issue 4 - Economic Development: Develop Economic Element for the Comprehensive 
Plan; recommend a formal creation of one entity that will address economic concerns for the 
county instead of various ad hoc committees. 

Issue 5 - Urban Services: Establish policies to provide for evaluations of the need for urban 
services for identified areas of the County that would normally be expected to have those services; 
one area is the Town of Ebro who will be affected by the new Bay County International Airport; 
establish policy to cooperate with the City of Chipley in providing urban services 
(watedwastewater services for the area south of 1-10 on SR 77; establish policies that will 
serve to assist in alleviating disruptions in urban services to all municipalities during the four- 
lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77. 

Issue 6 - Protection of m e n  Spaces and Natural Resources: Establish policies that will ensure 
compatibility between environmentally sensitive areas and residential subdivisions; develop 
policies that will protect water supplies, with special emphasis on the Econfina Watershed Area. 
Policies for the protection of the groundwater and springs need to be reviewed and revised as 
required. 

Issue 7 - Land Use: Examine impact of residential development on agricultural land; identify and 
evaluate methods to preserve and support the agriculture land uses; determine if there is a need 
for a Agriculture Element for the Comprehensive Plan; develop a mixed use category that is 
responsive to development needs; evaluate the intensities of Neighborhood Commercial uses and 
transfer the more intense uses to the General Commercial category; assess the impact of general 

2008 Washington Counly Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Introduction Page 3 
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f l  commercial development along the SR 77 corridor and develop policies to promote a commercial 
district along the roadway as opposed to having residential and general commercial uses 
intermingled; focus development away from wetlands and conservation areas by evaluating and 
changing setbacks and buffers as needed. 

Issue 8 - UDdate the C o m  rehensive Plan (and Land Development Code as needed) : Review the 
Comprehensive Plan for confusing language and policies, and update as necessary; policies need to 
be established that will increase the level of cooperation between the County and municipalities to 
improve all aspects of growth management. 

Issue 9 -Public Schools Facilities Element Intergovernmental Coordination, While not identified as 
an issue in the Scoping meeting, the Intergovernmental Coordination Element was affected as a 
result of legislative changes pursuant to the 2002 Senate Bill 1906 that requires local governments 
and the School Board to enter into a mandatory interlocal agreement that addresses school siting, 
enrollment forecasting, school capacity, infrastructure, and safety needs, and Senate Bill 360 that 
addresses school concurrency. A draft school element was adopted in May 2008 and is currently 
undergoing final review by DCA. 

&sed on a recommendation by the Washington Comfy Planning Commission, an additional issue 
has been ideentfied pertaining to the lWoning Process. Therefore, it is added at this p i n t  to 
complete the list of Idenh9ed Iss~ies, though it was not ircluded on the original list as submitted to 
DCA. 

Issue 10 - Visioning (Added to this Section). The visioning process of the Committee for 
Sustainable Emerald Coast Visioning began in 2008, with the West Florida Regional Planning 
Council as facilitators. The process began after the major work was accomplished on the 
Evaluation and Appraisal Report. As such, this particular process was not discussed or included 
in the Identified Issues. It is felt that this is an appropriate place to discuss visioning and it is 
added as an additional issue in Section I- Identified Issues of the EAR. This an on-going process 
involving government officials, the general public, the business community, agricultural and 
environmental interests, and the development community. While the scoping process was 
utilized as the basis for the EAR, the value of this visioning opportunity cannot be ignored. 
Therefore, it is recommended that the County develop a visioning statement based on the 
resulting issues arising out of Sustainable Emerald Coast Visioning process and, where deemed 
appropriate by the Washington County Planning Commission these issues will be considered for 
incorporation into the EAR-based amendments. A policy to this effect (Policy 1-1-h) will be 
incorporated into the Future Land Use Element. 

P 

11. LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 

On October 9, 2007, the County was issued a Letter of Understanding from Mr. McDaniel, Chief 
of Office of Comprehensive Planning. That letter is included in this section. A delay in the 
issuance ofthis letter was the result of personnel changes at DCA. 
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WASHINGTON COUNTY PLANNING DEPARTMENT 
1331 SOUTH BOULEVARD, CHIPLEY FL 32428 

TELEPHONE: (850) 415-5093 - FAX (850) 415-5094 
Email - 

October 8,2007 

Charles Gauthier, AICP 
Florida Department of Community Affairs 
Division of Community Planning 
2555 Shuiiiard Oak Boulevard 
Tallahassee FL 323999-2100 

Re: Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) 
Letter of Understanding 

Dear Mr. Gauthier: 

The 2000 Washington County Comprehensive Plan has served our county well. With revisions, the Plan 
is expected to continue to deliver successful results for future goals and objectives. The EAR process will 
allow us the opportunity to explore and prepare for changes caused by growth. 

In 2006, Washington County, in cooperation with the West Florida Regional Planning Council, sponsored 
a workshop aimed at helping the Towns of Ebro, Vemon, and Wausau with the Visioning Process. Later 
in the same year, the Washington County Planning Office partnered with the Local Mitigation Strategy 
Committee to discuss the needs of the community. We invited the public and all local agencies to both 
meetings with excellent attendance at both. On April 26, 2007, a public workshop, with DCA staff 
present, was presented to discuss the EAR process and those issues that are of concem for all citizens of 
Washington County. With other state and local agencies present, along with majority of County 
department supervisors, we identified the following issues as items of concern that will form the 
foundation of the Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report due to the Department of 
Community Affairs as of April 2008. These issues were submitted to DCA in May of 2007; however, 
this letter was misplaced and we are again submitting the issues along with some minor changes for 
DCA’s review and consideration: 

1. Transportation: 

F 

Increased demands on the local transportation system caused by growth needs evaluation and 
reviewed as to responsiveness to land uses and ability to meet future traffic needs. 

Evaluate effectiveness of transportation system as evacuation routes. 

P 
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Establish policies that will serve to assist in alleviating disruptions in transportation 
services to all municipalities during the four-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77. 
Evaluate the transportation levels of service transportation service being developed by 
GASB 34 clerk. 

Assess and evaluate the need for increased pedestrian and bicycle corridors in rural 
settings. 

Develop polices and procedures to ensure that all transportation infrastructure and other 
improvements are added to the CIE schedule. 

2. Affordable Housinq: 

The increase in property values and increase in the cost of constructing reasonably priced housing 
has put a strain on the housing system ofthe County to provide adequate and safe site built homes 
and housing units and has thus encouraged the use of substandard mobile home housing both in 
the urban and rural areas of the County. Lack of informatioii provided to the County has 
generally resulted in a lack of understanding as to what constitutes “affordable housing.” 

Establish policies that educate and thus encourage public and private initiatives to 
provide affordable housing. 

Evaluate the Fair Housing Ordinance and incoiyorated any needed changes into the 
Comprehensive Plan. 

Review, evaluate and update all housing data in the Housing Element. 

Evaluate the possibility of offering a bonus density for affordable housing. 

3. Urban Sprawl: 

The desire of the increasing population to reside in inore rural areas as opposed t o  the 
more urban areas has posed the increase of urban sprawl within the County. Lack of 
urban services (central water and wastewater treatment) has added to this problem ... 

Reevaluate the urban sprawl issue in relaiion to density currently allowed under the 
clustering provision of the Comprehensive Plan. Revise as necessary. 

Direct development and growth to those areas where urban services exist. 

4. Economic Develooment: 

The County has no comprehensive method to coinpare population growth, income, education and 
employment opportunities as an effective system in assessing factors, resources, and conditions 
affecting current and futnre growth. 

- 
Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal 
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Develop an Economic Element for the Comprehensive Plan. 

Recommend a formal creation of one entity that will address economic concems for the 
county instead of various ad hac committees. 

5 .  Urban Services: 

An increase of population preferring a more ivral lifestyle in areas iiot serviced by any urban 
services (especially wastewater treatment services) has resulted in the continued use of individual 
septic tanks within the County in those areas adjacent to environmentally sensitive area, lakes, 
creeks and stream, thus threatening possible contamination of the surface waters and 
groundwaters of the County. 

Establish policies to provide for evaluations of the need for urban services for identified 
areas of the County that would normally be expected to have those services. One area is 
the Town of Ebro who will be affected by the new Bay County Inteinational Airport. 

Establish policy to cooperate with the City of Chipley in providing urban services 
(wateriwastewater services for the area south of 1-10 on SR 77. 

Establish policies that will serve to assist in alleviating disruptions in urban services to all 
municipalities during the four-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77. 

6. Protection of Open Snaces and Natural Resources: 

The environmentally sensitive areas of the County are threatened by development in areas where 
no urban services (central water or wastewater treatment facilities exists. Discussions regarding 
property rights versus the need to protect these sensitive areas are expected to iiicrease as growth 
continues into the more environmentally sensitive areas. 

r'. 

Establish policies that will ensure compatibility between environmentally sensitive areas 
and residential subdivisions. 

Develop policies that will protect water supplies, with special emphasis on the Econfina 
Watershed Area. 

Focus development away from wetlands and conservation areas by increasing setbacks 
and buffers as required. 

I. Land Use: 

The need to sustain rural areas of agricultural and forest lands of the County is the 
most identifiable need with regard to land use issues. Preservation of these lands 
are needed to ensure that the foundation for economic growth for the agriculture 
industry remains intact as well continued protection as the threatened and 
endangered species of plant and animal life found on private agricultural lands are 
protected. Development should be encouraged only in areas where existing urban 
services are available unless developer is will to install such needed services. 

P 
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e 
Examine impact of residential development on agricultural land; identify and evaluate 
methods to preserve and support the agriculture land uses. Determine if there is a need 
for an Agriculture Element for the Comprehensive Plan. 

Develop a mixed use category that is responsive to development needs. 

Evaluate the intensities of Neighborhood Commercial uses and transfer the more intense 
uses to t h e  General Commercial category. 

Assess the impact of general commercial development along the SR 77 conidor and 
develop policies to promote a commercial district along the roadway as opposed to 
having residential and general commercial uses intermingled. 

8. Update the Coinurehensive Plan (and Land Develoument Code as needed): 

Review the Comprehensive Plan for confusing language and policies, and update as 
necessary. 

Policies need to be established that will increase the level of cooperation between the 
County and municipalities to improve all aspects of growth management. 

The above list constitutes the scope of review Washington County will pursue and forms the basis of the 
Letter of Undevsianding between the Department of Community Affairs and Washington County. In 
addition to these issues, the County will address the applicable requirements under Section 163.3 191(2), 

r- F. S. 

The required information will be obtained from the different departments of Washington County and local 
and state agencies, with the requests for data and analysis being made by the Planning Department as the 
EAR review process moves forward. 

Should you have any further questions or need further infomation regarding this adoption package, 
please feel free to contact this office. 

Washington County extends appreciation for your help in this endeavor. 

Yours truly, 

Planner 
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S T A T E  O F  F L O R I D A  r-' 

D E P A R T M E N T  OF C O M M U N I T Y  A F F A I R S  
"Dedicated to making Florida a better place to call home" 

CHARLIE CRlST 
G0Yer"Or 

THOMAS G PELHAM 
SeCieUW 

October 9,2007 

Ms. Lynda Waller 
County Planner 
Washington County 
133 1 South Boulevard 
Chipley, Florida 32428 

RE: Request for Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) Letter of Understanding 

Dear Ms. Waller: 

The Department of Community Affairs reviewed your letter dated October 8, 2007, and 
received on October 8,2007, outlining the major issues to be addressed in the preparation of the 
Washington County's Evaluation and Appraisal Report. The Department agrees with the summary of 
major issues as set forth in the letter. The Department would also request that you address 
groundwater and springs protection as part of the 'Protection of Natural Resources and Open Spaces' 
major issue in the EAR. This letter serves as confirmation of our understanding. The Department 
anticipates the County will fully address the applicable requirements under Section 163.3 191(2), 
Florida Statutes. As a result of the assessment, there may need to be proposed changes to the 
comprehensive plan to better implement the intended planning objectives. 

- 
If you or your staff have any questions or need further assistance, please contact 

Susan Poplin, AICP, Regional Planning Administrator, or Keely Brown, Community Planner, at 
8501921 -4767. 

Sincerely yours, 

Mike McDaniel, Chief 
Office of Comprehensive Planning 

MDwsps 

Attachment: Washington County Letter of Understanding Request 

Cc: Charles Blume, Executive Director, Apalachee Regional Planning Council 
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F SECTION 1 -DISCUSSION OF IDENTIFIED ISSUES 

EVALUATION AND APPRIASAL 

I. DISCUSSION OF IDENTIFLED ISSUES 

In 2006, Washington County, in cooperation with the West Florida Regional Planning Council 
(WFRPC), sponsored a workshop aimed at assisting the Towns of Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau with 
the Visioning Process. The County Planning Office continues to participate in the visioning 
processes of these municipalities that participate in the County's Comprehensive Plan. Later in the 
same year, the Washington County Planning Office partnered with the Local Mitigation Strategy 
Committee (LMS) to discuss the needs of the community. The public and all local agencies 
were invited to the meetings with excellent attendance at both. On April 26, 2007, a public 
workshop, with Department of Community Affairs' (DCA) st& in attendance, was presented to 
discuss the EAR process and identi6 those issues that are of concern for all citizens of Washington 
County. With WFRPC facilitating the meeting, and other state, local agencies, planning 
commissioner members, County Commissioners, and County department supervisors in attendance, 
the issues that follow in this section were identified as items of concern. These issues were 
approved by the Washington County Board of County Commissioners and submitted to DCA with a 
request for a letter of understanding that Washington County's Evaluation and Appraisal Reuort 
FAR) would address these. A response in the form of the Letter of Understanding was received 
from DCA with agreement as to the issues and a request that the EAR address groundwater and 
springs protection. It is these issues that are the foundation of the Washington County Evaluation 
and Appraisal Report. 

A. Issue I - Transportation. The increased demand on the local transportation system 
caused by growth requires some attention on both the State and County levels. 
Emphasis continues to be on increasing capacity on SR 77 and SR 79 and sustained 
maintenance that will allow efficient M i c  circulation throughout the County. There are 
two segments of SR 77 that are currently exceeding the adopted LOS standard as shown 
in the 2006 Level of Service Analysis document for Washington County. The segments 
are: from Beginning of 3 lane section to north of 1-10 to South Blvd. and from South 
Blvd. to North City Limits of Chipley. Both are entirely within the city limits of Chipley. 
The MSV for both segments are based on a rural developed area type (less than 5,000 
population). Previous problems with capacity on SR 77 within the incorporated area of 
Washington County was addressed when an adversely impacted section of the roadway 
was changed from Rural Undeveloped to Rural Developed changing the maximum 
service volume for the peak direction service volume from 420 to 8 10 as reflected in the 
FDOT 2006 AADT reported dated July 2007. This change allows greater flexibility for 
future development of this corridor. 

P 

SR 77 and SR 79. Both of these projects are seen as a maintenance and capacity activity 
to preserve the existing transportation investment along these routes and to improve safety 
considerations for those members of the public using these facilities. These projects are of 
major importance to Washington County as it increases safety and capacity along both 
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roadways. Both projects are consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and will not conilict 
with any objectives, goals, and policies of the plan. However, the County may need to 
examine the potential impacts from the construction process that could extend out to the 
year 2020, as funding becomes available. Both roadways serve as the comdors for 
Washington County residents working in Bay County. 

SR 79. This roadway serves not only as a main tourist route to the beaches, but as 
the major evacuation route from the beach. The road will be a major roadway serving SR 
388 to the new international airport located in northem Bay County. Construction for the 
four-lane project for the section of SR 79 within Washington County has started with a 
completion date depending on funding availability. This road will be a four-lane roadway 
with a complete planned phase currently extending from the Bay County line north to the 
Holmes County line. The design is such that traf€ic will be moved at a minimum of 50 miles 
per hour. The project development and environmental study for the project development and 
environmental study from SR 20 to 1-10 has been completed. Right-of-way acquisition and 
construction are not l l l y  funded at this time. 

Divided by a grassy median, the road may initially have a negative impact on the towns of 
Ebro and Vernon with the Red Head and New Hope communities also impacted. The 
impact on all affected communities will be immense. While solving problems for capacity 
of the roadway for nature, residential, land, and economic development (especially providing 
access to the new international airport on SR 388) some problems may arise out of the four- 
lane project that will require assistance from the County. While there has been some 
anticipation and concern about service interruptions, the City of Vernon has been 
assured that services, to include utilities, will last only a couple of hours at the time. 
Traffic will not be interrupted and the delays will be no more than what is normally 
experienced during this type of construction. 

The only event that might cause concern is a massive evacuation from the Gulf Coast area 
for which FDOT would take the necessary measures to ensure that M i c  moves at an 
efficient rate to protect lives. 

Regardless of assurances that interruption and delays will be minimal during 
construction and the smooth flow of traffic will not be impeded, the County should 
continue in efforts to provide a fully-equipped and manned satellite EMS station within or 
near Ebro to provide emergency services during periods of construction and post 
construction. The distance from WashmgtoniBay county line to the nearest fully-staffed 
medical trauma center facility at Gulf Coast Hospital 28.6 miles to Gulf Coast Medical 
Center in Bay County. When added to the 20.9 miles response distance from the nearest 
EMS facility (Vernon EMS) 50 miles would be required to respond and deliver the injured 
party to a proper medical facility. The m e  EMS service to Northwest Florida Community 
Hospital in Chipley would require a 57 mile trip. An EMS team that is available at or near 
Ebro will greatly reduce the response time for medical emergencies. 

While SR 20 provides an east or west route across the County, there are no other paved 
roads or unpaved roads that might provide any alternate evacuation or escape route to those 
evacuees coming from the Gulf Coast area or Washington County. The roadway between 
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Ebro and Vernon is subject to flooding at some locations (possibly delaying the ability to 
evacuate or return from and to Bay County). The County should develop a plan to perform 
an engineering study on the opening of an alternate route to connect SR 79 and SR 77. Not 
only would this provide an alternate evacuation route for those living in the center of the 
county and south of Vernon, but would have a positive effect on economic development 
within the County 

a Not only does this roadway serve as a main tourist route to Bay County and the 
beaches, but also as the major evacuation route fiom Panama City and eastem Bay County. 
The road will be a major roadway to access SR 388 to the new international airport located 
in northern Bay County that is now under construction with a completion date of May 
2010. 

This road will be a four-lane roadway with a complete planned phase currently extending 
from the Bay County line north to the Holmes County line. The design is such that traffic 
will be moved at a minimum of 50 miles per hour. The project development and 
environmental study for the project development and environmental study from SR 30 to I- 
10 has been completed. Right-of-way acquisition and construction are not funded at this 
time (1 1-30-07). 

SR 77 is in the Planning Phase and is not expected to receive any construction funding 
in the next few years. Divided by a grassy median, the roadway improvement project will 
bypass Wausau with little resulting impact on the town other than the abandonment of that 
section of SR 77 through the town itself That part of the current SR 77 passing through 
Wausau will be med over to the County unless Wausau agrees to assume all responsibility 
for maintenance. Any improvements that the Town of Wausau desires on that state- 
abandoned roadway as part of their visioning process will need to be funded by the County 
or the Town. There are some road improvement grants available that the County or Town 
may want to pursue to meet the goals of the visioning of what they want the Town to look 
like in the future. Pioneer Road will serve as the access road to SR 77 for traffic in and 
around Wausau. The bypass will start approximately one mile south of the Wausau city 
limits to one mile north of the city limits. The Project Development and Environmental 
(PD&E) study is complete and the corridor for the roadway will not change unless some 
unexpected circumstances arise like the detection of a protected species within that comdor 
forces a change in the route. 

This road will be a four-lane roadway with a complete planned phase currently extending 
from the Bay County line north to the Jackson County line. The design is such that traffk 
will be moved at a minimum of 50 miles per hour. The PD&E study for the project 
development and environmental study from SR 20 to 1-10 has been completed. Right-of-way 
acquisition and construction are not fully funded at this time. 

While solving problems for capacity of the roadway for future residential land economic 
development (especially providing access to the new international airport on SR 388), some 
problems may arise out of the four-lane project that will require assistance from the County. 
While there has been some anticipation and concern about service interruptions, the 
County has been assured that services, to include utilities, will last only a couple of hours at 
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the time. Traffic will not be interrupted with delays being no more than what is 
normally experienced during this type of construction. The only event that might cause 
concern is a massive evacuation from the Gulf Coast area for which the Florida Department 
of Transportation (FDOT) would take the necessary measures to ensure that traffic moves at 
an efficient rate to protect lives. 

Regardless of assurances that interruption and delays will be minimal during 
construction and the smooth flow of traffic will not be impeded, the County should 
continue in efforts to provide a hllyquipped and manned satellite EMS station within or 
near the county line on property currently owned by the County at SR 77 and Spring 
Pond Road to provide emergency services during periods construction and post 
construction. The distance from WashingtodBay county line to the nearest fully-staffed 
medical trauma center facility at Gulf Coast Hospital 19 miles to Gulf Coast Medical 
Center in Bay County. When added to the 14 miles response distance from the nearest EMS 
facility (Vernon EMS) 23 miles would be required to respond and deliver the injured party 
to a proper medical facility. The same EMS service to Northwest Florida Community 
Hospital in Chipley would require a 40 mile trip. An EMS team that is available at or near 
the Crystal Lake area will greatly reduce the response time for medical emergencies. 

SR 79 and SR 77 Connector. While SR 20 provides an east or west route across the 
County, there are no other paved roads or unpaved roads that might provide any alternate 
evacuation or escape route to those evacuees coming from the Gulf Coast area or 
Washington County. SR 77, between the county line and SR 279, has not other connector. 
The County should develop a plan for an engineering study on the opening of an 
alternate route to connect SR 79 and SR 77. Not only would this provide an altemate 
evacuation route for those living in the center of the county and south of Vemon, but 
would have a positive effect on economic development within the County. 

Elkcam Connector. A proposed Elkcam Connector Road will be an important addition to to 
the transportation system of the County and region. This proposed road is generally located 
in the southeastem section of the County and will connect SR 77 and US 23 1 providing for 
both evacuation and haffic concurrency for the south end of the County. The County is 
actively pursuing a Feasibility Corridor Study for the Elkcam Connector, East to US 23 I, 
under the Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) Joint Program Agreement 
(PA) between the FDOT and Northwest Florida Regional Transportation Planning 
Organization. 

Unoaved Roads. Unpaved roads form much of the infrastructure of the county, especially in 
rural areas. During storms, these roads become impassable due to water, fallen trees, 
downed power lines and debris. The county should be developing comprehensive policies to 
actively pursue an effective road paving program to ensure that alternative east-west routes 
are available that will provide more efficient means of evacuation and normal movement 
of transportation within the County. As outlined in the Transportation Element of this 
report, the matrix system as devised by the County engineer and approved by the Board of 
County Commissioners should be maximized to ensure that road paving and resurfacing 
projects be prioritized according to need as opposed to political pressure. If allowed to, 
this method can serve as an effective tool to determine prioritization of road paving projects. 
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Roads List. Examination of public records, old road lists, roadwork records from public 
works, planning records, and property appraiser plats has produced a list of roads within the 
County. This list contains private roads and county-maintained roads. Some roads have 
recorded easements dedicating land to the county for the purpose of road construction. 
Other roads became county-maintained roadways through adverse possession pursuant to 
F.S. 95.361. This statute gives legal claim to the public entity that has been maintaining 
roads for a specified number of years (four if constructed by a governmental entity, seven if 
constructed by a nongovernmental entity. The board adopted this list in October of 
2006 and approved updates in March of 2007. Future updates will be made as needed. The 
adoption of this list of roads does not necessarily give the green light to fiuther development 
on the roadways. Many of the roads are nothing more than mere lanes and driveways, 
Emphasis and policies should be established by the Public Works Department to reffain 
from maintaining a driveway or lanes. Once the maintenance begins, it hard for the public 
and developers to accept the fact that these roads may not be suitable or intended for 
development and must still meet concurrency standards already established. 

Levels of Service. With the roads list complete, there is a need to establish levels of service 
for the identified roadways. The county purchased a laser profiling vehicle, which has 
proved to be cost-effective by training county personnel to operate the profiler for obtaining 
the condition assessment. This machine offers the ability to accurately measure rutting 
across the pavement lane, which is oRen a causdfactor in wet weather vehicular accidents, 
as well as the ability to accurately measure roughness/smoothness of the roadway. All 
of the above functions are conducted at highway speeds thus eliminating the need for 
lane closure of intearuption oftraffic flow which is often required for other systems. 

As these studies are conducted, the information is given to the County engineer to be used to 
assist with classifying roads for resurfacing according to pavement condition, number of 
persons served, road classification, and importance of road travel to other Washington 
County entities. The goal of this system is to provide an inventory of transportation 
facilities, but simultaneously, it is proving to be an asset in providing information that will 
result in safer road travel throughout the county. Failure to comply with GASB 34 can result 
in loss of funding currently atforded us at the state and federal level. It could also result in our 
county behg prohibited from issuing bonds for capital improvement projects or it could raise 
our interest rates on the issuance of those bonds. Those are consequences we cannot afford 

Bike Paths and Pedestrian Travel. According to the Florida Department of Transportation’s 
Long Range Program Plan for 2008-09 through 2012-13, Florida has a high fatality rate for 
bicyclists and pedestrians. In 2005, there were 124 bike fatalities and 576 pedestrians killed 
on Florida roadways. This fact emphasizes the need to plan for safe and efficient bike and 
pedestrian traffic in future planning even though the present status of the County is considered 
rural and may remain that for sometime. Special consideration should be given to providing 
safe accessibility to schools. Requirements should be established for developers to provide 
bicycle and pedestrian paths within a two-mile radius of any school in both new 
developments. where feasible, the missing links or gaps in the existing sidewalks should 
be identified and eliminated where appropriate. Bicl-cle lanes should be required on new or 
reconstructed arterials and major collector roadways. Where feasible, restriping of 
arterial or major collector roadways under the County’s jurisdiction should be considered 
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anytime the roadway is scheduled for resurfacing. If the right-of-way is constrained, the 
County may wish to consider reducing motor vehicle travel lanes if possible to allow for 
bike and pedestrian travel. The County should consider adopting the FDOT Bicycle 
Facilities Planning and Design Guidelines Handbook (Revised April 2000) to serve as a 
guideline for both the County and Developers in the construction of new bike paths and 
pedestrian travel. Shared use paths should be used by pedestrians, skaters, and joggers as 
well as bicyclists.” 

Regarding concern for local issues expressed by the community, the lack of bike paths and 
sidewalks in the community appears to be an issue, including the lack of construction on the 
Falling Waters - Chipley bike path. That contract has now been awarded to Jones 
Construction Company and has since ceased to be an issue. The remaining concern over 
this project is making sure that the path ties in with the sidewalk network of the City of 
Chipley and those county roads in and around Chipley. There are three schools located in 
Chipley with students walking and tiding bikes fiuther supporting the need for both 
sidewalks and bicycle paths. Crucial missing gaps, not only in the routes to school, but in 
those areas serving low income and elderly neighborhoods need to be completed with 
comparable sidewalk construction. The City of Chipley and the County should identify 
funding sources to enhance and expand the existing pedestrian and bike travel system. 

The same set of circumstances in the town of Vernon exists with regards to schools. The 
schools are virtually isolated when it comes to pedestrian traffic with no sidewalks available 
for either. There is only one course of sidewalks through the town of Vernon on SR 79. It 
is expected that the sidewalks system along that route will be expanded and upgraded during 
the four-lane construction project. This still leaves the sidewalk issues to the school as an 
issue. Again, the County and Town of Vernon should work together to identify funding 
sources and build a pedestrian and bike travel system. 

The rural nature of the County does not create ideal conditions for, but policy should be 
established so as to require all developers of major subdivision to install sidewalks. All 
subdivisions that are required to construct and pave roads should be required to also include 
sidewalks in the development regardless of the number of lots or the particular location 
within the County. If new subdivisions are installed along already paved road sidewalks 
should be required regardless of the status of the roadway (Le., collector, arterial, major or 
minor) with the developer absorbing the initial costs of installation and the County accepting 
when the roads meet the requirements for acceptance as county-maintained roads. In most 
rural areas along roadways for which the FDOT is responsible, bike lanes are being reserved 
and marked for travel. However, neither the State nor the County has erected any signs or 
indicators to motorists that these lanes are reserved for bicycle or pedestrian traffic. 

Development Adiacent to Roadways. The Comprehensive Plan currently provides for an 
Access Management Systems as a part of the Land Development Code. A key component 
to the code is the “Controlled Access Roadway Segments” which are designated areas 
where roadway access from adjacent residential as well as commercial areas is limited to a 
specific number and distance from one another to provide for future separation between 
local and through traffic. Land uses and property splits should be reevaluated to ensure that 
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resulting development lots and development are consistent with good development. Land 
uses and property splits should be reevaluated to ensure that resulting development lots and 
development are consistent with good development practices along as Strategic Intermodal 
System (SIS) roadways and emerging SIS. 

Recommended Actions. The County does not have a formal transportation plan that 
consolidates all of the County transportation policies and directives into one 
docirmerrt. Reqirirements are established at several dtflererrt sources sometimes 
causing conjirsion to Colrnty personnel, the public, and developers. As reqtrired by 
recent revisions to Florida's Growth Management statutes, a jnancia& feasible plan 
for poviding new corridors and eqxmding existing ones will need to be included in the 
FAR based amendments. To provide easily understood criteria for the transportation 
hystem, the County needs to consider the following proposed changes. 

Begin work on a comprehensive tramportation and road paving plan for the Ccninty to 
include both motorized vehicular traffic and bicycle yedestrian ha@. 

Issue 2 - Affordable Housing. There are numerous housing programs available in Florida that 
promotes affordable housing and many recommendations made by Florida's Affordable 
Housing Study Commission. A summary of recommendations include some of the following 
steps. 

Review, evaluate and update all housing data in the Housing Element. To determine the 
needs for affordable housing, data and analysis needs to be updated using the 
methodology provided by the Shimberg Center for Affordable Housing. Using that data, 
the goals, objectives, and policies of the County should be adjusted accordingly. The 
Census provides the information that determines needs for future housing within the County. 
For subsequent census years, the County Planning Office and 9-1-1 Addressing Ofice 
should work with the public and private sector to assist the federal government during the 
Census years to cany out intensive publicity campaign encouraging households to HI out their 
census form. 

Evaluate the Fair HousinP Ordinance and incorporated any needed changes into the 
Comprehensive Plan. 

Establish Dolicies that encourage public and private initiatives in providing affordable 

B. 

lg@&. 

Washington County should consider an Inclusionary Housing Ordinance to provide that a 
certain threshold of units such as adopt inclusionary housing ordinances to implement the 
housing elements of their comprehensive plans. The following elements would be 
included within this ordinance: 

All major subdivisions (over ten lots) will be required to allocate 10 percent of the total 
number of residential units as inclusionary lots for affordable housing with a minimum of 
two being required, 
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All subdivisions of ten lots and less will be required to allocate no less than one lot as 
inclusionary unit to affordable housing. All lots classified as inclusionary units will be 
subject to the Same deed restrictions as lots within the subdivision. Inclusionary units 
must be aesthetically similar but not necessarily the same as the market rate units. Long- 
term affordability restrictions are to be placed on the inclusionary units. 

Mobile Homes: Mobile homes comprise 41.22 percent of the housing units within 
the County while some mobiles homes have been replaced with permanent dwellings in 
recent years. The mobile homes that were replaced sometimes remain on the property to be 
used as supplemental residences for rental units or aging parents or other family members if 
density allows. 

Recreational Vehicles. Recreational vehicles are not allowed to be used as permanent 
housing within the County and therefore, are not considered to be affordable housing at any 
time. The Land Development Code supports the Florida Statutes that prohibit this type use 
of RVs. However, the EAR-based Housing Element and Land Development Code co- 
jointly should fully clarify the use of the RVs within the County is restricted to temporary 
use during the construction of a site-built home and emergency use when an occupant is 
displaced from hidher permanent residence due to a disaster that makes a permanent 
dwelling uninhabitable. 

Emergency Housing Plan: Washington County has adopted an emergency housing plan 
and incorporated into the Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan (CEMP). This 
plan takes into consideration that emergencyldisaster events could and likely would 
interrupt normal housing for both permanent and renting residents of Washington 
County. The County also realizes that the quicker housing is available and sheltering can 
begin, the quicker life begins to take on normalcy. The Emergency Housing Plan 
identifies adequate sites for temporary/FEMA style housing and the expediting 
procedures to establish such sites. This plan was developed with cooperation from the 
Florida Division of Emergency Management, West Florida Regional Planning Council, 
Washington County Building Department, Washington County Planning and Zoning 
Department, and Washington County Emergency Management Department. 

Recommenahtions: 

Add the following policy: It wilI be the policy of the Cmmty that recreutionul vehicles will 
not be iitilized as prmanent ho14sing in Washington Cmirity. Temporary rise of recreatiorral 
vehicles will be limited to nse during construction of a new residence or diphemerit of the 
property owner or termtt due to disuster reasons QF allowed under the ComprehenFive 
Emergency Munageniewt Plun ( C M ) .  

Issue 3 - Urban Sprawl. Currently, the County is still experiencing growth at a slower rate 
with minimal impact on the County’s infkastructure. However, there is a potential, where 
urban sprawl is concemed, for it to become costly to expand all services to the more remote 
areas of the County. Road maintenance becomes more expensive in efforts to reduce 
congestion on roadways. Fire and EMS services in poorly placed developments become a 

C. 
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challenge and are expensive to provide to outlying development. There are no central water 
or wastewater treatment plants available in the unincorporated sections of the County (other 
than a portion of SUMY Hills Subdivision). It is not reasonable to think that this will not 
become a major problem sometime in the fitme should the County experience the growth 
that is sure to happen. Along with inappropriate placement of development to available 
services, the beauty and serenity of the natural resources of the County are diminished. 
Urban sprawl also adds to the danger of wildfire as the densely wooded areas of the county 
are exposed to fire risk caused from human habitation. Evacuation during storms and floods 
adds to the challenge of maintaining development in non-urban areas. Schools, health 
facilities, public services, and shopping are harder to come by when development does not 
OCCUT near urban areas. The absences of employment centers and the high fuel costs serve 
as a deterrent to employment for residents living in non-urban areas. 

There are no county-wide urban services to offer with regard to water and wastewater 
treatment plants (WWTP). Aqua Utilities, Inc., operates a limited central water and WWTP 
in the Sunny Hills Subdivision, but has not been able to extend those services either to areas 
within the subdivision or the surrounding areas. Chipley and Vernon both have a central 
water and WWTP but have not extended services outside of the town limits. This has 
served to discourage development in the areas where infrastructure is available. 

No existing private sector or package treatment system will be permitted to add 
customers unless all Levels of Service Standards are met, and operations are in 
conformance with all FDEP permits. This applies specifically to Aqua Utilities, Inc., 
system located within the Sunny Hills Subdivision. In these areas no private wells or 
septic tanks should be allowed where platting and development have been approved 
based on the availability of central utilities. 

Developments approved based on the promise of the developer to install central water 
and/or sewage must install systems that will be compatible with any central system as 
approved. 

The provision for clustered subdivisions allow a minimum of 10 lots to be developed on 
existing county-maintained paved or unpaved roads and a maximum of 49 lots if on 
continuous paved roads without pursuing a land use change. This encourages urban sprawl 
to areas where services are not available. Recommendations have been made that this lot 
minimum be reduced to 6 lots and the maximum to 20. 

The Capital Improvements Element schedule includes engineering feasibility studies and 
service area identification for both a county-wide sanitary system and potable water system. 
No hnding source has been identified to pursue this study, but the County needs to look at 
identifying a funding source soon. 

With approximately 27,000 antiquated vacant lots (with no infrastructurepresent) in the 
County, changes to the Future Land Use maps should be accomplished only when the 
developer submits an appropriate need assessment based on sound economic and housing 
needs methodology 
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D. Issue 4 - Economic Development. The primary deficiency ofthe Comprehensive Plan is the 
lack of an Economic Element. This element, while not required, will act as a guide for 
achieving desirable economic development, which will foster an improved commerce and 
quality of life for all residents throughout the county. For that reason, a joint effort of 
Washington County and its municipalities, Caryville, Chipley, Ebro, Vemon, and 
Wausau in the creation of their economic elements is beneficial. 

f i  

The Element should present forecasts for the county's economic development, select a 
preferred course of economic development, advance economic goals, design a set of 
objectives and policies to achieve preferred economic development, and present a 
strategy for implementing those policies that is consistent and in concert with the county 
and city's growth management plans. The ability to achieve such goals relies partially on 
state, national, and global economic events and policies. However, this element will 
focus on how the county and its municipalities can support their local economies, attempt 
to protect them from economic downturns, and encourage prosperity during periods of 
economic growth. The Economic Element will be based on the best available data of 
measurable economic indicators, trend analysis, and assumptions based on the 
measurable economic trends. Relevant data from the 2000 Census will be utilized for the 
element. 

P 

E. Issue 5 - Urban Services. The lack of urban services in areas where they should exist is of 
concern. It is expected that the-Town of Ebro will be greatly impacted at some time in the 
future due to the new Panama City - Bay County International Airport with a 
groundbreaking in November 2007. The airport is being built in the 75,000-acre West 
Bay Area Sector on 1,300 acres of a 4,000-acre site being donated to the Airport 
Authority by The St. Joe Company. The four-laning of SR 79, the main thoroughfare 
through Ebro, will also add to the possibility for growth of Ebro and the surrounding 
area. Some residential development is being attempted in that area, but the lack of 
utilities - both central water and wastewater treatment, has discouraged growth. 
Workshops conducted included utility companies, financial institutions, municipalities, 
and the County participating. 

There is a need to establish policies to provide for evaluations of the need for urban 
services for identified areas of the County that would normally be expected to have those 
services; one area is the Town of Ebro who will be affected by the new Bay County 
Intemational Airport; establish an interlocal agreement to cooperate with the City of 
Chipley to provide urban services (central water/wastewater services) for the area south 
of 1-10 on SR 77; establish policies that will serve to assist in alleviating dismptions in 
urban services to all municipalities during the four-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77. 
There are no county-wide urban services to offer with regard to water and wastewater 
treatment plants (WWTP). Aqua Utilities, Inc., operates a limited central water and WWTP 
in the Sunny Hills Subdivision, but has not been able to extend those services either to areas 
within the subdivision or the surrounding areas. The Chipley and Vernon both have a 
central water and WWTP but have not extended services outside of the town limits. This 
has served to discourage development in the areas where infrastructure is available. 
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If a centralized service becomes available in the area where onsite private potable water and 
sanitary systems has been constructed, connection to the centralized service by that private 
service is required. 

Buffers adjacent to agriculture and silviculture operations shall be 100 feet and shall be only 
native vegetation be used. 

Issue 6 - Protection of Open Spaces and Natural Resources. The County needs to establish 
policies that will ensure compatibility between environmentally sensitive areas and 
residential subdivisions. An example of, but not limited to, is the approximately 85,600 
acres of land are included within the Holmes Creek watershed area. Currently, a 75- 
foot permanent natural vegetative buffer (above the observed normal waterline) is 
required and a minimum of 50 percent natural vegetative cover shall be undisturbed in 
these buffer areas. This policy change is needed to mitigate contaminate runoff from 
disturbed land. If the vegetative buffer is increased and the vegetation itself is left intact, 
then runoff is less likely to infiltrate the surface water, and in the case of lands adjacent to 
natural springs, the groundwater as well. 

Sorings, Groundwater and Surface Water orotection. The County needs to establish 
policies to ensure that springs, groundwater and surface water continue to be protected as 
well as they have been while massive development of the county has been a prospect, as 
it becomes a reality. This can be achieved through accurate identification and careful 
control of adjacent land use to sensitive aquatic resources. 

Recommendations: 

E. 

Conservation of wetlunds: The Coiiri@ shmdd continue to work with the Water 
Management District to find land to convert to a “Cortservution ” land nse desimtation. 
In order to ideritifv these lands the Wetlands Mau from the Future Land IJse M ~ J  series 
shonld be overlqued with the Future Land Use Mav and ariv lund not yet converted to a 
“Conservation” land rise designutiori shmrld be identified as a cundidate for fiittrre 
conversion. 

Recommendation: A-vproximatelv one quarter of the total lurid in the conntv has CI 
“Coriservuiiori ” land IJJV desimation. This is esueciallv siplficarit as almost all of it 

follows the wetlund bmrndaries in the cmm@. This method of sinzlinra mrt a simiificunt 
resm4rce thro14zhmit the emin@ and plucinra it wider urotection shmild coritiriiie. Any 
fnrther conversion of land into conservation should follow thisvanern. 

Biiffers: The requirement for conservatiori and wetland buffers and buffers for other 
nianuged areas shoidd be changed to 100 feet. The retention of ground vegetation should 
be highly encmiraged. 

Best Mmtazement Practices: AN Planned Unit Developments (PUDs) should iriclrrde as a 
part of the PlID standards, practices and standards that will protect groiirdwater qnality 
and prevent nonpoint source pollution stonnwater unrtoff Measures that will limit 
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imyervioirs s~irjace ureas and minimize the use of fertilizer ard pesticides should be 
utilized. Maintaining rrdrrral cover in Iandscuping cmild limit needs for both imgation 
and fertilizer use mid the rise have both water quality andur~uter consewtion benefits. 

Pennittirw: Requirement for Environmental Permitting Remirce p) niles (Chqter 62- 
346), F. A. C.) for stormwater became eflective in October 2007. Additionally, it is 
anticipated that wetland regrrlatioris will become eflective during 2008. It  is recommended 
that the tipdated regtilatioris be ider&fied and included in the E 4 R - h d  amendments. 

Water Conservation: It is recommended that requirements .for ariy approved PIID 
include water conservation meustires. I t  is frrrther recommended that these include 
reqniring the rise of high-eficiency (low volume) pIumbing,fixtwes, appliances, and 
other water conserving devices. On the exterior, ecologically viable portions of existing 
mtive vegetation should be incorporated into the landscape design to the greatest extent 
practical, arid new plantirigs shoiild not be irrigafed outside of initial grow-in 
requirements. The potential use of reclaimed stormwater or appropriately treated 
wastewater should also be considered.for remaining residential, commercial, or public 
urea irrigation needs @my}.. 

Policies should be aded that utilize and enemrage fhe utilization of systems that increase 
the availability of community water, sewer, arid water reuse esptwiully at government 
buildings, schools, and facilities with larger outdoor rise. 

Wildfire Miti@ion: It is recommended that plansfor all developments larger thun six lots 
be subject the development guidelines arid standards provided in the pnblicatiori, 
"Wildjire Mitigation in Florida: land tlse Plunnirig Sirategies and Best Development 
Practices. " Adequate fire suppression bystems must be installed in new s~ibdivisions. 

G. Issue 7 - Land Use. The current land use categories appear adequate for the County and 
should continue to be adequate through the year 2020. No change is indicated that would 
increase intensity since the lack of urban services (fire, EMS, central water and wastewater 
treatment) do not support an increase. There is no indication of or demonstrated need to 
decrease the gross density of one dwelling unit per 10 acres. It is noted here that should 
Sector Planning become a part of the pattem for development in Washington County, more 
modern land uses categories may be needed to be compatible with that concept. 

The feelings toward protection of the County's agriculture lands can be viewed from two 
perspectives. One is from the landowner who has a fully operational farm. He does not 
agree that residential development adjacent to and in close proximity to his farm operation 
is not compatible the use of his land. On the other hand, the property owner who does not 
have an active farm operation feels that residential development up to and including his 
own property is good use of his land. A Rural Development Plan is highly desirable to 
prevent encroachment of agriculture lands by residential and commercial development, 
protect agricultural integrity, and deter the erosion of the natural resources of Washington 
County. 
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Hecontmerrdatiorts: 

Change the cliistered mbdivisiori thresholds to read, “riot greater than six (6) lots on 
rquaved roads and rmtgreater than 20 lots ow contirmmispaved roads.” 

In order to retain the atmosphere of ugriailtiiral areas and low densify residetitial areas, 
the Coiin f y  shoiild consider revaluating the intensities of Neighborhood Commercial 
(Xitbclass I and Subclass II) uses, trangerririg the more intense uses to the General 
Commercial category. 

Increase the natural buffers separating uses (ie., commercial from resideritiul, or 
residential from agrictiltiire to at least 75 while maintaining a natural btifler. Iri 
developments no greater than six residentid lots will be increased to 50 feet. 

By the year 2012, the Cminty, in cooperatiorr with the Cminty Ejctewsion O@e, should 
develop a Rural Development Plan designed to irtclide lard rise impacts and alternatives, 
irt@a~?ructiire provision, nattrral remrce  protection, and the agriailtiiral economy. 

Develop overlays and developniental policies along arterial roadways to promote 
commercial firtiire larid uses that are intermingled with other uses to create pedeshian- 
friendly commercial clustering in easily accessible locations rather than corttirtiimrs shil, 
development. 

Develop more restrictive policies that will fociis development away from wetlands and 
conservation areas by evaluating and changing setbacks and buffers as needed. 

The Cotin&, in cooperation with the Regiorul Plawnirtg Cmincil, will ericoiirage a long- 
term plan for the 55,000 acres of land kmwn as M w ’ s  Pastiire, and possible 
assimilation into a Sector Plun 

Issue 8 - Revision of the Comprehensive Plan and Land Development Code. The 
Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code will be generally reviewed for 
content, grammar, compatibility and format during the EAR-based amendment process. 
This particular revision of the Comprehensive Plan will involve correcting scrivener’s 
errors, formatting, and grammar in the Comprehensive Plan. The basic Plan is a product 
of 1991 and requires an update that uses a modem method of word processing to be user 
friendly and adaptable to revisions as needed. The Land Development Code will also be 
reviewed for the same type of errors. User-friendliness is the main objective in the 
revision of these two documents. 

Issue 9 - Public School Facilities Element Intergovernmental Coordination. The Public 
School Facilities Element (PSFE) is newly adopted as of May 2008. The PSlX 
establishes goals, objectives, and policies as the mechanisms by which to bring schools 
and associated facilities into the land use decision-making process as a key factor 
affecting those decisions. The Goals, Objectives, and Policies established within it are 
beginning to be met and the Comprehensive Plan has been effectively revised to address 
how school facilities planning interact with the other elements of the Comprehensive 
Plan. EAR-based Land Development Code revisions may be necessary based on the 
content of the PSFE as discussed in the Successes and Shortcomings Section. 

H. 

I. 
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J. Issue 10 - Visioning (Added to this Section) . The visioning process of the Committee 
for Sustainable Emerald Coast Visioning began in 2008, with the West Florida Regional 
Planning Council as facilitators. The process began after the major work was 
accomplished on the Evaluation and Appraisal Report. As such, this particular process 
was not discussed or included in the Identified Issues. It is felt that this is an appropriate 
place to discuss visioning and it is added as an additional issue in Section I- Identified 
Issues of the EAR. This an on-going process involving government officials, the general 
public, the business community, agricultural and environmental interests, and the 
development community. While the scoping process was utilized as the basis for the 
EAR, the value of this visioning opportunity cannot be ignored. 

While many of the concerns currently being discussed in the visioning process were 
addressed in the Identified Ismres of the County, other concerns were identified as also 
being important in creating a vision for the hture. This vision will enable growth while 
preserving natural areas, protecting wildlife and agricultural production, providing 
affordable housing, addressing health care facilities, and supporting healthy small towns 
and communities, while enabling a vibrant economic and social life. 

- 

Therefore, it is recommended that the County develop a visioning statement based on the 
resulting issues arising out of Sustainable Emerald Coast Visioning process and, where 
deemed appropriate by the Washington County Planning Commission these issues will be 
considered for incorporation into the EAR-based amendments. A policy to this effect 
(Policy I-I-h) will be incorporated into the Future Land Use Element. 
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SECTION 2 - OVERVIEW OF THE EAR PROCESS 

I. 

Section 163.3 191, Florida Statutes, Evaluation and Appraisal of Comprehensive Plan, and Rule 
9J-5.0053, F.A.C., Evaluation and Appraisal Reports and Evaluation and Appraisal 
Amendments, states the intent of the state legislature that local planning shall be a continuous 
and ongoing process. As part of the process, Washington County is required to periodically 
assess the success or failure of its comprehensive plan to adequately address changing conditions 
and to update the plan to reflect changes in state statutes and regional policies on planning and 
growth management. Based on this assessment, the comprehensive plan may require updating 
and revision in order to ensure that the plan continues to provide guidance to the local 
government regarding land use decisions. There is no requirement that the comprehensive plan 
be rewritten unless Washington County chooses to do so. However, due to the extent of some 
changes, it is recommended that some parts of the plan be rewritten to conform with a more 
direct approach to issues. 

PURPOSE OF THE EAR 163.3191 (1MaMbWc) 

II. REOUIRED INFORMATION FOR THE EAR - f163.3191f2) 

Section 163.3 191(2), Florida Statutes requires the EAR to contain information addressing the 
following topics: 

1. 

2. 

3. 

Population growth and changes in land area [163.3191(2)(a)] 

The extent ofvacant and developable land [163.3191(2)(b)] 

The financial feasibility of providing needed infrastructure to achieve and 
maintain adopted level of service standards and sustain concurrency through 
capital improvements, as well as the ability to address infrastructure backlogs and 
meet the demands of growth of public services and facilities [163.3191(2)(~)] 

The location of existing development in relation to the location of development as 
anticipated in the plan [163.3191(2)(d)] 

The identification of major issues and, where pertinent, the potential social, 
economic, and environmental impacts of these issues [163.3 191(2)(e)] 

Relevant changes in growth management laws (the state comprehensive plan, the 
appropriate strategic regional policy plan, chapter 163, Part n, F.S., and chapter 9J- 
5, F.A.C.) [163.3191(2)(f)] 

4. 

5. 

6. 
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I .  

8. 

9. 

I O .  

I I .  

12. 

13. 

An assessment of whether plan objectives within each element, as they relate to 
major issues, have been achieved, and whether unforeseen and unanticipated 
changes in circumstances have resulted in problems and opportunities with 
respect to major issues in each element [163.3191(2)(g)] 

A brief assessment of successes and shortcomings related to each element 
163.3 191 (2)(h)] 

Any actions or corrective measures, including whether plan amendments are 
anticipated to address the major issues identified and analyzed in the report. Such 
identification shall include, as appropriate, new population projections, new 
revised planning time-frames, a revised future conditions map or map series, an 
updated capital improvements element, and any new and revised goals, objectives 
and policies for major issues identified within each element p63.3 191(2)(i)] 

A summary of the public participation program and activities undertaken by the 
local government in preparing the report [163.3191(2)(i) 

An assessment of the success or failure of coordinating future land uses and 
residential development with the capacity of existing and planned schools; 
establishing appropriate population projections with the School Board; and 
coordinating the planning and sites for of new schools [163.3 191(2)(k)] 

An assessment of the comprehensive plan with respect to the water management 
district’s regional water supply plan, including whether the potable water element 
should be revised to include a work plan, covering at least a IO-year period, for 
building water supply facilities for which the local government is responsible that 
are needed to serve existing and projected development [ I63 3 191(2)(1)] 

An evaluation of whether any past reduction in land use density within the coastal 
high-hazard area impairs the property rights of current residents when 
redevelopment occurs. The local government must identify strategies to address 
redevelopment and the rights of affected residents balanced against public safety 
considerations [ I  63.3 191(2) (m)]. 

III. ORGANIZATION OF THE EAR 

The proposed Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report will consist of five sections: 

Section I -Executive Summary and Supporting Documents 
Section I1 - Introduction and Overview Section I1 - County Profile 
Section 111 - Population and Land Use 
Section IV - Special Topics 
Section V - Element Reviews - Successes and Shortcomings 
Sections VI - Special Issues Identified m 
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lV, DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AFFAIRS SUFFICIENCY REVIEW - 

Within thirty (30) days of receipt of an adopted EAR, the Florida Department of Community 
AftXrs will review the adopted report to determine its sufficiency. The sufficiency review 
determines whether the report was adopted in a timely manner and whether it addresses all the 
requirements of Chapter 163.3191, F. S., and Rule 91-5.0053, F.A.C. 

V. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 0 163.319112)@ 

State law requires the local goveming body and the Local Planning Agency (LPA) to adopt 
procedures to provide for and encourage public involvement in the planning process, including 
the Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) process, for the comprehensive plan. Citizen 
participation during the EAR process of Washington County has been accomplished and shall 
continue to occur through a series of public workshops, and formal public hearings. 

This Evaluation and Appraisal Report was prepared in conformance with the requirements of 
Chapter 163.3 191, F.S. and Rule 9J-5.0053, F.A.C., and the adopted public participation 
provisions contained in the County's Comprehensive Plan (Section J). Residents and property 
owners were encouraged to contribute oral or written comments on the proposed content of this 
document during a meeting of the Planning Commission on March 6, 2007. A short Powerpoint 
presentation was presented by the Planning Office to familiarize both the Planning Commission 
and the public with the requirements of the Evaluation and Appraisal. Further, a scoping 
meeting facilitated by West Florida Regional Planning Council was conducted on April 26, 
2007. The agendas for both of these meetings were posted at the County office buildings and 
legal advertisements placed in the Washington County News, a newspaper of general circulation. 
All municipality local governments were invited to attend as were the appropriate local, state, 
and regional agencies. 

In order to more widely elicit information for input to the EAR, the draft EAR was placed on the 
Washington County website. Information about the Evaluation and Appraisal process as well as 
a survey questionnaire to assist in identifying issues of concern to the general public was 
included. 

The Washington County Local Planning Agency Planning Commission) must approve the 
content of the recommended EAR and the Board of County Commissioners must approve its 
transmittal to the State Department of Community Affairs (DCA) for review. After review by 
DCA, necessary changes will be made by the Planning Office staff. Upon approval by the Board 
of County Commissioners, the adopted EAR, with any changes, must be submitted to the DCA 
on or before April 2008, as required by Rule 95-33.005, F.A.C. Proposed recommendations 
adopted as amendments to the Comprehensive Plan by the County Commission must be 
submitted to DCA within one year subsequent to the date above. While the Washington County 
Planning initiated the EAR, assistance for its completion will be provided by the West Florida 
Regional Planning Council with hnding provided for with a Small County Technical Assistance 
Grant from the Department of Community Affairs. 
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All public hearingdmeetings involving the adoption of the EAR were properly advertised 

Initial meeting with Count) Staff 

Planning Commission Workshop Presentation 

Public Participation Process for Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Repoit 
Tvoe of Meetine I Date I Notice/Advertisement 

Febtuar)- 6.2007 Staff Meeting 

March 6, Lo07 Posted Agenda on Comb website 

Meeting with Count) SlalT review of the process 

EAR Workshop with Regional Planning Council. 
State and local agencies to determine issues 

March 7.2007 Staff Meeting 

April 26.2007 Publication in newspap, internet 
and Agenda for BCC meetinp. 

BCC Approval for Issues Transmittal to DCA 

Planning Commission Review Transmittal 

Town of Cqville Review Transmittal 

Town of Ebro Review Transmittal 

Town of Wansau Review Transmittal I March 13.2008 I PublicHearing 

May 24,2007 Public meeting 

March 11,2008 Public Healing 

March 11.2008 Public Hearing 

March 11,2008 Public Hearing 

Town of Vernon Review Transmittal 1 March 24.2008 I Public Hearing 

~~ 

Town of Wausau Adoption of Amendment 

Board of County Commissioners Transmittal I March 27,2008 I Public Hearing 

~ ~ 

Jul} 10,2008 Public Heanng 

Planning Commission Adootion of AmendmenI 1 Jdl- 8.2008 I Public Hearing 

Town of Canville AdoDtion of Amendment 1 Juh 8.2008 I Public Hearine 

Town of Vernon Adoption of Amendmmt I Jdj- 14; 2008 I Publ icHehg 

Town of Ebro Adoption of Amendment I July 15.2008 1 Public Hearing 

Boxd of County Commissioners Adoption I July 24,2008 I Public Hearing 

Relevant changes to Chapter 163, F. S. 1986-2006 and Rule 9J-5, F.A.C., 1989 - 2003 are 
included as a part of the EAR report. Washington County has chosen to use tables that DCA 
developed for use in assessing the changes that might affect the Comprehensive Plan and other 
growth management regulations. The tables offer a simplified approach to tracking new 
legislation and procedures and the subsequent required by the County. The relevant table is a part 
of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report. 

VI. SURVEY FOR WEBSITE 

The following is a Citizen’s Strrvey for Wushzn@on CO?J@Y Washington County is currently 
evaluating the Comprehensive Plan through the Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) process. 
This study will examine how well the plan has worked for the county and what changes need to 
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be incorporated to address growth, development, and the availability of services and 
infrastructure over the next 20 years. 

CITIZEN SURVEY FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY 

The County would like your opinion as to and is furnishing the following survey for you to complete. 
You may email this back to 1~vdler~~washinrrtonfl.com - or mail to Planning Department, Washington 
Countj- Board of County Commissioners, 133 1 South Boulevard, Chipley FL 32428. Hard copies ofthis 
survey is available from are available from the Planning Department at this address. 

Thank j-ou for sharing your opinions with us. 

1. Please identify three from the list below which of the following items are the most 
important reasons you and your family chose to live in Washington County. 

Must Important (1) 
2"d Most Important (2) 
3"' Most Important (3) 

Community atmosphere 
Cost of living 
Crime rate 
Emergency services 
Employment opportunities 
Proximity to nature 
Housing opportunities 
Proximity to family and friends 
Property taxes 
Proximity to work 
Schools 
Shopping opportunities 
Preservation of agriculture lands 

2. Overall how would you rate the quality E life in Washington County 

Excellent Good Fair Poor Don't Know 

3. Protection of the following resources is: 

Very Important Important Unimportant Don't Know 

a. Air quality d. Rivers, lakes, creeks, springs g. Other- 
b. Groundwater e. Wetlands 
c. Openspace f Wildlife habitat 
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4. Rate the overall quality of the environment in the County. 

Excellent Good Fair Poor 

5. What do you consider the most important planning strategy that the County should use 
to effective manage and conserve the natural resources? 

Steer new development away from these areas 
Provide incentives to landowners or businesses to conserve natural resources 
Use public money to buy lands or development rights to protect natural resources 
Improve land use to make them more restrictive 
Let the market decide 
No opinion 
Other 

6. Are you pleased with the manner in which the County is currently developing? 

Yes 

No 

Somewhat 

Comments: 

7. From the following issues, below, please identify your top three concerns. 

Very Important Important Unimportant 

Amount of Open Space 
Building and Land Use Regulations 
Crime Rate and Safety 
Environmental Protection 
Energy Efficiency and Conservation 
Housing Affordability 
Housing Density 
Maintaining Community Atmosphere 
Quality of Roads 
School Facilities and Programs 
Solid Waste Management (Garbage) 
WaterlSewer Systems Adequacy or Lack of Services 
Other 
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8. How important do you think the following elements are? 

Very Important Important unimportant Don’t Know 

Land Use 
Transportation 
Housing 
Infrastructure (Water, Wastewater, Solid Wastes, Groundwater Aquifer Recharge) 
Conservation 
Recreation and Open Space 
Intergovernmental Coordination 
Growth Management Concurrency 
Capital Improvements 
Schools 
Other 

9. What is your opinion as to the importance of the following items? 

Very Important Important Unimportant Don’t Know 

Duplexes 
Apartments 
Townhouses 
Affordable Housing 
Housing Design to Meet Needs of Elderly 
Housing Design to Meet Needs of the Disabled 
Other 

10. Overall, the road within the County meets the needs of citizens. 

Strongly Agree 
Agree 
Neutral 
Disagree 
Don’t Know 

11. Do you favor the installation of bike paths and sidewalks in new development areas. 

Yes No 
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12. Which are the following do you consider the most important? 

Most lmportant (1) 
Zmd Most Important (2) 
3d Most Important (3) 

Wastewater Service 
Solid Waste Disposal 
Storm Water Management and Facilities 
Potable Water Supply 
Recycling Facilities and Programs 
Recreation and Open Space 
Schools 
Libraries 
Alternative Energy Supply 
Other 

13. What is the most important role the County should play in providing community facilities (roai 

Avoid duplication of services 
Require housing developers to pay a share of the facility costs 
Provide incentives to landowners or businesses to adopt hest practices 
Help build cooperative relationships between developers and the County 
Educate the public on issues 
Promote sharing of facilities (Example - schools and parks) 
Locate new housing in areas where community services already exists 
Other 

e 

14. Rate the importance of the following types of future business development in the 
County. 

Very Important Important Neutral Unimportant Don’t Know 

Scientific and Technical Services 
Light Industrial 
Hotels 
Medical Services 
Professional Services 
Recreational Facilities 
Restaurants 
Retail Shopping 
Others 

You may return this survey to: Washington County Planning Department, 1331 South 
Boulevard, Chipley, FL 32428 or email your response to Iwaller@,washingtonfl.com. 

Page 9 2008 Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 2 Overview 



r' RESULTS OF THE CITIZEN SUREVEY 

The following are results of the survey as tabulated by the Planning Department. The placement 
in preferences is indicated by the designation of First, Second, Third, etc., in parenthesis. 

1. Please identify &from the list below which of the following items are the most 
important reasons you and your family chose to live in Washington County. 

Most Impoi%ant (1) 
2"'l Most Important (2) 
3d Most Important (3) 

Community Atmosphere (First) 
Cost of living 
Crime rate 
Emergency services 
Employment opportunities 
Proximity to nature (Third) 
Housing opportunities (Last) 
Proximity to family and friends (Second) 
Property taxes 
Proximity to work 
Schools 
Shopping opportunities (Last) 
Preservation of agriculture lands 

2. Overall how would you rate the quality of life in Washington County? 

Excellent (7) Good (17) Fair (1) Poor Don't Know 

n 

3. Protection of the following resources is: 

Very important Important 

a. Air quality (Second) 
b. Groundwater (First) 
c. Openspace 
d. Rivers, Lakes, creeks, springs (First) 
e. Wetlands 
f. Wildlife habitat (Third) 
g. Other 

f i  
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4. Rate the overall quality of the environment in the County. 

Excellent (8) Good(18) Fair Poor 

5. What do you consider the most important planning strategy that the County should use 
to effective manage and conserve the natural resources? 

Steer new development away from these areas (Third) 
Provide incentives to landowners or businesses to conserve natural resources (First) 
Use pubic money to buy lands or development rights to protect natural resources 
Improve land use to make them more restrictive (Second) 
Let the market decide (Last) 
No opinion 
Other 

6. Are you pleased with the manner in which the County is currently developing? 

Yes (Second) 

No (Last) 

Somewhat (First) 

Comments: 

7. From the following issues, below, please identify your top three concerns. 

Very Important Important Unimportant 

Amount of Open Space 
Building and Land Use Regulations (Third) 
Crime Rate and Safety 
Environmental Protection (Second) 
Energy Efficiency and Conservation 
Housing Affordability 
Housing Density 
Maintaining Community Atmosphere 
Quality of Roads 
School Facilities and Programs 
Solid Waste Management (Garbage) 
WatedSewer Systems Adequacy or Lack of Services 
Other 
Library Services (First) 
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8. How important do you think the following elements are? 

Very Important Important Unimportant Don’t Know 

Land Use (Third) 
Transportation 
Housing 
Infrastructure (Water, Wastewater, Solid Wastes, Groundwater Aquifer Recharge) 
Conservation (Second) 
Recreation and Open Space 
Intergovemmental Coordination 
Growth Management Concurrency 
Capital Improvements 
Schools (First) 
Other-Waterways and Libraries (Last) 

9. What is your opinion as to the importance of the following items? 

Very Important Important Unimportant Don’t Know 

Duplexes (Third) 
Apartments 
Townhouses 
Affordable Housing (Second) 
Housing Design to Meet Needs of Elderly (First) 
Housing Design to Meet Needs of the Disabled 
Other 

10. Overall, the roads within the County meet the needs of citizens. 

Strongly Agree (1) 
Agree (10) Tie 
Neutral (4) 
Disagree (1O)Tie 
Don’t Know 

11. Do you favor the installation of bike paths and sidewalks in new development areas? 

Yes (22) No (3) 

2008 Washington  count^ Evaluation and Appraisal Repori - Section 2 Overview Page I2 



12. Which are the following do yon consider the most important? 

Most Important (1) 
Znd Most Important (2) 
3d Most Important (3) 

Wastewater Service 
Solid Waste Disposal 
Storm Water Management and Facilities 
Potable Water Supply 
Recycling Facilities and Programs (Fourth) 
Recreation and Open Space (Third) 
Schools (Second) 
Libraries (First) 
Alternative Energy Supply 
Other Activities for Young People (Last) 

13. What is the most important role the County should play in providing community 
facilities (roads, water, sewer services)? 

Avoid duplication of services 
Require housing developers to pay a share of the facility costs (First) 
Provide incentives to landowners or businesses to adopt best practices 
Help build cooperative relationships between developers and the County (Third) 
Educate the public on issues (Second) 
Promote sharing of facilities (Example - schools and parks) (Last) 
Locate new housing in areas where community services already exists 
Other 

14. Rate the importance of the following types of future business development in the 
County. 

Very Important Important Neutral Unimportant Don’t Know 

Scientific and Technical Services 
Light Industrial 
Hotels 
Medical Services (Second) 
Professional Services 
Recreational Facilities (Third) Tie 
Restaurants (First) 
Retail Shopping (Third) Tie 
Others 
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VU. CHANGES TO RULE 9-J-5. F.A.C. 

The following are Changes to Rule 9-J-5, F.A.C., 1989 - 2003. Pages are numbered from I - I4 
in Excel format. 

VIII. CHANGES TO CHAPTER 163. F.S., 1986 - 2007 

Pages are numbered from I- I8 in Excel format and immediately follow the Rule Changes 9-J-5, 
F.A.C. 
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- ) -  1 7 .  I I Addressed Amendment NeL,. I 965,F.A.C. , -1 .es to Rule 95-5, F.A.C. 1989-2003 
I Citations I I [wherelhow) I By Element 

9 IRequired the capital improvement element to include I 9J-5.016 ]No Action Required 

I requirements to ensure concurrency management 
areas are implemented, if designated. I I  

larch 23 1994 

and uppraisal report, proposed evaluation and 

dified the defmition of coastal area to provide a 
ition ofthe term coastal planning area. Note: the 
ition of coastalplanning area was revised March 

Note: Revised February 25,2001. 

1999 andFebruary 25,2001. 

95-5.003 

95-5.003 

9J-5.003 

9-5.005(l)(c) 

9-5.005(7) 

95-5.0053 

'0 Action Required 

lo Action Required 

lo Action Required 

Io Action Required 

lo Action Required 

ro Action Required 

2 



16 Revised requirements for the concurrency management 
system to include provisions regarding level of service . 
standards, and miiiimnm requirements for 
concurrency, and authorized local govemments to 
incorporate within their concurrency management 
system optional long term Concurrency management 
systems, transportation concurrency management 
areas, transportation concurrency exception areas; 
Concurrency exceptions for projects that promote 
public transportation, and provisions for private 
contributions to local government capital 
improvement planning. 

- 
Addressed Amendment Neb- 

Citations (where/how) By Element 
95-5.0055 No Action Required Concurrency Element updated in 

2006 

17 Repealed provisions authorizing establishment of 
optional transportation Concurrency management . 

lareas and providing requirements for such areas. I I I 
IRequired the Future Land Use Element for coastal 1 S I 9J-5.006(l)(f)3 I INo Action Required 

95-5.0057 No Action Required 

counties and municipalities that have dredge spoil 
disposal responsibilities to identify any existing dredge 
spoil disposal sites and include an analysis of the need 
for additional dredge spoil disposal sites. 

and 9J-5.006(2)(0 

19 Required the Future Land Use Element to include an 
analysis of proposed development and redevelopment 
based upon hazard mitigation reports. 

95-5.006(2)(g) 

20 

coastal counties and municipalities and establish site 
selection criteria for designation of future dredge spoil 
disposal sites. 

9J-5.006(3)@) No Action Required Required the Future Land Use Element to include 
objectives to encourage elimination or reduction of uses 
that are inconsistent with an interagency hazard 
mitigation report and ensure the availability of dredge 
spoil disposal sites for affected coastal counties and 

3 

21 
municipalities. 
Required policies of the future land use element to 
designate dredge spoil disposal sites for affected 

95-5.006(3)(~) No Action Required 21 
municipalities. 
Required policies of the future land use element to 
designate dredge spoil disposal sites for affected 

95-5.006(3)(~) No Action Required 



- j -  
,I es to Rule 95-5, P.A.C. 1989-2003 9J-5, P.A.C. Addressed Amendment Netc 

(wlierdhow) By Element 
No Action Required 

No Action Required 

I 
24 Required the Housing Element inventory and analysis to 

22 

23 

Required local governments to adopt the level of service 
standards established by the Department of 
Transportation for facilities on the Florida Intrastate 
Highway System and adopt adequate level of service 
standards for all other transportation facilities. Note: 9J 
5.007 was repealedFebruary20, 1996, and has been 
r e n W  hv 9.1-7 019 
Required the Ports, Aviation and Related Facilities 
Element to include an analysis of the need for additional 
dredge spoil disposal sites for existing and proposed 
ports. Note: 9J-5.009 was repealed February 20, 1996, 
and has been replaced by 9J-5.019 

* 

- 

Use data !?om the affordable housing needs 
assessment; 
Address housing needs of existing and future residents; 

Avoid the concentration of affordable housing; and 
Address the needs of verv-low income families as well 

lsiting plan. 
Required Coastal Management Element policies to: 27 

25 
as low and modemtc incnme families. 
Kequircd IlousinE Hemcnt objectives to address: 

Citations 
9J-5.007(3)(c) 

* 

26 

Housing needs of current and future residents; 
Sites and distribution of housing for very-low income 
and low-income families; and 
Use ofjob training, job creation and economic solutions 
to address affordable housing concems. 

Required Coastal Management Element inventories and 
analyses to be coordinated with the countywide marina 

9J-5.010(1) and 
(2) 

* 

9J-5.010(3) 

Incorporate recommendations kom interagency hazard 
mitigation reports; 
Address the relocation, mitigation or replacement of 
infrastructure within the coastal high-hazard area; 

Include criteria consistent with the countywide marina 
siting plan; and 

9J-5 .O 12(2) 

9J-5.012(3) 

I I 
INo Action Required 

NIA 

NIA 

dousing Element needs to be 
update to include required items. 

4 
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32 

33 

34 

35 

I - 
95-5, P.A.C. JI. ,es to Rule 95-5, P.A.C. 1989-2003 

Defined adjusted for family size, adjusted gross 
income, affordable housing, agency, amendment, 
clustering, compatibility, composition, density, 
development, development controls, distribution, 
environmentally sensitive lands, extent, facility 
availability, floodproue areas, functional 
relationship, high recharge area, hurricane 
vulnerability zone, intensity, manufactured home, 
moderate income household, natural drainage flow, 
natural groundwater aquifer recharge areas or 
natural groundwater recharge areas, new town, 
Apattern, potable water wellfield, purchase of 
development rights, rural areas, rural village or rur: 
activity center, stormwater basin, stormwater 
facilities, stormwater management system, 
suitability, transfer of development rights, urban 
area, urban sprawl, very low income household, 
wellhead protection area, and wetlands. Note: the 
dejnitions of adjusted for family size, adjusted gross 
income, development, and high recharge area were 
repealed and the definitions of afordable housing and 
wetlands were revisedMarch 21, 1999. 
Revised definitions ofareas subject to coastal 
flooding, conservation uses, deepwater ports, 
estuary, low income household, mobile home, natur; 
reservations. and oceanic waters. 
Revised comprehensive plan content requirements to 
clarify that the future land use map or map series musi 
be included in the adopted comprehensive plan. 

Required all goals, objectives, policies, standards, 
fmdmgs and conclusions of the comprehensive plan an( 
plan amendments to be based upon analysis as well as 
data, explained the meaning of being based upon data, 
referenced the Department's guide to data sources and 
National Wetland Inventoly Maps, and authorized local 
governments to submit textual portions of their plan or 
amendment on electronic processing storage media. 

Citations 
93-5.003 

95-5.003 

93-5.005(1) 

93-S.OOS(2) 

Addressed 
(wherehow) 

'LUMs are included in ther 2000 
lomprehensive Plan 

,lements to be reviewed to ensure 
us requirement met. 

- 
Amendment Neb- 

By Element 
kfmitions will be added to the 
:omprehensive Plan 

)efmitions will be added to the 
:omprehensive Plan 

6 



- 
-1. ,es to Rule 95-5, P.A.C. 1989-2003 

(where/how) 
No Action Required 

Land Use Sections needs to describe 
and expand the Development of 
Regional Impact 

No Action Required 

Wellheads are shown on FLUM. 
Public and Institutional on FLUM 
allows school use along with being 
allowed in other FLUM areas. 

No Action Required 

By Element 

Idevelop” regulations. 
IRcquired plan amendments exempt t o m  thc hvicu-n- 37 

36 Required goals, objectives and policies to establish 
standards for the use of land and guidelines for land 

YJ-5, F.A.C. 

38 

39 

40 

41 

42 

I Addressed I Amendment Neb-. 

ye& restriction under the development of regional 
impact provision to be transmitted as required by law 
and revised adoption by reference requirements. Note: 
adoption by reference requirements were further 
revised March 21, 1999. 
Authorized local govements to recognize in their 
comprehensive plans, statutory and common law vested 
riehts. 
Required public potable water wells and wellhead 
protection areas to be shown on existing land use map 
or map series and provided that educational uses, 
public buildings and grounds and other public 
facilities may be shown as one land use category. 
Required policies of the Future Land Use Element to 
address protection of potable water wellfields by 
designating appropriate activities and land uses within 
wellhead protection areas. 
Requiredpublic potable waterwells, wellhead 
protection areas, and coastal high hazard areas to be 
shown on the future land use map and provided that 
educational uses, public buildings aiid grounds and 
other public facilities may be shown as one land use 
category. Provided that if mixed use categories are 
used, policies must specify types of land uses allowed, 
the percentage distribution among the mix of uses or 
other objective measurement, and the density and 
intensity of each use. 
Provided criteria for reviewing local comprehensive 
plans and plan amendments for adequacy in 
discouraging the proliferation of urban sprawl, 
including indicators of sprawl and measnres for 
evaluating land uses, local conditions, and development 
controls. 

Citations 
9J-5.005(6) 

9J-5.005(8) 

9J-5.006( I)] 

95-.5.006(3) 

95-5.006(4) 

95-5.006(5) 

7 



- 
A ,es to Rule 95-5, F.A.C. 1989-2003 

Required the Housing Element to address housing for 
moderate income, low income, and very low income 
households, group homes, foster care facilities, and 
households with special housing needs, including m a l  
and firmworker housioe. 
Required the Housing Element analysis to address the 
existing hoosioa delively system. 
Required objectives of the Housing Element to address 
adequate sites for mobile and manufactured homes. 

Required policies of the Housing Element to: 

43 

44 

45 

46 

and Natural Groundwater Aquifer Recharge Element to 
identify major natural drainage features and natural 
groundwater aquifer recharge areas, including areas 
identified by the water management district as prime o r  
high groundwater recharge areas. 

- 
95-5, F.A.C. Addressed Amendment Net- 

By Element Citations (wherelhow) 
9J-5.010 No Acton Required 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

9J-5.0 lO(2) 

95-5.010(3)@) 

No Action Required 9J-5.010(3Xc) 
* 

- 

- 

Include specific programs and actions to streamline the 
permitting process and minimize costs and delays for 
housina; 
Establish principles and criteria guiding the location of 
manufactured homes; 
Identify interlocal agreements with nearby local 
governments to provide affordable housing; and 
Designate sufficient sites at sufficient densities to 

a 

accommodate affordable housing. 
Required the data and analysis of the Sanitary Sewer, 
Solid Waste, Stormwater Management, Potahle Water 

47 9J-5.01 l(1) INo Action Required 

48 

49 

9J-5.01 l(2) No Action Required Required the policies of the Sanitary Sewer, Solid 
Waste, Stomwater Management, Potable Water and 
Natural Groundwater Aquifer Recharge Element to 
establish water quality standards for stormwater 
recliar!x, 
Required the Conservation Element to identify and 
analyze groundwater and important fish or shellfish 
areas. 

9J-5.013(1) No Action Required 



- )- L I I Amendment N ~ L .  . I  ,cs to Rule 95-5, F.A.C. 1989-2003 I 965,P.A.C. . Addressed 

'ebruary 
5 1 

I Citations I I (wherelhow) I By Element 
50 IRequiredpolicies ofthe conservation element to address I 9J-5.013(2) and I INo Action Required 

land uses h o w n  to affect adversely the quality and 
quantity of water sources, including natural 
groundwater recharge areas, well head protection areas 
and surface waters used as a source of public water 
supply, and the protection and conservation of wetlands. 

(3) 

I I 

Repealed rule reqnirenients for the Traffic Circulation 95-5.007,9J- INo Action Required I 
Element; Mass Transit Element; Ports, Aviation and 
Related Facilities Element. Note: Certain local 
governments must continue toprepare these elements 
pursuantto 163.3177, F.S.. and9J-5.019, F.A.C. 

20,1996 

5.008, and 9J- 
5.009 

52 

53 

Repealed rule requirements for the Recreation and 
Open Space Element. Note: Section 163,3177, F.S., 
requires local governments toprepare this element. 
Repealed rule requirements for consistency of local 
government comprehensive plans with Comprehensive 
Regional Policy Plans and with the State 
Comprehensive Plan. Note: Local governmeni 
comprehensive plans are required by seciion 
163.3184(1)(4), F.S., to be consistent with the 
applicable Sirategic Regional Policy Plan and the State 

9J-5.014 No Action Required 

9J-5.021 No Action Required 

54 

- 1 facilities I I I I 
IRevise defmitions as needed 56 IRevised the defmitions of affordable housing, coastal I 9J-5.003 

Established requirements for the Public School 
Facilities Element for Public School Concurrency for 
local governments that adopt school concurrency. 

95-5.025 This element have been developed 
and and is undergoing the reveiw 
process. 

lplanuing area, port facility, and wetlands. I I I I 
57 IRepeal the defmitions of adjusted for family size, 95-5.003 IRevise defmitions as needed 

adjusted gross income, development, high recharge 
area o r  prime recharge area, mass transit, 
paratransit, public facilities, very low-income family. 

9 





I ,, ,es to Rule 95-5, F.A.C. 1989-2003 95-5, F.A.C. Addressed Amendment Net- 
Citations (wherelbow) By Element 

lcoordmation the siting ofnew, or exuansion ofexisting I I No Action Rewired - - 
ports, airports, or  related facilities with the Future 
Land Use, Coastal Management, and Conservation 
Elements; 
Coordination surface transportation access to ports, 
airports, and related facilities with the traffic circulation 
system; 
Coordination ports, airports, and related facilities plans 
with plans of other transportation providers; and 

66 

Ensure that access routes to ports, airports and related 
facilities are properly integrated with other modes of 
transportation. 

Required policies of the Transportation Element to: 

Provide for safe and convenient on-site traffic flow; 
Establish measures for the acquisition and preservation 
of public transit rights-of-way and corridors; 

9J-5.019(4)(~) 
No Action Required 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

I I I I 
Promote ports, airports and related facilities I I INo Action Required I 

- 

- 

development and expansion; I I I I 
Mitigate adverse structural and non-structural impacts I \No Action Required I 
from ports, airports and related facilities; 
Protect and conserve natural resources within ports, 
airports and related facilities: 
Coordinate intermodal management of surface and water 
transportation within ports, airports and related facilities; 
and 
Protect ports, airports and related facilities from 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

No Action Reauired 

68 

lencroachment of incompatible land uses. I I I I 
67 IAdded standards for the review of land development 1 95-5.022 1No Action Required 

regulations by the Department. 
Added criteria for determining consistency of land 
development regulations with the comprehensive plan. 

95-5.023 No Action Required 

I I I I I 
7ebruary 25,2001 

69 IDefined general lanes I 95-5.003 I IN0 Action Required I 
70 Revised the definition of “marine wetlands.” 9J-5.003 No Action Required 

11 



77 

78 

79 

80 

81 

12 

Provide that public transit facilities are not subject to 
concurrency requirements. 
Authorized local comprehensive plans to permit multi- 
use developments of regional impact to satisfy the 
transportation concurrency requirements by payment of 
a proportionate share contribution. 
Required the future land use map to show multimodal 
transportation district boundaries, if established. 

Authorized local govements to establish multimodal 9J-5.006(6) No Action Required 
transportation districts and, if established, required 
local governments to establish design standards for such 
districts. 
Required data for the Housing Element include a 
description of substandard dwelling units and repealed 
the requirement that the housing inventory include a 
locally determined defmition of standard and 
substandard housing conditions. 

9J-5.0055(8) 

9J-5.0055(9) 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

9J-5.006(4) No Action Required 

9J-5.0 1 O(l)(c) No Action Required 



. \ 
Addressed 

(where/how) 
No Action Required 

- I 95-5, P.A.C. 
1- 

.es to Rule 95-5, B.A.C. 1989-2003 Amendment N ~ L -  
By Element I ritntiniis 

to includc: 
Policies that provide procedures IO identity and 
implement joint planning nreiis for purposes of 
annexation, municipal incorporation 3nd joint 
,infrastnicture service areas: 
Recognize campus master plaii and provide procedures 
tor coordination ol'the campus master devclopmeiit 
afireenient: 
Est3blisIi joint processes for collaborative phnniux and 
dccision-making witli other units uf local govmuncnt; 

82 [Authorized local governments to supplement the I 95-5.10(2)@) 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

- 
83 

New School Element in review 

~ 

affordable housing needs assessment with locally 
generated data and repealed the authorization for local 
governments to conduct their own assessment. 
Required the Intergovernmental Coordination Element 
to include objectives that ensure adoption of interlocal 
agreements within one year of adoption of the amended 
Intergovernmental Coordination Element and ensure 
intergovernmental coordination between all affected 
local governments and the school board for the purpose 
of establishing requirements for public school 

85 

concurrency. I 
84 (Required the Intergovernmental Coordmation Element 1 9J-S.O15(3)(c) 

concurrency. 
Required the Capital Improvements Element to include 
implementation measures that provide a five-year 
financially feasible public school facilities program that 
demonstrates the adopted level of service standards will 
be achieved and maintained and a schedule of capital 
improvements for multimodal transportation districts, 
if locally established. 

95-5.016(4)(a) 

decision making with the school board on population 
projections and siting of public school facilities; 

Establish joint processes for the sitiw of facilities with - .  - 
coiinty-wide signiliconec: and 
Adoption of an interlocal agreement for ~cl innl  

I I 

No Action Required 

process I 
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CHANGES TO CHAPTER 163. F.S., 1986 - 2007. 

Pages are numbered from I -  18 iu Excel format. 



Changes to Chapter 163, F.S. 1986-2007 
Amendment Needed Chapter 163, F.S. Addressed 

Citations NIA' 

I preparation of the conservation element. 
115 1 Required that the intergovernmental coordination element 

By Element (wherelhow) 

104 

105 

106 

107 

108 

I municipalities. 
117 I Required that counties larger than 100,000 population and their 

Repealed Section 163.3184(11)(~), F.S., that required funds from 
sanction for non-compliant plans go into the Growth Management 
Trust Fund. 
Repealed Section 163.3187(7), F.S. that required consideration 
of an increase in the annual total acreage threshold for small scale 
plan amendments and a report by DCA. 
Repealed Sections 163.3191(13) and (15), F.S. 

Allowed small scale amendments in areas of critical state 
concern to be exempt from the twice-per-year limitation only if 
they are for affordable housing. 
Added exemption of sales from local option surtax imposed under 
Section 212.054. F.S., as examDles of incentives for new 

163.3184(11)(c) 
[Now: Repealed] 

163.3187(7) 
[Now: Repealed] 

163.3191(13) and (15) 
[Now: Repealed] 
163.31 87(l)(c)l .e 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

No Actions Required 

Add in EAR-based 
amendments 

163.2517(3)(j)2. 

- N/A = Not Applicable 
fi 

110 

11 1 

112 

113 

114 

Required that all agencies that review comprehensive plan 
amendments and rezoning include a nonvoting representative of 
the district school board. 
Required coordination of local comprehensive plan with the 
regional water supply plan. 
Plan amendments for school-siting maps are exempt from s. 
163.3187(1)'s limitation on frequency. 
Required that by adoption of the EAR, the sanitary sewer, solid 
waste, drainage, potable water and natural groundwater aquifer 
recharge element consider the regional water supply plan and 
include a IO-year work plan to build the identified water supply 
facilities. 
Required consideration of the regional watersupply plan in the 

163.3174 School Board member on 
Plannina Commission and 

Adopted 

163.3177(6)(6) 

163.31 77(4)(a) 

163.3177(6)(a) 

~. I 

is a voting member. 
There is currently no water 
plan fumished by NWFWMD 

163.31 77(6)(c) There is currently no water 
plan for the County. PD&E 
study appears on Capital 
Improvements Schedule, but 

1 no'funding source is shown. 

I Washington County. 

116 

(ICE) include relationships, principles and guidelines to be used in 
coordinating comp plan with regional water supply plans. 
Required the local governments adopting a public educational 
facilities element execute an inter-local agreement with the 
district school board, the county, and non-exempting 

163.31 77(6)(h)4. 

163.3177(6)(h)6., 7., & 8. 

Washington County. 

This has been accomplished 

N/A 



- 

- 
118 

- 
119 

- 
120 

- 
121 

- 
122 

- 
123 

- 
124 

125 
- 

- 
126 

- 
127 

- 
128 

- 

municipalities submit an inter-local service delivery agreements 
(existing and proposed, deficits or duplication in the provisions of 
service) report to DCA by January 1,2004. Each local government 
is required to update its ICE based on the findings of the report. 
DCA will meet with affected parties to discuss and id strategies to 
remedy any deficiencies or duplications. 
Reauired local governments and special districts to provide 
recommendatkns for statutory changes for annexation to the 
Leaislature by February 1. 2003. NOTE: this requirement 
repealed by Ch. 2005-290, s. 2, LOF. 
Added a new Section 163.31776 that allows a county, to adopt an 
optional public educational facilities element in cooperation with 
the applicable school board. 
Added a new Section 163.31777 that requires local governments 
and school boards to enter into an inter-local agreement that 
addresses school siting, enrollment forecasting, school capacity, 
infrastructure and safety needs of schools, schools as emergency 
shelters, and sharing of facilities. 
Added a provision that the concurrency requirement for 
transportation facilities may be waived by plan amendment for 
urban infill and redevelopment areas. 
Expanded the definition of "affected persons" to include 
property owners who own land abutting a change to a future land 
use map. 
Expanded the definition of "in compliance" to include 
consistency with Section 163.31776 (public educational facilities 
element). 
Streamlined the timing of comprehensive plan amendment - 
review. 
Required that local governments provide a sign-in form at the 
transmittal hearing and at the adoption hearing for persons to - .  
provide their names and addresses. 
Exempted amendments related to providing transportation 
impro;ements to enhance life safety on "conkolled access major 
arterial highwavs" from the limitation on the frequency of plan -~ 
amendments contained in s.163.3187(1). 
Reauired Evaluation and Appraisal Reports to include (1) 
consideration of the appropiate regionalwater supply plan; and 
(2) an evaluation of whether past reductions in land use densities 
in coastal high hazard areas have impaired property rights of 
_current resLdenkwhere redevelopment occurs 
Allowed local qovernments to establish a special master 
process to assist the local governments with challenges to local 
development orders for consistency with the comprehensive plan. 
N/A = Not Applicable 

163.3177(6)(h)9. 
[Now repealed] 

163.31776 [New] 

163.31777 [New] 

163.31 80(4)(c) 

163.3184(1)(a) 

163.31 84(l)(b) 

163.3184(3), (4), (6), (7), 
and (8) 
163.31 84(15)(C) 

163.3187(1)(k) 

163-31 91 (2)(1) 

163.3215 

PSFE Currently under review 
at DCA. 

This has been accomplished. 

I 
This has been accomplished. 

Element currently under 
review by DCA. 

Accomplished. 

Accomplished. 

Code Enforcement policy 
adopted and utilized hy the 
County. 

-2 



Created the Local Government Comprehensive Planning 
Certification Program to allow less state and regional oversight 
of comprehensive plan process if the local government meets 
certain criteria. 
Added a provision to Section 380.06(24), Statutory Exemptions, 
that exempts from the requirements for developments of regional 
impact, any water port or marina development if the relevant local 
government has adopted a “boating facility siting plan or policy” 
(which includes certain specified criteria) as part of the coastal 
management element or future land use element of its 
comprehensive plan. The adoption of the boating facility siting plan 
or policy is exempt from the limitation on the frequency of plan 
amendments contained in s.163.3187(1). 
Prohibited a local government, under certain conditions, from 
denying an application for development approval for a 
requested land use for certain proposed solid waste management 
facilities. 

[Ch. 03-1, SS. 14-15; Ch. 03-162, S. 1; ch. 03-261, S. 158; ch. 03-2 
Creates the Agricultural Lands and Practices Act. 

(2): Provides legislative findings and purpose with respect to 
agricultural activities and duplicative regulation. 

(3): Defines the terms “farm,” “farm operation,” and “farm 
product” for purposes of the act. 

(4): Prohibits a county from adopting any ordinance, resolution, 
regulation, rule, or policy to prohibit or otherwise limit a bona fide 
farm operation on land that is classified as agricultural land. 

(4)(a): Provides that the act does not limit the powers of a 
county under certain circumstances. 

(4)(b): Clarifies that a farm operation may not expand its 
operations under certain circumstances. 

(4)(c): Provides that the act does not limit the powers of certain 
counties. 

(4)(d): Provides that certain county ordinances are not deemed to 
be a duplication of regulation. 
Changes “State Comptroller“ references to “Chief Financial 
Officer.” 
rllA = Not Applicable 

163.3246 

163.3187(1) 

163.3194(6) 

i, s. 61, Laws of Florida.] 
163.3162 [New] 

163.3167(6) 

The Comp Plan provides 
allowance for certain type of 
landfills and i s  exclusively 
restrictive for other types 
(Solid Waste Subelement). 

No Action Taken 

No Acton Taken 



134 I Provides for certain airports to abandon DRI orders. 
135 I Throuahout s.163.3177. F.S.. citations for Ch. 235. F.S.. are 

1 163.3177(6)(k) 
1163.31776 I 

136 
changed to cite the appropriate section of Ch. 1013, F.S. 
Throughout s.163.31777, F.S., citations for Ch. 235, F.S., are 
changed to cite the appropriate section of Ch. 1013, F.S. 

163.31777 

2oc 
137 
- 

- 
13E 

- 
13: 

- 

[Ch. 04-5, S. 11; Ch. 04-37, S. 1; ch. 04-230, SS. 1-4; ch. 04-372, s 
(IO): Amended to conform to the repeal of the Florida High- 
Speed Rail Transportation Act, and the creation of the Florida 
High-speed Rail Authority Act. 

(13): Created to require local governments to identify adequate 
water supply sources to meet future demand for the established 
planning period. 

(14): Created to limit the effect of judicial determinations issued 
subsequent to certain development orders pursuant to adopted 
.. land developmentregulations. . . . . 
(1): Provides legislative findings on tne compatibiliiv of 
development wzh military installations 

(2): Provides for the exchange of information relating to 
proposed land use decisions between counties and local 
governments and military installations. 

(3): Provides for responsive comments by the commanding 
officer or hislher designee. 

(4): Provides for the county or affected local government to take 
such comments into consideration. 

(5): Requires the representative of the military installation to be an 
ex-officio, nonvoting member of the county's or local 
government's land planning or zoning board. 

(6): Encourages the commanding officer to provide information 
on community planning assistance grants. 
(Wa): 

Changed to require local governments to amend the future 
land use element by June 30,2006 to include criteria to 
achieve compatibility with military installations. 
Changed to encourage rural land stewardship area 
designation as an overlay on the future land use map. 

~~ 

2-5; ch. 04-381, SS. 1-2; ch. 04- 
163.3167 

3reates 163.3175. 

s. 2, Laws of Florida.] 
No Action Rcquired 

Sourccs are discussed in the 
Infrastructure I-kment 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 
~ 

No Action Required 

No Action Required I 
No Action Required 

No Action Required 

No action Requried 

No Action Required 

No Action Required 

Program not Adopted 

N/A = Not Applicable 4 



~ 

[6)(c): Extended the deadline adoption of the water supply 
Facilities work plan amendment until December 1, 2006; provided 
for updating the work plan every five years; and exempts such 
amendment from the limitation on frequency of adoption of 
amendments. 

(10)(1): Provides for the coordination by the state land planning 
agency and the Department of Defense on compatibility issues for 
military installations. 

(1 l)(d)l.: Requires DCA. in cooperation with other specified state 
agencies, to provide assistance to local governments in 
implementing provisions relating to rural land stewardship areas. 

(1 l)(d)2.: Provides for multi-county rural land stewardship 
areas. 

(1 l)(d)3.-4: Revises requirements, including the acreage threshold 
for designating a rural land stewardship area. 

(1 l)(d)6.j.: Provides that transferable rural land use credits may 
be assigned at different ratios according to the natural resource or 
other beneficial use characteristics of the land. 

(1 l)(e): Provides legislative findings regarding mixed-use, high- 
density urban infill and redevelopment projects: requires DCA to 
provide technical assistance to local governments. 

(1 I)(f): Provides legislative findings regarding a program for the 
transfer of development rights and urban infill and 
redevelopment; requires DCA to provide technical assistance to 
local governments. 
(1): Provides leqislative findinqs with respect to the shortaae of 
affordable renials in the state. 

(2): Provides definitions. 

(3): Authorizes local governments to permit accessory dwelling 
units in areas zoned for single family residential use based upon 
certain findings. 

(4) An application for a building permit to construct an accessory 
dwelling unit must include an affidavit from the applicant, which 
attests that the unit will be rented at an affordable rate to a very- 

- Creates 163.31771 

- 

NIA 

NIA 

NIA 

- 
NIA 

- 

??????????????????? 

This plan has not been adopted 
by the County 

l l is  plan has not been adopted 
by the County 

This plan has not been adopted 
by the County 

This plan has not been adopted 
by the County 

This process is handled as a 
variance by the Planning 
Commission 

Requirement 

'rovided for in Policy 7-8 
,f the  Comp Plan 

NIA = Not Applicable 5 



low-income, low-income, or moderate-income person or persons. 

(5): Provides for certain accessory dwelling units to apply 
towards satisfying the affordable housing component of the 
housing element in a local government‘s comprehensive plan. 

16): Requires the DCA to report to the Legislature. 
Amends the definition of “in compliance” to add language 
referring to the Wekiva Parkway and Protection Act. 
(l)(m): Created to provide that amendments to address criteria or 
compatibility of land uses adjacent to or in close proximity to 
military installations do not count toward the limitation on 
frequency of amending comprehensive plans. 

(l)(n): Created to provide that amendments to establish or 
implement a rural land stewardship area do not count toward the 
limitation on frequency of amending comprehensive plans. 
Created to provide that evaluation and appraisal reports 
evaluate whether criteria in the land use element were successful 
in achieving land use compatibility with military installations. 
[Ch. 2005-157, ss 1,2 and 15; Ch. 2005-290; and Ch. 2005-291, s 
Added the definition of “financial feasibility.” 
(2): Required comprehensive plans to be “financially” rather than 
“economically” feasible. 

(3)(a)5.: Required the comprehensive plan to include a 5-year 
schedule of capital improvements. Outside funding (Le., from 
developer, other government or funding pursuant to referendum) 
of these capital improvements must be guaranteed in the form of 
a development agreement or interlocal agreement. 

(3)(a)6.b.l.: Required plan amendment for the annual update of 
the schedule of capital improvements. Deleted provision allowing 
updates and change in the date of construction to be 
accomplished by ordinance. 

(3)(a)6.c.: Added oversight and penalty provision for failure to 
adhere to this section’s capital improvements requirements. 

(3)(a)6.d.: Required a long-term capital improvement schedule 
if the local government has adopted a long-term concurrency 
management system. 

163.3184(1)(b) 

163.3187 

~ 163.3191 (2)(n) 

10-12, Laws of Florida1 
163.31 64( 32) [New] 
163.3177 

Program not adopted 

No action required 
Accomplished 

No action required 

Accomplished with up date 
currently pending DCA review 

No action required 

Long-term concurrency 
management system not 
adopted. 

N/A = Not Applicable 6 



(6)(a): Deleted date (October 1, 1999) by which school sitting 
requirements must be adopted. 

(6)(a): Requires the future land use element to be based upon the 
availability of water supplies (in addition to public water 
facilities). 

(6)(a): Add requirement that future land use element of coastal 
counties must encourage the preservation of working waterfronts, 
as defined in s.342.07, F.S. 

(6)(c): Required the potable water element to be updated within 
18 months of an updated regional water supply plan to incorporate 
the alternative water supply projects and traditional water 
supply projects and conservation and reuse selected by the local 
government to meet its projected water supply needs. The ten- 
year water supply work plan must include public, private and 
regional water supply facilities, including development of 
alternative water supplies. Such amendments do not count toward 
the limitation on the frequency of adoption of amendments. 

(6)(e): Added waterways to the system of sites addressed by the 
recreation and open space element. 

(6)(h)I.: The intergovernmental coordination element must 
address coordination with regional water supply authorities. 

(1 l)(d)4.c.: Required rural land stewardship areas to address 
affordable housing. 

(ll)(d)5.: Required a listed species survey be performed on 
rural land stewardship receiving area. If any listed species 
present, must ensure adequate provisions to protect them. 

(ll)(d)6.: Must enact an ordinance establishing a methodology 
for creation, conveyance, and use of stewardship credits within a 
rural land stewardship area. 

(ll)(d)6.j.: Revised to allow open space and agricultural land to 
be just as important as environmentally sensitive land when 
assigning stewardship credits. 

(12): Must adopt public school facilities element. 

‘40 Action Required 

h u e s  is addressed within the 
:lement 

No Action Required 

Waterways are addressed 
within the element 

Program not adopted 

Program not adopted 

Progmm not adopted 

Program not adopted 

Element under DCA Review 

40 regional water supply 
)Ian has been developed. 
rhis will need to be 
ncorporated into the Plan 
m e  formulated by 
rlWFWMD 

7 N/A = Not Applicable 



(12)(a) and (b): A waiver from providing this element will be 
allowed under certain circumstances. 

(12)(g): Expanded list of items to be to include collocation, 
location of schools proximate to residential areas, and use of 
schools as emergency shelters. 

(12)(h): Required local governments to provide maps depicting the 
general location of new schools and school improvements within 
future conditions maps. 

(12)(i): Required DCA to establish a schedule for adoption of the 
public school facilities element. 

(12)(j): Established penalty for failure to adopt a public school 
facility element. 

(13): (New section) Encourages local governments to develop a 
'"community vision." which provides for sustainable growth, 
recognizes its fiscal constraints, and protects its natural resources. 

(14): (New section) Encourages local governments to develop an 
'"urban service boundary," which ensures the area is served (or 
will be served) with adequate public facilities and services over the 
next 10 years. Sees. 163.3184(17). 

163.31776 is repealed 

(2): Required the public schools interlocal agreement (if 
applicable) to address requirements for school concurrency. The 
opt-out provision at the end of Subsection (2) is deleted. 

(5): Required Palm Beach County to identify, as part of its EAR, 
changes needed in its public school element necessary to conform 
to the new 2005 public school facilities element requirements. 

(7): Provided that counties exempted from public school 
facilities element shall undergo re-evaluation as part of its EAR 
to determine if they continue to meet exemption criteria. 

N/A = Not Applicable 

New] 

New] 

163.31776 
;Now: Repealed] 
163.31777 

3ement under DCA Review 

3lement under DCA Review 

Slement under DCA Review 

Zlement under DCA Review 

3ement under DCA Review 

rhis program has not been 
idopted 

rhis program has not been 
idopted 

No Action Required 

8 "  



(2)(g): Expands requirement of coastal element to include 
strategies that will be used to preserve recreational and 
commercial working waterfronts, as defined in s.342.07, F.S. 
(l)(a): Added "schools" as a required concurrency item. 

(2)(a): Required consultation with water supplier prior to issuing 
building permit to ensure "adequate water supplies" to serve new 
development will be available by the date of issuance of a 
certificate of occupancy. 

(2)(c): Required all transportation facilities to be in place or 
under construction within 3 years (rather than 5 years) after 
approval of building permit. 

(4)(c): Allowed concurrency requirement for public schools to be 
waived within urban infill and redevelopment areas (163.2517). 

(5)(d): Required guidelines for granting concurrency 
exceptions to be included in the comprehensive plan. 

(5)(e) - (9): If local government has established transportation 
exceptions, the guidelines for implementing the exceptions must 
be "consistent with and support a comprehensive strategy, 
and promote the purpose of the exceptions." Exception areas 
must include mobility strategies, such as alternate modes of 
transportation, supported by data and analysis. FDOT must be 
consulted prior to designating a transportation concurrency 
exception area. Transportation concurrency exception areas 
existing prior to July 1, 2005 must meet these requirements by 
July 1,2006, or when the EAR-based amendment is adopted, 
whichever occurs last. 

(6): Required local government to maintain records to determine 
whether 110% de minimis transportation impact threshold is 
reached. A summary of these records must be submitted with the 
annual capital improvements element update. Exceeding the 
110% threshold dissolves the de minimis exceptions. 

(7): Required consultation with the Department of Transportation 
prior to designating a transportation concurrency management 
area (to promote infill development) to ensure adequate level-of- 
service standards are in place. The local government and the DOT 

163.31 78 

163.3180 ssue addressed in pending 
'SFE being reviewed 
'y DCA 

qdd policy to CIE and 
nll-astructure Element to 
.equire availability of adequate 
water supply prior to issuance 
)f building permit 

\lo waivers are granted 

rhe County has elected to not 
p n t  these exceptions 

rhis is included within the 
kpital Improvement Element 

Added to Concurrency 
Management System - 
zurrently under review b) 
DCA; add to CIE elemen 

Include specific policy w i  
the Goals, Objectives, ar 
Policies within 
transportation element 

N/A = Not Applicable 9 



should work together to mitigate any impacts to the Strategic 
lntermodal System. 

(9)(a): Allowed adoption of a long-term concurrency 
management system for schools. 

(9)(c): (New section) Allowed local governments to issue 
approvals to commence construction notwithstanding s. 163.3180 
in areas subject to a long-term concurrency management 
system. 

(9)(d): (New section) Required evaluation in Evaluation and 
Appraisal Repot of progress in improving levels of service.. 

(IO): Added requirement that level of service standard for roadway 
facilities on the Strategic lntermodal System must be consistent 
with FDOT standards. Standards must consider compatibility 
with adjacent jurisdictions. 

(13): Required school concurrency (not optional). 

(13)(c)I.: Requires school concurrency after five years to be 
applied on a "less than districtwide basis" (Le., by using school 
attendance zones, etc). 

(13)(c)2.: Eliminated exemption from plan amendment adoption 
limitation for changes to service area boundaries. 

(13)(c)3.: No application for development approval may be denied 
if a less-than-districtwide measurement of school 
concurrency is used; however the development impacts must to 
shifted to contiguous service areas with school capacity. 

(13)(e): Allowed school concurrency to be satisfied if a developer 
executes a legally binding commitment to provide mitigation 
proportionate to the demand. 

(13)(e)l.: Enumerated mitigation options for achieving 
proportionate-share mitigation. 

(13)(e)2.: If educational facilities funded in one of the two following 
ways, the local government must credit this amount toward any 

N/A = Not Applicable 

No Action Required 

N o  Action Required 

The CIE will be amended to 
irovide for school 
:oncurrency 

The CIE will be amended to 
irovide for school 
:oncurrency 

10 



impact fee or exaction imposed on the community: 
contribution of land 
construction, expansion, or payment for land acquisition 

(13)(g)2.: (Section deleted) - It is no longer required that a local 
government and school board base their plans on consistent 
population projection and share information regarding planned 
public school facilities, development and redevelopment and 
infrastructure needs of public school facilities. However, see 
(13)(g)6.a. for similar requirement. 

(1 3)(g)6.a.: [Formerly (13)(g)7.a.] Local governments must 
establish a uniform procedure for determining if development 
applications are in compliance with school concurrency. 

(13)(g)7. [Formerly (13)(g)8.] Deleted language that allowed local 
government to terminate or suspend an interlocal agreement with 
the school board. 

(13)(h): (New 2005 provision) The fact that school concurrency 
has not yet been implemented by a local government should not 
be the basis for either an approval or denial of a development 
permit. 

(15): Prior to adopting Multimodal Transportation Districts, 
FDOT must be consulted to assess the impact on level of service 
standards. If impacts are found, the local government and the 
FDOT must work together to mitigate those impacts. Multimodal 
districts established prior to July 1, 2005 must meet this 
requirement by July 1,2006 or at the time of the EAR-base 
amendment, whichever occurs last. 

[16): (New 2005 section) Required local governments to adopt by 
December 1,2006 a method for assessing proportionate fair- 
share mitigation options. FDOT will develop a model ordinance 
~y December 1,2005. 
117): (New 2005 section) If local government has adopted a 
:ommunity vision and urban service boundary, state and 
'egional agency review is eliminated for plan amendments 
affecting property within the urban service boundary. Such 
amendments are exempt from the limitation on the frequency of 
ilan amendments. 

18): (New 2005 section) If a municipality has adopted an urban 

N/A = Not Applicable 

New] 

qew] 

63.3184 [New] 'his program has not been 
jopted 

This program has not been 



infill and redevelopment area, state and regional agency review is 
eliminated for plan amendments affecting property within the urban 
service boundary. Such amendments are exempt from the 
Imitation onthe frequency of plan amendments -- 
(l)(c) l  f Allowed approval of residential land use as a small- 
scale development amendment when the proposed density is 
equal to or less than the existing future land use category. Under 
certain circumstances, affordable housing units are exempt from 
this limitation. 

(l)(c)4.: (New 2005 provision) If the small-scale development 
amendment involves a rural area of critical economic concern, 
a 20-acre limit applies. 

(l)(o): (New 2005 provision) An amendment to a rural area of 
critical economic concern may be approved without regard to 
the statutory limit on comprehensive plan amendments. 
(2)(k): Required local governments that do not have either a 
school interlocal agreement or a public school facilities element, to 
determine in the Evaluation and Appraisal Report whether the 
local government continues to meet the exemption criteria in 
s. 163.31 77( 12). 

(2)(1): The Evaluation and Appraisal Report must determine 
whether the local government has been successful in identifying 
alternative water supply projects, including conservation and 
reuse, needed to meet projected demand. Also, the Report must 
identify the degree to which the local government has 
implemented its IO-year water supply workplan. 

(2)(0): (New 2005 provision) The Evaluation and Appraisal 
Report must evaluate whether any Multimodal Transportation 
District has achieved the purpose for which it was created. 

(2)(p): (New 2005 provision) The Evaluation and Appraisal 
Report must assess methodology for impacts on 
transportation facilities. 

(IO): The Evaluation and Appraisal Report -based amendment 
must be adopted within a single amendment cycle. Failure to 
adopt within this cycle results in Denalties. Once uDdated. the 

-- comprehens:ve plan must be submitted to the DCA. 
( I O )  New section desianatina FreeDort as a certified communitv. . .  
(1 1) New section exempting-proposed DRls within Freeport from 

163.3187 

163.3191 

;New] 

:New] 

163.3246 [New] 

adopted 

PSFE currently under review 
in DCA 

W F W D  does not requi 

4ddress in Goals, 
3bjectives and policies of 
:he Future Land Use 
Element 

To be considered for 
nclusion in the EAR-based 
!"ndment 

N/A = Not Applicable 12 



- 

- 
ZOO( 

154 

155 

- 

- 

- 

156 

- 

157 
- 

158 

- 

159 
- 

160 
- 

161 

- 

162 

- 

163 

- 
164 
- 

) ) 

review under s.380.06, F.S., unless review is requested by the 
local government. 

Establishes olan amendment orocedures for agricultural 
'Ch. 2006-68, Ch. 2006-69, Ch. 2006-220, Ch. 2006-252, Ch. 2006. 

enclaves as defined in s.163.3164(33). F.S. ch. 2006-255, LOF. 
Defines agricultural enclave. Ch. 2006-255, LOF. 
(6)(g)2.: Adds new paragraph encouraging local governments with 
a coastal manaaement element to adoot recreational surface " ~ ~~ 

water use policies; such adoption amendment is exempt from the 
twice per year limitation on the frequency of plan amendment 
adoptions. Ch. 2006-220, LOF. 
Allows the effect of a proposed receiving area to be considered 
when projecting the 25-year or greater population with a rural land 
stewardship area. Ch. 2006-220, LOF. 
Recognizes "extremely-low-income persons" as another income 
groups whose housing needs might be addressed by accessory 
dwelling units and defines such persons consistent with 
s.420.0004(8), F.S. Ch. 200669, LOF. 
Assigns to the Division of Emergency Management the 
resoonsibilitv of ensurinq the oreparation of updated regional 
hurricane evacuation plans: Ch. 2006-68, LOF. 
Chanoes the definition of the Coastal High Hazard Area (CHHA) 

- 

to be The area below the elevation of thecategory 1 storm-surge 
line as established by the SLOSH model. Ch. 2006-68, LOF. 
Adds a new section allowing a local government to comply with the 
requirement that its comprehensive plan direct population 
concentrations away from the CHHA and maintains or reduces 
hurricane evacuation times by maintaining an adopted LOS 
Standard for out-of-county hurricane evacuation for a category 5 
storm, by maintaining a 12-hour hurricane evacuation time or by 
movidinq mitiaation that satisfies these two requirements. Ch. 
2006-68: L O f  
Adds a new section establishing a level of service for out-of- 
county hurricane evacuationif no greater than 16 hours for a 
category 5 storm for any local government that wishes to follow the 
oroeess in s.163.3178(9)(a) but has not established such a level of 
service by July 1, 2008. .Ch. 2006-68, LOF. 
Requires local governments to amend their Future Land Use Map 
andcoastal minagement element to include the new definition of 
the CHHA. and to depict the CHHA on the FLUM by July 1,2008. 
Ch. 2006-68, LOF. 
Allows the sanitarv sewer concurrency requirement to be met 
by onsite sewage keatment and disposal systems approved by the 

55, Ch. 2006-268, Laws of F 
163.3162(5) [New] 

163.3164(33) [New] 
163.3177(6)(9)2. [New] 

163.3177(1 l)(d)6 

163.31771(1), (2) and (4) 

163.3178(2)(d) 

163.3178(2)(h) 

163.3178(9)(a) [New] 

163.3178(9)(b) [New] 

163.3178(2)(c) 

163.31 80(2)(a) 

~ 

NIA 

~ 

NIA 

Rural Stewardship not adop 

Housing Element 

County is not a coastal cou 

Allowed 

Replace "very" references 
with "extremely low-income" 

To be addressed in the 
EAR-based amendment 

Include EOC comments in 
the EAR 

N/A = Not Applicable 13 



- 

- 

165 

166 
- 

- 

167 

- 

168 

- 

169 

- 

170 

- 
200 - 

Department of Health. Ch. 2006-252, LOF. 
Changes s.380.0651(3)(i) to s.380.0651(3)(h) as the citation for 
the standards a multiuse DRI must meet or exceed. Ch. 2006- 
220, LOF. 
Deletes use of extended use agreement as part of the definition of 
small scale amendment. Ch. 2006-69, LOF. 
Creates a new section related to electric distribution 
substations: establishes criteria addressing land use compatibility 
of substations; requires local governments to permit substations in 
all FLUM categories (except preservation, conservation or historic 
preservation); establishes compatibility standards to be used if a 
local government has not established such standards; establishes 
procedures for the review of applications for the location of a new 
substation; allows local governments to enact reasonable setback 
and IandscaDe buffer standards for substations. Ch. 2006-268. 

Creates a new section preventing a local government from 
requiring for a permit or other approval vegetation maintenance 
and tree pruning or trimming within an established electric 
transmission and distribution line right-of-way. Ch. 2006-268, 

Community Workforce Housing Innovation Pilot Program; 
created by Ch. 2006-69, LOF, section 27. Establishes a special, 
expedited adoption process for any plan amendment that 
implements a pilot program project. 

Affordable housing land donation density incentive bonus; 
created by Ch. 2006-69, LOF, section 28. Allows a density bonus 
for land donated to a local aovernment to Drovide affordable .. 
housing; requires adoption of a plan amendment for any such 
land; such amendment may be adopted as a small-scale 
amendment: such amendment IS exempt from the twice Der year 

163.3180(12)(a) 

163.3187(1)(~)1 .f. 

163.3208 [New] 

163.3209 [New] 

New 

New 

No Action Talcen I 
I 

No Acton Talcen 

Affordable housing 
addressed through the Down 
Payment Assistance Program 

Pro ams 

Amend the Future Land 
Use Element, land use 
categories to include criteria 
for electric distribution 
substations consistent with 
Sec. 163.3208, F. S. 

Include as policy in EAR- 
based infrastructure 
element 

Consider whether to adopt 
the bonus provisions 

. .  
limitation on.the frequency of plan amendment adoptions. 

Ch. 2007-196, Ch. 2007-198, Ch. 2007-204, Laws of Florida] 

NIA = Not Applicable 14 



(26) Expands the definition of "urban redevelopment to include a 
community redevelopment area. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(32) Revises the definition of "financial feasibility" by clarifying 
that the plan is financially feasibility for transportation and schools 
if level of service standards are achieved and maintained by the 
end of the planning period even if in a particular year such 
standards are not achieved. In addition, the provision that level of 
service standards need not be maintained if the DroDortionate fair 
share process in s.163.3180(12) and (16), F.S., is used is deleted. 
Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

N/A = Not Applicable 15 



(2) Clarifies that financial feasibility is determined using a five- 
year period (except in the case of long-term transportation or 
school concurrency management, in which case a 10 or 15-year 
period applies). Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(3)(a)6. Revises the citation to the MPO’s TIP and long-range 
transportation plan. Ch. 2007-196, LOF. 

(3)(b)l. Requires an annual update to the Five-Year Schedule of 
Capital Improvements to be submitted by December 1,2008 and 
yearly thereafter. If this date is missed, no amendments are 
allowed until the update is adopted. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(3)(c) Deletes the requirement that the Department must notify the 
Administration Commission if an annual update to the capital 
improvements element is found not in compliance (retained is 
the requirement that notification must take place is the annual 
update is not adopted). Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(3)(e) Provides that a comprehensive plan as revised by an 
amendment to the future land use map is financially feasible if it 
is supported by (1) a condition in a development order for a 
development of regional impact or binding agreement that 
addresses proportionate share mitigation consistent with 
s.163.3180(12), F.S., or (2) a binding agreement addressing 
proportionate fair-share mitigation consistent with 
s.163.3180(16)(f), F.S., and the property is located in an urban 
infill, urban redevelopment, downtown revitalization, urban infill 
and redevelopment or urban service area. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(6)(f)l.d. Revises the housing element requirements to ensure 
adequate sites for affordable workforce housing within certain 
counties. Ch. 2007-198, LOF. 

(6)h. and i. Requires certain counties to adopt a plan for ensuring 
affordable workforce housing by July 1.2008 and provides a 
penalty if this date is missed. Ch. 2007-198, LOF. 

163.3177 I 

NIA = Not Applicable 16 



(4)(b) Expands transportation concurrency exceptions to include 
airport facilities. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(5)(b)5 Adds specifically designated urban service areas to the 
list of transportation concurrency exception areas. Ch. 2007-204, 
LOF. 

(5)(f) Requires consultation with the state land planning agency 
regarding mitigation of impacts on Strategic Intermodal System 
facilities prior to establishing a concurrency exception area. Ch. 
2007-204, LOF. 

(12) and (12)(a) Deletes the requirement that the comprehensive 
plan must authorize a development of regional impact to satisfy 
concurrency under certain conditions. Also, deletes the 
requirement that the development of regional impact must include 
a residential component to satisfy concurrency under the 
conditions listed. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(12)(d) Clarifies that any proportionate-share mitigation by 
development of regional impact, Florida Quality Development and 
specific area plan implementing an optional sector plan is not 
responsible for reducing or eliminating backlogs. Ch. 2007-204, 

(13)(e)4. A development precluded from commencing because of 
school concurrency may nevertheless commence if certain 
conditions are met. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(16)(c) and (f) Allows proportionate fair-share mitigation to be 
directed to one or more specific transportation improvement. 
Clarifies that such mitigation is not to be used to address backlogs. 
Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 

(17) Allows an exempt from concurrency for certain workforce 
housing developed consistent with s.380.061(9) and 
s.380.0651(3). Ch. 2007-198, LOF. 
Allows a local government to establish a transportation 
concurrency backlog authority to address deficiencies where 
existing traffic volume exceeds the adopted level of service 
standard. Defines the powers of the authority to include tax 
increment financing and requires the preparation of transportation 
concurrency backlog plans. Ch. 2007-196, LOF and Ch. 2007- 
204, LOF. 

NIA = Not Applicable 

LOF. 

163.3180 

:New] 

:New] 

:New] 

163.3182 [New] I 17 



- 

175 
- 

176 

- 

177 
- 
178 
- 

179 

- 

180 

- 

181 

- 

Allows plan amendments that address certain housing 
requirements to be expedited under certain circumstances. Ch. 
2007-198, LOF. 
Exempts from the twice per year limitation on the frequency of 
adoption of plan amendments any amendment that is consistent 
with the local housing incentive strategy consistent with 
s.420.9076. Ch. 2007-198, LOF. 
Add an amendment to integrate a port master plan into the 
coastal management element as an exemption to the prohibition in 
ss.163.3191(10). Ch. 2007-196, LOF and Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 
Extends the duration of a development agreement from 10 to 20 
years. Ch. 2007-204, LOF. 
Establishes an alternative state review process pilot program 
in Jacksonville/Duval, Miami, Tampa, Hialeah, Pinellas and 
Broward to encourage urban infill and redevelopment. Ch. 2007- 
204, LOF. 
If a property owner contributes right-of-way and expands a state 
transportation facility, such contribution may be applied as a credit 
against any future transportation concurrency requirement. 
Ch. 2007-196, LOF. 
Establishes an expedited plan amendment adoption process for 
amendments that implement the Community Workforce Housing 
Innovation Pilot Program and exempts such amendments from 
the twice per year limitation on the frequency of adoption of plan 
amendments. Ch. 2007-198, LOF. 

163.3184(19) [New] 

163.3187(1)(p) INewl 

163.3191(14) [New] 

163.3229 

163.32465 [New] 

339.282 [New} 

420.5095(9) 

based in EAR-based 
amendment 

N/A = Not Applicable 18 
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SECTION 3 -- COUNTY PROFILE s. 163.3191(2)(i) F.S 
TAB ‘I 

I. COUNTY PROFILE INTRODUCTION 

Washington County, named after President George Washington, has previously been identified as 
having a composition of approximately 391,121 acres (611 square miles), with 23,040 acres (36 
square miles) being water and 368,081 acres (575 square miles) land.* Originally, the county 
spanned more than 5,000 square miles before being divided to form Jackson, Walton, Bay, Calhoun, 
Okaloosa, Franklin and Holmes counties. Created in 1825 and located in the approximate center of 
the Florida Panhandle and the Chotawhatchee River, transportation for settlers in the area and 
transport for the lumber and wood harvested from the vast forestlands present in the area 
contributed to the growth of the area. Today, the County extends 41 miles north to south, and 44 
miles east to west and is landlocked. Borders are shared with Holmes County and Jackson County 
to the north, Bay County to the south, Jackson County to the east and Holmes County, Walton 
County and the Choctawhatchee River to the west. 

Washington County derives its beauty and heritage fiom the land and is reflected in its resilient and 
resourceful citizens who know and understand the importance preserving the natural resources that 
are prolific within the county. Being located in the Florida Panhandle provides both residents and 
guests with an array in shopping, church activities, dining, recreational, and employment 
opportunities. Excellent schools and medical facilities are available; parks and recreational areas 
abound in the area. The County retains the charm of a small town and rural lifestyle. 

One of the most defining features of the county are the large number of lakes that exists throughout 
the county, the pristine springs, and an undeveloped atmosphere that provides for a rural way of life 
that many of its residents prefer. Much of Washington County is undeveloped, with most ofthe 
population residing idor around the municipalities of Chipley, Caryville, Ebro, Vemon, and Wausau. 
Sunny Hills, a private subdivision experiencing added growth in recent years, has been designated as 

a Municipal Services Benefit Unit (MSBU) growth in the County. 

The soils within Washington County are mostly of the Marianna series. Washington County is one 
ofeight counties in the Panhandles that are designated as Rural Areas of Critical Economic Concem 
(RACEC). The three rural counties are Holmes, Walton and Washington. Holmes and Washington 
Counties as well as the City of Freeport are designated as RACEC. 

*An a u l t  <Sthe land area ofthe Coun$- indicates that tlus figure may be sli&tl)- higher that what is inhcated by the Future 
Land IJse Elements Amendments. Adjustments, ifnecessq-, will be made during the EAR-based amendment process. 

II. MUNICIPALITIES AND UNINCORPORATED WASEZZNGTON COUNTY 

There are six municipalities within the county. Four (excluding Chipley) rely on the Washington 
County Planning Office and the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for guidance in planning 
and growth issues. The City of Chipley does utilize the services ofthe Washington County Building 

Page 2 
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Inspection Services, but operates independently of the County on planning issues. The combined 
areas of all the towns including Chipley, is 9, 388 acres of land with a total estimated population in 
2005 of 5,436. Population for unincorporated part ofthe County is 17,661. Table 1 is a breakdown 
of the distribution of the population over the County’s towns and unincorporated areas. 

A. 

f l  

Carwille. Caryville is located in the extreme northwest comer of Washington County on 
the Choctawhatchee River, with a large portion of the town located in a flood zone. 
Transportation routes to the town are 1-10, SR 90, CR 279 and CR 173. In the past, the 
frequency of floods and the buyout program of the Federal Emergency Management Agency 
(FEMA) have contributed to a drop in population for the years between 1990 and 2000. 
While this recent decrease in population has remained, there has been no significant growth 
Drimarilv due to develooment restrictions on areas within the flood olains and the lack of r 

suitable property for development, either for commercial or residential purposes. There are 
173 addressed structures in the town and twenty-eight businesses, churches, cemeteries, or 
communication towers and 145 residences. The Florida Department of Corrections facility 
work camp is located in the town and adjacent to the 1-1 0 interchange. Other than the work 
camp, there is no other major employer in the town. There are 1,542 acres in Caryville 

w. Chipley is the county seat of Washington County and is located in the northeast 
corner ofthe County. This gives the City access to markets inHolmes and Jackson Counties, 
as well as Washington County. The City is served by several transportation altematives, 
including 1-10 (with a Chipley interchange), SR 77 which travels north/south and links the 
Panama City area, two east/west arterials (US 90 and SR 273), and CR 77-A that acts as a 
major collector. The City is also bisected by the CSX railroad with Amtrak service 
temporarily suspended due to Hurricane Katrina. The County’s major employers are located 
within the city limits. There are three public schools and one vocational school located within 
the city limits. While Chipley’s Comprehensive Plan and growth management remains under 
the control ofthe City, it is mentioned here due to the significant impact and influence on the 
rest of the county. There is central water and sewer service provided within the city limits. 
Chipley consist of 2,367 acres according to their Comprehensive Plan; however, an 
additional 17 acres (Martin Woods) have been annexed into the City, making the total size 
for the City 2,384 acres. 

B. 

C. m. Ebro is located at the intersections of SR 79 and SR 20 in southwest Washington 
County. Washington County Kennel Club provides employment to residents ofEbro and the 
immediately surrounding area. Commercial development is comprised of a convenience 
store, motel, and restaurant. Portions of the town are in a flood plain and development is 
restricted to locations in higher elevations. No central water or wastewater treatment 
services are available in this area and this may account for the slow growth. It is expected 
that the future move of the Bay County Intemational Airport to a location south of Ebro in 
Bay County and the widening of SR 79 to a four-lane facility will stimulate economic 
growth. The construction of a Lewis Bear Distribution Center warehouse will begin in 2007, 
with some employment opportunities being made available for Washington County residents. 
There are 181 addressed structures in the town. Thirty-six (36) are businesses, churches, 
cemeteries, or communication towers and there are145 residential units. The total acreage 
for Ebro has been listed shown as 1,799 acres; however, in the 1970’s, Pine Log Forest was 

c 
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annexed into the Town and this has not been previously noted in any land use adjustments. 
Adding this acreage brings the total size of Ebro to 3,962, and thereby reducing the overall 
number of acres in the unincorporated areas of the County. 

Vernon. The geographical center ofthe county is Vernon and is located on Holmes Creek at 
the crossroads of SR 79, CR 277, and CR 279. Vernon faces many changes in the coming 
years with the Florida Department of Transportation’s four-lane project of SR 79. This 
project will result in the taking of property fiom the downtown business district, creating the 
need for the town and merchants to look elsewhere for accommodations for a grocery store 
and other shops. The largest employer within the town is the Washington County School 
District with three schools located in the immediate area. Other than small businesses, 
restaurants, gas stations, and a few small shops, there are no major businesses offering 
employment in Vernon. The Town does have a central water and sewer system. The 
Department of Environmental Protection has recently approved the provision of new 
hookups by the town to the newly installed sewage infrastructure that will increase over 
sewer capacity. This may affect and encourage both residential atid commercial in the 
community. There are 584 addressed structures in the town. One hundred twenty six (1 26) 
are businesses, churches, cemeteries, or communication towers. The remaining 458 are 
residential. There are 2,989 acres within the town h i t s  of Vernon. 

D. 

E. Wausau. Wausau is located approximately 6 miles to the south of Chipley on SR 77 and CR 
278. The surrounding community is largely residential. Although there are no major 
employers within Wausau, the Washington County Correctional Institute is located to the 
south of Wausau and provides employment to some residents within the Wausau municipal 
limits. No construction funds have been allocated for the Washington County SR 77 four- 
lane project, but in the event that this project is fimded, it is expected that the widening will 
have minimal impact on the town as FDOT will utilize a bypass. There is a central water 
system, but no central sewer system. There are 241 addressed structures in the Town of 
Wausau. Twenty-nine (29) are businesses, churches, cemeteries, or communication towers. 
The remaining 212 are residential. There are 775 acres in Wausau. 

Unincorporated Washington County. The unincorporated sections of the county are 
experiencing steady growth, especially in the southeastern section of Washington County 
around the many lakes and the unincorporated areas of Sunny Hills. Many residents ofBay 
County choose to live a more tranquil life style while commuting to their workplaces in the 
adjacent county. Some retirees are choosing the County to build their new retirement 
homes. While the rural attractions ofthe County are one reason to live Washington County, 
there is a lack of economic development opportunities that could provide for the large-scale 
employment of residents. There are no major employers located in the unincorporated areas 
of Washington County other than the Washington County Correctional Institute. There are 
15,023 addressed structures in the County. One thousand si-hundred iity-four(1,664) are 
businesses, churches, cemeteries, or communication towers. The remaining structures in the 
County are residential. There are four thousand seven hundred ninety-seven (4,797) mobile 
homes in the County. The unincorporated area within the County is 379,456 acres 

F. 
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Area Acreage 

Caq\,ille 1,542 
Chipley 2.384 

% of County Square Miles Remarks 
0.39 047 2.4 
0.61 % 3.7 Includes annemtion of Martin Wwds 

Of utmost importance to all the residents of Washington County is a good quality of life, which 
includes both time for work and quality time for family and friends. This unhumed lifestyle gives 
growing families the opportunity to provide strong values and spiritual foundations to their children. 
It also provides for an ideal location for retirees who wish to leave the hustle and bustle of their 
working lives in larger communities. As outlined below, many different factors contribute to the 
appeal of the Washington County lifestyle 

A. Transportation. Roads. Important to all communities for flexibility and growth is a 
transportation system that provides easy access for all that travel within. Washington 
County’s road system is such that it provides quick and efficient travel to all points within 
the County. Major roads in the county include the east-west Interstate 10, U.S. Highway 
90, and State Road 20. State Roads 77, 79, and 277 run north to south and connect 
residents of the State of Alabama to the coastal attractions in Florida. US 90 and 1-10 run 
parallel across northem portions of the county near Chipley and Caryville. SR 20 passes 
along the southem portions of the county and bisects the community ofEbro. SR 77 and SR 
90 run through Chipley. SR 77 also enters Wausau and passes near the Washington County 
Correctional Institute on its way to Panama City. 

SR 79 enters the County below the City of Bonifay in Holmes County and passes through 
Vernon and Ebro on its way to Panama City Beach. SR 79 will be undergoing a four-lane 
upgrade from the Bay County line north to Interstate 10 within the next 2 to 3 years. SR 77 
is also scheduled for four lane upgrades when the funding becomes available. 

There are approximately 334 additional miles of paved county-maintained roads in the 
county and 507 miles of unpaved roads. Road issues will he discussed in greater detail in the 
Transportation Element review of this document. 

f i  

Ebrn 

Vernon 
WdUsdU 

hC0lpWdkd cOUl& 
Total CounQ 

f i  

into the CiQ- ( 1  7 acres) 

and Pine Log Forest (2,367 acres) 
3,975 1.02% 6.2 Includes annexation ofa 12-acre irdct 

2,989 0.76% 4.7 
775 0.2 % 1.2 

379,456 97.02 Yo 593 This includes 2.396 as described above 
391,121 100% 61 I 

The other modes oftransportation include the railroad system, the Tri-County Airport and 
the surrounding airports. These will be discussed in greater detail in the Transportation 
Element review of this document. 
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B. Education. Education excellence is of paramount importance in Washington County with an 
81.8% graduation rate with 59.7% of students going on to higher education studies 

1 .  

- 
Public Secondaw Schools. The Washington County Public School District oversees 
two high schools (Chipley and Vernon), two middle schools (Chipley and Vemon) 
and two elementary schools (Chipley and Vemon), as well as the Washington- 
Holmes Technical Center located in Chipley (WHTC). WHTC offers many and 
varied vocational courses. The Panhandle Area Education Consortium (PAEC) is 
headquartered in Washington County, providing excellent teacher training. 

Colleges. Access to institutions ofhigher education is within easy reach: Chipola Jr. 
College (Marianna), Florida State University (panama City Campus), and Gulfcoast 
Community College (Panama City). 

2. 

n 

C. Medical Services. Northwest Florida Community Hospital, diliated with Sacred Heart 
Hospital in Pensacola, is an 81-bed community hospital located in Chipley. The hospital is 
Mly accredited by the Joint Commission on Accreditation ofHealthcare Organizations and 
licensed by the State of Florida and certified by Medicare and Medicaid. The hospital offers a 
range of services: medical and surgical impatient care; a 24-hour physician staffed 
Emergency Room; a full-service imaging department; out-patient surgery; rural health 
clinics; women's health services; physical, occupational and speech therapy; respiratory 
therapy; cardiopulmonary services; laboratory services; a dialysis unit; short- and long-term 
care facilities; and home health services. 

D. Recreational Opoortunities. Washington County attracts people because of the natural 
beauty that abounds in the many spring fed creeks and the beautiful woodlands ofthe area. 
Washington County has a wealth of recreational resources for just about everyone. The 
Choctawhatchee River and Econfina Creek are excellent canoeing, tubing and rafting sites. 
Falling Waters State Recreation Area provides excellent opportunities for hiking, bird 
watching, swimming and camping. Primitive camping is available at many of the family- 
oriented county parks that have been developed and maintained by the Parks and 
Recreations Department. Freshwater fishing in the County is unsurpassed as are the lakes 
that afford skiing opportunities for the professional and amateur skier. There are five 
community centers that can be reserved for use by the public. 

Security Protection. Washington County is provided law enforcement services by the 
Washington County Sheriffs' Department for all areas outside the city limits of Chipley. 
The State Highway Patrol also provides law enforcement services primarily related to 
control of traffic within the County. Fire protection services are provided by several 
volunteer fire departments over the entire county. 

Climate. The climate in Washington County is humid subtropical with 71 inches of annual 
rainfall distributed throughout the year. The average temperature is about 66 degrees 
Fahrenheit with the average minimum for January being 42 degrees Fahrenheit and the 
average maximum for July is 91 degrees. 
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G. Topoaauhv and Phvsiograohy. The topography of Washington County is quite hilly, with 
elevations ranging from 20 feet above Mean Sea Level in the Choctawhatchee River basin 
south of Ebro to over 245 feet above mean sea level near Wausau. Washington County is 
divided into two physiographic regions 

1. The Marianna Lowlands 
2. The Gulf Coastal Lowlands 

The Marianna Lowlands cover most of the county where Chipley and Wausau are located. 
Caryville, Vemon, and Ebro are located in the Gulf Coast Lowlands, in the southem and 
westem areas of the County. 

General Geology. Washington County lies within the East GulfCoastal Plain, a subdivision 
of the Coastal Plain. As noted already, Washington County is divided into the two 
physiographic regions of the Marianna Lowlands and the Gulf Coast Lowlands. 

- 

H. 

r- 

The Marianna Lowlands occupy most of central and eastem Washington County and are as a 
result of steam erosion and solution activity. Limestone is near the surface of the ground and 
consequently, the area is one of karsts development with many sinkholes. Many broad, 
shallow basins are present, some of which are filled with water, forming lakes. 
The Gulf Coastal lowlands are a series of coast-parallel plains on terraces rising from the 
coast to successively levels in a landward direction. These terraces were formed during the 
Pleistocene Epoch or "Great Ice Age," when world-wide fluctuations of sea level were tied 
in with the growth and melting of ice caps. The periods of time when sea level was lowered 
is referred to as glacial stages. This was accomplished by the storing of large quantities of 
ocean water as land-glaciers. The interglacial stages were those times when the glaciers 
receded, thus returning the water to the seas and causing a rise in sea level. During each of 
the interglacial stages, when sea level rose and remained stationary at one elevation for a 
long enough interval, a terrace or shoreline was fomed. 

1. Designation of Area of Critical Economic Concem. The Governor of Florida, Lawton 
Childs, designated Washington County as a Rural Area of Critical Economic Concern 
(RACEC). With this designation, Washington County has better access to government 
programs that ultimately benefit the citizens by creating more economic opportunities. The 
"Rural Area of Critical Economic Concem" initiative allows the Governor, through theRural 
Economic Development Initiative (REDI), more flexibility in applying criteria requirements 
or similar provisions of any economic development incentive. REDI is a multi-agency 
initiative, led and coordinated by the Govemor's Office of Tourism, Trade and Economic 
Development, that assists rural communities to solve problems that affect their fiscal, 
economic or community viability. 

Public Services. Washington County is a rural county that does not necessarily have services 
available in the undeveloped areas of the County. Parts of the County are without electric 
service and will only be available there as property is developed. This extension of service is 
not expected at any time in the near future. Only Chipley and Vemon offer the full array of 
public services, especially central wastewater treatment and cable television services. 
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I .  Water and Sewage Services. With Washington County primarily existing as a rural 
county, it has been the policy of the County in the past that supplying utility services 
to the entire county is not practical. Therefore, at the present time, no water or 
sewer service is provided within the County. With the continued growth of the 
County, this policy is being reexamined with regard to identification of service areas, 
feasibility and fhding. The Town of Ebro does not have a potable water system. 
Caryville and Wausau both have a central water system. Chipley and Vemon both 
offer central water and sewage services, while some areas of the Sunny Hills 
Municipal Services Benefit Unit (MSBV) has both water and sewage services. 
County residents are primarily required to use septic tanks and private well water. 

Electric Service Providers. Three different companies provide electrical service to 
county residents. These include West Florida Electric Co-op, Gulf Coast Electric 
Co-op, and Gulf Power Company. 

Phone Services. Several phone companies provide services with the County, with 
BellSouth being the main providers of land lines. 

Solid Waste Management. Although garbage service is not mandatory within the 
County, an exclusive franchise was awarded to Waste Management Services, Inc., 
who collects and deposits solid waste in the Springhill Land Field in Campbellton. 
There is also a recycling center located on south of Chipley on SR 77. 

Cable Television Services. Satellite television services are available county-wide 
from private providers. Vemon and Chipley have cable services at the present time. 

2. 

3 .  

4. 

5. 

lV. ECONOMIC PROFILE OF THE COUNTY 

One of the more positive assets of Washington County for hture economic development is its 
centralized location within the panhandle region and its accessibility via the numerous thoroughfares 
serving the area. The major employers in Washington County include the Florida Department of 
Transportation (FOOT), Wal-Mart, Westpoint Stevens, the Northwest FloridaCo~nnn&yHospital, the 
Washington County Kennel Club, the Washington County Corredonal Facility, and the Washington 
County School District. While the county benefits from such large employers, these seven 
employers provide approximately 35% of the total county employment. The Washington County 
Industrial Park is a 220-acre industrial park being developed between Highway 90 and SR 273, 
directly adjacent to the city limits of Chipley. The park, along with the Tommy MacDonald 
Industrial Park, is within the State Enterprise Zone making it possible for eligible occupants to q u e f o r  
property tax exemptions. The CSX railway will also serve the new industrial park. 

I .  Taxable Value. According to the Washington County Property Appraiser’s m c e ,  a 
total taxable value of about $485 million can be identified against the County’s real 
property (not including municipal or school taxable values). The average property 
value is approximately $70,000. The actual, no-exemption value of the County’s 
total properties is about $647 million. A millage rate of 10.0 is in place, and including 
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school taxes (but excluding any water management or municipal millage rates) is 
18.781 mils. Primary high tax valued structures in the county include Westpoint 
Stevens at the Chipley Industrial Park, Wal-Mart Supercenter on SR 77 in Chipley, 
the Gulf Power building on US 90 east of Chipley, and the Florida Gas Transmission 
Compressor Station west of Vernon. 

Employment by major sectors in the county is illustrated in Figure 1- 1 at the end of 
this section. 

2. Economic Sectors. The economic sectors for Washington County are: Public 43.34 
percent, Retail 22.03 percent, Service 17.14 percent, Construction 7.18 percent, 
Transportation 6.04 percent, Finance 1.77 percent, Wholesale I .42 percent, and 
Agriculture 1.09 percent. The highest paying sector is the agricultural sector, which 
pays 93.93 percent of the state average. The county also has several low paying 
economic sectors. The wholesale sector paid 46.65 percent ofthe state average. That 
sector was the lowest in the region. The average county wage was 77.19 percent of 
the state average, or approximately $23,125. Wages averaged below those eamed in 
other locations ofthe state shownby Table 3-1. According to the U.S. Census2000 
and the Florida Legislature’s Office of Economic and Demographic Research, 
Washington County demonstrated the impact having only 77.19% of the average 
state wage earned in the manners illustrated in Table 3-1. 

1 Table 3-2. Average wage per Economic kctor, Washiogton Ccunty Compared to State of Flmida (2000) P I 

3. Povertv Rate. The overall poverty rate for the County is 19.2% as measured by the 
2000 Census. The County ranks 5 ~ ’  in Florida for poverty in the person 65 and older category; 3din 
female-headed families. Children under the age of 5 comprise 32.8% of the residents under the 
poverty level. 

r‘ 
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All Persons 
Persons under 5 I 32.8% 
Persons 65 and Older I9 4% 

I9 2% 

Female Headed Families 
15.4% 
43.0% 

4. Economic Development Council for Washington County. The Economic 
Development Council is the economic and industrial development committee of the 
Washington County Chamber of Commerce. The purpose of the Economic 
Development Council is to promote the establishment of new jobs and payroll 
through the recruitment of new business and industry and to encourage and to assist 
with expansion of existing business and industry. The ideal location of the County 
serves as an excellent location for an industrial hub for the Panhandle area. 

Economic Incentives. The Washington County Enterprise Zones (EZ) are located in 
Chipley, Vemon, and Ebro and are served by all and efficient transportation system. 
Other incentives are offered to qualified companies as outlined below. 

a. 

5. 

Jobs Creation Tax Credit. Credit available to corporations only against 
corporate income tax for wages paid to new zone resident employees (in new 
fulltime jobs); credit of 30% ofwages paid to new E2 resident employees; if 
20% or more of permanent fulltime employees are EZ residents, the credit is 
45%; credit available for 24 consecutive months with 5-year carry-forward. 

Business Machinery and Eauipment Sales Tax Refunds. Refunds are possible 
on sales tax paid on the purchase of new and used qualified depreciable 
business property with a minimum sales price of $5,000 per unit; credit of 
lesser of 97% of sales tax paid or $10,000 if 20% or more of employees are 
EZ residents. 

Building Materials Sales Tax Refund. Refunds are available to businesses or 
individuals for sales tax paid on the purchase of building materials used on 
new construction or to rehabilitate real property located in the EZ. This 
allows for a credit of 97% of Florida sales and use up to a maximum of 
$5,000 or credit of 97% of Florida sales and use tax up to a maximum of 
$10,000 if 20% or more of employees are EZ residents. 

Propertv Tax Credit for Jobs Creation. Eligible new, expanded or rebuilt 
Corporations located only in an EZ can be allowed a credit against Florida 
Corporate Income Tax equal to 96% of Ad Valorem Taxes Paid. Maximum 
of $25,000 annually OR Maximum of$50,000 annually if20% or more of 
Employees are EZ Residents 

b. 

c, 

d. 

Female Headed Families with Children under 5 
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e, Electrical Energv Tax Credit of 50% of Municipal Tax Exemption. 
Exemptions are available to qualified businesses (new, renovated, remodeled, 
rehabilitated or rebuilt) located in an EZ; exemption of 50% ofmunicipal tax 
paid for electricity or exemption of 100% of municipal tax paid for 
electricity, if 20% or more of employees are E2 residents; available for 5 
years. 

Sales Tax Refind for Jobs Creation. Allows businesses a monthly credit 
against sales tax wages paid to new, hlltime, EZ resident employees; credit 
of 30% of wages paid to new zone resident employees or credit of 45% of 
wages paid to new employees, if 20% or more of employees are EZ; 
available for 24 months, with no carry-forward. 

f 

Washington County 2000 

Public 

Washington County 2000 

Fublic 
43.34% 

I 
Agriculture 

1.09% 

Molesale 
1.42% 

I 
Finance 
1.77% 

.. 

Retal 
22.03% 

0 Agriculture Mning [7 Construction 
Manufacturing Transportation m V\lhoksale 
I Retail 
Q PuMic n Oiher 

Finance Service 

Source: Florida Department of Labor and Employment Security 
P 
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SECTION 4 -- OVERVIEW AND ANALYSIS 

POPULATION GROWTH 163.3191(2)(a), F.S. 

I. INTRODUCTION 

Washington County is centrally located in the Florida Panhandle which makes it attractive to 
those seeking to relocate to an area that offers a rural lifestyle, an excellent climate; and is 
conveniently located near the beaches and shopping. Potential residents are also able to find less 
expensive real estate in Washington County. Many of those living in Washington 
Countycommute to Bay County to work and Bay County residents are now migrating to 
Washington County as they seek a more secluded lifestyle. 1-10’s east - west path through the 
County also provides expedient and easy access to employment centers located to the east and 
west. When completed, the hture four-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77 will also serve to 
provide access to the County for both residential and economic development. 

Population data, unless otherwise noted, is based on statistical data compiled by the Bureau of 
Economic and Business Research (BEBR) who projections are based on assumptions about birth 
rates, death rates, immigration, and emigration. This report will use BEBRs moderate approach. 

II. THE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS 

Much of Washington County is rural, with most of the estimated population of 21,192 (U.S. 
Census Bureau 2001 estimates) residing in and around the City of Chipley (3,545), and the 
Towns of Caryville (312), Ebro (250), Vernon (758), Wausau (405) and 16,167 residents are in 
the unincorporated. According to the 2000 Census: 1) 23.4% (4,958) of the County’s population 
is 17 years of age or younger; 2) population per square mile is 36.2; and 3) the number of 
Hispanic or Latino population is 487 (2.3%). The African-American population is 2,903 
(13.7%). Population density is concentrated in and around the City of Chipley, with smaller 
population centers in the other municipalities and in a few unincorporated communities 
throughout the county. Additional population concentration is beginning to build from sub- 
urbanization along SR 77 near the Bay County line north to Greenhead and in the large Deltona 
development knows as Sunny Hills, located just south of Wausau. There is generally a 
proportional age distribution across the entirety of the county proportional to population. There 
are no developments or geographic locations, other than a nursing home, where elder residents 
are in high concentration. There are no tourist destination resorts in the County. Washington 
County’s quality of life, immigration into the County and population projected to increase at a 
conservative steady pace over the next 30 years. Factors that will attract growth to the County 
will be based on the availability of health care, housing, educational opportunities, and economic 
opportunities that become available to the residents of the County. 

r- 

P 
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A. Historical Pooulation Growth for the County 
P 

Y W  
I950 
1960 
1970 
1980 
1990 
2000 
2005 
2006 
2030 

For several decades, the County has experienced growth as reflected in Table 5-1. 
Currently, the County ranks 53rd in population out of 67 counties in Florida. 
Formerly, residential development was focused toward the central part of the County, but 
in recent years, that center has moved to the southeastern Washington County area near 
the Sunny Hills’ area and south along the SR 77 corridor to Panama City. This is not 
expected to change over the next 30 years as economic growth and employment 
opportunities in the County and adjacent counties continue. Some growth can be 
expected in and around Ebro with the advent of the new Panama City International 
Airport in northwest Bay County. 

From 2000 to 2005, the population of the County increased from 20,973 to 23,097 for an 
increase of 2,124, or 10.13% which equates to 2.02% growth rate per year. The growth 
rate from 2005 of 23,097 persons to 2006 of 23,719 accounted was 2.69% 

Population 
11.888 
11.249 
11,453 
14.509 
16.919 
20,973 
23.097 
23,719 (Estimated) 
3 1,180 (Projected) 

B. Historical Population Growth for Municipalities 

As shown by Table 5-2, the towns of Vernon and Wausau have shown modest growth in 
recent decades. The decline in growth in Caryville between 1990 and 2000 results from 
the FEMA buyout program of homes located within the floodplains of Caryville. These 
property owners relocated outside of the town limits of Ebro. There is little new 
development within Caryville at the present time and this trend is expected to continue in 
the future. Ebro had slight growth while Caryville and Chipley have shown a decline in 
population over the same time period. The four-lane expansion of SR 79 combined with 
the recent developments in Bay County (relocation of the Bay Intemational Airport) can 
be expected to influence the increased development of both Ebro and Vemon as well as 
the portion of the County between Vemon and Ebro along SR 79. 

P 
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C. Pouulation Profile for the Countv. 

2000 

1. 

2. 

Over 
- 19,835 1,267 4,105 6,172 5,012 1,750 1,529 

3. 

2005 21,731 

2000 Age of Pouulation. In 2o00, the population between the ages of 20 and 64 
was 11,184 or 56% of the total population (less the institutionalized). 
Corresponding, the percentage of person under the age of 19 was 27% in 
Washington County compared to 23% for the State and 26% nationally. The 
percentage of persons over 65 was 3,279 or 17%. 

2005 Age of Population. In 2005. the population between the ages of 20 and 64 
was 12,453 or 57% of the total population (less the institutionalized). 
Corresponding, the percentage of person under the age of 19 was in Washington 
County was 5,670 or 26%. The percentage of persons over 65 was 3,608 or 17%. 
Characteristics of the population compared to the 2000 Census as it relates to age 
showed no significant changes and can be expected to remain basically 
unchanged in relation to future growth. Table 5-3 summarizes the characteristics 
of the County by age. 

1,179 4,491 6,687 5,766 1,912 1,696 

Table 5-3. 2000 and 2005 Washington County Population by Age 
Year I Total I 0-4 15-19 120-44 145-64 165-74 I 75and 

Male 12,454 I 51.95% I 8,765,300 148.92% 

Population bv Sex. An examination of the number of males and females of 
Washington County indicates that the ratio of the two sexes is almost parallel to 
that of the State. The County male population in 2005 was estimated to be at 
12,454 or 51.95%. The State male population is at 48.92%. Female population 
comprises 11,519 or 48.05% of the population as compared to the State’s rate of 
5 1 .os. 

4. Race and Ethnicity. The population composition of Washington County remains 
predominantly white and is not comparable to that of the State. The white 

Page 4 
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population rate of the County exceeds that of the state by approximately 18%, 
with the black and other races (combined at 17%) being less than that of the State 
(37%) by about 20%. Approximately 4.59% of other races make up the balance 
of the population. In 2000, the population composition was more comparable to 
the State composition. 

Table 5-5. 2005 Population Characteristics b>- Race 
Characteristics I Washimton I % of I Florida I % of 

Total Population All 
Races 
Population White 
Population Black 
Pooulation Other 

Native American 

Other 
Latinofipanic 

comiy Population Population 
23,097 17,918,200 

18,875 81.72 11,277,600 62.94% 
3,161 13.69% 2,776,600 15.5% 
1.060 4.59% 3,864,000 21.56% 

356 
608 
96 

5. Special FacilitiesiPoDulations 

Farm workers - Although the county has a sizeable agricultural economy, much 
of the crop produced is poultry, cotton, and truck crops. Poultry is shipped via 
cages on trucks, primarily to processing facilities in DeFuniak Springs by local 
labor. Cotton and soybeans are mechanically harvested and transported. 
Watermelons are picked by hand. Migrant farm laborers, mainly Latinos, provide 
some of the workforce for watermelon harvest. A firm count of these laborers is 
difficult to obtain, as there are no migrant farm worker housing facilities in the 
County, but it is estimated to be about two hundred individuals during the peak 
harvest season. 

Inmates -Washington Correctional (WCI) is a 1,100 inmate facility located near 
SR 77 at Greenhead about ten miles south of Wausau. WCI and Florida 
Department of Corrections officials are h l ly  responsible for the safety and well- 
being of inmates. 

D. Population Projections and Residential Lot Needs for the County 

The location of Washington County in relation to the Gulf Coast, the access corridors 
including US 231, SR 77 and SR 79 combined with state policies desiring to direct 
population away from the coast combined the emerging trend for inland development as well 
as the designation of Washington County as a Foreign Trade Zone and the construction of the 
Panama City / Bay County International Airport, the pace of growth is anticipated to 
increase. While not significant due to the current low populations, a growth factor of 
between 2 percent and 4 percent is considered reasonable. The majority of the growth is 
expected to be in the southeast and southwest sections of the County. 
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Based on the BEBR projections for growth from 2005-2030, there will be a need for 
housing to accommodate 8,083 residents. Applying the 2.46 ratio of persons to a 
household demonstrates a need for 3,286 residential units over the next 23 years through 
at least 2030. As stated in the Identified Issues section of this report, the EAR recognizes 
that there are factors that are irilfltrencing thejdiire growth of Washington Coirriiy. Zhese 
factors conibiried with the presence of key hamportatiori routes between Washingtotr 
(lmrrity arid the Coast (including US 231, SR 77 and SR 79, the relocation of the Panama 
Ciiy Bay Cotrnty IntenrationaI Airport and the Foreign Trade Zone designution are 
irjfluential factors suggesting that Washington Coirrity will experience a higher rate of 
growth than historicaI&. As a remlt, it is suggested that the BEBR “High” projections 
woirld be more qpropriate. The High BEBR projections for Washington Conrity should 
be the niininiimi projections to address the implications of growth and thereby enable the 
County to be better prepared to react to those iri$iierices. This may be a necessaty step 
to better project the ftrtrrre popidation of the County. Should the County decide to pursue 
this avenue of pojndation projections, the Cmmty will work with the Departnient of 
Conmii~tiiiy Afairs to enmre that the most effective means of pojnrlatiori projection is 
utilized. 

An examination of the Census Block Numbering areas in 2000 delineates a distinctive 
pattem of increased development in the northeast comer of the county in and around the City 
of Chipley and the geographical center of the county in and around Vernon. A concentration 
of this population continues in the southeastem section of the county in and around the 
Sunny Hills and south toward the Bay County border on SR 77. The population in other 
parts of the county remains sparse with the most notable reductions in density occurring in 
the extreme northwestern section in and around the Town of Caryville. This reduction is due 
FEMA buyouts, and should funding become available in the future, more buyouts may be 
negotiated. 

f l  
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Area 
Unincorporated Count) (Includes Sunn) 
Hills Subdivision and NRPI lots) 

Chide\- 
Cqville 

Ebro I 6 
Vemnn 97 

Residential Lots 
26,819 

80 
297 

. -. ..- .. 
Wausau 

Platting in Process (Clustered) 
Potential to be Developed (not platted) 
Pending FLUM Change Approval DCA 
Total Subdivision Lots Potential and 

Subtotal for Platted Lots 

Available for Residential Dc\elopmcnt . .. - 
Source Washinicon C?oun<.Planning Onice :r !d W&ington Connl) I 

46 
127,3451 

128 
1,098 

924 
29,495 

1 Appraiser’s office 

ILL SUMMARY 

Generally, the County has been able to maintain levels of service within the unincorporated areas 
of the county with regards to transportation, parks, libraries, and solid wastes. The 
municipalities with central wastewater treatment facilities have upgraded or are in the process of 
upgrading those facilities. Sunny Hills and Aqua Utilities will need to reevaluate both the water 
and wastewater treatment facilities within the parameters of the Sunny Hills Subdivision. Until 
this is accomplished, these platted lots may not be considered suitable for hture development. 
Although not all lands are the same when it comes to suitability for development and placement 
of population, the need for adequate subdivision of lots should be examined in the western 
section of the County. The majority of available lots are in the eastem half of the County with 
the western portion of the County having only 183 lots available to meet housing needs over the 
next 23 years. 

The Trends urd Conditions Report ~ 2007, published by the Florida Department of 
Transportation (using forecast figures from BEBR -- the Bureau of Economic and Business 
Research), indicate the growth rate of Washington County from 2000-2006 to be at 0.5 -1.8 % 
yearly with projected growth expected to be at 0.46 - 1.14 % over 2006 - 2030. This rate of 
growth is consistent with those rates shown in Table 5-6. 

r- 
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SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF THE PLAN AMENDMENT 

SUCCESSESS AND SHORTCOMINGS §.163.3191(2(a) 
Tab 6 

During the review process, each department was given the opportunity to comment on the 
elements affecting their particular area of responsibilities. In addition, the Evaluation and 
Appraisal report was discussed in detail at regular staff meetings. These comments and 
recommendations, along with other data and information were incorporated along with those of 
the public and other governmental agencies, into the Successes arid Shortcomirgs sections of the 
EAR as found in Tabs 7-15. 

ELEMENT TAB 

Future Land Use Element (s.163.3 191(2)(h), F.S.) ........................................... 
Transportation Element (s. 163.3 191(2)(h), F.S.) ........................... 8 

7 

HousingElement(s.163.3191(2)(h), F.S.) ............................................................................. 9 
Infrastructure Element ................................................................................ 
Conservation Element (s.163.3191(2)(h), F.S.) ............... 
Recreation and Open Space Element (s.163.3191(2)(h), F.S.) ....................... 
Intergovernmental Coordination Element (s. 163.3 191(2)(h), F.S.) ...................... 13 
Capital Improvements Element (s.163.3191 (2)(h), F.S.) ...................................................... 14 
Public Schools Facilities Element ....................................................................... 15 

P 
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SECTION5 -REVIEWOFTHEPLANELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS 163.3191 (Z)(a)l 

FUTURELANDUSEELEMENT 

1. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the land uses as 
provided for in the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and shortcomings. 

II. INTRODUCTION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission, the West 
Florida Regional Planning Council and the Washington County Planning Department in 
cooperation with other County agencies. While many issues will be presented in this section, 
those identified at the scoping meeting will be presented and further elaborated on in the 
Identified Issues Section of the report. 

m. GENERAL EVALUATION OF THE ELEMENT - s. 163.3191(2)1h). F.S. 

This Element addresses land use for all of unincorporated Washington County as well as for the 
incorporated municipalities of Ciuyville, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau. While the element itself does not 
describe in detail land uses within the incorporated City of Chipley, some mention will be made of its 
land uses and the impact upon growth and development in the rest of the County. 

A. 

r 

Element Overview and Purpose. The purpose of this element is to enhance the quality of 
life of the citizens of Washington County through adequate housing, services, 
infrastructure, conservation of natural resources, promotion of economic development 
and reduction of conditions that lead to incompatible land uses and hazards. There is a 
single goal with 12 objectives. 

Washington Countv Future Land Use Map C F L W .  The FLUM was adopted by 
ordinance as part of the County’s Comprehensive Plan in 1992. The last update of the 
map was in 2007 and was accomplished by the West Florida Regional Planning Council. 
The maps are not site-specific, the Regional Planning Council (WFRPC) is presently 
creating a parcel based GIs FLUM for Washington County with the funds secured from a 
grant provided by the Department of Community Affairs. 

B. 

C. Washington County Land Area. According to existing figures in the Comprehensive 
Plan, the size of the county has been established as being 391,040 acres (61 1 square 
miles) with 16,448 acres (28 square miles) being fresh water and 374,592 (583 square 
miles) being land. There is no indication as to how these figures were arrived at during 
the adoption of the original Comprehensive Plan. Table 7-1 represents the correct size of 
the County at 388,753 acres (607 square miles). The Planning Office research revealed a 
difference of 2,287 acres (or approximately 4 square miles) which is not a significance 
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difference. It is recommended that size of the County be represented as 388,753 acres 
(607 square miles) in the Comprehensive Plan. 

Land Area Changes (163.3191(2)(a). F.S. During the planning period, there was no 
increase in the area of unincorporated Washington County. As the result of three 
annexations, the unincorporated area lost 2,193 acres to two municipalities. There was 
no significant impact on the county or notable changes in the corresponding land use 
changes. Items I - 3 helow present a summary of these changes. 

1. 

D. 

The City of Chipley annexed 18 adjacent acres (0.03 square mile) into the city for 
the purpose of supplying central water and sewage for a residential subdivision. 
This parcel went from AgricultureiSilviculture in the unincorporated portion of 
the County to residential within the City. This annexation had no impact on the 
County and resulted in the City of Chipley assuming responsibility for providing 
services to this area. 

The Town of Ebro annexed in a 12-acre (0.02 square mile) parcel for the purpose 
of correcting the boundaries of the town. The parcel did not change its land use 
designation as a result of the annexation. This annexation has minimal impact on 
the County and the Town of Ebro and did not change the provision of the services 
already provided by the County. 

The Town of Ebro annexed a 2,163 acre parcel (3.8 square miles) of land into the 
Town in the early 70's. This was not noted on the boundary lines of the town 
limits nor was it noted on any other maps within the County. This error was 
discovered by the town clerk as she searched for other records. This correction 
has been made and the town limits adjusted accordingly. The parcel of land is 
Pine Log State Forest and was designated as conservation land and remains as 
such with the correction of the town limits This had minimal impact on the 
County, but did significantly increase the area of the Town of Ebro by 55%. This 
annexation has minimal impact on the County and the Town of Ebro and did not 
change the provision of the services already provided by the County and the State 
Forestry Service. 

2. 

3. 

4. At the current time, no krther annexations are expected by any of the 
municipalities within the County. 

E. Local Mitigation Stratew. Hurricane Evacuation. and Emergency Planning. Much 
emphasis is directed toward minimizing the loss of life and property damages within the 
County for both pre and post disaster planning. The Local Mitigation Strategy (LMS) 
Plan (outlines strategy for pre disaster planning) and the Emergency Management Plan 
both are a part of the Washington County Comprehensive Management Plan (CEMP) 
which provides uniform policy for preparedness, response, and recovery. 

Development in Flood Zones. The Comprehensive Plan, the Land Development and The 
Washington County Flood Ordinance are utilized to discourage development within the 
floodplain in Washington County. Little, if any development has occurred in flood plains 

F. 
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during the planning period. During the planning period, there have been some FEMA 
buyouts of repetitive loss property and if hnding should become available in the hture, 
other property has been identified for possible buyouts of flood property by FEMA. 

Summarv of Land Uses within the County and MuniciDalities. Table 7-1 shows the 
amount of land to be found in the various land use categories for Washington County 
through 2006. These land uses are depicted on the existing Future Land Use Maps and 
show the land uses in the various land use categories for Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, and 
Wausau. 

1. 

G. 

Residential Uses. In addition to the residential use shown in Table 7-1 for the 
municipalities and unincorporated areas of the County, Chipley’s 2000 
Comprehensive Plan indicates that there are an additional 947 acres within the 
city with residential land use category designation. It is important that we include 
the City of Chipley when evaluating the amount of residential property available 
within the County. Table 7-3 summarizes the type of residential use and densities 
within the County. Note that while these residential properties are in small 
subdivision lots, larger parcels of agriculture lands are available in the county and 
municipalities for residential development. 

Residential use is also allowed within the Agriculture land use category in the 
county and each of the municipalities. The minimum lot sizes currently allowed 
in the agriculture areas is 4.5 acres with an overall density of 1 unit to 10 acres. 
Under the clustering provisions of the Land Development Code, up to one unit per 
acre not to exceed four units may be placed on a parcel of land (usually mobile 
homes) it is suggested that this density be reexamined at this time. While this 
policy appears on the surface to promote and allow more affordable housing, it 
continues to encourage the use of septic tanks in areas near or adjacent to 
environmentally sensitive areas. Based on the 2000 census and BEBR, the overall 
density of the county equates to 36 persons per square mile. In 2005, the density 
had increased to 40 persons per mile. While this is a relatively low density, 
consideration will still need to be given to the protection of the agriculture uses of 
the land and the prevention of urban sprawl. This subject will be discussed 
further in the Identified Issues section of the EAR. 

The procedures currently instilled in the Comprehensive Plan and the Land 
Development Code provides flexibility in design of subdivisions by providing a 
provision for Planned Unit Developments (PUD). This flexibility is not found in 
normal zoning regulations. PUDs allow for the development of neighborhood 
communities to provide dwellings, shopping and economic-based facilities, 
schools and other community-driven facilities. The provisions under the PUD 
development guidelines provide flexibility in the regulation of land development, 
encourages innovation in land use, variety in design, layout, and type of 
construction while protecting the natural resources of the County. 

Approximately 29,000 acres of County lands are platted into 37,078 residential 
subdivision lots. Approximately 27,350 of these lots are vacant with another 
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2,150 lots (2,336 acres) awaiting the platting process and future development 

The 2,150 lots pending are based on: 

(1) FLUM changes that have been approved for higher densities for 1,098 
residential lots where platting has not been accomplished. 

Pending clustered subdivisions that have the potential of 128 residential 
lots. 

(2) 

(3) Pending FLUM changes with DCA that have potential for 924 lots 

The County has a number of platted lots located in antiquated subdivisions with vested 
development rights; these lots were platted prior to the 1991 adoption of the Comprehensive 
Plan. It is recognized that development of these vested lots, both now and into the future, will 
place a significant burden on the County to provide a variety of services required to 
accommodate residences in this area. Many of these lots lack the necessary infrastructure 
(adequate roads, water and wastewater treatment) to support sustainable growth within the 
County. Washington County wishes to promote and accommodate sound economic 
development; thus, it is necessary for new development to carry the responsibility for the 
provision of support services and facilities. New development will be required to demonstrate a 
commitment to environmental stewardship that has not occurred in many previous developments 
in Washington County. Through the formulation of policies and guidelines, Washington County 
intends to establish a proactive position from which to plan for future development. It is not a 
matter of whether or not growth should occur in the County, but rather when and where it should 
occur. It is the intent of the County to insure that growth opportunities will continue to be 
available and that subsequent development will occur in a manner consistent with modern 
planning concepts. This is important in the County’ s effort to make future development 
financially feasible by avoiding situations similar to the previously approved development that 
constitutes 27,350 platted, antiquated lots. A higher standard of development will be required 
with regard to all new developments by requiring central potable water systems, central 
wastewater treatment, increased buffers between incompatible uses and paving of all roads that 
serve all new subdivision (except the six that will be allowed on unpaved roads under the 
clustering provision allowed in Agriculture/Silviculture land use areas). 

Overall, the largest concentration of existing residential land use is in and around the City of Chipley. 
Other areas of residential concentration are in the municipalities of Vernon, and Wausau; in the 
unincorporated portion of the County adjacent to several lakes; and in the Sunny Hills Planned 
Development. 

P 

2. Commercial Land Use. This category includes land used for retail and 
wholesale trade, offices, motels, restaurants, service outlet$ automobile service stations, 
and repair facilities. Commercial land use in Washington County and Caryville, Ebro, 
Vernon, and Wausau is described by the following levels of intensity: 1) the central 
business districts with heavier concentrations of professional and government offices, 
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and retail stores; 2) commercial areas such as shopping centers and highway strip 
commercial where retail and wholesale trade is clustered and served with access 
roads providing linkages to nearby arterials; and 3) scattered neighborhood 

The City of Chipley has 175 acres or 7.39% of the city’s land area dedicated to 
commercial use. As demonstrated by Table 7-1, commercial activity in the 
unincorporated areas of Washington County is sparse and occurs mostly along major 
roads. In Caryville, there are convenience stores and service stations on US.  Highway 
90. Ebro has very little commercial land use except for small convenience stores 
along SR 20 and SR 79 and the Ebro Greyhound Racing Park which is located just 
northwest of the intersection of the two state roads. Except for Chipley and Ebro, 
Vernon has the most land used for commercial purposes is concentrated dong SR 
277 and is in the form of small convenience stores grocery stores, and service 
stations. Wausau has little land in commercial use except for convenience stores and 
service stations located along SR 77, which cuts through the center of town. 

The commercial areas in Vemon and Ebro will be adversely affected by the widening 
of SR 79 through their towns as they will lose large portions of their commercially 
designated lands adjacent to the roadways. Both towns are currently involved in the 
visioning process that will address some of the issues on the relocation of commercial 
land use areas. This visioning process and the need for an Economic Element to the 
Comprehensive Plan will be further discussed in the Identified Issues section of the 
EAR and the County’s opportunities as being designated as a part of the Rural Area of 
Critical Economic Concem (RACEC) program. 

In summary, the future development of the County will be concentrated in the within 
and to the areas immediately adjacent to Chipley. 

3. Industrial Land Use. 

There are only 519 acres of industrial land in the County. 
follows: 

This is allocated as 

Chipley 98 (light) 
Caqwille 87 
Ebro 20 
Unincorporated County 3 14 

The significant increase in Industrial land for the unincorporated areas resulted from 
the acquisition of the 220 acres of the Beef Demonstration Unit and subsequent land 
use changes which accommodated other industrial operations. Although this land 
remains vacant as of the writing of this report, an industrial development has been 
proposed and negotiations continue pending CSX agreeing to the installation of a 
railhead to accommodate the proposed site. The only other significant change to 
industrial land was the change made to accommodate the Lewis Bear Distribution 
Center within the city limits of Ebro. The construction is earmarked to be complete 
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by the end of 2008. The Chipley Industrial Park located within the city limits consists 
of light industrial and manufacturing and has a high occupancy rate of growing 
businesses. 

Efforts are underway within the County to identlfy other suitable Industrial land for 
future industrial development. While the strategic location of Washington County in 
the center of the Panhandle offers good transportation connectivity, the concentration 
of environmentally sensitive Ian4 ownership of large land areas by West Florida 
Water Management District, and absence of a central water and wastewater treatment 
infrastructure limits the identification and subsequent location opportunities for hture 
industrial development. The matter of identification of industrial land will be fiuther 
discussed in the Identified Issues section ofthis report. 

Conservation Land Use (Includes Water) 

Areas normally designated as conservation land uses include: wetlands, some 
forests, swamps, surface water bodies, public-managed lands (such as State Parks and 
Wildlife Management Areas), floodplains, flood prone areas, sinkhole-prone areas 
and other areas in which valuable natural resources are found. Very little development 
and silviculture operations usldly exist in these areas. This land use classification 
includes many of the areas designated as pastoral open space within the open space 
inventory in the Recreation and open Space Element. Conservation lands presently 
occupy approximately 67,179 acres ofthe total county land area (394,240) or 17.04% 
increase during the planning period. The increase had virtually doubled the amount of 
33,036.2 acres, 8.65 percent of the entire unincorporated portion ofthe County prior to 
the Northwest Florida Water Management District’s purchase of additional acreage 
being placed into conservation use. 

The major areas of existing Conservation land use are the Chodawhatchee River Water 
Management Area, Pine Long State Forest, h n t i n a  Watershed Area, and surface 
waters. Only currently managed conservation areas are included as existing 
conservation land uses in the unincorporated portion of the County. Conservation 
lands are set aside in order to protect valuable natural resources such as riparian 
vegetative communities along the river floodways, wetland communities, and valuable 
forestlands. This subject will be discussed further in the Identified Issues section of 
this report. 

Historic. Archeoloaical and Architectural Resources Land Use 

This land use category includes currently identified historic buildws, archeological and 
prehistoric sites, including settlements and artifacts which have been designated 
protective status by the State (in the Master File) or by the National Register. 

There are 306 sites listed within the Comprehensive Plan. Identification to these sites 
is by section, township and range to protect the sites fiom vandals. Most of these 
sites are within the city of limits of Chipley, occupying approximately 50 acres of 

4. 

5 .  
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land. Table 25 within the 
Comprehensive Plan shows the location and significance of these historic resources. 
Probably the most important of the sites, Moss Hill Church is listed on the National 
Register of Historic Sites. Care should be taken to ensure that all protection from 
adjacent development that might prove harmful to the continued existence of these 
sites. This will be discussed further in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

Another 144 acres are within Washington County. 

6.  Recreation Land Use 

This category includes land used for neighborhood and community parks, golf 
courses, spectator sport facilities, and certain pastoral open space areas. The large State 
parks and recTeation areas, and the Choctawhatchee River Water Management Area, 
inventoried in both the Recreation and Open Space Element and the Conservation 
Element are classified as Conservation land uses in this element. 

Unincorporated Washington County has a total of 1,268 acres inventoried within the 
recreational land use category. Parks for the county need to be inventoried and the 
Future Land Use Maps need to be updated showing the location of these parks with 
regard to a changed land use to Recreational Use. This will be further discussed in 
the Identified Items section ofthis report. 

Typical recreational land uses include outdoor court golf courses, and ball diamonds. 
Such facilities are not included in this category if they are part of an educational 
institution, in such cases, they will be included in the public facilities and grounds land 
use category. 

Two significant parks are located in Washington County. The first is Falling Waters 
State Park (171 acres) with designated land use of recreation. The second is Pine 
Log State Forest (2,163 acres) that is designated as Conservation lands. In addition 
to these two important parks owned by the State, there is several Northwest Florida 
Water Management District recreation areas scattered throughout the County. 

Caryville has 6 acres in recreation and open space land, Ebro has 10.86, Vernon 
9.87, and Wausau 10.25 acres. There are a total of 378 acres of parks within the 
unincorporated section of the County for a grand total of the entire County. The list in 
Table includes only County facilities. There are a number of acres owned by the State 
of Florida (Pine Log Forest and Falling Waters Park) and West Florida Water 
Management District that constitute parks. 

According to the GASB 34 Properties Inventory for 2005 - 06, parks with acreage in 
the County and the municipalities are as follows: 

Unincorporated County 378 acres 
cnipley 33 acres 
Caryville 6 acres 
Ebro I I acres 
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Vemon 
Wausau 
County Total 

10 acres 
10 acres 

448 acres 

7. Public Facilities Land Use 

This category includes two subcategories although only the first is included as a 
separate existing land use category for the purpose of the analysis of total acreage. 

a. The first category contains public buildings and grounds which includes 
city halls, post offices, fire and police stations, libraries, public utilities and 
maintenance yards, educational facilities (elementary, middle and high 
schools, whether public, parochial or private), and other public facilities 
(churches, public clubs, health centers, hospitals, and facilities for the care of 
the aged and infirm). Public Facilities and grounds occupy approximately 
437 acres of land in Washington County. 

b. The subcategory, Transportation Facilities includes airports, 
railroad rights-of-way and yards, and the interstatehighway corridors are 
included as a portion of the respective underlying land use which it serves. 

Public Transportation Land Use. 

Transportation Land uses include U.S. Interstate Highway 1-10 and its right- 
of-ways, the CSX Railroad System and its facilities including stations, 
switching or marshalling yards and maintenance yards. These facilities are 
located on about 2,800 acres throughout unincorporated Washington 
County). 

8. Agricultural Land Use 

This category includes land used for the production of food and fiber crops and 
supportive uses; agricultural sales outlets such as farmers markets; some silviculture 
production and harvesting; land lying fallow; and agricultural land which is part of a 
parcel that also includes single-family residential units at a density of one unit per ten 
acres or less (gross acreage). The Future Land Use Map does not make a distinction 
between what is classified as Agriculture and what is classified as Silviculture 
(Forestlands). The Washington County Property Appraiser records reflect about 
306,000 acres of croplands, pasturelands, forest and timberlands being assessed on tax 
roles. The retention and protection of Agriculture lands will discussed in the 
Identified Issues section of this report. 

H. Vacant Land for FutureDevelopment. 163.3191 (2Ub) F. S 

Florida is growing rapidly with developable and vacant land being rapidly used up. The 
Panhandle is projected to retain significant areas of open space only if the current growth 
and development patterns continue. 
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As of 2006, it is estimated that 300,902 acres in the County are developable or about 82% 
of the County’s total land area. This information was determined from a detailed search 
of the Washington County’s property appraiser’s records, the Future Land Use Maps of 
the County, and the Future Land Use Maps changes inventory list maintained by the 
Planning Office, and the 9-1-1 Address Coordinator. The acreage numbers for 
developable lands is based on the county’s total acreage and removes only protected lands 
and bodies of water. In this study, non-developable lands include wetlands, which are not 
developable without great cost to the developer. 

Total Acreage for the County 368,081 
Less Non-Developable Lands 67.179 
Developable Acres within the County 300,902 

Of the vacant land identified, about 29,000 acres of land are platted into 37,078 lots with 
a vacancy of 27,350 lots and another 2,150 in some phase of planning as platted 
subdivision lots or planned unit developments (PUDs) that can be considered vacant. 
Total vacancy of platted and known potential platted subdivision lots is 29,500 at this 
time 

The County has a number of platted lots located in antiquated subdivisions with vested 
development rights; these lots were platted prior to the 1991 adoption of the 
Comprehensive Plan. It is recognized that development of these vested lots, both now 
and into the future, will place a significant burden on the County to provide a variety of 
services required to accommodate residences in this area. Many of these lots lack the 
necessary infrastructure (adequate roads, water and wastewater treatment) to support 
sustainable growth within the County. Washington County wishes to promote and 
accommodate sound economic development; thus, it is necessary for new development to 
carry the responsibility for the provision of support services and facilities. New 
development will be required to demonstrate a commitment to environmental stewardship 
that has not occurred in many previous developments in Washington County. Through 
the formulation of policies and guidelines, Washington County intends to establish a 
proactive position from which to plan for hture development. It is not a matter of 
whether or not growth should occur in the County, but rather when and where it should 
occur. It is the intent of the County to insure that growth opportunities will continue to 
be available and that subsequent development will occur in a manner consistent with 
modem planning concepts. This is crucial in the County’s effort to make future 
development financially feasible by avoiding situations similar to the previously 
approved development that constitutes 27,350 platted, antiquated lots. A higher standard 
of development will be required and is further expanded upon in the Identified Issues 
section of this report. 

Effect of Growth on Infiastructure and Levels of Service (163.3191(2-c). F. S. 

1 .  

I. 

Transportation. Growth in the County over the past 20 years had required the 
County to reexamine policies with regard to development on both state and 
county roadways throughout the County. The four-lane project for SR 79 has 
started and SR 77 is currently in the planning and engineering phase. In, 1999, 
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the Board adopted a policy prohibiting the construction and acceptance of any 
new unpaved roads within the County. Platting of subdivisions along unpaved 
roads is limited to a minimum of one-acre lots not to exceed ten lots. This policy, 
combined with the County’s adoption of a matrix system that evaluates and 
prioritize future paving projects on county roadways, will serve to reduce the 
number of miles of unpaved road throughout the county. The County’s Capital 
Improvements Element schedule list the roads scheduled for improvement. It is 
expected that newly adopted impact fees and funds dedicated to road 
improvement, as well as the fbture development of a transportation plan for the 
County will be adequate to address these improvements. 

Solid Waste. It has been estimated by Waste Management Services, the solid 
waste franchise company, that capacity is adequate through 2053 in the current 
land fill located in Jackson County. While this is 47 years out, local counties and 
solid waste handlers should be conscious of the need to fiuther identify disposal 
facilities within the geographical region. As development continues, land suitable 
for hture landfills or another viable alternative to solid waste management will 
need to be explored. 

parks. Due to an ongoing park development program in the county, the LOS of 
parks is adequate. In addition, to local parks, there are a large number of acres of 
land owned by Northwest Florida Water Management District and the State of 
Florida that provide additional recreational opportunities. 

Central Water and Wastewater Treatment. Only a small percentage of the 
county’s population (including Chipley) is served by central water or wastewater 
treatment. Some community wells provide central water systems for small 
subdivisions, but individual wells and septic tanks are the rule rather than the 
exception in the county. Sunny Hills provides a central water and wastewater 
system but that system is in need of expansion to accommodate further growth. 
The county should proceed to identify areas that would be most benefited by a 
central system and proceed to address the reality of a central system to 
accommodate future growth. This is discussed in more detail elsewhere in this 
report. 

2 .  

3 

4. 

J. Location of Development (163.3191(2) (d), F.S. The County’s growth has not been 
overwhelming and the Comprehensive Plan has been successful encouraging and 
directing growth in those areas of the County where services are available. Conversely, 
the Comprehensive Plan, Land Development Code, and the local Flood Ordinance have 
served to discouraged growth in areas designated as environmentally sensitive lands and 
floodplains. Lower density rates should be considered for these sensitive areas and care 
must be taken not to encroach on the Econfna Water Shed area when considering 
approval of residential growth. These same tools have served to further discourage 
development in areas where there is no paved access and where services are not 
available. 
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There is a distinctive pattern of increased development in the northeast corner of the 
county in and around the City of Chipley and in the geographical center of the county in 
and around Vernon. A concentration of population continues in the southeastern section 
of the county in and around the Sunny Hills and south toward the Bay County border on 
SR 77. Population in other parts of the county remains fairly constant with the most 
notable reduction in density occurring in the extreme northwestern section in and around 
the Town of Caryville. This reduction is due to FEMA buyouts and should funding 
become available in the future, more buyouts may be negotiated. 

Chipley, Vernon, and Sunny Hills are the only areas that currently have both central 
water and central wastewater treatment centers. Development should continue to be 
directed to these areas with emphasis placed on all new development being hooked to 
such services when they become available. If package plants are allowed, it should be 
with the agreement that they will be constructed so as to be compatible with the central 
system and that they connect to such systems when they become available. 

Future high growth in areas such as the Sunny Hills subdivision and the areas of the 
County near the West Bay Sector Plan area are anticipated to impact the provision of 
adequate infrastructure. In order to address the future infrastructure needs the county has 
developed numerous policies within the applicable Elements of the Comprehensive Plan. 
Specifically, school capacity issues that may occur are addressed through policies 
established in the Public School Facilities Element. A further analysis of these policies 
has been included in the Successes and Shortcomings section of this EAR for the Public 
School Facilities Element. 

Crops 7% I 25,766 

Developable land is vacant and undeveloped acreage, silviculture lands, lands which are in 
subdivisions which are platted but not l l l y  developed, land which formerly contained 
structures but now have no active use; some agricultural lands now lying fallow, and land 
that has not yet been subdivided. 

The largest portion or 201,227.9 acres (52.77%), of land within the unincorporated areas of 
Washington County are classified in this category. Caryville has 777.64 aces of land (50.4%) in 
this category while, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau have 1,370.63 (76.2?!), 1,949.20 (65.2%), and 
571.09 (73.5%) acres respectively in this land use. 
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1V. GOALS, OBJECTIVES, AND POLICIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND 
THE MUNICIPALITIES OF CARYVILLE. EBRO, VERNON, AND WAUSAlJ P 

All goals, objectives and policies stated apply to all of the local governments mentioned in the 
title unless otherwise stated. 

The following assessment of the Future Land Use Element is presented to analyze the Element as 
it relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section of this EAR, as well as to 
assess the overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been placed on Identified 
Issue 6, 8 & 9. These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, the revision of the 
Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code and the Public School Facilities Element. 
Objectives 1 through 6 address working relationship between the LDR and the Comprehensive 
Plan. Objective 7, below, called for policies address the need to preserve natural resources 
throughout the County. Objective 11 addresses the need to coordinate between many local 
governments and the School Board to ensure the adequate provision of public educational 
facilities throughout the County. The new Public School Facilities Element supports Objective 
11 .  Each Objective of this Element has been assessed to determine if further revision is 
necessary for both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

GOAL: Eficiently manage and regulate land-uses, locations, and densities to ensure 
compatibility with natural and man-made resources in order to provide Washington County 
residents with an aesthetically pleasing, economically healthy, and socially adequate 
environment. 

Objective 1: Future growth and development shall be managed through the preparation, 
adoption, implementation, and enforcement of Land Development Regulations. 

I’his objective is being met by the Cmrwty. 

Policy 1-1: Land Development Regulations (LDRs) shall be maintained which will contain 
specific and detailed provisions required to implement the adopted Comprehensive Plan, and 
shall, at a minimum: 

F 

a. Regulate the subdivision of land; 

This policy is being met by the County. m i l e  the County has some control of lurid division when 
platting is involved, there is little control over individual sale of lcmds and subseq~rent 
subdividing. On occasions, when detected by the Properly Appraiser’s Oflce, these inconsistent 
srrbdivisions are brought to the Plaririirig Ofice’s attention so that corrective action might he 
taken by the planning sta#in the form of notr$catiorr either to the seller or btryer that this sale is 
not consistent with the Washington Cmmly Comprehensive Plan and the Larid Development 
Code. More often, these irregularities are not detected nrntil the new owner qpl ies  for a building 
permit arid the land use application is reviewed by the Planning Ofice. Those divisions 
involving lack of legal irigres,s ‘egress are refered back to the qplicant who must resolve the 
issue with the seller. Ow occasion, if allproblems cannot be resolved so as io be consistent with 
the Comprehensive Plan and the b i d  Development Code, arid the matter is not within the 

F arrthority of the Corrnty planner, a vuriarice is schedriled before the Corrriiy Pluririirig 
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Commission. Based on fact, the Planning Commission make as recomnieridation to either 
approve or disapprove. The Colin@ has adopted a Disclosrrre Ordinance. which requires that 
the seller Ideveloper reveal the nattrre of irigresskgress, hit this docitmerit is not ahvays executed 
or filed with the deed with the Clerk of Cmirt. However. the Planning Office has noticed a 
notable improvement in the number of ingress 'egress complaints received. 

f l  

b. Regulate the use of land and water consistent with this Element, and ensure the 
compatibility of adjacent land uses, and provide for open space; 

This policy is being met by the Cminly. All development (biiildirig permits and plats) require are 
required to be reviewed by the Cminty Planning Oflce for consistency with this regtiiremerit. 

c. Continue to regulate as well as enhance the regulation of areas subject to seasonal 
or periodic flooding, and provide for drainage and stormwater management 
consistent with 17-25 and 17-302 F.A.C., as well as with FEMA standards; 

Thispolicy is being met by the (3". The Corn@ has updated the Flood Ordinance in 2005 
iiicorporatirig all new stcmdards as imposed by the requirements of the State statiies arid FEM4 
sturidmds. 

d. Protect Conservation lands and major managed areas identified on the Future 
Land Use Maps and in the Conservation Element; 

F This policy is being met by the Cmtniy. The Future Lund 1Jse M q s  serve as an indicator to 
Cotirity andpublic that the presences of conservation land may be present in an indicated area. 
The Plurinirig Ofice repires a delineation of conservation ureas if there is u dfferetice of 
opinion behueen the Pluming Ofice arrd the seller 'buyer aeveloper. 

e. Regulate signage; 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

f. Ensure safe and practical ingress-egress points, convenient onsite traffic flow, and 
vehicle parking needs during the development approval process; and 

This policy is being met by the cmmty. Diiririg the platting process urd permitting reviews all 
irigress'kgress points are reviewed by the Plarinirig Oflce mid whew required, the Coririty 
Engineer and the Public Works Departmerit. Questioris that are riot resolvable by these reviews 
me referred to the Plarinirig Conimissiori for resolution. 

g. Ensure that development orders or building permits will not be issued when such 
issuance will cause a reduction in the level of service standards for facilities as 
adopted in this Plan. 

This policy is being met by the cotin@. 

r 
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h. It will be the polic3- of the Count)., that b5- the year 2010, the Count). will develop a 
Visioning Statemeni based on the resulting issues arising out of the Sustainable Emerald 
Coast Visioning process and, where deemed appropriate by the Washington County 
Planning Commission, will be considered for incorporation into the EAR-based 
amendments. 

Policy 1-2: Land Development Regulations implementing this Comprehensive Plan shall contain 
provisions for determination of a person’s vested rights for previously approved developments 
other than developments of regional impact approval pursuant to Chapter 380, Florida Statutes. 
These development regulations shall provide for a vested rights determination to be based on the 
following: 

a. A final local development order has been issued prior to the adoption of this 
Comprehensive Plan; 

Thispolicy is being met by the cowify 

b. development has commenced prior to the adoption of this Comprehensive Plan; 
and 

C. development is continuing in good faith 

Thispolicy is being met by the comfy 

Objective 2: Throughout the planning period, the proliferation of urban sprawl will be 
discouraged and/or reduced by the following implementing policies, the adopted LDRs, the 
concurrency provisions of this Plan, Objective 5 and its implementing policies, and the adopted 
land use and associated residential density categories contained in this Element. This objective 
shall be accomplished using Policies 2-1 through 2-7. 

This objective is being met by the Coiinfy. 

Policy 2-1 : Coordinate LDRs between the County and municipalities, to simplify compliance 
for developers, to aid in local government administration and io ensure a coordinated growth 
pattem in Washington County and the municipalities. 

This policy is being met by the coimfy. The mirnicipalities are required to review! the repests 
from developers to en~xre irifiashtrcture is in place (wuter ivastewater treatmerit) prior to 
ismarice of development orders or pemiits. 

Policy 2-2: The LDR’s shall require the provision of open space within a development through 
the use of buffers, recreational sites, scenic vistas, and/or other similar types of land use. 

This policy is being met by the courtly. No plat is approved without these requirements beirig 
iriclrrded. 

P 

- 
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e Policy 2-3: Land designated as ‘Conservation” on the Future Land Use Maps shall be protected 
from urban sprawl and degradation of natural functions by the LDR’s, limiting use to the 
following activities and restrictions: 

a. Existing uses may continue until such operations or occupancy ceases; provided 
pollution or other environmental impacts Erom such sites conform to all local, 
state, and federal regulations, and the natural integrity of the ecosystem is 
maintained; 

T71ispolicy is being met by the coirrip 

b. Future uses shall be limited to wildlife and fishing practices, wildlife habitat 
protection, silviculture (using Best Management Practices) conducted in 
accordance with Policy 3-9 of the Future Land Use Element and the provisions of 
Policy 2-3 c. of this element, passive recreational areas, groundwater recharge, 
and other natural hnctions according to local, state, and federal regulations; and, 

Thispolicy is being met by the coitrnty 

c. Silviculture activities in conservation areas shall be limited to those types of tree 
harvesting methods which adhere to Policy 3-9 of this element and which are 
compatible with the maintenance of the natural hnctions of the forested wetlands 
(including community integrity and its attendant wildlife, vegetative and 
hydrological characteristics). Through coordination with the Division of Forestry 
and all other responsible regulatory agencies the County shall ensure that access 
roads to silviculture activity are limited to those which are absolutely necessary, 
and such roads shall be removed once cutting is complete. Where necessary to 
maintain wetland forest values, hnctions, and vital wetland community 
characteristics (i.e. plant species diversity, composition, canopy cover and age 
structure). Only aerial harvesting, cable logging, or patch cutting shall be allowed. 
This precaution should apply to site preparation where earth moving or ditching 
would not generally be compatible with “conservation” uses. 

There is no monitoring method in place to enswe thut all access roads to silvicitrltitrre activities 
are limited to whut is absolirtely necessary. It is theptrblic thut reports these @pes of irses to the 
1)epurtnzerit of Erivirorinier~tal Protection or the Planrring Oflee, arid by then it is often too late, 
with the damage being done. With thut being mid, it is also rioted that these complaints are rare 
with the logging conipmiies being very mvure of the repercussions from DEP shoirld they violate 
the rules arid statirtes concerning conservation lands. 

Policy 2-4: Natural and economic resources associated with the land use designations of 
“Agriculture” and “Silviculture” on the Future Land Use Maps shall be protected by the LDRs 
from urban sprawl by the following: 
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a. Limiting urban facilities and services to locations within municipalities, 
developable areas near municipalities, “crossroad communities,” or within 
planned mixed use developments as shown on the Future Land Use Maps; 

This policy is being met by the Coiirity. However, it is becomirig more prevalent for developers 
to seek a r t  remote areas of the county to develop. The approval of changes for the$Jture land 
use mups in order to “jlip” the properq by developers should be avoided where possible. 

b. Limiting the issuance of permits for residential structures except for immediate 
family members of the landowner, pursuant to Policy 3-7; 

This policy i s  being met by the Cmmty. 

c. Requiring that the subdivision or resubdivision of land comply with the 
provisions, densities, and thresholds as established in Washington County’s 
Comprehensive Plan and Subdivision Regulations, and that any such major 
subdivision approval (Le. not meeting the density limits established in the 
Comprehensive Plan or provisions of Policy 5-3 of this element), be done in 
compliance with the Comprehensive Plan Amendment Process (Le., change in 
land use to appropriate land use category is required); 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cowity. 

d. Amendments to this Comprehensive Plan will discourage incompatible land uses 
from locating in highly productive agricultural lands identified by the Natural 
Resource Conservation Service, the County Forester, and the County Extension 
Service; and 

TXis policy is being met by the Cowity. 

e. Maintain procedures for clustering of development in the LDRs in accordance 
with Policy 5-3 of this element. 

This policy is beivig met by the Cauity. 

Policy 2-5: Structures within 500 feet of a public well field will be given priority for the 
construction of sewer pipelines when such facilities become available in a given locality. Such 
structures will be given one year to connect to the sewer from the date of notification of 
availability. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cowity. 

Policy 2-6: Structures and septic tanks (including drain field lines) shall be separated from public 
and private well fields in accordance with Ch. IOD-6, 10D-4, FAC, HRS guidelines, and as 
permitted by densities of land use classifications as stated under Objective 3 and its subsequent 
Policies 3-1 through 3 4 ,  and as shown on the Future Land Use Maps. These provisions shall be 
maintained in the adopted LDRs. /’. 
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r- Thispolicy is being met by the Cmiriiy. 

Policy 2-7: The adopted LDRs shall require that all roadways constructed in the County be 
paved, and shall allow for the clustering of residential units or building sites in the 
AgricultureiSilviculture Future Land Use District in accordance with the provisions of Policy 5-3 
of this Element. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmiwiy. 

Objective 3: The LDRs shall provide provisions to implement the adopted densities and land use 
guidelines for the categories shown on the Future Land Use maps, allowing for orderly growth, 
an enhanced economic future, and desirable environs to reside and work in, and a quality 
environment. 

P 

This objective is being met by the County. 

Policy 3-1: Future land use shall be identified as follows: 

a. Residential -Low Density, 0 to less than 1.0 residential units per acre - 
Lowmedium Density, 1.0 to less than 3.57 residential units per acre (i.e., 
12 500 sq. ft. minimum lot size) 
-HigWedium Density, 3.57 to less than 10.0 residential units per acre 
-High Density, 10.0 to 20.0 residential units per acre 

Thispolicy is beiwg met by the CoiiriQ. 

b. Commercial -Neighborhood Commercial 
Commercial 

Thispolicy is being met by the CO~IYIQ 

c. Industrial -Industrial uses (including salvage yards) 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty 

d. Mixed Use/Sunny Hills -- Residential Density at 0 to 20.0 dwellings per acre and 
commercial and recreational uses 

This policy is being met by the County. 

e. Mineral Extraction (Mining) 
-Mining Activities (Le., limestone, sand, clay, borrow pits) 

This policy is being met by the County. 
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f. Agriculture -Agriculture 
Silviculture 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cotrrtty. 

g. Recreational -Recreational 

This policy is being met by the C " y .  

h. Conservation -Conservation (environmentally constrained and protected lands) 
No residential density allowed. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Courtly. 

1. PublicISemi Public -Public and Semi-Public grounds and facilities and 
transportation facilities 

T%i.spolicy is being met by the ConnQ. 

j. Historical -Historical District 
-Historical District (site specific use) 
-Historical Site - This policy is being met by the CmmQ. 

k. Landfill -Solid Waste Disposal 
-Recycling Activities 
-Mining and Mineral Extraction (No residential density allowed) 

This policy is being met by the Conrtty. 

Policy 3-2: Residential land uses will be classified as follows: 

a. Low Density Residential 

Pumose - to provide for single family residential settings within the 
municipalities, in the developing fringe areas surrounding the municipalities, at 
unincorporated crossroad communities, and at waterfront recreational residential 
developments where adequate natural vegetative buffers are maintained. Density 
is 0 to less than 1.0 residential unit per acre. Minimum lot size is 1.0 acre in this 
classification. 

U- - Single family residential units, public utilities, places of worship, 
recreational uses, and neighborhood commercial where activities are compatible 
with adjacent land uses and are adequately buffered. The maximum square 
footage allowed in any neighborhood commercial structure shall be 2,500, the 
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maximum FAR shall be 0.5 and such uses shall be buffered from all surrounding 
noncommercial uses. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmuity. 

b. LowMedium Residential 

Purpose - to provide for single family residential settings within the 
municipalities, in the developing fringe areas surrounding the municipalities, at 
unincorporated crossroad communities, and at waterfront recreational residential 
developments. 

D- - 1.0 to less than 3.57 residential units per acre. Minimum lot size is 
12,500 sq. ft. in this classification. 

Uses - Single family residential units, public utilities, places of worship, and 
recreational uses. All new subdivided areas must have either central potable water 
or sewer service available. 

This policy is being niet by the Cmtnty. 

c. HigMedium Residential 

Purpose - To discourage urban sprawl, to provide sites for affordable housing, and 
to provide for single family and multi-family residential settings within areas 
serviced by both central water and sewer. 

- 3.57 to less than 10.0 residential units per acre. 

Uses -Single and multi-family residential units, public utilities, and recreational 
uses. All new subdivided areas and all areas developed in excess of 4.356 
residential units per acre must have access to both central potable water and sewer 
service. 

This policy is beirig niet by the Cmtrity. 

d. High Density Residential 

Purpose - To discourage urban sprawl, provide for affordable housing, and 
provide for multi-family residential settings within areas serviced by central water 
and sewer. 

- 10.0 to 20.0 residential units per acre. 

Uses - Multi-family residential units, public utilities, and recreational uses. All 
areas designated for this use must have access to both central potable water and 
sewer service. 
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P This policy is being met by the County. 

Policy 3-3: Commercial land uses will be classified as follows: 

a. Neighborhood Commercial 

Purpose - To provide for land use classification for areas of low intensity 
commercial use and to provide necessary services within residential 
neighborhoods and agricultural settings. 

Intensity - Consistent with maximum lot coverage and/or floor area ratios adopted 
in the Land Development Regulations. The maximum Floor Area Ratio (FAR) 
allowed in this category shall be 0.50 for commercial uses and 0.75 for office type 
uses. 

Uses - Neighborhood convenience retail services, professional oEtces providing 
services to a limited market area, and public utilities. A listing of the specific uses 
allowed in this category and subcategories shall be provided in the LDRs. 

Ilkispoky is being met by the Cmdy .  

b. Commercial 

Puroose - To provide for community and region serving commercial uses to 
encourage compact development of integrated commercial centers and districts, to 
service the traveling public with highway commercial areas, and to provide 
adequate areas for commercial development and redevelopment in order to 
support economic development within the county and municipalities. 

Intensity - Consistent with maximum lot coverage and/or floor area ratios adopted 
in the Land Development Regulations. The maximum Floor Area Ratio (FAR) 
allowed in this category shall be 0.75 for commercial uses and 1.0 for office type 
uses. 

Uses -Commercial land uses including; neighborhood commercial, retail sales and 
services, business and professional offices, outdoor advertising, commercial 
lodgings, wholesale trade and services, and public utilities. A listing of the 
specific uses allowed in this category and subcategories shall be provided in the 
LDRs. 

Policy 3-4: Industrial land uses will be classified as follows: 

Purpose - To provide areas for the location of industrial operations and to provide 
sufficient choice of suitable locations to encourage economic development of the 
county and municipalities. 
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Intensity - Consistent with maximum lot coverage andor floor area ratios adopted 
in the Land Development Regulations. The maximum FAR allowed in this 
category is 0.5. 

Uses - Light, Medium, and Heavy Industrial trade and service activities including 
industrial support services, such as administration and public utilities, and salvage 
yards. 

Suecial Provisions - Medium and Heavy Industrial Uses shall require site specific approval by 
the Local Governing Body subsequent to all adjacent property ownefs being notified and Public 
Hearings being held before the Local Planning Agency and the Local Governing Body to insure 
compatibility with surrounding land uses (including other industrial uses). 

Policy 3-5: Mixed Use/Sunny Hills land uses will be classified as follows: 

Purpose - To establish a land use category to assist with discouraging urban 
sprawl, to establish a mechanism for the provision of affordable housing, and to 
encourage the development of self-contained residential communities (i.e., 
residential, recreation, commercial and associated public facilities are provided 
within the development). 

Intensitv/Density - Residential use at 0 to 20.0 units per acre. Either central water 
or sewer service must be available to areas developed at densities exceeding 0.5 
units per acre, and both central water and sewer service must be available to areas 
developed at densities exceeding 4.36 residential units per acre (10,000 sq. ft. 
min. lot size). Commercial uses are consistent with maximum lot coverage andor 
floor ratios adopted in LDRs. The maximum allowable FAR for commercial uses 
shall be 0.75, and the maximum FAR for office type uses shall be 1.0. The ratios 
of land use contained within a mixed use unified plan for development (except for 
PUDs approved subsequent to the adoption of this Plan in accordance with Policy 
5-1) must approximate the following on an areawide basis: 

Residential (0.0 to 4.36 units per acre) = 78.0% of land area. Residential (4.36 to 
20.0 units per acre) = 1.5% of land area. 
Commercial = 2.5% of land area. 

Recreation (includes parks, community facilities, golf courses, natural preserves, 
greenbelts, buffers, etc.) = 18.0% of land area. 

Public facilities and grounds, houses of worship, and public utilities are permitted 
as needed in any of the above categories. 

Uses - Single and multi-family residential uses, commercial uses where activities 
are compatible with adjacent land uses and are adequately buffered, public 
utilities, public facilities and grounds, and recreational uses. 
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Soecial Provisions - When any subdivided land area within this land use category 
reverts to acreage, the Future Land Use Maps shall be amended to reflect a 
change to either conservation, recreation, agriculture, andlor silviculture use. 
When any land area within this district is subdivided or resubdivided, the use of 
such land area shall be changed to the specifically intended new use (Le. low 
density residential, commercial, mixed use-PUD, etc.) subject to approval under 
the comprehensive plan amendment process. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminiy. 

Policy 3-6: Mineral Extraction Uses (mining) will be classified as follows (Overlay District): 

Purpose - To establish a category to protect valuable mineral resources while at 
the same time to ensure that future mining activities will not serve to degradate 
the County’s other natural resources and will be compatible and adequately 
buffered from all surrounding uses. Mining uses are only permitted as an overlay 
use in the AgriculturelSilviculture Land Use District and the Industrial Land Use 
District. 

Intensity - In conformance with submittal and approval of extraction and 
reclamation plan. 

Uses - All mining activities (i.e., limestone, sand, clay, borrow pits, etc.) 

Special Provisions - Mineral ExtractionMining Uses shall require site specific 
approval by the Local Governing Body subsequent to all adjacent property 
owners being notified and Public Hearings being held before the Local Planning 
Agency and the Local Governing Body to insure compatibility with surrounding 
land uses. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmiy. 

Policy 3-7: Agriculture land uses will be classified as follows: 

a. Agriculture 

Purpose - To provide a land use classification for existing agriculture land uses 
and other lands suitable for agricultural use. This classification includes 
agricultural and related rural land uses and undeveloped land. Density in this 
Land Use District is calculated on an average “areawide” basis, with the term 
“areawide” meaning the total land area contained in this Laud Use District. 

Density - 1.0 residential units ped10 acres areawide on unplatted parcels. 
Minimum residential lot sue in this District, unless clustered in accordance with 
the provisions of Policy 5-3 of the Future Land Use Element shall be 4.5 acres. 
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Uses - Agricultural activities, livestock, aquaculture, agricultural/farm dwelling 
units, single family residential units (not to exceed density permitted under 
agricultural classification, except for rehabilitation and/or reconstruction of 
existing units), agricultural support services, structures and facilities related to 
agricultural activities, vacant land, places of worship, public facilities and 
grounds, public utilities, and neighborhood commercial where activities are 
compatible with adjacent land uses and are adequately buffered. The maximum 
square footage allowed in any neighborhood commercial structure shall be 2,500 
sq. feet. The maximum FAR shall be 0.5. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Colrnq, 

b. Silviculture 

Pumose - To provide a land use classification for existing and future silviculture 
operations. Density in this Land Use District is calculated on an average 
areawideh basis, with the term “areawide” meaning the total land area contained 
in this Land Use District. 

Densitv - 1.0 residential units ped10 acres areawide on unplatted parcels. 
Minimum residential lot size in this District, unless clustered in accordance with 
the provisions of Policy 5-3 of the Future Land Use Element shall be 4.5 acres. 

Uses - Silviculture activities, silvicultural support services, structures and 
facilities incidental to silvicultural activities, vacant lands, single family 
residential units (not to exceed density permitted under silviculture classification, 
except for rehabilitation and/or reconstruction of existing units), recreational uses, 
places of worship, public facilities and grounds, and public utilities and 
neighborhood commercial where activities are compatible with adjacent land uses 
and are adequately buffered. The maximum square footage allowed in any 
neighborhood commercial structure shall be 2,500 sq. ft. The maximum FAR 
shall be shall be 0.5. 

Policy 3-8: Recreational land uses will be classified as follows (Overlay District): 

Purpose - To provide for the location of public and private recreational land uses, 
including active and passive recreation areas. 

Intensity - Consistent with maximum lot coverage, buffering requirements, and/or 
floor area ratio adopted in the Land Development Regulations. The maximum 
FAR of structures constructed in this district shall be 0.5. 

Yses - Public recreation areas, private recreational facilities, including specific 
commercial recreation uses, and their accompanying facilities, and public utilities. 
Recreational land uses shall be considered to be “overlay’ land uses, meaning that 
recreational areas designated on the Future Land Use Maps shall be allowed in 
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any other land use designation in which the overlaying recreational use may be 
located in accordance with the provisions of the Adopted LDRs. 

Policy 3-9: Conservation land uses will be classified as follows: 

P u m s e  - To identify land held for conservation of natural features. 

Uses - Activities compatible with the purposes of conserving or protecting natural 
resources, including flood control, wildlife habitat protection, passive recreational 
uses, and silviculture using best management practices, as defined by Silviculture 
”Best Management Practices”, and “Management Guidelines For Forested 
Wetlands in Florida”, Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, 
Division of Forestry) most recent editions, and the requirements of Chapters 373 
and 403 Florida Statutes. Silviculture practices conducted in conservation areas 
shall be limited to tree harvesting methods which are compatible with the 
maintenance of the natural fbnctions of the area, and which adhere to the 
following standards: 

a. Leave permanent natural vegetative bufiFers (above the observed normal 
waterline) 100 feet from the Choctawhatchee River, 75 feet from Holmes Creek, 
75 feet from Econfina Creek, and 75 feet from Pine Log Creek; and 

Thispolicy is beitig met by the County. 

Recommendation: It  is recommended that “a” be reworded to read, ‘,Leave permanent riatrrral 
vegetative birfJers (above the observed normal waterline) 100 feet from the Choctawhatchee 
River, Holmes Creek, Econjim Creek, arid Pine Log Creek; and 

e 

b. Do not impair or degrade the integrity and productivity of the natural ecosystem; 
and 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmrity. 

c. Maintain with no net loss the natural diversity and populations of fish, and wildlife 
species dependent upon the wetland community; and 

Thispolicy is beitig met by the Coiuity. 

d. Silviculture in publicly managed areas which are totally designated as 
Conservation areas (i.e. Pine Log State Forest, Choctawhatchee Water 
Management Area and the NWFWMD Rosewood Resource area) shall be 
permitted only in non wetland areas. 
Silviculture activities will ensure that the natural wetland topography and 
hydrology will be maintained. In addition, no silviculture activities shall be 
allowed in wetlands that would result in the conversion of the existing wetlands, 
either directly or indirectly, to an upland system or another wetland type. 
Density - No residential density is allowed in this area. 

2008 Washington Count) Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5 Future Land Use Element Page 25 



r- This policy is being met by the Counfy. 

Policy 3-10: PubliclSemi Public buildings, grounds, and facilities land uses will be classified 
as follows: 

Purpose - To provide for land public and semi-public facilities and services. 

Intensitv - Consistent with maximum lot coverage andor floor area ratios adopted 
in the Land Development Regulations. The maximum FAR for publickemi-public 
buildings constructed in any district shall be 0.5. 

Uses - All public and semi-public facilities and services including public 
buildings and grounds, other public facilities, military facilities, educational 
facilities and grounds, places of worship, utility structures, cemeteries, and public 
utilities. 

Soecial Provisions - Cemeteries shall only be located in Future Land Use Districts 
which allow for PublidSemi-Public Uses, and shall require site specific approval 
by the Local Governing Body subsequent to all adjacent property owners being 
notified and Public Hearings being held before the Local Planning Agency and 
the Local Governing Body. 

r- Dzispolicy is being met by the Comfy. 

Policy 3-1 I :  Historical land uses will be classified as follows (Overlay District): 

a. Historical District 

Puroose - To provide protection for existing historical structures by encouraging 
rehabilitation of such, to provide housing, commercial establishments, and public 
and semi-public facilities and grounds which compliment the district. 

Intensitv - Existing historic buildings and their accessory structures permitted, 
additional construction and rehabilitation shall be consistent with LDR’s and State 
of Florida standards for historical districts and structures. 

Vses - All historic structures collectively forming an historical neighborhood. 
Single family residential facilities, ovemight lodging (limited bed and breakfast 
type facilities), retail shops, museums or similar public or private facilities, 
recreational facilities, professional offices, places of worship, public utilities, and 
other uses in character with the district. Historical land uses shall be considered to 
be ‘overlay land uses, meaning that historic areas designated on the Future Land 
Use Maps shall supersede any other land use designation in which the overlaying 
historical land use may be located. 

This policy is being met by the Comfy. 
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b. Historical Site 

Purpose - To provide protection for existing historical and archeological 
structures and sites in locations outside of established districts. 

Intensitv - Existing historic buildings and their accessory structures permitted, 
additional construction and rehabilitation shall be consistent with LDRs and State 
of Florida standards for historical districts and structures. Archeological sites shall 
have no development covering the site except for interpretive facilities in 
accordance with LDR’s and State of Florida standards for archeological sites. 

Uses - Historic structures may be used for the purpose of their intended original 
construction (i.e., grist mills, single family residential homes, places of worship, 
mercantile), museums or similar public or private facilities, and passive 
recreational facilities. Historical land uses shall be considered to be overlay’ land 
uses, meaning that historic areas designated on the Future Land Use Maps shall 
supersede any other land use designation in which the overlaying historical land 
use may be located. 

This policy is being met by the County 

Policy 3-12: Landfill land uses will be classified as follows: 

Purpose - To provide for a special land use district which will allow for the 
development of solid waste landfills in concert with mining and mineral 
extraction and recycling activities. 

Intensity - The maximum intensity for all development located in this district will 
be in accordance with the approved Site Development Plan. In no instance shall 
the Floor Area Ratio (FAR) exceed 0.50. 

Uses - The following types of uses will be allowed in the Landfill District: 
1. Private and Public Solid Waste Disposal; 
2. Private and Public Recycling Activities; 
3. Mining and Mineral Extraction. 

Special Provisions - All landfill uses must have an approved development and 
reclamation plan. Once approved by the governing body this plan shall be 
recorded with the Clerk of the Court and the developer shall comply with all 
Guarantees and Sureties enumerated in the Washington County Land 
Development Regulations. 

This policy is being met by the County. There are no currently no l a n ~ l l s  within the County. 

Objective 4: Throughout the planning period the County and municipalities shall eliminate land 
uses inconsistent with the character of the area or with the Future Land Use Maps. This shall be 

m 
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accomplished though the requirement that all proposed new development and all replacement of 
land uses must conform to the Future Land Use Maps and the provisions of the adopted LDRs. 

This objective shall be accomplished using Policies 4-1 through 4-7 

This objective is being met by the Coirrity. 

Policy 4-1: Expansion or replacement of existing land uses incompatible with the Future Land 
Use Maps and the Goals, Objectives and Policies contained in this Element will be prohibited. 
Policy 4-2: Subdivisions shall be designed so that all individual lots have access to the internal 
street system, and lots along the periphery are buffered from major roads and incompatible uses. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Courity. 

Policy 4-3: The County and municipalities shall apply for grants and other such financial 
assistance, public and private, to assist communities in rehabilitating and/or reconstructing 
homes, and for other neighborhood or rural redevelopment projects. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmm@. 

Policy 4-4: The County and municipalities, with the assistance of the Tri-County Community 
Council and SHIP Housing Committee, and other related agencies, shall annually identify 
structures in dilapidated conditions and warranting clearance and correct such inconsistent land 
uses as hnds are available. 

Thispolicy is not being met by the County. While the SHIPprogram does ideritifV arid work with 
the owner to coirecf wch dilapidated conditions, there is not clearance of structures that ure 
beyond reusonuble repair. Stnrctures ident19ed by code erforcement us being dilupiduted have 
only been removed on one occasion after a prolonged period. Code erforcenient needs to he 
more prouctive. 

Policy 4-5: Neighborhood Commercial uses will be permitted in areas designated as low density 
residential, agricultural, silviculture and mixed use on the Future Land Uses Maps, providing that 
such activities are compatible with adjacent land uses, are in compliance with maximum square 
footage ratios and FAR’S, and that buffering is included on site as required by the LDR’s. 

Thispolicy is being met by the County. 

Policy 4-6: Highway strip development, urban sprawl, and “leap frog’ development will be 
discouraged through the designation of commercial uses in a compact design on the Future Land 
Use Maps, providing a mixed use designation on the Future Land Use Maps and LDR’s, 
including provisions for the establishment and approval of Planned Unit Developments (PUDs) 
in the LDR’s, and by requiring the reduction of individual lot access along major roadways by 
the use of shared driveways, or subdivision design and access management control (see 
Transportation Element), and the filling in of vacant land as identified on the Existing Land Use 
Map and the Future Land Use Maps. 

P 

f l  
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This policy is being met by the Cmrnty. 

Policy 4-7: Public property and facilities, commercial use, and industrial uses inconsistent with 
existing or proposed adjacent land uses as shown on the Future Land Use Maps shall be buffered 
with walls, screening fences, and/or native vegetation compatible with adjacent land uses. 
Guidelines for establishing these buffers shall be maintained in the adopted LDRs. Consultation 
and assistance for the design of such buffers shall be accomplished through the cooperative 
efforts of the County Forester, County Extension Service, Natural Resource Conservation 
Service andor other appropriate public or private agencies. Such buffering shall be required in 
concert with any proposed development expansion, replacement, or improvement in such 
incompatible uses. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmrwty. 

Policy 4-8: In accordance with CDBG Mitigation Policies and Procedures, the County and all 
Municipalities shall, upon completion of all property acquisition activities involved with flood 
buy-out programs amend the Comprehensive Plan such that all acquired properties are 
reclassified as open space/recreation or conservation hture land use. 

This policy is being met by the Cmrrity. 

It  is recommended that the followingpolicy be added. 

Policy 4-9: Dirritig the year 2009, Washington Coirwty will evaluate the valiie arid validig of 
incorporating BEBR high growth projections into its Comprehensive Plan. Shoirld the Cuuwty 
watit to pirrme a population growth projection methodology alternative to BEBR prqectioris. the 
County will work with the Department of Community Affairs to determine art appropriate 
methodology for which ,vrryportirrg data can be provided. 

It is recommended that the folIowirrg policy be added 

Policy 4-IO: By the end of the year 2009, Washington County will use the parcel based GIs 
Firtiire Land (Ise Mq to determine the new baseline acreage for the Cotinty, all Firfirre land 
Use Categories, Mi.inicipalities arid remove all other area calcidations witbirr the data tables itr 
the Comprehensive Plan. 

Objective 5: LDRs will maintain provisions to accommodate innovative development proposals. 
These shall include softline provisions for clustering, overlay zones, zero lot line housing, mixed 
land uses, and the location of planned unit developments. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cozrriq. 

Policy 5-1: LDR's shall provide for Planned Unit Developments (PUD's) to encourage 
innovative site design and provide for mixed land uses. Planned Unit Developments shall be 
allowed only in areas served by both central water and sewer service and/or provided as part of 
the development. PUD's shall be designated as Mixed Use-PUD on the Future Land Use 
Maps once approved as part of the Comprehensive Plan Amendment Process. The minimum 

r'. 
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required land area to be considered for conversion to a PUD is 20 acres if the PUD is located 
P in agriculture/silviculture designated area, and 10 acres if the PUD is located in a 

residential or commercial designated area (or combination of residential, commercial, andor 
agricultural). 

Maximum overall residential density in a PUD are 10 units per acre in an area previously 
designated as agriculture/silviculture and 20 units per acre in an area previously designated as 
residential or commercial use. Planned Unit Developments must contain residential land use 
and must include the following minimum mix and types of land uses: 

a. Recreation and/or Open Space Use - 10% of PUD’s gross acreage (which may 
include buffers); 

Commercial Use - 5% of PUD’s gross acreage; and 

Natural Vegetative Buffers of not less than SO feet shall be provided between 
all adjacent and uses to minimize land use conflicts. 

b. 

c. 

Intensity of uses in PUD’s shall be consistent with the land use designation policies of the 
Future Land Use Element to which intensity applications (FAR’S, etc.) may apply (i.e. 
commercial, public/semi-public, etc.) 

PUD uses shall include single family dwelling units, commercial, neighborhood 
commercial, public/semi-public/educational, recreatiodopen space and public utilities. All 
residential subdivisions containing 100 or more subdivided building sites shall be required to 
be designated as Planned Unit Developments. 

Policy 5-2: This Comprehensive Plan and the implementing LDR’s will provide for the 
development of mixed use areas to provide for largely self-contained residential 
communities and provision of services. 

Policy 5-3: The LDR‘s shall include provisions to allow for clustering of residential uses in 
Agriculture/Silviculture designated areas in accordance with the subdivision review, approval 
and platting process and the following criteria: 

f l  

a. Minimum lot sizes shall be 1.0 acre in areas not served by central water or sewer 
service, 12,500 sq.ft. in areas served by either central water or sewer service, and no 
minimum lot size if served by both; 

Reconiniendution: This policy should be reworded to read, “Miriimiim lot sizes shall be I.0 acre 
in ureus riot served by central water or sewer service mid 12.500 sq-f.. in areus served by either 
ceritrul wuter or sewer service. If served by both, the miriimiini lot size miist uccommodute all 
setbucks, birfers, Iurdscqirig, arid parking requirements with the structure beirig sited in u niuriiier 
that isyleusirig to djacent resideritial development.’’ 

b. All clustered lots must fiont directly on either a paved roadway (newly 
constructed or existing) which has uninterrupted direct paved access from a paved 
minor collector or higher classification paved roadway, or an existing unpaved 
county maintained roadway (existing as of the original date of adoption of this plan 
- April 4, 1991); 
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lhis policy is being met by the Cmm@ 
/- 

c. The access management provisions of this plan are adhered to (see Policy I -2 of the 
Traffic Circulation Element); 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirity~ 

d. Areawide density ratios (1 unit per 10 acres) must he adhered to; 

This policy is being met by the Cmirity. 

e. The minimum open space ratios required in such areas will be 55% as follows based 
on the number of lots or parcels contained in the cluster development; I to 10 lots - 
25 percent minimum open space ratio, 
llto 25 lots - 35 percent minimum open space ratio, 
26 to 40 lots - 45 percent minimum open space ratio, 
40 to 49 lots - 55 percent minimum open space ratio. 

The maximum number of residential units or building sites which will be allowed 
to be clustered on a parcel in accordance with the provisions which has access fiom 
an existing unpaved roadway is six (6), and the maximum number of residential 
units or building sites which will he allowed to he clustered on a parcel which has 
access from a paved roadway is forty-nine (49); and, 

f 

Recomnierdatiori: There ure two isstres with this section of the policy. There is a corlflict between 
the Compreheruive Plan and the Land Development Code. The Land Development Code treeds to be 
corrected to show thal the maximirm number of lots allowed in a cliistered subdivision or1 iirq~aved 
roads is six and riot 10. 

The policy shmdd be reworded to r e d ,  "7k maximum rnrmber of residential units or bidding sites 
which will be allowed to be clustered on a j ~ ~ ~ c e l  in accordance with the provisions which has 
accessfrom an existing i iriped roudway is six (6), and the nimciniirni rmniber of residential nriits or 
building sites which will be allowed to be clustered on a j u c e l  which has access from a paved 
roadway is fwerity (20); urd, 

P. 

g. All clustered residential areas will be platted in accordance with the provisions of 
the Washington County Land Development Code CDC). 

Objective 6: Throughout the planning period, Washington County and the municipalities through 
the adoption of this Comprehensive Plan and the implementing LDR's shall provide a 
framework for protecting the County's natural resources from negative consequences of growth 
and development. The County and municipalities shall require that future land uses are 
coordinated with the appropriate soil and topographic conditions and the availability of services. 
This objective shall be accomplished using Policies 6-1 through 6-12. 

Policy 6-1: The adopted LDR's shall designate minimum open space requirements for all land 
uses. These minimum open space requirements for all development shall provide for a definition 
of open space (in accordance with Policy 4-3 of the Recreation and Open Space Element) and will 
also establish specific guidelines and standards (also in accordance with Policy 4-3 of the 
Recreation and Open Space Element). P 
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This p o k y  is being met by the Cmin&. Policy 6-2: Implement and maintain a process for land 
development permitting to ensure that all required state and local permits are applied for and 
received prior to start of construction. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminiy 

Policy 6-3: Throughout the planning period coordinate with the Natural Resource Conservation 
Service to consider soil and topographic suitability of land when developing Land Development 
Regulations and when reviewing requests for variances of adopted Land Development 
Regulations. 

7bispolicy is being met by the Conn@. 

Policy 6-4: The LDR’s shall require of all land uses which may potentially contaminate 
existing and planned public water supply wells a set back or wellhead protection zone from 
existing and planned public potable water well sites to minimize chances of contamination. 
This shall include a 200 foot prohibited development zone around the wells perimeter, and 
shall prohibit the siting of potentially adverse land uses (such as dry cleaning facilities, 
package treatment plants, gasoline stations, etc.) within 500 feet of a public water wellhead. 

This policy is being met by the Coiinty However. it recommended that the policy be reworded 
to r e d ,  “The LDR‘s shall require of all land uses which may potentially contaminate existing 
arid planned public water mpply weNs a set back or wellhead protection zone from existing and 
plumed pitblic potable water well sites to minimize chances of contuniination. This shall 
incliide a 50O-foot prohibited development zone around the wells perimeter, and shall prohibit 
the siting of potentially adverse land rises (iuch as dry cleaning facilities, packuge treatment 
plants, gasoline stations, etc., and mining operations) within 1,000 feet of a public water 
wellhead. ” 

Policy 6-5: The adopted LDR’s shall contain requirements for buffering, development 
setbacks and/or provisions for protection from environmentally sensitive areas, (floodplains and 
wetlands) areas of known habitat for endangered or threatened species, and from major 
managed areas. These requirements shall include: 

a 

P 

P 

Protection of the natural functions of floodplains through enforcement of FEMA 
Construction Standards (See Policy 3- 1 Conservation Element); 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirity. 

b. Establishing a 25 foot permanent natural vegetative buffers from all wetlands and 
surface water bodies (See Policy 2-1 Conservation Element); and 

7his policy is cnrrently being met by the Cminty. However, as stated in the Identzjied Ismes 
Section of this report, it is recommended that the 259wt biifler be increased to 100 feet. 

Recommendation: This policy shonld be revised to read, “Establishing a IOO-foot permanent 
natiiral vegetative biifiers from all wetlands arid sigace water bodies (See Policy 2-1 
Conservation Element); and 

P 
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c. Establishing standards for identification and protection of other isolated 
environmentally sensitive areas (location of endangered/protected species, 
etc.) on a site by site basis and subject all development to site plan review which 
shall be the primary means for insuring protection; and 

Establishing a 100 foot permanent natural vegetative buffer from all major areas 
(See Policy 9-3 Conservation Element). 

Policy 6-6: Proposals for development or redevelopment within the designated 100 year 
floodplains shall be approved only if such development is conducted consistent with the 
County's adopted floodplain management ordinance- These provisions of the LDRs shall be 
consistent with FEMA construction standards (See Policy 3-1 Conservation Element), and will 
preclude development of any type which would individually or collectively increase flood 
flows, heights, No development other than accessory recreational uses (boat 
ramps, etc.) will be allowed in the regulatory floodway. 

Thispoky is beirrg met by the Cmnty. 

Policy 6-7: Concurrent with the adoption of this plan, the developer/owner of any site 
shall be responsible for the onsite management of runoff in a manner so that post-development 
runoff rates, volumes, and pollutant loads do not exceed pre-development conditions. 

This policy is beirrg niet by the Coiiwty. 

d. 

or damages. 

Policy 6-8: The County shall identify causes of current specific stormwater management 
deficiencies on an ongoing basis, shall specify solutions, and shall prioritize a schedule of 
correcting the deficiencies. These items shall be programmed into the Schedule of Capital 
Improvements where warranted based on cost. 

This policy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Policy 6-9: The extraction or removal of mineral resources shall be permitted by this 
Comprehensive Plan and the implementing LDR's only after it has been determined that such 
use is compatible with the existing and proposed land uses for a given site (i.e., site specific 
approval given), and is compatible with the adjacent land uses according to the Future Land 
Use Maps. All required permits, including county and municipal permits, shall be secured by the 
developer. Such sites shall be buffered in a manner to reduce or eliminate noise, airborne particles, 
runoff and other pollutants, and unsightly conditions to the adjacent areas. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

Policy 6-10: A reclamation plan shall be submitted as part of any applications for the extraction or 
removal of natural resources, pursuant to Policy 3-6. 

This policy is being met by the Cmirtq. 

Policy 6- 1 I : Moderate to high aquifer recharge zones of the Florida Aquifer shall be protected 
from contamination and restricted recharge through the adoption of this Plan and 
implementation of the LDR's by: 

F 

P 
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a Limiting impervious surfaces constructed within such areas to 50% of the total area 

of a given parcel; 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

b. Allowing only residential, publichemi-public, commercial and/or light industrial 
uses; 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirriy. 

c. Requiring all industrial, public/semi-public, andor commercial uses where the use 
involves the generation, handling, storage, andor use of hazardous materials in its 
operation be serviced by central water and sewer service. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cm4nty. 

d. Managing stormwater flow on roadways and development sites so as to eliminate 
sedimentation and non-point pollution in the surrounding wetlands and recharge 
wne; 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

e. Requiring the use of package waste water treatment facilities for commercial, 
industrial, andor semi-public development (i.e. not utilizing hazardous materials) 
in accordance with FDER guidelines; and 

Limiting residential densities in areas not serviced by sanitary sewer and potable 
water service in accordance with Policies 3-2, 3-5, and 3-7. 

f 

These policies are being met by the Cminty. 

Recommendation: A sub-paragrayh "g" shodd be added to this policy that reads, ' A  minimal 
lVV+ot  nutiirul vegetative biifleer for all mineral extraction operutions will be required to protect 
udjucent uses and r&qs ,from noise, dist, etc. Bused on yarrinrlar development. facts, the 
Cotrniy n q  require greuter btrffers if the cirnrmstances indicute the need. 

Policy 6-12: Concurrent with the adoption of this Comprehensive Plan, the County and 
municipalities shall restrict industrial uses to areas so designated on the Future Land Use Maps, 
and will restrict the development of new industrial areas to upland areas as designated on the 
National Wetlands Inventory Maps and upland soils as identified in the most recently published 
"Soil Survey of Washington County." Such development shall be buffered from incompatible 
adjacent land uses, as required by the LDR's. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirity. 

Policy 6-13: Development orders and permits will not be issued which will cause a reduction in 
the level of service standards for facilities as adopted in this Comprehensive Plan. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmin/y. 
P 
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Objective 7: Throughout the planning period historical and natural resources shall be conserved, 
managed, and protected so as to improve cultural, economic, and environmental conditions as 
measured by various local, state, and regional offices and agencies and commissions appointed for 
this purpose. This objective shall be accomplished using Policies 7-1 through 7-5. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cming. 

Policy 7-1: Priority will be given to the restoration and reuse of historical buildings over the 
construction of new public facilities. The County shall identify and designate such buildings as 
historical in accordance with Policies 5-1 through 5-4 of the Housing Element. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cming. 

Policy 7-2: The County and municipalities shall jointly cooperate with the Florida Department 
of State, Division of Historical Resources (FDS-DHR), community organizations, landowners, 
and volunteers to identify on an ongoing basis all historical structures and sites throughout the 
area and have qualifying sites placed on the Florida Master File and the National Register of 
Historic Places. This shall be in accordance with Policy 5-3 of the Housing Element. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminiy 

Policy 7-3: The County shall maintain a listing of the sites contained in the Washington 
County Master Site File at the local level to afford the local community the opportunity for 
review of such information and to assist in coordinating future development proposals with the 
protection of historic and archeological sites. 

Thispolicy is beirg met by the Corm&? 

Policy 7-4: In accordance with provisions included in the adopted LDR's, development 
approval shall not be granted when such developments destroy historic and/or archeological 
resources. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Policy 7-5: To protect valuable historic and archeological resources, the County shall consult 
the Master Site File and the Historic Resources Maps in this Element prior to granting 
development approval. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cming. Objective 8: Throughout the planning period, the County 
and municipalities shall make available suitable land for existing service facilities and any land 
necessary for expansion of those services, and shall assure that new development be provided 
with the necessary facilities and services. This objective shall be accomplished using Policies 

/'. 

P 

8-1 through 8-4. 

Policy 8-1: The County and municipalities shall coordinate in producing a program that 
continually monitors facilities and services to ensure that services remain within the level of 
service standards established in this Plan. 

fiispolicy is being met by the Cminiy. 
/'. 
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Policy 8-2: The County and municipalities shall require that infrastructure be available 
concurrently with development approval, and when in compliance with other provisions of 
this Plan, by requiring the developer to provide the services. 

Thispolicy is being niet by the Cmmty. 

Policy 8-3: Development orders and permits shall not be issued unless infrastructure and 
services are or will be available to meet the needs of the proposed development. Determination 
of availability shall be consistent with the standards set forth in 9J-5, F.A.C., and as further 
described in the Concurrency Management System contained in this Plan. 

2lrispIicy is being met by the County 

Objective 9:  Throughout the planning period, the economic base of the County shall be 
broadened through planning and development activities which will attract new business and 
industry, and expand current businesses and industries, while continuing to protect the natural 
resources. This objective will be accomplished using Policies 9-1 through 9-3. 

Policy 9- I : Maintain throughout the planning period the existing cooperative relationship 
between the local governments, the business, and the educational communities to improve 
economic conditions, thereby reducing unemployment and increasing the average income of 
residents. 

i%ispoIicy is being met by the Cam&. 

Policy 9-2: The County shall coordinate future land use and planning decisions with the City 
of Chipley to ensure that the industrial park, located in the Southeastern portion of Chipley is 
protected from encroachment of incompatible land uses and is continued to be serviced with an 
adequate level of public services necessary to attract compatible light industry. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Policy 9-3: Agriculture and silviculture activities shall be maintained at their current levels 
through designating lands for these activities, limiting residential density in these areas, and by 
directing urban development away from the most productive agricultural lands. 

Thispolicy is being nief by the CmtnQ. 

Objective 10: Analysis has shown that instances of substandard structures (blight) exist 
throughout the County; however, very limited specific instances of incompatible land uses are 
identified. Beginning with adoption of the Comprehensive Plan, and continuing throughout the 
planning period, it is the intent of the County to reduce instances of blight and to encourage 
redevelopment through active solicitation of grant funds for rehabilitation, where feasible, and 
relocation, where needed. Further, through review of all site plans and subdivision plats, the 
County will ensure that proposed development conforms to the Future Land Use Map and Land 
Development Regulations designed to ensure compatibility of future development. Finally, 
existing development which is inconsistent with the Future Land Use Map will be addressed 
through provisions for buffering and/or control of expansion, replacement or improvement 

r- 

r' 

- contained in the LDRs. 
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Policy 10-1: Throughout the planning period, expansion or replacement of existing land uses 
inconsistent with the Future Land Use Map will be prohibited. 

This j?olic4v is being met by the Cminty. 

Policy 10-2: The Land Development Regulations will maintain specific buffering requirements 
for incompatible existing land uses which will be imposed upon any request for expansion, 
replacement or improvement. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. 

Policy 10-3: To assist with eliminating blighted conditions the County shall apply for all 
available assistance (hnding) programs. 

7hisplicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Objective 11: The County and/or municipalities shall support efforts that facilitate 
coordination of planning between the County and/or municipalities and the Washington County 
School Board for the location and development of public educational facilities. 

Thisplicy is being met by the CmmQ. 

Policy I 1-1: Public educational facilities are defined as elementary schools, special education 
facilities, alternative education facilities, middle schools, high schools, and area vocational- 
technical schools of the Washington County School District. 

Zhisplicy is being met by the County. 

Policy 11-2: Public educational facilities are an allowable use in all Future Land Use categories 
except for the Conservation and Industrial Land Use Categories. 

Thisplicy is being met by the County. 

Policy 11-3: The location and construction of new public educational facilities, 01 the 
expansion of an existing site within a Future Land Use category in which public educational 
facilities are an allowable use shall only is allowed upon a determination by the Local 
Governing Body that the proposed site is consistent with the adopted Comprehensive Plan. 

This policy is being met by the Cmdnty. 

Policy 11-4: In addition to consistency with the Washington County Comprehensive Plan, 
the proposed location of a new or expanded public educational facility within one of the 
allowable land use categories shall be reviewed and considered and shall be consistent with the 
following general criteria: 

/4 

P 

a. The proposed location is compatible with present and projected uses of adjacent 
property. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmdrity. - 
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b. The site of the proposed location is adequate for its intended use based on the 
State Requirements for Educational Facilities and provides sufficient area to 
accommodate all needed utilities and support facilities and allow for adequate 
buffering of surrounding land uses. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirity. 

c. Based on the Five-Year Capital Improvement Program of the School Board and 
the Washington County Comprehensive Plan, there will be adequate public 
services and facilities to support the public educational facility. 

Thispolicy is being met by the (3". 

d. There are no significant environmental constraints that would preclude 
development of a public educational facility on the site. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. 

e. There will be no adverse impact on archaeological or historic sites listed in the 
National Register of Historic Places or designated by a local government as locally 
significant historic or archaeological resources. 

This policy is being met by the Cm4rily. 

f The proposed location is well drained and soils are suitable for development or are 
adaptable for development and outdoor educational purposes with drainage 
improvements. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

g. The proposed location is not within a velocity flood zone or floodway 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cm4nty. 

h. The proposed site can accommodate the required parking and circulation of 
vehicles on site. 

Thispolicy is being met by the CmmQ, 

1. The proposed location lies outside the area regulated by Section 333.03(3) F.S. 
regarding the construction of public educational facilities in the vicinity of an 
airport. 

This policy is being met by the County. 

j. The proposed site is located so as to allow for collocation with parks, libraries 
and community centers. 

Thispolicy is beirig met by the Cmmly. 
/4 
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Policy 11-5: Require the development of public school sites to be consistent with the following 
standards unless the Local Governing Body approves changes or modifications: r" 

a. Middle and High schools shall be located on collector or arterial roadways which 
have sufficient capacity to cany student and parent traffic and are suitable for high 
volume traffic during evening and special events as determined by acceptable 
t r a c  engineering standards. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

b. The location, arrangement and lighting of play fields and playgrounds shall be 
located and buffered as may be necessary to minimize impact^ to adjacent 
residential property. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminp 

c. The site must contain at least the minimum usable acreage required by Chapter 
235.19 F.S. and 6A-2 FAC and necessary to meet the needs of the anticipated 
program. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. 

d. Newly constructed schools shall comply with all design and Improvement 
Standards as established by the adopted Land Development Code as well as 
emergency management standards and applicable building codes. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

Objective 12: Each Local Governing Body shall establish the following Intergovernmental 
coordination policies and collaborative planning procedures to insure that the location and 
construction of new public educational facilities, or the expansion of existing sites is consistent 
with the adopted Comprehensive Plan as well as is consistent with the Washington County School 
District's Five Year Work Program. 

Policy 12-1: The Washington County School Board shall provide written notice to the Washington 
County Board of County Commissioners as well as to any affected municipality at least 60 days prior 
to acquiring or leasing property that may be used for a new public education facility. The local 
governing body shall notify the School Board within 45 days as to the consistency of the site with 
the land use categories and the policies of the Comprehensive Plan. 

Thispoliq is being met by the Cow@ 

Policy 12-2: Upon receipt of a written request for a compliance determination from the Washington 
County School Board for any educational capital improvement projects (including receipt of all 
materials necessary for development review), the Local Governing Body shall determine within 60 
days after receiving the necessary information whether the proposed capital improvement project is 
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty f l  
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Policy 12-3: In order to coordinate the effective and efficient provision of siting of public 
educational facilities with associated infrastructure and services within Washington County, the 
following procedures shall govern the collaborative planning program between Washington 
County (including the municipalities of Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau) and the Washington 
County School Board. 

/4 

a Upon receipt of the annual report specified in Chapter 235, Florida Statutes, whereby 
each school board would notify each affected Local governing body of any additions 
to the School Five Year School Facilities Plan, the Local Governing Body shall 
respond to the receipt of this information in accordance with Policy 12-1 of this 
Comprehensive Plan; 

This policy is being met by the Cmmty. 

b. Each Local Governing Body shall coordinate the decennial United States Census 
Bureau's preliminary counts with the Washington County School Board to help 
insure accuracy and consistency of data; and, 

Thisplicy is being met by the Cm~rly. 

c. Each Local Governing Body shall transmit population estimates and projections 
conducted by the Local Governing Body as part of its planning process to the 
School Board as requested, and at a minimum once per year as part of the review of 
the School Facilities Plan. - lhisplicy is being met by the Cmirriy. 

Policy 12-4: By June, 2000 each Local Governing Body shall enter into an interlocal agreement 
with the Washington County School Board which will formally establish the coordination and 
collaborative procedures contained in Policies 12-1, 12-2, and 12-3. 

Thispolicy is beiirg met by the Cmmiy. 

2008 Washington Count)- Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5 Future Land Use Element Page 40 



TABLES AND FIGURES FOR LAND USE ELEMENT 

Recreation 
Undevelopble 
public and sffnipublic 

1 0.03% 1 
6 11 G 15 1.268 1.3M 0.34% 

39 7 121 11 259 437 0.11% 

Agridiure/Silvidm 
VacantLand 

Total 

280,805 254.778 73.26% 
GG9G57 280,835 254;795 

IOGG 1916 322 

1542 3962 2,990 775 3G5,130 16;519 388,753 1OO.ooo/. 

I Table 7-2. Types of Allowable Residential Use for Washington 

LowvMedium Density 

HigWMedium Density 
High Density 
Agriculture/Silviculture 

Type Residential I Density per I Required Service 1 Area Allowed 

County 
3.57 units Central Waste or Well Vernon, Caqville, 

Chiplej-, and Wausau 
3.57 to 10 units Central Waste and Water Vemon and Chiplej- 
10 to 20 units Central Waste and Water Vemon and Chiplel- 
1 unit per 10 Septic Wwvell  Suitable Ag lands 

1 Acre 
Low Densit, I lunit I Septic tank/well 1 Suitable areas of 
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Table 7-3. 2006 Future Land use Map Acreage bj- Residential Categories 

Tjpe of Residential Land Uses I Residential Acres 
Residential I 16 112 
~~ ~~~~~ 

Mixed Use Residential Sunny Hills 
Planned Unit Development 
Agriculture Allowing Potential for Residential Development 
Citv of Chide\- 

,~ ~~ 

16,519 
253 

284,178 
1,218 

Total Lands Available for Residential Development 
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SECTIONS -RGVIEWOFTKF,PLANELFMENT 

SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS S 1633191 (2Ma) 

TRANSPORTATION ELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the 
Transportation Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and 
shortcomings. 

11. INTRODUCTION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission and the 
Washington County Planning Department in cooperation with other County agencies. While many 
issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be presented and 
hrther elaborated on in the Special Issues Section of the report. Changes since 2000 dictate that 
the element should be revised for the EAR-based amendment process. Necessary policies will 
need to be drafted to incorporate changes in state and local policies regarding transportation policies. 
(See chapter 163 work table for recommended amendments) 

P HI. TRE ExlSTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS - s. 163.319(2Mh) 

Washington County is a sparsely populated rural county p, and its residents depend on the automobile 
as the main mode of transportation. The County has an excellent transportation system with 1-10 
running east and west through the northem part of the County. State roads (SR) also serve as key 
connections throughout the county; SR 79 and SR 77 connect Washington County with Alabama to 
the north and Bay County to the South. US 90 in the north and SR 20 in the south provide access to 
Jackson County to the east and Walton County to the West. While new development has placed some 
increased demand on the county highways and parking spaces for commercial development and 
motels (especially in Chipley), the overall pace of development in the county remains slow. 
This does not indicate that hture  growth will not increase, but the growth rate experienced by 
some counties in Florida since 2000 has not occurred in Washington County. The lack of economic 
development initiatives in the County and the slow growth in the housing market has failed to bring the 
influx of traf€ic generated by new growth. However, the hture offers possibilities for growth and 
increased traffic circulation for which the County should be prepared. 

Transportation projects in recent years within the County have provided an increase in the level of 
service standards for roadways, thus enabling the county to meet the demands of increased traffic 
arising from Future Land Use Map (FLUM) changes and the clustered subdivisions approved in the 
County (exception is portions of SR 77 and will be discussed later). Tracking of development 
remains vital to ensure that corridors retain level of service standards that will address the 
requirements of concurrency, hurricane evacuation, and roadway improvements 

r 
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The County has begun exploring appropriate methods to address expansion and revitalization of its 
small rural county road network. This system contains numerous miles of substandard roadways both 
paved and unpaved. With cooperation between the public and private sectors, emphasis is being 
placed on proactive paving and resurfacing programs that will result in improved trafic circulation 
within Washington County and add to the economic development attractors of the county in 
providing incentives for investors to locate in Washington County. 

When using all of the available tools, the County will be able to adequately plan for the future based 
on the system's capacity to m e  future demand. Those tools are: 

Future Land Use Maps 
Other Elements of the Comprehensive Plan 
The Land Development Code 
County's Future Adopted Levels of Service 
Existing and Future Transportation Maps 
FDOT Functional Classifications 
FDOT's FivsYear Work Program Funding Operational Responsibilities 

A Transportation Plan for the County is the most significant tool missing from this list. While a 
start has been made, all departments must work together to ensure that all factors impacting 
the transportation system of the County are compiled into one publication, which is to be adopted 
by resolution by the Board of County Commissioners. This information should be available to 
buyers and sellers of real estate, developers, engineers, and planners. As the development process 
currently works, there is no central point for distribution of this information or for the collection of 
operational policies. 

Recomnzerhtion: Irtclude pl ic ies  to erwlrre the creaton ofu cmmtpwide fiaripntaiiori Phi .  

In July 2007, the Board of County Commissioners of Washington County, Florida, adopted 
Washington County Ordinance No. 2007-9, known as "Washington County Comprehensive Impact 
Fee Ordinance" authorizing the imposition of impact fees to fund capital improvements for 
additions to the County Fire Protection System (the "Fire Protection Impact Fee"), the Emergency 
Medical System (the "EMS Impact Fee"), and the County Road System (the "Road Impact Fee") 
necessitated by hture growth. The Road Impact Fee rates shall be imposed upon all road impact 
construction occurring within the County in the unincorporated area. None of the municipalities 
have agreed to participate in the impact fee program, but retain the option for hture inclusion. 

Recommendation: Iricorporate the impact f ee  provision into the EAR-based amendments to 
the Comprehensive Plan. 

e 

F 

P 
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A. Transportation MaD and FDOT Functional Classification of Roadwavs. 
m 

Name of Roadwaj 

SR 10 (US 90) 

SR17 

Classification 

MinorArterial 

Principal Arterial 

SR79 

sR20 

CR 278 (Portions of)- Cecilia - describe portions 

Principal Arterial 

Principal Arterial 

Major Collector 

Source: 2007 Florida Department of Transportation. "Levels of Service Analjsis" 

CR 276A (portions of) -describe portions 

CRIlA 

cR273 

cR277 

B. Funding and Ooerational Responsibility 
n 

Major Collector 

Major Collector 

Major Collector 

Major Collector 

1 .  State Road System. This has not changed. Operational responsibility remains with 
the State of Florida Department of Transportation. 

Counhi Road System. Funding remains the same from state and local revenue 
sources. However, the County is fortunate to have received the following grants 
during the planning period, making a difference in the rate at which 
unpaved roads have been paved and resurfacing projects completed. 

- 
- 
- 
- 
- 
- Florida Forever Grants 

2. 

Small Counties Road Assistance Program (SCRAP) 
Small County Outreach Programs (SCOP) 
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) 
Small County Incentive Grants Program (SCIGF') 
Economic Development Transportation Funds (EDTF) 

3. All transportation improvement projects must appear on the Capital 
Improvements Element schedule as it is updated annually. The County should 
continue to actively pursue all grants and other avenues of funding for feasible 
road paving and resurfacing projects. 
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C. FDOT TransDortation Workplan 2008 - 12. See Table 8-4 at the end of this section for the 
listing of projects in the FDOT's tentative fiveyear work plan dated July 28,2007. 

Washington County's Adopted Level of Service Standards COS). All references for LOS and 
revisions pertaining to level of service should be combined into one major subject area for the 
EAR-based amendment 

- 
D. 

E. Revision of the Plan's Format Reauired. There is a need to reorganize all of the LOS 
Standards, into Section V to be titled LEVEL OF SERVICE (LOS) STANDARDS FOR 
STATE AND COUNTY ROADWAYS. The reorganized Section V will include Section 
IV D, E, and Section V, (A) with applicable subsections that pertain to Levels of Service as 
follows: 

1 LOS for Countv Roads. There are currently no levels of service standards for 
County roads. The County is in the process of compiling LOS standards based on 
traffic counts (AADT) and stop conditions of the roadway as well as the roadway 
widths and shoulders. This data collection should be complete by the end of 2007, 
with the end product being consistent with the State LOS standards. Most roadways 
within the county have traffic volumes that allow operation at an acceptable level. 
However, during periods of inclement weather or extreme dryness, the unpaved roads 
require more frequent maintenance than during more normal periods. 

r 2. LOS for State Roads. The Florida Department of Transportation maintains the state 
roads. Standards for these roads are contained in FDOT's 2007 Qual i tybel  of 
Service Handbook. 

a. Level of Services. The LOS for state roads ranges from A to F, with F being 
the worst. These levels of service measure the satisfaction of drivers on 
roads within the system. These standards are posted on the County website 
and appear in the tables section of this report. A complete description of the 
LOS standards can be found in the Levels of Service Analysis for State mid 
Catwty Roadwaysfor Washington County, July 2007 asjniblished for FDOT 
by PBS&. 

Level of Service COS, Analysis. There is only one road in the County 
with established LOS standards (FDOT) that is deficient. Two sections of 
SR 77 are considered deficient -that portion from the southern city limits of 
Chipley to the northem city limits is considered insufficient. The second 
section of the road not meeting capacity standards is from the Bay County 
line to CR 279. It is expected that these problems will continue until such 
time that SR 77 is widened. 

Frequency of Accidents. The following table designates high-accident areas 
within the County. The intersection of SR 20 and SR 79 has now been 

b. 

C. 
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fitted with a traffic signal that allows a smoother safer flow of traffic 
through the Town of Ebro. 

SR 20 and SR 79 (Ebro) 54 87 15 

SR 79 and Jackson Street (Vwon) 

SR79 and SR 279 (Vemon) 

SR 79 and Cow Sfreet (Ve")  

SR 77 and Lost Lake (Chipley) 
I I I 

Sowcc FDOT - Crash Anal) SIS Repomng S\ stLm lw State Roads 

11 7 6 

9 3 6 

13 15 5 

d. Proiected Needs. Pursuant to the requirements of Chapter 91-5, FAC, 
projections were prepared for future traffic circulation levels of service and 
system needs based on future land use shown on the Future Land Use Map. 
The only road expected not to meet the LOS standards are the sections of 
SR 77 previously discussed in item 2-b above. 

f l  F. PavinglResurfacing Development Proiect Management: In 1998, one extensive 
problem in the County was the need to repave and resurface roads in the County 
transportation system. The County's decision in I999 to not accept any new unpaved roads 
has placed the requirement of paving new roads upon developers. Through attrition and the 
County's proactive road paving program, this has decreased the number of unpaved roads 
requiring future unpaved road maintenance. The Public Works Department does maintain 
a road repair list of projects that the Board approves annually. However, there is no formal 
publication of this list that can he used to update the capital improvement plan for the 
County. In the past, paving and resurfacing projects were accomplished in a disorganized 
manner with no particular criteria established to determine either the need or the financial 
feasibility for roads selected to be improved. To ensure more efficient selection of roads, a 
procedure has been adopted that will hopefully result in a professional methodology for 
selection of paving and resurfacing projects. 

In 2007, a matrix system to determine the priority for paving and resurfacing County 
roadways was developed by the County Engineer. Based on several criteria, the different 
agencies within the County had the opportunity to rate all of roads and select the roads 
that most needed to be upgraded. Participating agencies in the survey used to identify 
these roads were the Postal Service, the School District, the Sheriffs Department and 
other agencies that heavily utilize the roads for delivery of services. From these rankings 
came the opportunity to prioritize roads and include these projects in the Capital 
Improvements Element schedule based on need rather than political pressure. 

r' 
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Reconmiendutiori: 
Element 

Incorporate the road nwugemeru p h i  into the EAR-based Trmtsportution 

G. Inventow of Countv Roads. Until 2007, there was no inventory of County roads; only 
maintenance records from the Public Works Department were used to determine what roads 
fell under the County's responsibility. In conjunction with establishing LOS standards, 
GASB 34 has corrected this problem and a list of county-maintained roads has been 
compiled with a disclaimer that the list did not guarantee concurrency. The policy of 
maintaining an up-to-date inventoty of County roads should be included in the EAR-based 
amendment. The criteria for establishing this list should also be compiled and included in the 
Plan. The GASB list has enabled the 9-1-1 addressing coordinator to update the maps for the 
County, but the failure to upgrade the aerial Pictometry program due to the lack of funding is 
an issue that the county should address in the future. 

Reconinierdution: INcorporute the requirement for iwcludirig the ujdated list of Cmiriy roads into 
the Comprehensive P h i  with the provision that the li$? is to be qproved as need by resolution by the 
Board us o ~ ~ p s e d  to ordiriance. 1.ltilizirig the resoh4tiori option will provide a timely nimirier of 
mubrig changes to the list. 

H. Disclosure Ordinance Abutting Roadways for Development. A residential sale disclosure 
regarding abutting roadway and maintenance disclosure is required in Washington 
County. Sellers must reveal to the buyer the status of the road with regard to 
maintenance and how ingresdegress is h s h e d  to any particular parcel of land. This is a 
requirement; however, there are no controls in place ensuring that this is being enforced. 

Recomniertdutiori: Iwcorporated the Disclosue Ordirmce into the Conipreherisive Pluti to ensire 
that the buyers, sellers, urd developers comph with this nile. 

I. Restrictions on DeveloDment on Inadequate Roadwavs. There are several methods in place to 
ensure that development does not occur on roads that are in poor condition. 

I .  The Land Development Code restricts development of subdivisions on unpaved roads 
when the total resulting lots will be more than ten lots (minor subdivision). 
Subdivisions larger than ten lots require access by continuously paved roads. 
However, the impact from a ten-lot residential development is sometimes greater 
than the unpaved road is capable of handling. 

Recommendation: Reduce the mnimber of lots for a minor mbdivisiori to six lots in order fo uedirce 
muiritenunce requirements ON existirig "paved rods.  

2. Variance requests by property owners for one-time splits without platting are 
allowed but must be approved by the Planning Commission; these are being 
examined more closely in relation to ingress/egress to the County roads. 
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3 .  The State system does have one road (State Road 77 from north of 1-10 to the 
northern city limits of Chipley and from CR 279 (Moss Hill Road) to the Bay 
County line) that has reached capacity along several sections. Developers are 
required to work with FDOT to insure conmency by the use of proportionate fair 
share as provided for in the County's Land Development Code. 

J. Drainage. Flooding and Environmental Issues. Drainage problems within the county 
contribute to problems with both paved and unpaved roads. The County continues to 
pursue hnding as grants become available to address such drainage problems. A drainage 
plan for the County should be developed in order to address all areas posing a threat to safe 
traffic circulation. To this end, the development of a drainage plan appears on the 
County's Capital Improvements Element schedule. Environmentally sensitive lands 
continue to be avoided by both the private and public sector during road construction so as to 
minimize the impact to these areas. All permits required kom state agencies are applied for, 
and when necessary, mitigation is required according the requirements of the State. 

Recommendation: Establish policies in the EAR-based amertdnients that promote the 
identification of and the development ofa drainage plan for the Cotrnty. 

K. Imoact Fees. Transportation impact fees depend on the amount of travel generated by new 
development, the impact of that new travel, and the cost to build new roadway facilities to 
meet the impact. The primary means to determine the impact is to calculate how much road 
capacity is used by the new development, and then to determine the cost to provide that 
capacity. Care must be taken to not "double charge" new development. The fee is reduced 
by a credit that considers other revenue sources. The fee is also calculated recognizing that 
Federal, FDOT and developer hnded projects will meet some of the impact. The resulting 
fee, when combined with other contributions, will meet the County's growth related roadway 
improvement needs. Pursuant to F.S. 163.3 1801 (3) (a), " ... the calculation of the impact fee 
[is required to] be based on the most recent and localized data." Trip generation data used 
throughout the impact fee study was fiom the most recent edition of "Trip Generation" by the 
Institute of Transportation Engineers; it was used because it contains the largest collection of 
trip generation data and it covers a wider variety of land use types than origin and destinations 
that could be prepared by the County. Furthermore, the ITE data is significantly more 
robust than what could be collected locally. Construction costs use the latest averages from 
the Florida Department of Transportation P O T )  and recent construction bids from FDOT's 
District 3. Similar to trip generation data, construction costs collected statewide and FDOT 
district wide for many different types of projects represent the most robust and appropriate data. 

Recommendatiori: 71w EAR-basvd amertdnients to Comprehensive Plan shotrld inchide the provision 
for trumportation imjmct fees recent& enacted by the Board of County Commissioners. 

L. Transportation Planning Organization. Washington County is part of the Regional 
Transportation Partnership (RTP). This organization is the result of an inter-local 
agreement between the Bay County Transportation Organization and the rural counties of 
Gulf, Holmes, and Washington to coordinate transportation planning through the 
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establishment of a regional transportation network. This regional partnership was 
developed in support of a trend toward regional transportation planning. West Florida 
Regional Planning Council assisted in the formation of the Bay, Gulf, Holmes, and 
Washington Regional Transportation Partnership and through the Transportation Regional 
Incentive Program (TRIP) has been successful in obtaining funding for PD&E Study and 
Final Design for the Elkam Connector fbm SR 77 to US 231. The Bay, Gulf, Holmes, 
Washington Regional Transportation Partnership (RTP) was created for two purposes: ( I )  
to implement regional coordination, which is a state planning emphasis area, between the 
Bay County TPO and the three surrounding rural counties, and (2) to establish the 
regional partnership required under Section 339.2819 F.S. to be eligible to apply for State 
Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) funding. 

This program has been successll in applying for TRIP funds as in the case of the Elkam Connector. 
Since this is a multicwnty entity it will continue to sualify for application of TRIP funds for 
unfirnded projects that need to rneet LOS d d s .  A fiuther assessment ofthe success or failure of 
this program needs to be here. What is the common methodology for implementing the cunaurency 
management system? For Washington County, this methodology analysis will include Holmes and 
Bay Counties as well as the City of Chipley and Bonifay. 

Holmes County assesses LOS impact by following the FDOT figures for Peak Hour Trips 
occuning on each roadway in Holmes County. This is also the adopted methodology for the City of 
Bonifay. Washugton County uses the FDOT figures for Average Annual Daily Trips (AADT) to 
measure development impacts to the roadways in Washugton County. The C i  of Chipley uses 
the FDOT figures for Peak Hwr Trip & on all roadways in the C i  of Chipley. Bay 
County uses the Peak Hour Trips as a measure of concumq.  

Recommer&otr The RIP sharldcorrtrnie as a toorfor Washington Comfy to rneetfthdre I!O.Stieeds ad 
to he& pay for criticully neededprojects that beriejt regioriul travel arid commerce. 

Recommendutiorr: In order to have a common niethodologv, Washingtorr Cow@ should add a 
policy to the Transportation Element to adopt the FDOT Peak Pm 'Hourly Trips as their adopted 
measure of LOS for all roadwqs in the County as they me the only local govemmerrt in the 
RegionaI Trurrsportution Partnership that iises AADT as a meus~tre ojcorrcimency. 

lV. 

The County transportation system consists of the following: 

A. 

OVERVIEW OF TBE TRANSPORTATION ELEMENT 

State Roads. State Roads 77, 79, 277, and CR 279 are part of the secondary road system 
and provide north-south access. U.S. 90 extends through the cities of Caryville and Chipley, 
and 1-10 runs parallel to U.S. 90 just south of both cities. The City of Wausau lies at the 
intersection of SR 77 and CR 278. Ebro is at the intersection of SR 20 and SR 79, and Vemon 
is formed around the intersection of CRs 278, 279, and SRs 277 and 79. SR 79 will be 
undergoing a four-lane upgrade fiom the Bay County line north to Interstate 10 within the 
next 2 - 3 years, and the widening of SR 77 is in the planning stage. 
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1 .  

2. 

3 .  

Deficient Roadway Sepments 
standard of D. One segment extends from the northern city limits of Chipley 
through the city to the southern city limits. The other section designated as 
deficient is that part of SR 77 from the Bay County Line to CR 279. There are 
currently no available trips left for major development along that section of the 
SR 77 roadway as capacity is exceeded. While this road does not appear in 
FDOT’s Five-Year Plan, planning is currently underway for the widening of the 
roadway with progress expected if hnding becomes available. All other state roads 
in Washington County cany a LOS of A, B, or C, and none are considered as being 
deficient at the present time. 

Four-Lane Proiects of State Hiphwavs in Washington Countv, Two roadways, SR 
77 and SR 79, have been identified as four-lane projects by FDOT and are included 
in the Florida Intrastate Highway System Master Plan. The two four-lane projects 
will serve to alleviate some traffic congestion within the county, especially 
within the city limits of Chipey (north of Interstate IO) along the SR 77 corridor. 
The increase in the cost of road building materials has caused an unprecedented 
increase in cost of completing road projects. Many of the FDOT projects were 
deferred from 2006, 2007, and 2008 planning years to 2009, 2010, and 201 1. The 
2008-2012 Adopted FDOT Workplan can be found at 15. 

a 

Two segments of SR 77 have a level of service 

SR 79 from the Bay County line to Interstate 10. A portion of this project 
currently appears on FOOT District 3‘s 2007 - 2008 Tentative Work Program 
and is described as, “SR 79 from Environmental Road to Strickland Road.“ 
The four-lane project’s completed limits currently extend to approximately 
eight miles south of the Washington County line. Right-of-way 
acquisitions are presently underway along some sections of the roadway 
within Washington County with property values being determined by 
FDOT appraisers. This roadway serves as an evacuation route and any 
major pileup on this road could create a situation where the emergency 
medical and fire services become quickly overwhelmed. 

SR 77 from the Bav County line to the Jackson Countv line. While no 
construction is scheduled for the portion of the roadway within 
Washington County, the four-lane section is complete within Bay County 
and up to the Washington County line. The status of the four-lane project 
within Washington County is described as being in the planning stage. This 
roadway serves as an evacuation route and any major pileup on this road 
could create a situation where the emergency medical and tire services 
become quickly overwhelmed. 

b. 

All new connections to roads within the State-maintained roads system in the 
county must be permitted through the Florida Department of Transportation. 
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B. Countv-Maintained Roads. According to the GASB inventory list of County roads, there are 
approximately 334 additional miles of paved county-maintained roads in the county and 507 
miles of unpaved county-maintained roads. Adding 52 miles of driveways that receive 
regular maintenance by the Public Works Department to the number of miles of roadways 
maintained equates to approximately 893 miles of maintenance responsibility for the 
County. Along with regular maintenance, periods of excessive drought or rain create 
additional maintenance requirements. There are no levels of service assigned to any of the 
roads except for those designated as major collectors and there are no written policies of the 
levels of service standards that should be applied to the County road system. The FDOT 
accepted descriptions of LOS standards are used for planning purposes, dirt roads are 
considered to cany a designation of with paved roads designated with levels of service 
standard of D. 

f i  

PavedRoads I unpaved Paved With I Total 

334 

1. Paved County Roads. There are 345 miles of paved roads in the County 
transportation network. The GASB inventory i s  revised as dirt roads are paved to 
county standards. No LOS standards are assigned to newly paved roads to when 
paved, but it is presumed for planning purposes that these roads will carry an 
LOS of D until such time as the level of service standard is determined for that 
new road. New roads created as a result of new development or subdivision is 
considered as having a LOS of D, until such time as the road is accepted and a LOS 
standard is assigned by the County Engineer. County roads are maintained by 
patching pot holes, repainting center line, side line striping, installing and 
replacing road signs in accordance with the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control 
Devices (MUTCD) standards, mowing shoulders and trimming of bushes and trees 
along the rights-of-way. 

507 20 IS61 

2. Unpaved Countv Roads. New dirt roads are not accepted by the county and the 
development of any subdivision in excess of ten lots is not allowed on any type of 
unpaved road. There are approximately 500 miles of unpaved roads that are 
currently receiving maintenance from the County. It is the policy of the Public 
Works Department to upgrade culverts that are being replaced by at least one size in 
order to create sufficient flow volume to mitigate h ture  damage to the 
roadway and rights-of-way. Headwall retention is installed on culvert 
drainage pipes within the County maintenance areas. Milled asphalt, limestone, 
gravel, or other appropriate aggregate road base establishing material is placed on 
roads with problem areas such as rain slick clay, hills or other uniquely hard to 
maintain areas. Roads that have been abandoned using the prescribed system 
by the Board of County Commissioners are properly blocked. 
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3 .  Drivewavs. The County has adopted a policy that will provide maintenance on the 
first 50 feet of all driveways that provide access to county roads. Based on 9-1-1 
addressing data, there are approximately 5,529 driveways or 52 miles of 
driveways that the County maintains. 

a The location of a driveway is inspected by a supervisor who makes a 
determination as to what type culvert, if any must be installed. Currently, all 
driveways must be a minimum of 30 feet wide, with all culverts on paved 
roads being required to be 30 feet wide plus have mitered ends. Mitered 
ends are required on all driveway culverts located on paved roads. In order 
to ensure safety, decrease required maintenance, and prepare for future 
paving mitered should be required for all driveway installation. 

County policy allows property owners to purchase and install culverts 
meeting or exceeding County standards. There is no requirement that a 
licensed contractor install the driveway if the developer elects to not have the 
Public Works Department perform the installation. This is a requirement 
that needs to be established in the operating policies of the County. 

The operating policies of the County need be amended to require that on all 
new driveways, the first 50 feet from the roadway be paved or have a 
minimum of three (3) inches of compacted aggregate material installed at the 
time the driveway is constructed. 

New driveways on private roads not maintained by the county are permitted at 
no cost with a stipulation that if the County assumes maintenance of the 
road in the future, the property owner will be responsible in bringing the 
driveway up to an acceptable level of service standard. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

4. Private Roads. The County does provide maintenance on private dirt roads on a fee 
basis and request for maintenance by the property owner. Maintenance is given 
only as time and equipment availability allows. 

Bridges. Inspections of bridges with lengths of 30 feet or more on county-paved 
roads is done by the Florida Department of Transportation. A report is submitted to 
the Public Works Department who completes the required work if within the scope 
of the department's capability. Wooden bridges are currently being removed and 
replaced with metal culverts, concrete headwalls, and wing walls. There is no formal 
inspection of any bridges of less than 30 feet. A formal inspection and 
maintenance program needs to be established by the County to ensure the structures 
are safe to handle the current traffic as well as increases generated by future growth. 
Bridge maintenance is another component of the county's road network that should be 
included in the Transportation Plan for Washington County. 

5. 

2008 Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5T1ansportation Element page 12 



6 
.F 

Rights-of-way. Well-defined and maintained rights-of-way are important on all 
roadways. Any type of fence, post, sign, or any obstruction other than mailboxes 
and newspaper receptacles should have a two foot setback from the right-of-way. 
This will prevent obstruction to traffic during storm hazards and also make the 
opening of roads during recovery less of an issue and provide conditions for 
efficient maintenance. Buried utilities would be beneficial in reducing needed 
recovery efforts and make right-of-way maintenance easier, neater, and safer. Rights- 
of-way are actively pursued in order to maintain, widen dirt roads, and install 
drainage structures and devices in order to protect both the unpaved road and the 
private property adjoining the road way. In most instances property owners are 
willing to assign the County the required easements in order to accomplish this. 
Every attempt is made to secure, at a minimum, easements to provide for a 60-foot 
roadway. Where necessary, in exchange for the required rights-of-way, the County 
will purchase and install fencing that has to be relocated. The maintenance of right-of- 
ways should also be included in the Washington county Transportation Plan. 

C. CSX Rail Svstem. The railroad runs through Chipley (one quarter of a mile north of the 
intersection of SR 77 and US 90) and Caryville (one fifth mile north of the intersection of US 
90 and CR 179) in an East-West direction, connecting Washington County to Jacksonville in 
the east, Bay County to the south, and Pensacola to the west. Other points of connection 
include Orlando and South Florida via AMTRAK service ftom Chipley; however, this service 
was suspended following Hurricane Katrina in 2005. This service may be restored in 2008. 
The location of a industrial development in a second industrial park (Washington County 
Industrial Park) has the potential to create a rail siding that will allow access from the park, 
providing the County with a strategic point for which to loafinload freight. There is a 
passing site in Chipley that is 11,820 feet long, known as the "siding at Chipley," and is one 
of four used by CSX for train meetings along the Pensacola - Sneads route. All rail crossings 
over County roads are maintained by CSX. 

Tri-Counw Airport. The airport is seven miles east of Bonifay in neighboring Holmes 
County and receives hnding from Holmes, Jackson, and Washington counties. The 
Airport has a 4,014 foot runway supporting both general aviation and corporate aircraft 
activity. The site consists of approximately 80 acres of available land for 
industriaticommercial use. Although located in Holmes County, the site offers the 
potential of providing commercial industry in Washington County access to Tallahassee, 
Panama City, Jacksonville, and Pensacola. 

Commercial Airports. Commercial aviation service in the County is provided by: 

1. Tallahassee Municipal Airport located approximately 85 miles to the east. 

D. 

E. 

2. Panama City International Airport. The present airport facility is approximately 30 
miles to the south. Construction began in 2007 on a new regional airport facility 
located approximately 12 miles to the south with a completion date of 2009. This is 
expected to have a positive effect on growth for Washington County, especially Ebro. 
This will be discussed hrther in the Special Issues section. - 
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3. Dothan Municipal Airport is located approximately 40 miles to the north of 
Washington County in Houston County, Alabama. 

Fort Walton Municipal Airport facility is 85 miles to the southwest, in Walton 
County. 

4. 

F. ports. Port Panama City and Foreign Trade Zone #65 is located 46 miles south of 
Chipley, in Bay County. This is a deepwater terminal in St. Andrew Bay. 

Transnortation for the Disadvantaged P r o p .  The Tri-County Community Council (a 
nonprofit organization) presently serves as the designated provider for the Transportation 
Disadvantaged program in Washington County, working in concert with the West Florida 
Regional Planning Council (WFRF'C). The Council provides client transportation 
services for local social services agencies for purposes such as medical, nutritional, 
shopping, education, and other purposes. The Council can also arrange transportation 
services for clients not sponsored by local social service agencies. Under legislation, the 
Washington County Transportation Disadvantaged Coordinating Board will be responsible 
for recommending the Transportation Disadvantaged Coordinator to the Transportation 
Disadvantaged Commission in Tallahassee. A County commissioner serves as the 
chairperson for the Washington County Council for Transportation for the Disadvantaged 
and assists in ensuring that the Florida Five-Year Transportation Disadvantaged Plan's 
established goal for the local community is met. Washington County has growth 
potential that will demand future transportation service for residents. Currently, the Sunshine 
Express serves Holmes, Washington, and Walton Counties with limited fixed-route service. 
With the addition of more fixed route service, Washington County will need to prepare to 
transition some riders kom door-to-door service to fixed route. This will provide the 
riders more flexibility, independence and convenience. Additional hnding approved 
by the legislature in 2002 has been eroded as transportation related expenses have increased. 

G. 

H Share-A-Ride-Commuter Assistance Program. While provisions are made for this 
program in the Comprehensive Plan, it is not a functional program in Washington County and 
it is not clear if it has ever existed. 

Recommendation: It is  recommended that a determination be made as to whether this program 
existcy at the ament  time. Eliminate or reword the desc~i?tiorr to $t cllrreiit cir~wmstances and 
provisions. 

I. Bicvcle and Pedestrian Facilities. There are significant safety problems for both cyclists and 
pedeshians within the County. Later in this report, the need for sidewalks will be discussed. 
Currently, new subdivisions are required to address bicycle paths. Within the municipal areas 
there are some locations conducive to bicycling and a new bike path is currently planned and 
funded for the Chipley-Falling Waters State Park, while some rural areas of the County are not 
at all suitable for biking or pedestrian ways. 
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V. COMPREHENSIVE REVIEW OF THE TRANSPORTATION ELEMENT 
GOALS, OBJECTIVES, AND POLICIES WlTE SUGGESTED CHANGES TO 
ADDRESS SHORTCOMINGS 

F 

These goals, objectives, and policies apply to all Washington County local governments including 
Caryville, Wausay Ebro, and Vemon. 

Assessment of Element Obiectives and Policies. 

Assessment The following assessment of the Transportation Element’s Goals and Objectives is 
presented to analyze the element as it relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues 
section of this EAR, as well as to assess the overall performance of the Element. Specific 
attention has been placed on Identified Issue 6, 8 & 9. These Identified Issues address the 
protection of open space, the revision of the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development 
Code and the Public School Facilities Element. The Objectives, below, called for policies to 
support the needs for access to all types of facilities, to include both educational and recreational 
facilities in the hture and this has been supported by policies in the PSFE. This element details 
many Objectives to secure more access to all portions of the county to include areas of open 
space throughout the County. Each Objective of this element has been assessed to determine if 
hrther revision is necessary for both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

A. Purpose. 

Recommerrdution: Thisptr yose should be reworded us follows. 

The pi yose of the Truri~portutiori Element is to pluri for u cmintywide multi-modal trurqwrtution 
bysteni that meets all cotmirrency stundurds for safe. eflcient, urd economicu& feusible motorized 
urd rwn-motorized lrurfiprtatiori cirnrlatior, as w.eN as serves the needs of the people of Washington 
Cm@v. 

B. ~ Goals. 

To provide a safe and efficient transportation system for all residents and visitors of Washington 
county. 

Reconimeridutiori: This goal shmild be reworded us follo~~s. 

7 0  provide mid maintain a multi-modal trariAFortutiori system that meets required cotmrrerq 
stundurds md provides for safe, eflcient. arid eflective truvel for uirtomobiles, pedestrians, and 
bicyclists, thronghoiit Wushington County. 

Obiective I :  Throughout the planning period, roadway facilities and levels of service shall be 
maintained and improved to at least maintain the minimum level of service (LOS). 

Reconimeridutiori: This goal should be reworded us follows. 
P 
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Throiighout the plaririirig per id ,  roadway facilities arid LOS shall be maintairied and improved 
to niairitain no less than minimum levels of service (LO$ iiritil such time as an adequate multi- 
modal Trariymriation Plan has been adopted by the Cminty that more accurately determines LOS 
standards. 

f l  

Policv 1-1. All municipalities (except Chipley) Caryville, Ebro, Vemoq and Wausau have adopted 
the peak hour LOS standards for each roadway type. 

Reconimendatiori: This policy shmild be reworded to read as follows: 

Wa.shirigtow Coiiriiy arid all muriicijdities, with the exception of Chipley, shall adopt the Department 
of Trarqrtation Peak PMHolrr trips as the measire of Level Of Service for all cmirrty roads. As 
such. each miinicipality agrees to accept the levels of services that are established by the Cminty in 
order to mmimize the eficient use and sajety of roadwqv facilities among the County arid other 
members of the Regional Travrprtation Partnership. This will eflectivevely coordinate capital 
improvements planning with land use decisions to meet the requirement that adequate roadway 
facilities be awikzble corrmrrent with the impacts of developmerit. 

Policv 1-2, Access to county roads shall be limited in the following manner by the county, 
municipalities, and FDOT to ensure traffic carrying capacity and safety: Using the hnctional 
classification as basis for determining the number of access point allowed; issuance of driveway 
permits; minimum number of driveways to make safe and reasonable access using the 
subdivision process; and assigning driveways located at the intersection of two roadways, the lower 
classification. 

lhe Couniy i s  ciirrently meeting this policy. . 

Policv 1-3. The County shall coordinate with the City of Chipley to request that FDOT begin 
preparation of a Corridor Management Study to identify possible solutions to relieve forecast 
levels of service deficiencies on SR 77 within Chipley's city limits. 

Thispolicy has been met by the Cminty. A Washington Cminiy resohition dated Jmiiicny 2 7, 2000, 
requested that FDOT do a trarivortatiori conidor marmgemerit shi@ FDOT scheduled a PD&E 
Stii@ in corijunctiori with the fmir-lane proiect of SR 77project~?oni the Bay Conwty line io the 
Jackson Coiirity Line that included the subject section of the road within the city limits of 
Chipley. The Coimty will contini~e to work with the Cify of Chipley as the improvenients and 
fair-lame project for nioves forward in the jiture. This p o k y  can be elimirmted or revised to reflect 
the following reconmit.rrdation: 

The Cminty will coordinate with FDOT to assist the niiinicipalities of Vernon arid Wmimi in 
order to iderihh and provide solutions to alleviate the hurdshks arid dimiption that will occiir 
during thefmn-lurieprojecfs of SR 79 arid SR 77. 

r- 

f l  
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C. Recommended Changes to the Comprehensive Plan. It is recommended that the 
following policies be added to the EAR-based amendments to the Comprehensive Plan. 

Policy 1-4. For the pupose of idenh&ng, scheduling undfinding the mujor r&q improvements 
in the Cminq, the Washington Cminty Five-Year Paving arid Roadlmpovemewt Plun will incliide a 
matrix Wsteni to evahiate and prioritize roads udded the road improvement list. The matrix hystem 
will be utilized on mairitenunce issues, tr@c issues, und connection of existing roadwyvs and 
drivewuys, with priori& being ussigned as follows: 

a. Roads providing a conriectiori from one major county paved road to mother or 
to a &We-maintained highwq 

Roads having a hemy daily tr@c cmirit 

Roads ptially paved shmild h e  puving completed 

h 

c 

Policy I-5. All projects idenhjied iinder the Washington Coi.in& Road Paving arid Improvement 
Program will be mbmitted to the Planning OfJice to be included in the Cqital Improvements 
Element of this plan At a minimimi, submission will iriclirde the nume of the improvement, the 
projected dates of commencement and completioq the cost of such improvement, which 
incorporates any in-kid contribiitions by the County ard@ding smirces 

Policy I-6. AN r&uy improvements shall be coordinated tvith adjacent coiinties where those 
cminties might be impcted by a charrge in trajfic pttems, cqnziv ,  or stomiwuter nirwfl 

Policy I-7. Impctsfroni all proposed developmerit(s) shall be assessed in order to ensire that the 
new trij~s created by such development(s) do not degrade the LOS below the udopted stundard If 
unulysis of a qJeciJic development indicates that the impact will degrade the LOS below this 
standard, a plan to mitigate these impacts, such aspropon?onute fair share us mitlined in the Land 
Development Code. shall be required as a condition of quproyal. If a generalized anulysis indicates 
that degradation of LOS will ocnir, more p?cific tr@c anu lybI s  (as detailed in subseetior,) urd or 
a Teed shi& will be coruidered 

Policy 1-8. The Washington Coiirity Five-Year Puving arid Road Improvement Plan shall inchide 
the policies that promote solicitation of state finds that will provide incentives for local 
governments and the private sector to he+ pny for critically needed projects that benejit regional 
travel and commerce. 

Policy 1-9. In cmIJeration with the Washington Court& District School Board, p l u r ~ ~  for new' roads 
q p o v e d  in Washington Cminty will be constructed to provide adequate tinning radiiis to t t m i  
buses armind injmr!iing fmilities, drivewqs, und nil-de-sacs. 

Policy I-IO. f i e  Cminty will place priori@ on the development and improvement of east to west 
corridors for vehicle tr@c in the Cminty. To that end, the completion of improvements undpavirig 
of Clqton Roadkom .YR 7710 SR 79 will be miivelyprrmed by the Cmin&. 
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Policy 1-11. The Cow@ will cooperate with and mppr t  FDOT in the improvements urd wideriirig 
of SR 77 urd SR 79 to promote the eficierit flow of tr@c and increase the cqmciiy of these 
roadways, which is mrcial during hurricane evuarations. 

Policy I-12. Recognizing that the Elkcum Connector Road is uti importurrt addition to the 
east west cowtiectioti of .YR 77 urd 1LS 231 for both evumatiori und tr@c coricurrency for the south 
end of the Cmdriiy, the Cmrrrty will contirnre to actively p m r e  the Feusibili@ Corridor Sh& for the 
Elkcum Connector, FAst to IJS 23 I ,  irrider the Tramportutiori Regionul Incentive Program (ZWP) 
Joint Progrum Agreement (JPA) behoeen the FDOT arid Northwest Florida Regionul 
Trurrsportutiorr Pluming Orgurwizutiow. 

Policy 1-13, It will be thepo1ic.y to irrclirde the Tarn ofEbro roads into the Cmrtrty'sped road 
mutrixfor as long us the town receives rrojiel tax income imlihz the other mirniciplities, which do 
receive frel tmc income. 

Policy 1-14. f i e  Cmmty will establish a roadpavirrg ard improvementprogram to be referred io us 
the WushiriHoti Cmititv Five-Year Puvinz and Road Imurmemetrt Pluri io identzb the jmdirrg 
soiirces, establish schedules, urd prioritize all road paving mid improvement programs within the 
Cmrnty road system. 

Obiective 2: Throughout the planning period if infrastructure is not in place, the development 
shall bear the burden of the cost of roadway improvements necessitated by its fiture impacts to the 
roadway network generated by the development through the adopted development review and 
approved process 

The Cmm@ is currently meeting this objective 

7he " t en t  policy of the Baud of Cmm@ Commissioners grunts qprwul  to$nal phts otily when 
fhe developer-$rmnced ir@ushxcliue is the proper inpasindcnrre and inchddes p e d  road 
corsinictiorr, t r e e  signs, stomnwter nrnofi fire sxppression Aystems, etc. Development permits 
urd or certijcutes ofmct ipq  are mi ismed i d i l  the required irljiastrictirre is in place. Note 
that this policy is frrlly slipported by the Lurid Developmerit Code; it remuiris permissible for 
developers to post cash bonds for the p i p m e  of emwing iristallution of ir@astrrictitrre. 

Policv 2-1: The principle of equitable cost participation shall be used in the following manner as a 
guide in development approval decisions, including allocation of costs among private parties 
benefiting from or creating the need for transportation improvements: 

- 

a. Developers may be required to pay their fair share as a condition for 
development approval based on impact fees, special assessments or other local 
exaction methods. 

b. Existing land users who benefit from easier access shall be required to participate 
P 
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in the cost of the roadway improvement in the form of user fees or special 
assessments. New construction, which is located on land improved with easier 
access, may be required to pay a pro-rata share of the costs. 

Provisions shall be made in development orders to include mitigation of adverse 
impacts on the State highway system 

C. 

Recommendation: It  is recommended that Policy 2-I< be amended to reud: 

Provisions shall be made in development orders to irrc2trde mitigatior! of aa'verse impcts on the 
State highway system only as approved by the Florida Departnieni of Trmipomliotk 

The CompreheriA+ve Plun urd the I r n d  Development Code make provisiotu for Proportionute Fair 
Share establishing a method ivhereby the imyacts of development on trmprfution facilities cmi be 
mitigated by the cooperative eforis ofthe prblic andprivate sectors as required by and in a miner  
consistent with Chqter 163.3180(16), F.S. 

Objective 3: Throughout the planning period, all rights-of-way for fbture roadway improvements 
necessary for adequate traffic flow and arterial spacing shall be acquired through purchase or 
dedication. 

Recommendation: This objective shmdd be reworded to read asfollows: 

Throtrghm4t the plunning period, policies for cmmty-owned und f h r e  rights-of-wqs acqiiisitiori 
and niainterumce shall be subject to the policies as outlined in The Washinaton Cotrntv Five- 
Year Pavirir and Road Improvement Plan. the Land Development Code urd the Compeherrsive 
Plan. 

F 

Policy 3-1: Dedication of rights-of-way and easements for required improvements to support 
development traffic and to maintain adequate levels of service on the roadway network shall be 
required from private sector developers through the adopted development review and approval 
process in the following manner: 

a Development-related improvements shall be at the expense of those that benefit to 
include donation or dedication of rights-of-way to the extent legally permissible. 

The Coirnty is currently meeting thispolicy 

Note: With regard to riew development, the dedication of all rights-of-wqv d e  now required to be 
included on all riew plats whether the development is on newly constructed roadv or ON 

existing Cmrri/pmairituined roudwuys. 

b. The value of the land taken (if the transfer of property is to be 
compensated by the entity building the roadway), shall be assessed at a rate which 
does not consider an inflated value due to the improved or new roadway, but be n 
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based on the value of the land in its condition and use prior to the roadway 
improvements. 

7he Coi4nty is nirrerrtly meeting this policy. Note: Fair Market Value is wed to determine 
compermtion for taking ofproperty 

Policv 3-2: Rights-of-way shall be pursued or reserved as far in the future as possible for planned 
roadway projects so as to minimize excessive costs for land purchases, and so that the locations and 
can be considered in ongoing transportation system planning. 

7he Coiinty is current& meeting this policy. 

Obiective 4. Throughout the planning period, existing and future rights-of-way and county 
easements shall be protected from building encroachment. 

Recommendation: The objective shm4.W refect chunges imd broader policies as established by the 
Hoard of ComniisAloners by ordinunce in 2007. This objective shonld be reworded as folloivs: 

7hrmighout the planning perid,  existing and @hire rights-o&wv shall be protected from the 
encroachment of any sirrrctiire of any type, including fences, posts. signs, or any ob~?r~ictions 
other than mailboxes und newslxryer receptucles for a distunce of two feet. 

Policv 4-1: Building setbacks shall be maintained at an adequate distance from roadways to allow for 
hture widening as determined by federal and state transportation guidelines and the adopted in the 
Land Development Code. The following minimum criteria/procedures shall be adhered to in the 
implementation of this policy: 

e 

a Dedication of rights-of-way necessary for roadway improvements identified 
in this Comprehensive Plan, as well as in any other state and regional long-range 
plans shall be initiated when such dedications are necessary to complete such 
improvements. 

Note: To allow for roaduuy improvements. the dedication of all right-of-uqvs are now required on 
all new pluts whether the development is on newly constntcted r o d s  or on existing Corrnty- 
maintained rouduuys. 

b. Setback requirements for building structures from roadways shall be adequate 
for eventual widening of the roadway as well as the minimization or 
mitigation of potentially adverse impacts such as noise, narrow pedestrian walkways 
and the close proximity of vehicular traffic to habitable structures. The determination 
of appropriate setback distances should be a coordinated procedure involving input 
from FOOT: 

Recommendation: All development setbacks in the county shotrld be reviewed to ascertain 
adequacy mder this p l i p  The following changes should be considered 

F 
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I. Arterial Roadwuys - 100 feet development setbuckfrom right+f-uqv 
2 Collector Roaduay - 60 feet development setbackfrom right-of-utuy 
3. All Other Local R&qs - 40 feet development setbackfrom right-of-w,uy 

Obiective 5: Throughout the planning period, high accident rate locations shall be identified and 
action (roadway andor signalization improvements) shall be taken to alleviate the hazard(s). 

i%e County is currently meeting this objective. . At times, these are iderihzed by the CoiiriQ Tr@c 
W e t y  Team. (Insert additional information here when receivedfroni FDOT). 

Policv 5-1: The five (5) highest accident rate areas determined by the County and 
municipalities shall be analyzed annually for improvements to lessen the accident ocamence 

The Coiinty is currently meeting this policy. . The Communi@ Tr@c wely Team ((77ST) does, at 
times, identi& the high accident ureas and s~rggeestfollow-~rps uith the proper agemy for solrrtions 
io diminish or alleviate the dangers to pedestrians and automobile h@c. (her? dditioruil 
irfonnation here when receivedkoni FLIOT) 

Objective 6: Provisions shall be maintained in the LDRs, which ensure safe and adequate movement 
of pedestrians and bicyclists. 

Policy 6-1: Adequate pedestrian circulation and safety shall be ensured as a component of highway 
system management, with accomplishment through t&c analysis and roadway improvements. 

f i  

a Pedestrian movement and safety studies shall be conducted as needed to determine 
high travel patterns; 

Remedial action shall be taken by the County to mitigate safety problems where 
conditions have been determined to be unacceptable; 

Sidewalks shall be provided where feasible and appropriate along all roadways 
in or near residential areas which lead to: 1) schools; 2) commercial centers; 
and 3) employment centers, where the need for such facilities have been identified. 

The Cornty is cirrrently meeting this p o k y .  However. it is recommended that in all 
nibdivisions with IO or more lots, sidewalks and arrbs with gutters be required. 7he Coiinty is 
ciirrewtly considered an agriclrltiirally-based area and the need for these facilities ure not 
alwuys urrderstood by developers arid public. With continired growth arrd popilatiori exp"on, 
these fmilities will be vital to the County. When schools are built djacent to niitnic@alitie.s, 
sidewaIks are imperative to the q+e@ of students. Adequate sidewalk facilities will help alleviate 
the trafjc problems associated with school nish holm in the morning ardgfenmri. 

Note: An altemative to curb and gutter is the construction of natural swales as stormwater system 
components- these BMPs are often effective in more rural areas. 

b. 

C. 

P 
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Policy 6-2: In accordance with the adopted LDR's, all Planned Unit Developments (PUD's) shall 
include dedicated facilities for the movement of pedestrians and bicycles. 

The Cornrty is cimrrewtly meeting thispoky. 

Policy 6-3: Bicycle facilities, pedestrian walkways, and associated facilities shall be included as 
integral components of roadways, with priority of implementation being oriented to the 
establishment of networks along roadways between residential centers and schools, employment and 
retail commercial areas, and recreation and other public facilities. 

The Cotrniy is cirrreritly meeting thispolicy, 

Policy 6-4: The County shall review all proposed development for its accommodation of bicycle and 
pedestrian traffic needs, 

1. 

- 

All Planned Unit Developments (PUD's) shall provide sidewalks adjacent to all roadways. 
Sidewalks shall also be provided where feasible and appropriate along all roadways in or 
near residential areas. Location of sidewalks shall he consistent with planned roadway 
improvements. 

All major subdivision projects abutting collector or arterial roadways shall provide sidewalks 
adjacent to the collector or arterial roadway. 

Sidewalks shall be provided on both sides of all paved residential streets where the average 
lot width at the street is sixty (60) feet or less. 

Sidewalks shall be provided on one side of all paved residential streets where the 
average lot width at the street is greater than sixty (60) feet but less than one hundred fifty 
( I  50) feet. 

2. - 
3. 

4. 

5. Where a proposed development includes improvements or new construction of 
collector or arterial facilities, facility designs shall include provisions for sidewalks or 
bikeways within the rights-of-way. 

Residential projects adjacent to or in the immediate vicinity of an activity center comprised 
of commercial, office, service, or recreation activities may be required by the Planning 
Commission to provide pedestrian and bicycle access from the development to the activity 
center. 

Pedestrian-ways or crosswalks, not less than ten (10) feet wide with sidewalk meeting 
the requirements of this Code, may be required by the Development Administrator or 
Planning Commission to be placed in the center of blocks more than eight hundred (800) 

6. 

7. 
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feet long where deemed necessary to provide circulation or access to residential 
centers and schools, employment and retail commercial areas, transportation, 
recreation and other public facilities. 

Design and Construction Standards. Design and construction of sidewalks, bikeways, or other 
footpaths shall conform to the requirements of the most recent edition of the FDOT Bicycle 
Facilities Planning and Design Manual as well as provisions for access by physically 
handicapped persons. Sidewalks should be required on both sides of the street. 
Both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code need to be revised to 
require that sidewalks be required on both sides of the street. 

8. 

Objective 7-1: The County shall maintain design critaia for landscaping and signs along road ways 
as set forth in the adopted LDR’s. 

The Cmirrty is ciirrenily meeting this objective. 

Recomniertdatiorr: Tivo issues of the ylarmirigpriod involve r d s i d e  memoriuls and can paign sigtrs. 
Roadside memoriuls are now allowed by cmmp ordinunce urd will be included in the iijnhte of the 
Land Ilevelopnierrt Ccde. Zkmtgh un ordinunce, the Cminp has addressed canipaign sign issues 
iwclriding proliferation, locution, and prphiation This issue will be jriher addressed through the 
I ~ K I  Development Code with a revision of Article 7 - Signs. 

Policy 7-1 : The County shall maintain design criteria for landscaping and signs along roadways as set 
forth in the adopted LDR’s. 

The Cmirrty is crirrently nieering this objective. 

Objective 8:  Throughout the planning period, traffic circulation planning shall be coordinated with 
the hture land uses shown on the Future Land Use Maps of this Plan, the FDOT 6-year 
Transportation Plan, and with the municipalities of Chipley, Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau in 
order to update the element as necessruy. 

The Cmwty is ctrrrently meetirrg this Objective. 

Policy 8-1: The County shall review for compatibility with this Element, the trafic circulation 
programs of unincorporated areas of the County, and the municipalities as they may be amended in 
the future. 

The Corrnly is ciirrerrtly meeting this Objective. 

Policy 8-2: All proposed amendments to this Transportation Element shall include a statement of 
findings supporting such proposals and the consistency of each proposal with the currently adopted 
Future Land Use Maps. 

The (Jolrwty is crirrently meeting this objective. 
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Policy 8-3: Throughout the planning period, the County shall communicate verbally and in writing 
with FDOT and the municipalities to insure coordination between all entities and keep informed o 
pertinent issues and changes in land use and the associated impacts. 

The Cotrnty is ciirreritly meeting this objective. 

Policy 8-4: The County shall remain informed of current regional transportation issues through 
written notification of changes in land use pertaining to proposed and or through periodic telephone 
conversations with FDOT. 

The Coirrity is ciirreewtly meeting this objective. 

Recontinendation: The following policies should be added to Objective 8 of the 
Transportation Element. 

Policy 8-5: When necessary, the County will develop interlocal agreements with 
neighboring coirnties and Alabama that iipgrade traffic circirlatiori policies arid 
transportation capacity to provide for the effectivetiess of evactratioris by residents of 
mtrotrndirig cotinties and Washirigton Coutity. 

Policy 8-6: I t  will be the policy for the Coirrity to deny permits for any development that 
reduces the LOS below the adopted level of service irnless one of the exceptions in 9J-jOOj5(3-c) 

F is applicable. 

Policy 8-7: The Coirnty will not place or corist~~ct or otherwise make available any roudwuy 
iri U F ~  etivironnieritally sensitive urea that will provide access to or ewcoirrage development of 
mch ureas. 

Policy 8-8: The Coirnty willperform the necessary PD&E study to examine the possibility of 
establishing an east Sest connector between SR 77 arid SR 79 in the southern section of the 
Cm4nty behveen CR 279 andSR 20. 

Policy 8-9: Through the Emergency Manugement Ofice, the Cotrrity will noti& the qprojriate 
Otrfsidc agency fo haidle a major trmisJmrtatiort incident in the Cmrrtty. 

Recommendation: These plicies sho14ld be added to the Trunsportation Element. 

Objective 9: The connty shall maintain as part of its LDRs provisions (design standards, etc.) to 
provide safe and convenient, onsite traffic flow, taking into consideration necessary motorized and 
non-motorized vehicle parking. 

Policy 9-1: The site development plan review applicable to all development will ensure that adequate 
and safe on-site traffic flow and parking conditions will exist for pedestrians and motorized and non- 
motorized vehicles. 

P 
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Policy 9-2: The County and municipalities shall ensure through future recreational improvement 
projects, that adequate parking facilities are available in all developed and recreational areas in the 
County. 

Objective 10: The following objective shmild be movedfroni Objective I ,  rernimbered to Objective 10 
and elaborated on as follows: 

Objective 10: Access to cminty roads shull be limited in the following mariner by the cminty, 
mirnici@lities9 undFZ)OTto ensure tr@c currying c q c i t y  und @e@. 

1 Jsirg the jirictiortul clasxiicdiori us the busis for determining the wiimber of access points allowed; 
ismmice of dnvewq permits; minimum rnimber of dr ivmqs  to make ssfe urd reasonable access 
td~lng the &division pocess; and assigning dr ivewqs located at the intersection of two roudwqs, 
the lower cluwjicufiori. 

n 

Policy 10-1. I)rivewuyperniits will be required for ariy access point to ariy stute roahav, arid 
no btrildirg permit will be issued withmit the ismmice of the wecesmy pemiit @om the Florida 
Deprhnent of Truriqmmtiori to the developer or builder. 

Policy 10-2. Driveway pemiits are requiredfor my accesspint to any cmirity r&ny; therefore, it 
is the policy of the Cmirity that no biiildirigpemiit will be issued withmit the issuance of the necessmy 
pemiit or wuiverfiom the Washington Cmirity Public Works Depmtment to the developer or bnilder. 

Policy 10-3. AN $ihire developments will be required to include the instulluliori of at least one 
driveway to access each lot @arcel) as identified in the plans or plat for the development. These 
drivewqs shmild be instulled to meet Cmmty stmidards urd at the cost of the developer. 

Policy 10-4. Driveways will be consideredpart of the new irtf?cth?ii.ichire urd aye srrbject to the m i e  
coristniction und iristallation niles as other required iri&zstnictrtre (jnmng, drainuge, holding ponds, 
etc. The develqer undproperty owner will be required to coristnict urd mairiitziri drivewqs in a 
munner that enmres that eniergeruy fir.? rehponders can r e d l y  access the residence or other 
stnichrres hated  on the poprty. 

Policy 10-5. 
access to more thun one lot where ciroimstunces midpracticality allow for this (mrmully only on a 
FI)OI’ro~id+~q). 

Policy 10-6. The niles of the Washington Cminty Lard DevebpmenI code will be followed with regurd 
to drivewq iristalldon mdpermitting. 

Policy IO-7. Using an orderly mid iiwiform street numbering sjstem to provide for the eficierit 
delivery of mail, puchages, g d s  delivery, urd titili@ services, only the 9-1-1 Coordinutor will us,sign 
sheet numes urd street rnimbers to new or existing stnictures or driwwqs 

* 

The County will allow the irse of shared driveways as a viable way ofproviding 
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Policy 10-8. It will be the policy of the County that no biddingpermiis me issired witholrt the issrrarrce 
ofuprope@ 9-1-1 address. 

Policy 10-9. It w'ill be the responsibility of each property owner to pernianerrtly arid properly 
displq the 9-1-1 address assigned to proper@ within the immediute vicini& of the driveway that 
provides ingress egress to that portion ofthe property where residential s-tnictwes exist 

Policy 10-10. All drivewqs, whetherfrom a ytrblic orprivate r&q will be regtiired to have a 
drivewq permitprior to the issxunce ofuny brrildingpermits. 

The following Objective shm& be added to the Transportation Element 

Objective I I :  Rights-qf- Wuys. The Cmmty development regtrlations shall repire the provision of 
sqfe artd convenient on-site ir@icfrow for existing and new development rightsej-wuy within the 
Cmm@. 

Policy 11-1. Rights-of-wuy w'ill be actively purscred in order to maintain, widen paved and Art 
rods.  und install drairmge shctiires and devices in order to proteci both the roudwq and the 
private property adjoining the roudwq. 

Policy 11-2. I n  order to reduce the needed recovery efforts arid make right*Fwuy muinterrarrce 
easier, neater, urd sqfer, only buried ntilities will be permitted within new developments. 

Policy 11-3. Tht. Cmmty will cooperate with all niujor elec@icaI iruruniission andgas compunies to 
ensi.ire that all frunsmissiorr lines are placed on the cmnriy r i g h t s + v q  to minimize any 
irrteni~ption to the roudt4qv or the right-qf-wq. 

Policy 11-4. Abandonment of righteFwuy will be by petitions in accordunce with Sectlo. 03.02-05 

lhe following objective andpolicies shindd be added to the element. 

Objective 12: 7he Cmdnty w'ill develop artd utilize a process referred to as the Washington Cmm@ 
Bridge Improvenient and safe@ Propam that will ensure that aIl bridges in the Colrnty are impected 
and maintained at a designuted Level of Service (LO9 to ensirre 

Policy 12-1: The Cmmty will assist the FDOT where needed wiih the depurhnent's irquections of 
all bridges thut exceed 30 feet in length. 

Policy 12-2: The Corm@ will establish an inspection schedule io enswe that all bridges less than 
30jket are inspecfedfor Level of Service (LOS) to enmre safe me by the public. 

Policy 12-3: The Cminty!~ bridge improvement and sqfety progrum will estublish a rating scale 
similar to FDOTs scale ijl to 9 with 9 being "excellent. '' 

Policy 124: The Cminty will assign a dejcient label if the bridge iruyection scores a 4 or le,xs 

e 

m 

&a@ cirnrlalion. 

f i  
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Policy 12-5: lhe Cmrrity will schedule required maintermtee as soon as possible for any bridge that 
attains a deficient lubel. 

PolicyI2-6: It will be the policy of the cmrrity toplace loud limits on bridges that are ideritijied us 
having a dejcienf LOS and retain fhut load limit tintil the t i e c e s q  repuirs are made md the bridge 
is declared sufe by the Cmrnty engineer. 

Policy 9-7: Through the Emergency Munugemerit Oflee, the Coirnty will noh& the rrpyropriate 
outside agettey to hurdle a nujor trmqwrtation irteiderit in the County. 

Recommendation: This objective aid policies should be added to the TraqJortatiori Element. 

rh 

VI. SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE TRANSPORTATION 
ELEMENT SUMMARY 

Overall, the entire Trmiqmrtation Element needs to be revised to irtelude requirements for Levels of 
Strvices (LO9 Standards, the Fivt-Year Washington Cmmty Tratquorta2ion P h i ,  9-I - I addressing 
reqrrireniewts, firicmcialIy feasible road improvements* mid other revisions that clearIy reflect the 
chunges res~&irigj?oni new growth md growth management luws 

Thoirgh LOS sturidards has not beeri established for  cotrnty roads, nzairiternmce rmrtiiies are 
coritiriiiu1Iy in progress to ermre ihat all roads meet muinterturtee miteria thut promotes the evenly 
distributed aid @e flow of trajic. An irtventory O~cm4rity-niairitai~ied roads has been completed mid 
approved by the Board of Cmdy Commissioners. The list is tydaed as the Hoard of Cmdnly 
Conimis~<oners accepts new* roads by resolution as coring-muintuiried. On& ufter being rrpproved by 
the Pluriwiiig Oflice trsirig the prescribed methods in the Conlyreherisive Plan and the h d  
Development Code will new roads be added to the list. New rods  shmdd rwt be added to this list 
uithmrt being reviewed by the Plunnirig Deprtment. It has been the Cmiwty'spolicy since 1999 not to 
accept any new cori~?r~rrcted roads iiwless fhey me paved to Comty ,stm;dmds. The Cminty niuintains 
communication with the Florida Dejmtmerit of lrariqxnttatiori regarding both local mid state 
trunqxwtuiion issues related to new trarip&tion fmilities, new development md muiniermrice to 
roadwqs within the Cmirity. The County shoirld on& select projects to p r r r e  bused on the 
finuriciul feasibility urd these prc$ects must also q J p e a r  on the c'ayital Improvements Element 
schedule. 

n 

The paving of Clayton Road as an east west should be accomplished a quickly as possible. 
Further. another east best connector should be established in the southern xxtioii of the Cminly 
bet wee^ CR 279 md SR 20. 

Goals, Objectives, and Policies need to be developd regarding the recent adoption of the Inipuct Fee 
Ordirmnce 

/4 
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Description 

Bahoma Road from SR 273 to Jackson count) line 
CR166 Alligator Creek Bridge # 610036 

CR 276 Pine) Grove from SR 277 Vemon H y  to 
CR276 Cla,ton Road 

Tjpe of Work 

Road construction - 2 lane 
Bridge replacement 
Widen /Resurface existing lanes 

CR 278 Bonnet Pond from Roche Road cnnnector tn Mud 
Hd1 Road 
CR 280 Corbm Road from CR 273 Orange H111 to 
Jackson Count, lme 
Duncan Communrt) Road over Flat Creek Bndge #614131 

Rlv~RoadoverGumCreekBndge#614134 

SR 273 from SR 7 7  Main Street to Appx. (UJ 

Road rmnshucbon - 2 lane 

Widen /Resurface gustmg lanes 

Bndge replacement 

Bndge Kplacement 
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SECTIONS - REVIEWOFTHEPLANELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS §163.3191(2)(h) 

HOUSINGELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the Housing 
Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and shortcomings, to 
evaluate the current housing situation in the County, estimate how much land will be required to 
house future growth, and to provide a guide for the private and public sector with regards to 
putting new affordable housing into the inventory. Identified issues in this section will receive 
further examination in the Identified Issues Section ofthe report. 

IL INTRODUCTION 

The Washington County Planning Commission and the Washington County Planning 
Department in cooperation with other County agencies have prepared this document. While 
many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be 
presented and further elaborated on in the Identified Issues Section the report. 

III. THE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS P 

A. 

B. 

n 

Element Purpose. The purpose of the element is to provide guidance in developing 
appropriate plans and policies for governmental activities that will meet identified and 
projected need in the supply of housing. 

Recommendation: This purpose should be reworded as follows. 

The purpose of the element is to provide gnidance in developing plcms and policies for 
governmew tal activities thut meet idewtijied arid projected needs in the mpp& of hmising, 
purticiilarly work$orce hmisitig, while meeting the development needs of Washington 
Cminty 's firtidre populutiot~ and to define whut constitutes affordable hmising. 

Element Overview. 

I .  Data Sources. The Affordable Housing Needs Assessment (AHNA) is the 
primary data source for this element. The element will be revised to address the 
housing need projections from the AHNA to the year 2030. All tables and the text 
will be revised to reflect the new planning period, new programs, and agency 
name changes. Goals, objectives, and policies will be revised, updated, or deleted 
as needed. The chapter will be edited to correct all grammatical errors. The issue 
of Affordable Housing will be fiuther discussed in the Identified Issues section of 
this report. 
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Table 9-6 is a summary of the housing characteristics in 2000 and 2005 in the 
County. All required data under Section 9J5-010 of the Florida Administrative 
Code will be reflected in the EAR-based amendments to ensure compliance. The 
table provides data about local housing inventory, conditions, and affordability to 
assist in developing the Housing Element of the Comprehensive Plan. Other 
tables will be used in this report to complete the requirements of this report. 

Areas for Review. For the purposes of the EAR and to assist in determine 
housing conditions within the County, the total number of housing units, density, 
condition, residential building permits, ages of householders, and housing 
projections will be reviewed. The Shimburg Institute at the University of Florida, 
using U. S. Census data and information gathered &om Counties, provides the 
basis of data for studies of housing conditions of Florida and Florida counties, 

The U. S. Census defines housing units as follows: 

A housing unit may be a house, an apartment, a mobile home, a group of rooms, 
or a single room that is occupied (or, if vacant, is intended for occupancy- as 
separate living quarters. Separate living quarters are those in which the occupants 
live separately from any other individuals in the building and which have direct 
access from outside the building or through a common hall and so forth. Both 
occupied and vacant housing units are included in the housing unit inventory. 

Inventorv of Housing. Except for the Town of Caryville, Washington County has 
experienced steady but slow increase of housing units during the planning period. 
Table 9-7 reflects the number of housing units by type for 2000 based on the 
Shimburg Center for Affordable Housing. 

a. Permanent Dwellings. - The current single-family permanent housing 
inventory for the County is 6,300 with another 297 multifamily housing 
units available for a grand total of 6,597 permanent site built homes. 
While permanent site built dwellings are being constructed, the escalating 
cost of building supplies and real estate has served as a deterrent to the 
construction of site built homes. In 2006, single-family dwellings 
accounted for 56% of the available housing units in the County. 

2. 

3. 

b. Multi-Family Housing. Within the municipality of Chipley, there are 
several units of multi-family housing available; Vernon has one multi- 
family complex. There is one additional multi-family complex located in 
the county. This complex is adjacent to the Chipley city limits with the 
City providing potable and wastewater treatment services. While there 
may be a few isolated acreage with more than two or three structures 
(usually mobile homes serviced by a community well) the overall lack of 
central water and wastewater treatment facilities within the county serve 
as a deterrent for the construction of multi-family housing in the 
unincorporated areas of Washington County. In 2006, 0111~2.6% of the 
housing in Washington County qualifies as multi-family. 
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c. Mobile Homes. In 2000, mobile homes comprise 41% of the housing 
units. While some mobiles homes have been replaced with permanent 
dwellings in recent years, the remaining vacated mobile homes sometimes 
remain on the property to be used as supplemental residences for rental 
units and housing for aging parents or family members. 

Other Housino. Table 9-7 lists 88 dwellings to be classified as other. It is 
likely that these are recreational vehicles being used as residential use. 
While they are not to be used as permanent dwellings, they are often used 
as temporary residences while building a permanent residence, or they 
may be permanently set up in a licensed mobile home park. This accounts 
for about 0.78% of the total housing units that are not either permanent 
dwellings or mobile homes and is considered a negligible amount. 

Vacancv Rate. In 2000, there were 9,503 residential units of all types within the 
County. The additional 1,809 residential structures generated by building permits 
for all type dwellings from 2000 through 2006 indicate the existence of 1 l ,3 12 
residential units in Washington County. 

Based on an estimated population for 2006 of 23,563 (2.02% of 2005 estimated 
population of 23,097 = 466), establishes the requirement for 9,578 housing units 
With an availability of 11,3 12 residential units versus the requirement of 9,578 
leaves an excess of housing of 1,734 housing units in Washington County, or a 
difference of 18.1%. This exceeds the 2000 vacancy rate of 16.5%, and is an 
increase of over or a projected increase of 1.17%. 

d. 

4. 

5. Washington Countv Housing Characteristics. 

Cru)ville Cluple) Ebro Vemon Wausau Umcorporated 
count, 

Housing Units I 110 I 1,694 116 372 117 I 7,034 

I Table 9- 1. Washington Counw Housing Characteristics - 2000 1 
Total 
Count) 
9,503 

Occupied Housing 
Units 
% Occupied 

Vacant Housing Units 

% Vacant 

86 1,442 102 296 163 5842 793 1 

78.2 85.1 87.9 79.6 92.1 83.1 82.59 

24 25.2 14 76 14 1192 1672 

21.8 14.9 12.1 20.4 7 9  16.9 16.5 
I I I I I I I 

% Seasonal I 20.8 I 7.9 I 28.6 I 19.7 I 7.1 I 48.7 I 39.8 

Average Household 
Size (Occupied Units) 

I I I 
2.53 2.33 2.45 2.38 2.44 2.70 2.46 

~ 
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Cumulative 

% Increase 

/‘. 
Table 9-3. Washington County Vacancj- and Occupant>- - 2000 

9;503 9,812 10,075 10262 10553 10924 11,224 11,315 

3.28% 2.68% 1.86% 2.84% 3.52% 2.75% 17.84 

Occupied 

793 1 

9503 

6. Existing. Inventow and Characteristics. The 2008 median income for Washington 
County is $40,900. Apply HUD percentages parameters for the various 
affordability groups to this median income results in the following income groups. 

Vacant Total Vacancy Rate Vacant Total Units Vacancy Rate 
SeaSOnal Total 

530 846 1 6.3% 1042 9503 16.5 

9503 

r‘ 

Income Categoq 

Very Low - At or Below 
50% of Median 
Low-51 -80%of 
Median 
Moderate 8 1 - 120% of 
Median 

Efficiency IBedroom 2Bedroom 3Bedroom 4Bedroom 

397 425 511 590 658 

635 680 816 943 1,052 

954 1,021 1,227 1,416 1,581 



N. COMPREHENSIVE REVIEW OF THE HOUSING ELEMENT GOALS, 
OBJECTIVE. AND POLICIES WITH SUGGESTED CFIANGES TO ADDRESS 
SHORTCOMINGS 

r' 

These goals and all objectives, and policies apply to all Washington County local governments 
including Caryville, Wausau, Ebro, and Vernon. 

A. Goals. 

Assure the availability of housing to meet the existing and future needs of all residents of 
Washington County for all income levels. 

Recommendation: We are recommending that the goals of the Housing Element be revised to 
read as follows: 

It is the goal of the Housing Element to provide for safe, qordable and adequate housing for the 
residents of Washington Connty by providing qpropriate policies to identi& the need for 
housing for moderate, low, very low income households% qxcial needs hm~seholds and an aging 
popidation and toprevent a proliferation of substandard housing within the County. 

B. Assessment of Element Obiectives: 

Obiective 1: Assist the private sector by implementation ofthe following policies to produce a 
cumulative number of 679 new, safe, and affordable permanent dwelling units of all types by 
2000, 1,264 permanent dwelling units by 2005, and 1,816 new, safe, and affordable permanent 
dwelling units by the year 2010, in order to meet the housing needs for the existing and projected 
population of Washington County. 

Recommendation: While this goal can easily be met iising all types of new hadsing, the goal is 
for new', safe and affordable permanent dwelling housing units for the planning period is 1,816 
units. By the end of 2006, 721 additionalpermanent hoiising units had been added to the 5,579 
dweIlings that existed in 2000. This meets 39.7% of the stated goal for permanent dwelling 
units. 

P 

Additionally, the overall housing inventory of the County increasedfrom 9,503 in 2000 to 11,3I2 
in 2006, an increase of 1696 by all types of housing. (Jsing 1,816 as the overall goal for all 
housing trriits within the county arid the 1.809 as the number of new units added to the inventory 
through 2006, establishes the an increase in the number of overaII housing tinits translates that 
the cow@ has met the housing goal for new units by 99.6%. 

Policy 1- I :  Voluntarily provide information and technical assistance through the County 
Building Inspection Department to assist the private and non-profit sectors in meeting the 
existing as well as the future housing needs of the projected population. 
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The County is ciirrently meeting this policy, 

IrIjorniatiori and technical assistance are roiitinely provided through workshops sponsored by 
the Building Department, Planning Department and the Board of Cmmty Commissioners. The 
Building Department web page provides applications and specifications and is iq~duted us 
irIjormation becomes available. Irhi'ividiia~ qpiritments with developers are made to assist in 
the development of plans and guidelines for building permits. Working with the Planning 
Deparmient, needs are idewhjied and addressed throtrgh the planning and permitting process as 
oiitlined in the Comprehensive Plun, the Land Development Code and the Florida Building 
Codes. 

Policy 1-2: The County shall establish involvement with private sector providers of housing (i.e., 
through attendance at, and providing information to local building and trade associations), and 
nonprofit organizations, to improve coordination of those providing housing production and 
those organizations most acutely aware of local housing needs. 

The Cotrriry is currently meeting this policy. 

Policy 1-3: The County shall continually monitor the building permit process to maintain an 
integrated process between the County, the municipalities, and developers to identify ways to 
improve and streamline the process in order to facilitate the housing delivery system. 

The pemiitting procedure was closely examined in 2002 to idenhfu ways to streamline the 
permitting vstem with methods to simplify the permittingprocess while ensuring that all ofthe 
technical and administrative requirements of the Florida Building Codes, the Comprehensive 
Plan and the Land Developmerit Code.. As a restilt of this evaluation, the reAponse times for 
issuing b~ddings permits have been reduced@om *proximately ten to foirrteen d q s  to three to 
foiu dqs .  The delay is the isLwance of permits is attributed to delays with septic tanks 
permitting by the Washington Cminv Health Department as a result of testing requirements by 
the State. 

Policy 1-4: Opportunities for improving the regulating and permitting processes shall be 
identified, developed and implemented by the County Building Department, which shall 
continue to serve as a centralized point of inspection and conduct building inspections for all 
municipalities located in the County (including the City of Chipley) throughout the planning 
period. 

The pennittirigprocess wjas closely examined in 2002 to improve the isstance ofpermits with the 
priniary goal to establish one siop pemiitting. All forms were updated to reflect changes in state 
statr4es and the bidding codes. The Building Department web page was developed to provide 
technical irlformatiori to aid developers, btiilders, and the general public in the permitting 
process. In  coordination with the Planning Ofice, the Black Bear permit tracking program was 
yiirchased and installed with the appropriate number of user stations. This allouv tracking, 
inspection schediding, and a coniputer-generated permit to be isstred. Both the Building 
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Deparhient arid the Planning Department shall continue to coordinute to ensure that the 
jiinctioris offered by the program are beirigjiilly utilized in areas where they are not. 

Policy 1-5: The County shall continue to update and enforce building codes that provide for safe 
housing structures to continually improve the process. 

@dating and erlforcemerii of btiilding codes me accomplished ow a regular basis arid are in 
harmony with the State Bidding Codes and local ordinance. 

Policy 1-6: Through implementation of the Comprehensive Plan, adherence to its concurrency 
provisions, and annual updating and funding of the Capital Improvements Element, the County 
will ensure that needed infrastructure and services necessary for future housing of all types will 
be provided. 

All Cmrnty departments and budget committee have been requested to report new proposed 
capital improvements projects to the Planriirrg Office which will be incliJded in the Capital 
Improvements Element schedule. More coordinative efforts must be established to advise the 
Planning Office of new projects ardjiinding smirces. 

P 

llrrder new state-mardated policies, if the Coirrrly accepts urd qproves proposed development 
that will require new irifiastructiire, a titilities agreement miist be signed by the cow@ and the 
developer. The improvement shall be shown on the CIE schedule with the jiinding source 
reflected. Additionally, each arid eveiy biiilding permit application is reviewed by the Planning 
Office to ensure that all coriczirrericy requirements me met. 

Policy 1-7: The County shall continue to use its project approval process flow chart to expedite 
development activities and set an approximate time frame for completion of the development 
approval process for all projects including those designed to provide affordable housing for very- 
low, low, and moderate income persons, the elderly, the handicapped, large families, and rural 
and farm worker families. 

This has been identified as an item of special interest to the County and will firrther addressed in 
the Identrfed Ismes section of this report. The Planning Department enmres that irformation 
for the development process is provided to the pirblic. There appears to be little interest by the 
larger developers to constrlict this rype of h i s i n g  within the cmrrily. The increasedprices in real 
estate has virtually eliminated affordable real estate and developers feel that the NIMBY attitude 
will scare offperspective buyers for lots in their mbdivisioris. 

Property owners, with a variance granted by the Washington Corn@ Plaririing Commission, are 
allowed a one-time spIit oftheir property to a parcel of less than 4.5 acres. Property owners 
mqv do niimermis one-acre @its to immediate family members gather to son, dmighter, etc.). A 
cli~steriwgprovisiori is available that will allow a developer to do a cliistered mbdivision not to 
exceed 49 lots if the development is located on coritimroirs paved roads io iriclirde newly 
constriicted roads within the development while still meeting corictiwericy requirements. Lot 
size must be at least one acre in size. If central water mutor central wastewater heatmerit are 
provided, the dens@ n i q  be increased to 3.57 miis per acre but still m q  not exceed 49 lots. 
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Subdivision Name 

Bahoma Subdivision 

6rickq ard Manor 

CJpress Crossing 
I 

New Vernon Subdivision I 49 (Central Water) 

Number of Lots Location 

10 (PavedRoads) CR 273 

2G (Central Water) Briclqard Road 

49 pavedRoads) Parish Still Road 
I I CR 277 near Vernon 

N. Lake Subdivision 

Old Mill Subdivision 

Blue Springs Subdivision 

Hicks Lake Plantation 

5 (PavedRoads) pine Ridge Road 

7 (UnpavedRoads) Old Mill Road 

49 (water and Paved Roads) 

9 (paved Roads) Hicks Lake Lane 

LakePointe Subdivision 
I 

Old Bonifay Road 3 1 (Paved Roads) 
I I 

Source: Washington Count)- Planning Mice 

P 
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Objective 2: Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall pursue every 
avenue (funding sources) to eliminate substandard housing, and shall promote structural and 
aesthetic improvements to existing housing. The number of substandard units shall decrease by 
5% county wide by the year 2010, through demolitions and/or renovations, compared to the 
number of substandard, structures as defined by the 1990 U.S. Census Bureau "Substandard 
Indicator" statistics. 

Clarification needs to be contributed by the Grants Coordinator as to which of the Florida 
Affordable Housing programs are being utilized by Washington County 

Home Ownership Programs First Time Homebuyer Programs 

Home Ownership Assistance Programs 

Home Ownership Pool Programs 

Multifamily Development Programs 

Special Programs 

Mortgage Credit Certificate 

Predevelopment Loan Program 
State Housing Initiatives Partnership 
Demonstration Loans 

Incentive Loan Program Multifamily 
Mortgage Revenue Bonds 
Florida Affordable Housing Guarantee 
HOhE Investment Partnerships 
Elderly Housing Community Loan 
Low Income Housing Tax Credits 

Humcane Housing Recovery Programs 

Other Programs 

Affordable Housing Catalyst Program 
Humcane Housing Recovery Program 
Rental Recovery Loan Program 
Farm worker Housing Recover Program - I Special Housing Assistance and Development 

1 Community Workforce Housing Innovation Workforce Housing 
I Pilot Program 

Source: Florida Housing Finance Corporation 

Policy 2-1: The County shall continue to enforce minimum housing/building codes that address 
the quality of housing and stabilization of neighborhoods. 

The Planning andBuilding Depmhtients are consistently meeting this policy. 

Policy 2-2: Ensure that procedures enabling the rehabilitation and demolition of any housing 
structure determined to be substandard are carried out in the timeliest manner. 

P 
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The current process for the demolition of housing stnrctirres is provided by ordinance. However, 
the process hasproved to be ambersome and time consuming when substandard hmrsirig fails to 
be upgraded. Even with the code enforcement procedure in place, the Cmmty is hesitant to 
eliminate the substandard housing arid place a lien on the property. This process needs to be 
reviewed. possibly by adopting a supplemental option to Code Enforcemerit referred to as the 
“citation methd, ” thus forcing the property owner to either rehab the residential irnit or 
reniovirig and replacing with an adequate unit. 

Policy 2-3: Seek state and federal funding (as funding cycles occur) for the construction, 
demolition, or rehabilitation of substandard housing. 

The grants coordinator for the Cmrrity has been strccessjirl in seekirigjiindirig for coristnrction 
and rehabilitation for substandard hmrsirig. 

Objective 3: Provide adequate sites for housing for very-low, low- and moderate-income persons 
to meet housing production needs. 

Policy 3-1: The County shall continue to support the Area Housing Committee and assist the 
private sector in determining and developing sites and programs for very-low, low- and 
moderate-income persons. 

Policy 3-2: The Area Housing Committee will assess on an annual basis very-low, low- and 
moderate-income housing needs and recommend programs to facilitate the implementation of the 
County’s Housing Goals, Objectives, and Policies. 

The Cm.inty is cirrrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 3-3: Pursue federal sources of funding ear marked for very-low, low- and moderate- 
income housing, and allocate 100% of all Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) 
housing funds received (less administrative expenses) for renovation and/or replacement of such 
housing. 

The County is currently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 3-4: Provide siting of housing for very-low, low- and moderate income persons in all 
residential areas. 

me county needs to evahiate the need to retain arid reserve a percentage of cowrity-ow~ned 
properties ,for rrse in providing pnblic facilities and aflordable hmrsirig building sites. The 
various lots in Sitwry Hills that the Cmmty has 014wership have the potential to provide lots for 
afordable hmrsirig. A program offering the lots for affordable housing can be established, 
enswing that they will retain their affordable hmisirig status for at least 100 years. The lots 
might be loaned to the potential buyer for a nominal fee with the bnyer reAponsible for financing 
of the resideritial sh’~rctirre to be briilt to Deltona Cotporation standards arid meet all deed 
reshictiow. There may be otherproperty owned by the Cmtnty that can be utilized in the same 

Page 11 

/’. 

P 

P 

2008 Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report ~ Swtion 5 Housing Element 



,fashion. The County needs to examine the possibility of offering densiQ bomrses to developers 
willing to ewsnre some percentage of arty development as affordable housing. The isme of 
affordable housing will be discussed in the Identified Ismes section ofthis report. 

Recommendation: I t  is recommended that the followirrgpoliqv be added to the Plan. 

Add the following policy: It w'ill be the policy of the County that recreational vehicles will not be 
ntilized as pemiarrerrt housing in Washington Cmmty. Temporary use of recreatioml vehicles will 
be limited to use during cons~rction of a new residence or diqdacement of the property owner or 
tenant due to disusier reasons as allowed under the Comprehensive Emergency Management Plun 

r'.. 

(CEMP). 

Objective 4: Allow sites for mobile home parks and mobile home subdivisions to promote the 
provision of affordable housing. 

Policy 4-1: Mobile home parks and subdivisions will be sited in accordance with the residential 
densities contained in the Future Land Use Element of this Plan. The LDRs will provide for 
adequate buffers between mobile home uses and surrounding developments. 

The Conrrty 's Comprehensive Plan Land Developnierrt Code allows mobile home parks in all 
land use categories where residential use is allowed Zhere are no restrictions in any of the 
residential sections or in the land nse categories of the county that wmrldj~reclirde the siting of a 
mobile home park if developers can meet all density requirements. In  some cases, deed 
resirictiorrs R Y ~  prevent the siting of mobile homes. The clustering provision of the Land 
Development Code allows more than one mobile home per acre to be sited on a parcel, not to 
exceed four mobile homesfor my parcel trnless the process changes a density 

Policy 4-2: The future land use categories provided in this Plan (see Future Land Use Element) 
which provide for residential use shall permit the placement of mobile homes in accordance with 
the allowed residential densities provided they are anchored or attached to permanent 
foundations, meet safety and all other requirements of the County's adopted LDRs (subject to 
private restrictions and covenants). 

The Cmirity is cnrrently meeting this policy. 
Issnes section of this report. 

Objective 5:  Identify, preserve, and protect all historically significant housing, 

The Coirwty is currerrt!v meeting this objective, 

Policy 5-1: The County and municipalities shall continue to support and coordinate with the 
proper agency to identify, preserve, and protect historically significant housing as well as all 
other historical structures, sites, artifacts, settlements, cemeteries, and other significant historical 
findings through provisions contained in the LDRs. 

r'. 

This will be discussed ftrrther in the Identified 

r 
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The Cotinty is cirrrerrtly meeting this policy. 

The County shall continue to address this policy by actively working to acquire existing homes 
that may qualify has a historic structure. 

Policy 5-2: The County shall assist property owners of historically significant housing in 
applying for and utilizing state and federal assistance programs for rehabilitative purposes. 

The Colrnty is cinrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 5-3: The County shall continue to partnership with the Washington County Historical Society to 
identify and apply for sources of funding to identi& and protect historically sigmiicant structures. 

r' 

The County is cxrrerrtly meeting this policy, 

Policy 5-4: To protect historically significant housing, the County shall periodically amend the 
overlay Historical Resource Future Land Use Map to include all identified historically significant 
housing. 

No signrjicant stmcttires have been identijied in the County. The Comprehensive Plan 's list of 
historically signrjicarrt housing will be iipdated as these are identjied. 

Objective 6:  
neighborhood quality. 

The Connty is generally meeting this policy. Examination of the code ergorcement procedures 
will be required. 

Policy 6-1: Review and amend where necessary the County's building codes and housing and 
health codes and standards relating to the care and maintenance of residential environments and 
facilities. These building codes shall be the standards used to guide the County in conserving the 
existing housing stock. 

P Conserve and extend the useful life of the existing housing stock and improve 

This will be discussedj~ther in the ldentrfed Issues section of this report. 

The Bidding Codes are updated as required to be in compliance with the State Bidding Codes. 
The Washington Conrrty Health Deparhnent is charged with the responsibility of erislrrirrg health 
arid environmental stundards are maintained so as to be compliant with requirements of the 
Stufe. 

The ciirrent method irsedfor Code Enforcement does not ahvays have the resnlts that are 
desired. 

Policy 6-2: Annually designate areas in the County and municipalities CDBG Target Areas, 
actively pursuing housing rehabilitation and/or infrastructures improvements grant programs, and 
carry out the program activities designed to improve housing conditions in a timely and efficient 

P manner. 
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f l  
The Cmrnty is ciirrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 6-3: The County shall encourage neighborhood improvement programs through 
public/private partnerships. 

The County is cin-rently meeting thispolicy, 

Objective 7: The County and municipalities will continue to facilitate the meeting of special 
housing and household needs (including rural and farm worker needs) through improved 
coordination of public, private, and nonprofit sectors involved in housing production, and 
through implementation of the following housing policies and programs. 

Policy 7-1 : Continue to enforce the Washington County Fair Housing Ordinance. 

Reconimeridation: while the current requirements of the Washington Coirrrty Fair Hmrsirig 
Ordinance are adhered lo by the Cmrnty. the lasf update was in 1990. This ordinance shmzld he 
examined closely with State mandates with revisions made as riecessq. 

Policy 7-2: Coordinate with appropriate local agencies (Le., the Council on Aging, the Tri- 
County Community Council) for their review of the County's Building Code and LDRs to ensure 
adequacy in meeting the needs of the physically disabled and the frail elderly. 

n e  Cmrnty is currently meeting this policy, with liaisons provided by the Board of Comfy 
Commissioners. 

,r. 

Policy 7-3: Coordinate annually with agencies involved in providing services to the County's 
special needs populations to determine the approximate unmet housing needs of those 
populations. Strengthen public/private sector partnerships with the potential of meeting special 
housing needs. 

The County is currently meeting this policy. 

Policy 7-4: Apply for, utilize, and support private sector efforts to secure federal andor state 
hnds to provide housing for residents with special needs, including the elderly, disabled, farm 
workers, rural, very-low, low-, and moderate income residents, and homeless citizens. 

The Cmrrity is cirrreritly meeting this policy. 

Policy 7-5: Continue to promote location criteria, in keeping with the Transportation 
Disadvantaged Program, for housing for the elderly or disabled, which consider proximity to 
transportation, recreation, and health care facilities. 

P 
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Transportation, recreation, and health care facilities may be located in any of the residential 
designated areas in Washington County. I t  is rmt practical to allow existing facilities located iri 
isolated areas to continue to expand u,hen no urban services are available, even thmigh the 
density allowance might allow for these expansions. 

Policy 7-6: Coordinate with the Farmers Home Administration (Fa), the Florida Housing 
Finance Agency (FHFA), and other federal and state agencies to monitor loan and subsidy 
program activities and trends to support the rural housing needs being met by such agencies. 

The Cmiwty is cirrreritly meeting this policy. 
Policy 7-7: Establish an agreement with the Florida Department of Children and Families to 
inform the County of any licensing of migrant labor housing. 

Reconinieridatiori : There is no formal agreement. The Cminty shmild dra? such mi agreement 
arid cooperate with the Florida Department of Children arid Families iri the licerisingprocess of 
niigrmt labor holisirig. This will be disciissed further in the Identified Issues section of this 
report. 

Policy 7-8: The adopted LDRs shall maintain provisions for housing options to meet the diverse 
housing needs of the elderly such as accessory apartments, adult foster homes, and congregate 
living facilities. 

The County is ciirrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 7-9: Housing for rural and farm workers shall be located in accordance with the 
residential densities contained within the Future Land Use Element of this Plan. 

P 

P 

The Cmmty is cirrrerrtly meeting thispolicy. 

Objective 8 :  
that the needs of persons requiring such housing are met. 

The Cowry is nirrewtly meeting this objective. 

Policy 8-1 : The County and municipalities shall not discriminate in granting development 
approval to group homes and foster care facilities. 

The Cotirrty is c~rrrently meeting thispolicy. 

Note: As stated in response to Policy 7-5 above, there is coricern regarding the exjx"ori of 
existing facilities iri remote areas where transportatiori, emergency medical services, niedicul 
care, and lmv ertjorcemewt are not always available. This sitriatior, has come to the attewtiort of 
the Coring receritly with a request that a 50 patientfacility located in a remote area be allowed 
to expand to house an additional 45 - 5Opatierits. 

Ensure the provision of sites for group homes and foster care facilities to ensure 

P 
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Policy 8-2: Group homes and foster care facilities shall be permitted in all hture residential land 
use categories consistent with the Future Land Use Element and Maps to insure that the needs of 
persons requiring such housing are met in accordance with Florida law. 

The Cotrrrty is ciiwently meetirrg thispolicy. 

Policy 8-3: Group homes and foster care facilities will be encouraged to locate in areas 
providing the highest level of public services (i.e., schools, recreation, social services, et and 
foster care facilities 

P 

The Courir;v is niwently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 8-4: Consistency will be maintained between LDRs and Comprehensive Plan goals and 
policies addressing group homes and foster care facilities. 

The Cmirrly is cuwently meetirig thispolicy 

Objective 9: 
state and local government programs consistent with Florida law. 

Policy 9-1: The County and municipalities shall assure that reasonable relocation standard 
housing at affordable costs is available to persons displaced through public action prior to their 

Provide uniform and equitable treatment for persons and businesses displaced by 

r' displacement. 

Note: There have been no circumstances where persons have been dihplaced throirgh public 
action. However, at the present time. the Plunning Ofice is working with the Florida 
Depaytniewt of Transportatiori to ensure that persons diqluced during the four-lane projects of 
SR 79, and eventically SR 77 are afforded solutions to housing requirements to irrcliide 
expediting building permits arid inspections by the Building Inspectors that aye consistent with 
Florida law. 

Policy 9-2: Provide uniform and equitable treatment for persons and businesses displaced by 
state and local government programs, consistent with Florida law. 

The County is ciirrently meeting this policy. 

Note: This objective becomes especially important us the fmir-lane projects of SR 79 and SR 77 
progresses. 

Policy 9-3: The County shall maintain ongoing cooperative relationships with the local 
Association of Realtors and other providers of replacement housing (rental agencies, etc.) to 
insure that suitable replacement housing is identified and is comparably priced to the displaced 
housing prior to causing displacement through public action. 

The Cmmp is ciiwerrtly meeting this policy. P 
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Note: AfJordabe hmrsing is described as hmrsirig that is made available to a household that 
earns only 80 percent of the median income( $38,400 for a family of four) for Washington 
Court@ ($32.720) A home that sells for Wproximately $100,000, would meet this definition 
However, due the increase over recent years of real estate prices, it is virtually impossible to fitid 
this fype of hotrsirrg in Washington Cmmfy. The impacts that remlt,from these w e  hoiises are 
the same as for any other home of higher vahies in the Coiiri@. 

f l  

P 

2008 Washington Conno- Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5 Housing Element Page 17 



P 

Male Householder 

Table 9-6. Housing Facts for Washington County Housing 2000 and 2005 

214 I 
Owner Occupied I 81.9% 1 

Non-Family 
Group Quarters 

%of Total Population 
Institutionalized Population (Pnsous, nursing 
homes. juvenile and others 
Non-Institutionalizd Population (Other) 

Nursing Homes Available Beds 
Occupancy Rate 

Assisted Living Facilities 

Public Lodging 
Apartments, Public Apartments, Rooming Housing 

1;740 
1,449 
6.9% 
1.341 

1 08 
180 

73.2% 
7 (135 
B W  

17(398(uNts) 
9 (I50 Units) 

Single Home Value 
Mobile Home Value 
Homes Sales Prince (Average) 
Median Sales Price 
Median Rent 
Elderly Households (Headed b)- Age 65 or Older 
Elderly Who Own Their Homes 
Pay More than 30% of Income for Rent or Mortgage 
Households Made Up of 1-2 persons 
%paying more than 30% of Income for 

Rental 
Mobile Homes and RV Vehicle Tags 

Mobile Homes Parks 372 
RVs 193 

33.913 
$119,793 

$61,000 103;OOO 

2;456 
2,189 

566 (23%) 
5,458 (62%) 
1,420 (26%) 

$56,092 

$383 

Mobile Homes 509 

Household Made Up of 3 - 4 Persons I 2,643(30%) 
%Paying More than 30% of Income for I I 582 (22%) 
RentMortgage 
Households Made Up of 5 or More Persons I I 
%Paying More than-30% of Income for I I 

7 15 (8%) 
172 (24%) 

RentMortgage 
Household by Size and Cost Burden 
1 - 2 Persons in the Household 4,055 774 
3 - 4 Persons in the Household 2.056 307 250 
5 + Person in the Household 542 79 94 
Low-Income Household with at Least One person 1.596 
with Disabihl) (15 )cars orolder) 1 . 1  
SouIcc: Flon& Housmg Data Clcginghousc. Slhbfrg  ImJitulc. Univcrsib olljlorida 

~ 

. .. .. 

r' 
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SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF TBE PLAN ELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS 5163.3191 (2)(h), F .S. 

INFRASTRUCTURE ELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the Infrastructure 
Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and shortcomings. While 
discussed briefly in this section, identitied major issues will receive further examination in the 
Identified Issues Section of the report. 

IL INTRODUCIION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission, the West 
Florida Regional Planning Council and the Washington County Planning Department in cooperation 
with other County agencies. While many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at 
the scoping meeting will be presented and W e r  elaborated on in the Identified Issues Section the 
report. 

III. TEE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS §.163.3191(2)(~), F.S. 

A. Sanitary Sewer Subelement 
e 

1 .  General Evaluation - Sanitaw Sewer Sub-Element. §163.3191(2)@), F. S. The 
County does not have a Wastewater Facilities Plan, as the County has not chosen 
this as an option to be considered by the County. However, as the potential for 
development increases and the need for economic development become more 
critical, the Board has reconsidered this option and has placed a feasibility study 
and service area identification project on the Capital Improvements Element 
schedule with the funding source yet to be determined There is no master 
Wastewater Facilities Plan or a Reuse Master Plan. 

a. Central Wastewater Treatment Svstems WWTP) . Currently, there are only 
three WWTP’s in the County. 

(I)  _chiDlev. City of Chipley (not under this Plan) has a wastewater 
treatment system and is presently in the process of upgrading the 
system and constructing spray fields to eliminate any discharge of 
treated eftluent into Holmes Creek. 

(2) m n .  The Town of Vernon successhlly completed an upgrade 
and installation of spray fields to eliminate discharge into the Holmes 
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Creek. During the period prior to and during the upgrade, no new 
hookups were allowed within the service area of the Town of Vernon. 
Building permits are now being issued again, and the moratorium as 
issued by the Department of Environmental Protection has been 
suspended. 

Sunnv Hills. There is a central wastewater treatment facility within 
the Sunny Hills subdivision operated with Aqua Utilities. Aqua is 
currently doing an engineering study as to the feasibility of increasing 
the capacity of this unit to serve the subdivision and other outlying 
parcels at this time. 

(3) 

b. Package Treatment Plants. Package treatment plants are essentially small 
treatment systems which have a collection network, treatment plant and 
disposal system. Currently, there are only three sitespecific plants located 
within Washington County. 

(1) Department of Coxrections 
(2) 
(3) 

Seutic Tanks. Washington County does not operate a central sewer system; 
however, septic tank systems are used throughout the county’s more isolated 
areas to serve single housing units. The Washington County Health 
Department issues permits for septic tanks throughout the County. No 
building permits are issued by the Washington County Building Department 
until the septic tank permit is issued. This serves to ensure that occupancy of 
residential andor the operation of commercial businesses will not occur until 
such time that a properly functioning septic tank system is in place. 

Caryville Vocational Center Package Treatment Plant 
Washmgton County Kennel Club Package Treatment Plant 

C. 

2. Issues - Sanitaw Sewer Sub-Element. $163.3191(2)(e) and (g) 

a. Waste Water Treatment Plants. There are no issues with the WWTP’s 
located in Vernon, as treated effluent is now being directed to the new 
sprayfield located east ofthe town. Issues with the City of Chipley are being 
addressed by the city council and will be resolved with the completion of the 
plant upgrade and installation of the city’s spray field. This resolution is 
expected within the next 18 months. Aqua Utilities, Inc., a contractor 
timishes sexvices in Sunny Hills, and while the corporation has stated their 
intent to upgrade the system, no formal plans have been filed with the 
County. If Aqua Utilities, Inc., cannot fulfill the obligations to the Sunny 
Hills subdivision; caution must be used in approving any other developments 
that state intentions to tapping into the Sunny Hills sewer system. 
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b. 

C. 

P a c h e  Treatment Plants. There are no identifiable issues. 

Septic Tanks. Water quality problems may arise when septic tank systems are 
not adequate to treat the amount of waste placed in it, if the system is used to 
dispose of waste that cannot be treated by the system, or if the drainfield 
allows for rapid movement of the effluent into the aquifer. Growth and new 
development has increased the density within the County, thus increasing the 
proliferation of septic tanks throughout the County. This poses the potential 
of causing a widespread degradation of ground water and potable wells by 
increasing the nitrates and other substances contained therein. There is a risk 
of large amounts of partially treated wastewater flowing into shallow wells, 
and for this reason, it is important to limit the density in areas where septic 
tank systems are located. The County should discourage development in 
areas that can only be served by individual septic tanks as opposed to central 
wastewater treatment facilities. Development near or in those areas that 
currently supply wastewater treatment services should be encouraged by the 
County. The City of Chipley and the Town of Vernon are the only two 
municipalities that provide sewer service. In addition to encouraging 
development in those areas served by a central sewer service, the County 
should proceed to initiate an engineering study to identi6 areas within the 
County that would benefit from a central WWTF’ and seek the necessary to 
ensure these facilities will be available no later than 2030. 

3. Proposed Changes - Sanitaw Sewer Sub-Element. 5.63.3191(2)(i), F.S 

a. The County should proceed to identify areas within the County that would 
benefit from a central WWTP and seek the necessary finding after and 
engineering study to ensure that these facilities will be available no later than 
the year 2030. 

b. The County should look at reducing the maximum number of subdivision lots 
that are allowed in a clustered subdivision without central water or wastewater 
treatment. Currently, it is 49 lots accessed by continuous paved roads or I O  if 
accessed on unpaved roads. The number of lots in a major clustered 
subdivision should be limited to 25 and a minor subdivision at 6 lots. This 
will serve to discourage urban sprawl. 

Aqua Utilities reports that that a study system expansion within Sunny Hills at 
this time. They do not plan to upgradelexpand the current system based on 
the current needs. Failure of Aqua Utilities to upgrade facilities may delay 
Wher development in the Sunny Hills subdivision lots as there is no water 
available to some lots if central water and central wastewater treatment 
concurrency cannot be met. 

c. 
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f l  B. General Evaluation - Solid Waste Sub-Element. §.63.3191(2)@), F. S. 

1. Solid Waste Diswsal. Washington County does not have an active landfill and there 
are no plans to allow this land use in the future. Washington County Ordinance 88-4 
established the requirement for solid waste disposal by requiring a waste disposal 
system permitted and approved by the Florida Department of Environmental 
Protection. The original system established within the County required mandatory 
garbage service, but this did not work well and the requirement was rescinded 
following legal proceedings and pressures from the public. Washington County 
negotiated an exclusive agreement with Waste Management, Inc., in 1994 and that 
agreement currently remains in effect for the municipalities and the unincorporated 
areas of the County. While Chipley is not affected by this agreement, they also have 
an exclusive contract with Waste Management, Inc., through the date of this report. 

a. Refuse Pickup Service. The users of the service contract directly with Waste 
Management, Inc., and the County is not actively involved with the collection 
of solid waste. Those choosing not to use the service have the option of 
disposing of their solid waste directly at the landfill. County personnel only 
become involved when customer service complaints arise that cannot be 
settled between the collector and the customer. Fee increases are in 
accordance with fluctuations in the Consumer Price Index for the Pensacola 
area, with a minimum of 3 percent and up to a maximum adjustment of 7 
percent in any single year. Any other fee increase exceeding 3 percent must 
have the approval of the Board of County Commissioners. There are no 
transfer stations within the County and the solid waste is taken duectly to the 
Springfield Landfill in Jackson County, as there are no active landfills in 
Washington County. Waste Management, Inc. operates the landfill and 
reports that there is enough capacity there to continue the current levels of 
service for another 47 years. There is currently no alternative plan for solid 
waste disposal. 

Waste Management (WM) reports 6,215 residential households formed 
their customer base for all of Washington County (to include all 
municipalities and Chipley) during the 2006 calendar year. During that 
calendar year, there were approximately 1 1,225 residential household 
within the county that amounted to a 55 percent usage. During that 
period of time, Waste Management reports that 6,766 tons (13,532,000 
pounds) was collected during this period. WM reports that 38.5 pounds 
of waste are disposed from each customer during the week. This 
averages to be about 5.5 pounds of solid waste generated by each 
residential household on a daily basis or 2.29 pounds. There is no 
indication as to how the balance of households (5,040) disposes of their 
solid waste. This may be a source of concern over the next years as 
growth continues in the County. Initially, there was mandatory garbage 
pickup required, but this rule was rescinded by the Board of County 

2008 Washington County Evaluation and A j p a d  Report - W o n  5 Infmslruchlre Element Page 5 



Commissioners due to the widespread objections of residents of the 
County. If one is to use WM’s figures, the current LOSS of five pounds 
per day per capita, the LOSS is being met. Population wise, 1.57 
pounds per capita per day is actually being generated, with the current 
LOSS being sufficient. 

m. The recycling program is hlly hnded by a solid waste grant and 
efforts will continue to retain this hnding for the fimre. The recycling plant 
is physically located on SR 77 south of Chipley and is easily accessible fiom 
every part of the County. 

During the period of January 1,2006 through December 31,2006, I, 42,939 
tons of waste was recycled through the Washington County Recycling 
Center. Table 10-1 provides a breakdown of the collections. The center 
operates 6 days a week and sponsors two amnesty days per year. The 
following constitutes the collection during January 1 -December 3 I, 2006. 

b. 

Materials Total Tons 
Newspapers 347 

2. Issues - Solid Waste Sub-Element. J163.3191(2)(e) and (g) . While the current 
recycling program seems to be working well, it is a limited program with no 
provision curbside service, individual household recycling containers, or convenient 
drop-off locations around the County. Recycling customers must travel from remote 
parts of the County to deposit goods at the single recycling center located south of 
Chipley on SR 77. This often results in discarded items on the rights-of-way, 

Glass 
Aluminum Cans 
Plastic Bottles 
Steel cans 

Cardboard 
Office Paper 
Yard Trash 
C&D Debris 
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807 
130 
590 
417 
1,734 ~ 

303 
5,084 
289 

Tires 
Process Fuel 

Other 
TOTAL TONS 

390 
0 

32,862 
42,939 



streams, and wooded areas. Lack of strategically placed drop-off locations results in 
the storage of items ready for disposable on private property as it becomes more 
convenient to store items rather than make the trip across the County to the Recycling 
Center. 

3. Proposed Changes - Solid Waste Sub-Element. 5.63.3191 (2)(i), F. S. The current 
program should be expanded into a more user-friendly operation by providing 
strategically located bins for recycling deposits in the more remote parts of 
unincorporated Washington County and the municipalities. A suggested date for 
accomplishment of this goal is 2012. It is possible that available County-owned 
lands can be utilized. While the availability of funding for any such expansion is 
currently not available, grants and other funding should be actively pursued. Due to 
the rural nature of the County, it may not be practical to provide curbside service to 
all areas of the County at the present time; however, it is important that in areas 
where it is feasible that this service be provided to those areas identified as County 
resources and funding become available. The County should continue to promote 
recycling through a public education program. 

C. Hazardous Waste. 

1. General Evaluation - Hazardous Waste Sub-Element. $.63.3191(2)@), F. S. As 
noted in the Conservations Element, policies have been established to ensure that 
hazardous waste is disposed of in an acceptable manner. Throughout the planning 
period the County and the municipalities continued to prohibit the disposal of 
hazardous wastes into the public sewer system, canals, ditches and sanitary landfills, 
or any other unacceptable method of disposal of hazardous waste, and will continue 
to diligently promote acceptable hazardous waste disposal. As stated above, the 
County continues to hold hazardous waste amnesty days at least twice a year - once 
in the spring and once in the fall. This has proved to be a very effective program for 
the county and should be continued and l l l y  funded. The County should continue to 
seek funding as need fiom FDEP's local Hazardous Waste Collection Grants Program 
to manage hazardous wastes. The WFRPC is under contract with the State of Florida 
to do SQG in Washington County. A percentage the businesses are monitored every 
year with the master list of generators being maintained by the Planning Council. 

2. Issues - Solid Waste - Sub-Elements. $.63.3191(2)@), F. S. 

a. There have been some problems with illegal dumping, and where possible, 
resolved by the County code enforcement office. If the perpetrator of illegal 
dumping can be identified, that person is notified of the violation, ordered to 
clean it up and informed of the possible criminal charges that can be filed as a 
result of dumping garbage. 

Waste Management, Inc., states that there is available capacity in the current 
landfill in Jackson County to adequately manage solid waste disposal for at 

b. 
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least 47 years. It may be that the County will want to start early on to identify 
means of disposal other than a landfill, perhaps utilizing an existing 
incinerator in Bay County if it should be operational and have the operating 
capacity when the need arises. 

Reconrmerdatiori: f?v the year 2025, the County will conduct a sh& to defermine ari alferriate 
method of solid waste disposal ofher t h i  bn$lIs. This system m q  be a combirtaiion of recycling, 
reuse, or a contractual arrangemerrt with an incinerator corporatioi 

Recycling efforts are funded by solid waste grants as they become available. 
Efforts to seek and apply for this type funding should continue. The County 
should also look at financially supplementing the operation of Recycling and 
extending the services, especially curbside services in the more built up areas 
of the County. 

c. 

Recommendation: fiispolicy sho14.W be added to the policies: 

It will be the policy of the Cmirig to pirme art program of recycling that will establish drop off 
poin tu for the jniblic s iise with fhe ultimate goal being a cmmpwide recyclirig p i c h i p u .  

3. Solid Waste - FYo-posed Changes. §.63.3191(2Xi), F. S 

a. The County should examine and study the possibilities of establishing 
curbside service for pickup of separated and identifiable recycling products 
(glass, paper, white goods, etc.). 

Collection points for recycling should be set up around the county, especially 
in the more remote sections oftown. 

b. 

D 

r'l 

c. Efforts should continue to seek the necessary grant funding to finance the 
program in the County. 

A supplemental method for code enforcement should be considered by the 
County to more effectively address illegal dumping within the County. 

Innovative methods to make the recycling programs self-supporting and self- 
sufficient. 

d. 

e. 

f Long-range plans for disposal of household waste and garbage should be 
addressed by the County to address method of final disposition of collections 
ofwaste. 

Stormwater Management Sub-Element 

1. General Evaluation - Stormwater Management. $.63.3191(2)(h), F. S. Water 
flowing overland during and immediately following a storm event is called 
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stormwater drainage or stomwater runoff Under the effect of gravity, the drainage 
flows toward sea level through depressions and channels, which comprise the 
drainage system of an area. The drainage system may consist of natural features, 
man-made features, or a combination of both. The County is prone to different types 
of flooding caused by flooding of the Choctawhatchee River and Holmes Creek and 
periodic heavy rainfall. 

a. Floodinp. The County has a substantial portion of land located within the 
floodplain, In total, approximately 88,170 acres of the County are subject 
to flooding (22.5%). Caryville has 1,498 acres of floodplain land, Ebro (405 
acres), Vernon (854 acres), Wausau (274 acres) and Chipley (233 acres). 
Accordingly, there is a high chance of reoccurrence. Some degree of 
flooding occurs at least once a year within the County. Hunicaneinduced 
rains present flooding problems due to low-lying areas filling up too fast, 
especially along the Choctawhatchee River and adjacent areas. Many of the 
lakes and water retention pools are also impacted and allow over-flowing 
water to flood surrounding areas. Although the majority of population and 
business centers are not in floodplains, impact to roadways, some businesses, 
and homes stress already overburdened transportation facilities within the 
County. 

Vulnerability is tempered somewhat as the ovenvhelming majority of land 
located in flood prone areas are undeveloped. More than any other natural or 
human-caused catastrophe, flooding has plagued Washington County's 
citizens, emergency operations, and mitigation efforts throughout the 
history of the community. 

Past flooding has caused great devastation to homes, public buildings, and 
residences near the Choctawhatchee and other rivers in Washington 
County, especially in the Caryville and River Road areas. Interstate 10 was 
closed for a period of time because of damage to the bridges over the 
Choctawhatchee River. Hundreds of residents were displaced from homes, 
only to return to total devastation. Even homes built to the "100-year base 
flood elevation standards" received water. Roadways to include Millers 
Feny Road, Shell Landing Road, River Road, and CR 284, along with 
roads, along with residences, in parts of Vernon, Yankee Town, and the 
Town of caryville were heavily impacted along with the by the July 1994 
flooding. 

Urban Runoff. Another cause of flooding in the County is urban runoff. 
The City of Chipley experiences the majority of this problem 
Development in filled wetlands in combination with storm water runoff 
from homes, streets, and commercial districts, has caused damage to homes 
and a few businesses in Chipley. Alligator Creek and Helms Branch 
receive urban runoff from Chipley. Mitigation purchases of properties as 

b. 
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well as ditch cleaning efforts have solved some of these problems, but some 
homes continue to be victims of flooding. 

C. Existing Stormwater Manag ement Facilities. These facilities consist of 
swales and open ditches built over the development life of the County. This 
system is maintained by the Washington County Public Works Department. 
The County, in coordination with FEMA has made significant stormwater 
management fxilities improvements County-wide. New subdivisions are 
required to address stomwater runoff in their initial application, with plans 
consisting of swales, ditches, and holding ponds. While the rural nature of 
the County might reduce the need for a County-wide plan, the expected 
upsurge for development and the demand for building sites, serves to 
accentuate the continued need for this plan. The County, through the Local 
Mitigation Strategy program, has pr ior i t i i  the County’s need for a 
stormwater and drainage plan. This project also appears on the County 
Capital Improvement Element schedule as a project to be addressed by the 
county. 

2. Issues - Stormwater Management. $.63.3191(2)(e) and (g). These issues will also 
be discussed in the 

a. 

Identified Issues of this report. 

m. The impacts of flooding can be severe, as in the case of the Town of 
Caryville, devastating homes and requiring large expenditures of money to 
buy out, elevate or relocate homes and businesses. Flooding in Washington 
County impacts the local economy by causing dollars to be spent on relief 
and reconstruction needs, rather than contributing to savings or long-term 
financial planning by families and businesses. The public tax base of the 
county is also harmed during each flood event. 

Repetitive Flooding. Repetitive flooding of properties can be a consequence 
of flooding. A repetitive loss structure is one for which two or more 
National Flood Insurance Program losses of at least $1,000 each have been 
paid over a ten-year period. According to the State of Florida Mitigation Plan 
(2004), Washington County had 5 repetitive loss structures that resulted in 
losses of approximately $221, 516. There are other structures within the 
County that qualifies for buyouts, but finding is lacking to complete the 
buyouts. Currently, no finds are available for F E U  buyouts. A master list 
of potential buyouts of repetitive losses is maintained in the current Local 
Mitigation Strategy Plan that identifies these properties should the money 
become available. The Washington County Public Works Department 
maintains repetitive losses for transportation facilities. 

c. ComDlacency. Drought and drought-like conditions serve to lull 
buyers/sellers/developers into believing that the flood maps are erroneous 
and the property where development is being planned is in fact not prone to 
flooding. Education along with presence of flood areas as evidenced by the 

b. 
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flood maps must be made available to public. For new development, the 
susceptibility to flooding is initially identified by the Planning Department 
when the land use application (first step in the permitting process) is 
presented to them for approval. If identified as possibly being in a flood 
zone, the land use application is marked that a flood elevation certificate is 
required. The building department then requires the applicant to present this 
certificate indicated the amount of elevation required before the building 
permit is issued. In all other areas of the County, site visits, as approved by 
the Board of County Commissioners, are required by the building 
of€icial/inspector prior to the issuance of a building permit to ensure that the 
topography of the land is such that the structure to be built will not be subject 
to flood. Additionally, the Washington County Health Department makes an 
onsite visit to ensure that the septic system and potable water well are placed, 
along with the structurq so as to minimize any future problems caused by 
flooding. Combined documents, the Comprehensive Plan, the Land 
Development Code, and the new Flood Ordinance all work together to 
discourage development within the floodplains of the County. 

d. Development within the Floodplains. For new development, the 
susceptibility to floodiig is initially identified by the Planning Department 
when the land use application (first step in the permitting process) is 
presented for approval. If identified as being in a flood zone, the land use 
application is marked that a flood elevation certificate is required. The 
building department then requires the applicant to present this certificate 
indicated the amount of elevation required before the building permit is 
issued. In all other areas of the County, site visits, as approved by the Board 
of County Commissioners, are required by the building of€icial/inspector 
prior to the issuance of a building p d  to ensure that the topography of the 
land is such that the structure to be built will not be subject to flood. 
Additionally, the Washington County Health Department makes an onsite 
visit to ensure that the septic system and potable water well are placed along 
with the structure, to minimize any problems caused by flooding. Combined 
documents, the Comprehensive Plan, the Land Development Code, and the 
new Flood Ordinance all work together to discourage development within the 
floodplains of the County. 

Development in flood areas is discouraged by the Comprehensive Plan, Land 
Development Code, and the County flood ordinance revised in 2006. All 
contain restridions on development in flood areas and serve to protect public 
resources, life, and property. The County adopted a Local Mitigation Plan in 
2005 that expands on many of the mitigation issues facing the County. 

e. Local Mitigation Plan. Many of these issues are covered in the 
Washington County Mitigation Strategy Plan adopted in April ZOOS. That 
plan is the written product of planning efforts undertaken by the Washington 
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County Local Mitigation Strategy (LMS) Committee to mitigate the effects 
of natural hazards within Washington County, the City of Chipley, the 
Town of Ebro, the Town of Wausau, the Town of Vernon, and the Town 
of Caryville. This document includes a detailed description of the Local 
Mitigation Strategy Committee, its history, participant composition, 
responsibility for development of the strategy, need for public input, 
procedures, bylaws, and planning process utilized in the formation of the 
strategy. The strategy describes the natural hazards each community 
within Washington County has the potential to hce, historical occurrences of 
each hazard and the vulnerabilities to them that increase its risk. Based on the 
hazards analysis for these communities, the strategy includes the LMS 
Committee’s mitigation goals, its procedures for proposing and prioritizing 
actions to accomplish those goals, and the list of initiatives that the multi- 
jurisdictional LMS Committee supports for the pursuit of outside funding. In 
addition, it outlines the Committee’s procedures for updating the strategy 
within the five-year update cycle (2005-2010), as well as methods for 
inclusion of mitigation elements into or fiom other community plans. The 
Strategy wraps up with the corresponding dates of initial adoption by each 
participating jurisdiction. 

Flood Insurance Rate Maus (Fw , The Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA) provides all participating Regular Program participating 
communities with copies of their flood maps. The maps are generally kept 
in the Washington County Planning Department with copies furnished to 
all municipalities and County libraries. The department assists the public 
in reviewing the maps and will, upon request, issue a flood letter of 
opinion based on the flood map information. These requests are usually in 
response to the mortgage company’s requirement for flood insurance, but 
might also be in conjunction with the issuance of a building permit. 

If a property owner/applicant/developer disagrees with the opinion of the 
Planning Department, or the requirement to purchase flood insurance and 
there is evidence that the building or proposed building is not in a Special 
Flood Hazard Area (SFHA) on the effective FIRM, hire a professional 
engineerkurveyor to further delineate his property to validate the zone 
which would apply to a particular parcel of land. If the applicant still does 
not agree with a professional engineerhrveyor’s opinion, then the 
property owner/applicant/developer may choose to make application for a 
Letter of Map Amendment (LOMA) for determination by FEMA as to 
whether the property andor building is located within the SFHA. 

The current map system is not digitized and is bulky and awkward to use. 
The maps consist of 15 individual panels to include one index. Locating 
properties on the maps is confusing and difficult as roads, streams, and 
monuments are not identified and make the identification of site-specific 

f 
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property difficult. The FIRM for Washington County was last updated in 
1991. Based on the experiences of floods and tropical storms during the 
previous planning period and the current planning period there have been 
no revisions to the FIRM. However, this process is scheduled to begin in 
2008. The Building Planning Emergency Management, and Public 
Works departs will provide available data to assist FEMA and Northwest 
Florida Water Management District in updating the FIRM. These 
departments along with the County Engineer will prioritize additional areas 
of the County to be added to the flood maps. Requests for general 
exceptions to the policy that all building permits are issued strictly in 
accordance with requirements of the National Flood Insurance Program 
(NFIP) and the policies set forth in the Land Development Code and the 
Flood Ordinance should never be honored. 

Need for Drainage Plan for County. Roadways built below flood levels 
create a risk of trapping people in vehicles. Flooding and stormwater 
runoff impacts residential structures and agricultural communities by 
running crops, hay supplies, production operations. Mosquito infestations 
are a concern following flooding. Ditches and swales are often 
overburdened during flooding and heavy rains causing overflow of water 
onto adjacent property and the County roadways. 

g. 

h. Land Purchases. NWFWMD purchased land within the Chotawhatechee 
RiverEIolmes Creek drainage basin to mitigate future drainage issues are 
caused by development and timber harvesting. The agency has also 
purchased land in the Econfina Watershed to further protect the area and 
the potable water supply of Bay County. The County has not exercised any 
options to purchase land that demonstrates vulnerability to any stormwater 
runoff whether from natural causes for urban runoff. This is due to the 
limited nature of funding that the County has with many of the 
improvement projects within the County relying on grants. The County 
had the opportunity to purchase Cypress Springs, but lacked hnding. 
Another opportunity arose to purchase Becton Springs (adjacent to 
Cypress), and again the lack of fimding prevented this from happening. 

3. Prowsed Changes - Stormwater Management. 5.63.3 191 (2)(i), F. S 

a. The County is in need of a StormwateriDrainage Plan for the County. The 
Grants Department should continue to search for grants that offer hnding for 
plan engineering and study. This area of study will include: 

(1) Identification of potential flood hazard areas and major drainage 
outfalls. 
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The evaluation of major outfalls to pass a 25-year storm runoff and 
recommendations for improvements to prevent flooding. 

Right-of-way requirements for major outfall systems. 

outfall improvements cost estimates. 

Funding for improvements. 

Further evaluation of restrictions and criteria for hture development 
to minimize the storm runoff pollution reaching the receiving bodies 
of water. 
Techniques to prevent storm and urban runoff pollution. 

Evaluate areas that the County should consider as Conservation areas. 

Evaluation of all best management techniques to protect all eco- 
sensitive areas within the County. 

Cooperation with agencies to update the current FEMA Flood Maps.. 

E. Potable Water Sub Element 

1. General Evaluation - Potable Water Sub-Element. $.63.3191(2)@) F. S. 
Washington County, along with Northern Okaloosa, Holmes and parts of Bay County 
obtain their water supply fiom the Floridan Aquifer. Due to concems regarding 
protection of groundwater, greater care must be exercised to protect the quality of 
potable water for the County and surrounding areas. Development remains the main 
contributor toward the deterioration of groundwater quality. Northwest Florida 
Water Management District monitors the water usage in Florida with the Panhandle 
divided into seven water supply planning regions across the sixteen counties in the 
area. Washington County is part of Region lV along with Holmes, Jackson, Calhoun, 
and Liberties counties. The District’s water supply assessment, completed in1998 
and updated in 2003, concluded that demands now and in the future is within the 
capacity of the Floridan Aquifer. These counties do not currently require 
development of alternative water supplies or a regional water supply plan. However, 
the District administers well construction and consumptive use permitting to help 
ensure that the water resources and existing legal users are protected. 

a. Individual Wells. By far the most utilized source of delivery in the County, 
the number of wells is widespread throughout the unincorporated areas of the 
County. Due to the rural nature and size of the area, and the desire for large 
lots, most residential lots exceed the one acre minimum building lot size and 
utilize wells as their water source with this method has worked fairly 
efficiently. There is no central water system in the County, but, as the density 
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of the County increases, use of septic tanks will adversely affect the quality of 
well water. Due to the existing drought conditions, some individual wells 
have suffered reduced or loss of water to individual homes in the County. 
Northwest Florida Water Management District reports in their report of 2006 
that no water supply plan is required for Washington County. . 

Central Water System. The Land Development Code rules require a central 
water system for densities over the one unit per acre rule. These rules have 
been sufficient in the past to protect the water supply and to ensure efficient 
delivery of water to homes. However, the increase of development requires 
the County to encourage development to locate where municipal or central 
water is accessible. No new areas should undergo a land use changes to a 
density higher than one unit per acre without access to a central water supply. 

2. Issues - Potable Water Sub-Element. cj163.3191(2)(e) and (g). There is a plentiful 
supply water sou~ces within the County. However, there is no central water system 
that will ensure delivery of potable water to areas with increasing development and 
the non-urban areas of the County. It is vital that the County pursue the need to 
provide a suitable potable water supply system for the County. 

b. 

3. F’rooosed Changes. 5.63.3191(2)(i), F. S. Every attempt to identify viable funding 
sources should be identified to ensure that this project receives high priority. Most 
importantly, grants should be actively pursued that will provide the hnding for this 
essential need for the County. In addition, coordination with the private sector is a 
tool that should be pursued. The necessary study to identify the areas of the County 
with the greatest demonstrated need for a central potable water system should begin 
no later than 2009. 

Table 10-2. Central Water Levels of Service for Washington County Municipalities 

F. Natural Groundwater Aquifer Recharge Subelement. 

1. General Evaluation - Natural Groundwater Aauifer Recharge Subelement. 
$163.3191(2)(h), F. S. The groundwater system underlying Washington County 
generally consists of three aquifers: 1) the surficial or water table aquifer; 2) the upper 
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Floridan aquifer; and 3) the lower Floridan aquifer. The water table aquifer lies just 
below the land surface and extends throughout the County. It is open to infiltration from 
rainfall in varying degrees, depending on the percolation characteristics of surface soils 
and the extent of impervious surfaces, which have been created in the urban areas ofthe 
County. The water table aquifer and surface water systems are interconnected 
throughout Washington County, with the aquifer contributing to bare flow levels of 
the surface waters. The majority of rainfall infiltmtmg the water table aslufer travels in a 
southwesterly direction firom higher elevations to natural discharge areas such as lakes, 
streams or marshes. 

The Floridan Aquifer lies below the water table aquifer. NWFWMD research 
indicates that areas of any potential recharge, high or low, should be administered so 
that no contaminants reach the aquifer. Alterations of recharge areas have taken place 
around developed areas, especially Chipley, where urban development has occurred. 
The greatest concentration of impermeable surfaces is within the downtown area of 
Chipley (surrounding the junction of US 90, SR 77, and the railroad tracks) and near 
SR 77 and Brickyard Road (shopping center and hospital). This type of developed 
area also occurs in and around Ebro where the Ebro dog track is, and in Vernon in the 
area where schools exist, although not to the extent found in Chipley. The only 
development of this type within the unincorporated area d o n  of the County is 
located adjacent to Chipley at the Florida Department of Transportation complex 
located on east SR 90. The future home of Lewis Bear Distribution Center adjacent to 
the dog track in Ebro will also be paved creating additional impermeable surface in 
that area. 

Com, soybeans, and the raising of livestock (dairy cows) are the primary agriCUlNra1 
industries in the County. There is some contamination potential in groundwater &om 
these activities. The County should continue, through the Agnculture Extension 
Agent, to promote Water @iali@’@mitiiy Besf Mmgenienl Practices for Florida 
Vegetable md Agronomic Crops. The County also makes this publication available 
on the planning page of the County’s website 

The overall intent of federal and state regulation of groundwater aquifers is the 
protection of public drinking water supplies from contamination. The protection of 
water table levels and the regulation of aquifer withdrawals are primarily under the 
domain of the Northwest Florida Water Management District, while water quality is 
regulated by the Florida Department of Environmental Protection (DEP). The courdy 
designates the Well Field protecfion Zone on all existing potable well fields which svpply 
water for plblic COflSUmPtWn The wellhead protection zone lists activities that are 
prohibited within the radius. In addition, restrictions for areas of moderate to high 
groundwater recharge have also been established, limiting impervious surfaces to 
75% of the total acreage, prohibiting certain land uses, and prohibiting application of 
domestic and industrial wastes. 
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2. Issues -Natural Groundwater Aauifer Recharge Sub element. $.63.3191(2)(e) and g. 
The maps appearing in the Comprehensive Plan depicting the Areas of Aqrrifer 
Recharge in Wmhingtorr Corrnty are illegible and need to be replaced. This map 
needs to be revised using the Northwest Florida Water Management District map. 

The increase of development in the County can be expected to impact the Floridan 
Aquifer. As development occu~s, impervious surfaces increase and can reduce 
available natural recharge. In addition, the increased use of septic tanks can be 
detrimental to the groundwater resources of the County. Without a central 
wastewater disposal system, this situation will not improve and will continue with the 
proliferation of septic tanks. It can be expected that the groundwater and surface 
water will be adversely impacted with the continued use of septic tanks. 

Changes - Natural Groundwater Aauifer Recharge Sub-Element. 
indicated in above I m e s  will need to be updated in the Plan. 
Rule changes since 2000 need to be incorporated into the element. 

The County should seek fUnding for and actively pursue the establishment of a central 
wastewater treatment facility. Two items appear on the Capital Improvements 
Element schedule which will have great impact on the protection of the County’s 
groundwater and the Floridan Aquifer. In addition, coordination with the private 
sector is a tool that should be pursued to assist in this endeavor. The necessary study 
to identify the areas of the County with the greatest demonstrated need for a 
wastewater treatment system should begin no later than 2009. 

3. The map as 

G. Electrical Power. The electrical power network of the county is not currently part of the 
Comprehensive Plan’s Infiastructure Element; however, it is felt that comment should be 
made regarding the status of power companies. Recent growth and expansion of 
transportation facilities warrant comment regarding the status of this infrastructure. Gulf 
Power’s electrical facilities providing service in Washington County consist of 4 distribution 
substations, 2 transmission substations, and over 65 miles of high voltage transmission line. 
The total peak electrical demand in the county is approximately 20 megawatts. Gulf Power 
shares in providing service to the customers in the northem part of the county with West 
Florida Electric Cooperative while service in the southem part of the county is shared 
between Gulf Power and Gulf Coast Electric Cooperative. Currently, the general growth 
potential in Washington County is sparse and predominately mal in nature. The majority of 
the growth in Washington County will l i l y  affect West Florida Electric and Gulf Coast 
Electric, in the southem part of the County. In review of the five-year substation plan, Gulf 
Power does not foresee a need to construct a new substation. 

P 
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P lV. GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND THE 
MUNICIPALITIFS OF CARYVILLE, EBRO, VERNON AND WAUSAU 

The following assessment of the Infrastructure Element is presented to analyze the Element as it 
relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section of this Em as well as to assess the 
overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been placed on Identified Issue 6, 8 & 9. 
These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, the revision of the Comprehensive Plan 
and the Land Development Code and the Public School Facilities Element. Objective 1-4, below, 
called for policies to ensure the continuation of the recycling program in the County. This Objective 
ensures the continued improvement to all land within the County to include the open space as well as 
the continued protection valuable ~ t u r a l  resources. Each Objective of this Element has been 
assessed to determine if fiuther revision is necessary for both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land 
Development Code. 

GOAL 1: 
ensures protection of investments in existing facilities, and which promotes orderly growth. 

Objective 1-1: The County shall, in coordination with the municipalities, implement adopted 
procedures to insure that, at the time a development order or development permit is issued, adequate 
facility capacity is available or will be available at the adopted Level of Service Standard concurrent 
with the impacts of development. 

Policy I-la: 
municipalities, and shall be used for determining the availability of service capacity: 

The County and municipalities shall provide needed public facilities in a manner that 

The following Levels of Service Standards are hereby adopted by the County and 
r‘ 

Potable Water 

INFRASTRUCTURE LEVEL OF SERVICE STANDARDS 

central sanitary sewer 
City of Caryville 
Sunny Hills Subdivision 
City of Chipley 

Potable Water 

Onsite Sewage Septic 
Tanks and not w e d  by 
central sanitary sewer 
City of Caryville 
Sunny Hills Subdivision 
City of Chipley 

Level of Service Standards 
As established in the CQ- of Chiplefs Comprehensive 
Plan. Washington Count, hereby adopts the same LOS 
as the C i -  of Chipiey for hciliies extended into 
unincorporated Washington County. 
80 acpd 
100 gPcPd 
1.0 per 0.5 acres in parcels of record as of the adopted 
date ofthis Plan otherwise 1 septic tank per acre 

‘25 gPcPd 
200 gpcpd 
115 gpcpd 
As established in the City of Chipley’s 
Comprehensive Plan. Washington County hereby 
adopts the same LOS as the City of Chipley for 
facilities extended into unincorporated Washington 
county. 
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r I Town of Vernon I 7 5  m d  I 
I Town of Wau.saii I 1 4 6 m d  I 

~ . . . .. -. . . 1 Solid Waste I County-wide I 5.0 lbs per capita per dav I 

Policy I-lb: Any extensions of existing sanitary sewer services into the unincorporated areas of 
Washington County shall be in accordance with the adopted Level of Service Standard of the specific 
facility. 

There has been no extension of any sariitmy sewer services from any municipality into the 
ittiincorporated sections of Washington Cotinty. Therefore, the Level of Service Standard has 
not been afected by extension of services into new areas. The development of the NRPI 
property prrchusedfrom the Sunny Hills developer, Deltona Corporation. has been deemed to 
have vested rights: therefore, septic tunh are allowable. The developers und Aqua lltilities 
shotrld be ericottraged to extend wastewater treatment facilities to this area. 

Policy I-IC: Package sanitary sewer treatment systems shall only be permitted in accordance with 
FDEP standards and the LOS standards for such facilities shall be established on an individual basis 
in accordance with FDEP guidelines and the demands placed on each such facility. 

While proposed, there have been no new package plants installed within any of the 
nmnicipalities or the iinincoq7orated sections of Washington Cottnty. Any anticipated plants 
will be conshlrcted in accordmice with the prevailing guidelines of the State and Cmtnty. 

Policy I-Id: The following tiered Level of Service Standards for stormwater management are 
hereby adopted for the County and municipalities, and they shall be used for determining the 
availability of service capacity as well as for evaluating development applications relative to the 
onsite provision of stormwater management facilities and associated water quality control. 

c 

Facility Location Design Capacity 

stormwater Development fronting or LQS A for 50 )-ear, 24-how storm event and 
Management con!dmthg to stormwater on “ent mentioddetention systems as required by 

principal OI “or &al LDRs and State regulation (it.: 17-25-FAC - 
roadwal-s without exemptions) 

Stormwater Development f r o m  or 
Management contributing to stormwater 

on collector &ap 

u>S A for 25 )ear, 24-how storm event and 
treatment mentiodd&ention s)stem as requed b) 
LDRs and State @on (i.e.. 17-25-FAC - 
withont exemptions) 

Stormwater Development hnting on local LOS A for I5 )-ear, 24-how storm event and 
Management streets and residential treatment reteniioddetention systems as required by 

neighborhoods (including new LDRs and S m  regulation @e., 17-25-FAC - 
S!lbdiViSiOoS) without exemptions) 

Stormwater In agricnlmd and silviculhlre LOS A for 10- )-ear: 24hwr  storm event and in 
Management areas and along dirt roads in accordance with Division of Forestr)- Best 

Management Practices (as specified below) unsubdividedareas 

2008 Washington county Evaluation and Applaisal Report - section 5 h&”nr Element Page 19 



P Best Management Practices (in accordance with the Division of Forestry's Silviculture Best 
Management Practices Manual) shall be complied with to control agricultural runoff, erosion and 
sedimentation fiom agriculture and silviculture lands and unpaved roads. These implementing 
mechanisms include, but are not necessarily limited to, such provisions as the following: 

a. Water turnouts and broad based dips being used to direct runoff and sediment fiom 
dirt road surfaces into the surrounding woods and away Erom surface waters; 

This policy is being met by the C014nty. hit will be filrther discussed in the IdentiiJied Issues 
section of the Evuh~ution und Appruisal Report. 

b. Water bars being utilized to perform the same function for skid trails and fire breaks; 

The Connty is meeting this Policy. 

c. Structural solutions such as properly controlled vegetated swales, detention and 
retention ponds, etc., are being utilized when necessary; 

The Coi4nty is meeting thispolicy 

d. Dirt roads being closed and stabilized with vegetation when they are no longer in 
use; and 

r- The County is meeting thispoliq. 

e. Dirt roads, skid trails, and fue trails being avoided in environmentally sensitive areas 
such as wetlands. 

The Cminty is meeting t h i s p k y .  

Policy 1-le: To ensure that Best Management Practices are followed, the County Road and Bridge 
Department shall be responsible for inspecting once every two (2) years all existing dirt roads 
constructed in the County. The Department should coordinate such inspections with the Division of 
Forestry, and should review and approve all new dirt roads constructed in the County. 

The Wushington Cminty Public Works Departnient rotatiomI& inbpects ull bridges und roads within 
the Cminty us well us roads that mighi be maintained within ury mtinicipali& No new dirt roads are 
allowed within the Cminw for the p n p s e s  of development. n2isplicy is sening the Connty well in 
that the inventory of dirt rouds is being rediced both by not accepting dirt roads and an ongoing 
jnwirigprogrum of existing dirt roads. GASB hav ensnred that the roads have been inventoried and 
u lid of those roads availuble both to governmental ugerrcies und the pnblic. 

Policy I-1E In agricultural areas, Best Management Practices shall also be complied with, and the 
County shall coordinate with the Soil Conservation Service to ensure that each farm has, and is 
compliant with, an approved U.S. Soil Conservation Service Plan. 

r 
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The Cmmty is meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 1-lg: All adopted Land Development Regulations (LDR's) including regulations governing 
the provisions and/or construction of stormwater management facilities shall be consistent with State 
regulations (Chapter 17-25, F.A.C.). lhisplicy is being met by the Cminty withfrrrther discnssion 
in the Jdenhjied Issues of this report. 

Policy I-lh: All stormwater management facilities shall be constructed so as not to cause or 
contribute to a violation of water quality standards in the waters of the State. 

AI1 developers of s~ibdivision are required to submit constniction phis detailing stormwater 
management facilities prior to the qproval or constniction of any new facilities or inxtalllatiorr of 
my new subdivisiorr Both the Public Works Departnient and the Cminty Engineer review these 
plans and provide professional opinions as to the siitubiliy of the proposed conslniction. The 
pemiiiting process for individd residential or commercial cons~iction also involves review of 
stormwater mamgement fwilities. 

Policy 14 :  Future pollutant load reduction goals for the area's surface waters developed as part of the 
S W I M  program shall be incorporated into the adopted LOS standards for stormwater management. 

The Cminty is meeting thispolicy. 

Policy I-lj: The County Building Inspector shall, working in concert with the Planning Commission, 
track facility demand and capacity information as development applications (for development orders 
and permits) are submitted, to ensure compliance with the Concurrency Management System. 

The Cmirity is meeting thispoky 

Policy 1-lk: All improvements for replacement, expansion, or increase in capacity of facilities shall 
be compatible with the adopted Level of Service Standards for the facilities. 

These improvements m e  permitted through the Northwest Florida Water Mmmgement and the 
Dejxrtment of Environmental Protectiorr While the Cminty occasionully receives and reviews the 
qp1icdor.s when jirnished a cop  of pemiit qplicm?on, there is no procediire in place that will 
ensure that the Cmmty is made mare ury improvements once installed More efective tracking 
iising the Black Bear pemiitting program can be utilized to track pennits and approval of new 
residential urd commercial Development. The Planning Deparhnent shiki contimie to compare 
cqxzciv with new development requirements as apart of the review process to errsrrre that Level of 
Service Standards is consistent& met. 

Policy 1-11: The County shall coordinate through the development approval process with its 
municipalities owning and operating infrastructure facilities, to ensure that proper Levels of Service 

f l  

r' 
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n Standards are maintained in keeping with the Future Land Use Element and Capital Improvement 
Element of this Plan. 

Vernon and Chiyley have both water and socage facilities. Both have receivedjinding io increase 
the cqcii iy and eficieruy of their facilities, and those qpear to be working well for both. Chiyley, 
ihrmigh their development qproval process, rmitinely reviews each request for development 
approval to errsire that proper Levels of Service Standards are mairrtairred with the Cmdnty not 
involved in that process except for the ismmce of the hiilding permit. The Town of Verrton 
approves all development orders based on availability capaciiy prim the issuance of any building 
permits. Vernon is attempted to get firriding to aid in the relocation keplacement of their utilities 
infiaslruchire as it becomes diqlaced by the fmdr-hte project of SR 79. This will be discnssed 
fidher in the identified issues of this Evaluation and Appraisal R e m  

Caryville and W a i m i  both have central water systems with no indication that cqacity is aproblem; 
however, there niqv be ajihme problem with the age of the irtfi-asUmrcWe and both towns will want 
to examine problems .vrrrrolrnding the aging facilities While there is negligible growth in and armind 
Caryville,jihue demands on the system dicfaie that the vstem be upgraded and improved. Wan,wd 
is another story; growth is expected to continue there at a stea&pace and irtfi-aslnichire shonld be 
closely monitored and improvements made that will enmire that capaciy arid proper Levels of 
Service Standards can be met. 

Policy 1-lm: Prior to the execution of future contracts andor agreements with private contractors for 
solid waste collection services, the County shall execute an agreement between the County and 
Springhill Regional Landfill andor the Bay County Incinerator to ensure the allocation of specific 
facility capacity to serve the solid waste disposal needs of Washington County. 

Waste Mmugemerrt, Inc., has verijied capacity to serve Washington County for 47 additional years. 
There is an active on-going agreement with Regional Springhill L,ar@ll. While these assurances 
have been made, the Cminty needs io continue to monitor the cqxxiiy at this failiiiy. While there is 
a 473” c q c i i y  at the mrrent l“ij711, the Cmirrriy will need to look to the f i twe  to plan for 
diJI’osa[ ofjihire solid waste generated in the Cminw. 

Policy 1-In: The County shall continue to prohibit disposal of all hazardous waste in landfills and 
shall continue to annually inspect 20% of all small quantity hazardous waste generators to ensure that 
such hazardous waste is being collected by a licensed collectorhauler. 

There are no active larid’lls in Washington Cminiy. AmneJlty Day two times a year, p e s  the 
residents an ol?prtidnity to dispose of hazardmis wastes. West Fiorida Regional Phnning Cmirncil is 
tinder contract with the State of Floriab to do SQG in Washington Cminly and maintains the master 
list of generators. 

Objective 1-2: The County and municipalities will maintain a five-year schedule of capital 
improvements for public facilities to be updated annually. 

r‘ 
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All improvements will be added to the Capital Improvements Element schea'nle that is now being 
irjdated on an unmial basis. 

Policy 1-2a: Proposed capital improvement projects for this element will be evaluated and ranked in 
the following manner: 

Level I: 

Level 2: 
Level 3: 

To protect public health and safety, to fulfill the County's and municipalities commitment 
to provide facilities, or to preserve full use of existing facilities. 
To increase efficiency and reduce operation costs and maintenance. 
To extend facilities within service areas. 

Objective 1-3: The County currently requires and shall continue to require the conservation of water 
resources by implementing Policies 1-3a through I-3b. 

Policy 1-3a: During periods of water shortage or drought, the County shall initiate procedures to 
restrict potable water usage and agricultural irrigation in keeping with the Water Shortage 
Restrictions contained in the Northwest Florida Water Management District's Water Shortage Plan, 
dated March, 1992. Such procedures shall be advertised through public notice. 

The Cminiy follows the directives of N w W  wsith regard to drmight. Bmighi, or below average 
arnolrrrts of anrn4al rairfall, is partiadudv deva-ting to farmers, dairies, poiiltry operations, hay 
production, water wells, and the local economy. Closely associated with dronght me increased 
wildfire risks and impact to the silviailtirre economy of private land owners. lrrigation of lawns 
can OcCaJionally cause lower water presmre on prblic waier hystems, thus increahyng the risk to 
firejghter 's combating urban or wild land fires. Drmight can also cause abnormal animal 
movement as wildli$e begins to seek waier soiirces near areas of himan yop4~uiion and 
development. Overall, all residents, bnsinesses, and governmental operations are wdnerable io 
drought. The greateh? risks are considered to be in the agnmltnral commtmiq, and to those relying 
on private wells orpiiblic water systems as drinking water sources. For the public, the risk offire 
is probably the greatest threat. The impacts io cm4niy emergency management can be minor 
where coordination ujiih the Florida Department of Agriniltnre w,mildprovidefir~ricial reliej or 
major where wild landfires develop with limited local water resmirces available to contain the 
incident. The cmrnty anticipates the need for  ontside financial or resource assistance in some 
severe droughts, and potential substantial he@ in all major severity events of dronght. 

Recommendation: The County shmild develop policies to guide the County through periods of 
severe drmight. 

Policy 1-3b: In order to conserve potable water, the County shall continue to require compliance with 
the Water Conservation Act of 1982, which requires that all new construction activities and additions 
to existing structures utilize fixtures conforming to the following schedule of maximum water use: 

P 
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r- Water Closets, tank type 3.5 gallondflush 
Water Closets, flushometer or flush valve 3.5 gallondflush 
Urinals, tank type 3.5 gallondflush 
Urinals, flushometer or flush valve 3.5 gallondflush 
Showerheads 3.5 gallonsiminute 
Lavatoty and sink faucets 2.5 galfondminute 

As recommended in the Consenxdon element. the above starrckrrds shindd be replaced as follows: 

FIXTURE 
FITTING 

Lavatory, private 
Lavatory, public, (metering) 
Lavatory, public (other than 

Maximum Flow Rates and Consumption for Plumbing Fixtures and Fixture Fittings 

PLUMBING FIXTURE OR/MAXIMUM FLOW RATE OR 
QUANTITY" 

2.2 gpm at 60 psi 
0.25 gallon per metering cycle 
0.5 gpm at 60 psi 

Shower head" 
Sink faucet 
Urinal 

2.5 gpm at 80 psi 
2.2 gpm at 60 psi 
1 .O gallon per (flushing cycle 

Water closet 
For SI: 

a. 
b. 

1 1 .6 gallons per flushing cycle 
1 gallon = 3.785 L, I gallon per minute = 3.785 I h i  

I pound per square inch = 6.895 Ha.  
A hand-held shower spray is a shower head. 
Consumption tolerances shall he determined &om referenced standards. 

Source: Florida Building Code - Plumbing 
County Building Department. 

(as provided by the Washington 

Objective 1-4: The County shall maximize the use of solid waste facilities by continuing to 
implement a county-wide recycling program in order to effectively reduce the volume of solid waste, 
as required by the Solid Waste Management Act of 1988 (as amended). 

7lliuplicy is being met by the Cam@. 

Policy Ma: The County and municipalities shall continue to actively encourage and educate the 
public regarding solid waste recycling. 

The ( h r i t y  is meeting thispolicy. 
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GOAL 2: The County and municipalities shall provide sanitary sewer, solid waste, stormwater 
management, and potable water facilities to meet existing and projected demands identified in this 

P 

plan. 

Objective 2-1: Existing and !Atwe deficiencies shall be correctdprevented by: 

a. Continually identifying sou~ces of ground water i d o w  and infiltration, and develop a 
program through adoption of the LDR's and the Capital Improvement Element of this 
Plan and the City of Chipley's Comprehensive Plan for rehabilitation and hture 
prevention; 

Cleaning and maintaining existing drainage canals; and 

Permitting new development only in accordance with State and Federal regulations 
and this Plan. 

b. 

c. 

The County is meeting this policy. 

Policy 2-la: Projects shall be undertaken in accordance with the schedule in the Capital 
Improvements Element of this Plan. 

The Courrty is meeting this policy. 

Policy 2-lb: No development orders or permits shall be issued for new development which would 
result in an increase in demand such that the facilities would become deficient (i.e. fall below 
adopted LOS). 

The Cow@ is meeting this poliy. 

Objective 2-2: The County shall continue to work in concert, through existing intergovernmental 
mechanisms, with the County Health Department and the State Department of Environmental 
Protection to ensure that mandatory requirements for siting, installation, inspection, operation, and 
maintenance of onsite wastewater treatment systems are implemented and maintained. 

Policy 2-2a: Use of onsite wastewater treatment systems (including septic tanks and package 
treatment plants) shall be limited to the following conditions: 

P 

a. Existing septic tank and package treatment plants may remain in service providing 
they are functioning properly in the manner designed and are located in a suitable soil 
environment; 

Use of septic tank systems for new development shall be limited to the County areas 
presently not served by central sewer service and shall only be permitted subsequent 

b. 
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to the receipt of all applicable permits, and in accordance with the densities 
established in Policies 3-1 through 3-1 1 of the Future Land Us Element; 

c. New construction and/or major renovation (more than 50% of structural value of 
property) located in areas served by central sewer service systems shall be required to 
connect to central service; and 

Use of package treatment plants shall be limited to development in areas presently 
not served by central sewer service and to provide pretreatment of sewage prior to 
discharge into central sewer systems. The installation of such facilities should only be 
permitted subject to the receipt of all applicable permits, and the treatment facility 
shall be established on an individual basis in accordance with FDEP permitting 
requirements. 

Issuance of septic tank permits shall be prohibited in areas designated on the Future 
Land Use Map as commercial andor industrial areas where the use involves the 
generation, handling, storage, andor use of hazardous materials in its operation. 

In accordance with the existing Subdivision Ordinance, the installation of sewage 
disposal systems requiring soil absorption systems shall be prohibited by the Planning 
Commission where such systems will not function due to high ground water, 
flooding, or unacceptable soil characteristics. 

d. 

e. 

f 

f l  The Corm& is meeting thepolicy. However, the following If) needs to be clarified. 

RecomnierIdatiorr: Item If) s h d d  read: 

I n  accordance with ndes of Land Development Code urd the Washirigton County Flood Ordinunce, 
the irrstullm'on of sewage dispoml byblenis requiriwg soil absoiption bybtenis shull be prohibited by 
the Plarrrrirrg Commissiorr where such systems will rmtOtfiNICforr due to high ground water, $dirrg,  
or iirracceptable soil chmacieristics. 

Objective 2-3: The County shall improve the management of stormwater and the protection of water 
resources by implementing the following policies. 

Policy 2-3a: The County and municipalities shall implement adopted LDR's which shall include 
provisions for stormwater management. 

The Cain@ is meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 2-3b: The County and municipalities shall require implementation of the Division of Forestry 
Best Management Practices as provided by Stormwater Management Level of Service Standards 
defined in "Infrastructure" Policy I-ld. 
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The County is meeting this policy. 

Objective 2-4: The County and municipalities (including Chipley) shall maintain established 
coordinating procedures the development review and approval process to ensure that public facilities 
(including sanitary sewer, drainage, and potable water facilities) are available to meet hture needs. 

Policy 2-4a: Throughout the planning period the County Building Inspection Department shall 
continue to serve as the centralized point for final review of all development orders and permits. 

The Cminty is meeting thispoky 

Policy 2-4b: The County Building Inspection Department shall continually monitor development 
activity and shall annually fiunish each operating entity for public sewer and potable water service 
with a quantitative report of the number of development permits issued in the County as well as in 
each municipality. 

The Cmmq is meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 2 4 :  Each operating entity for public sewer and potable water service shall correspondingly 
provide the County Building Inspection Department with annual reports of facility capacity and use. 

Recommendation: This finction is cwrent& being acconiplished by the PIanriirrg Department. The 
policy should read us such. 

Policy 2-4d: To accurately track development activity by location, the County Building Inspection 
Department shall record location information (Le., section, township, range, subdivision, name of 
municipality) on each development permit issued (including the new siting of mobile homes). 

The Cmirity is general& meeting this policy. However, the rise of the Black Bear fruckmg program 
s h ~ l d  be reviewed to erfixre that it is being utilized to its maxiniiini and that all employees are 
trained qpropriuie& tofdly realize ihe benejits oflmed. 

Policy 2-4e: The County shall install and maintain a computerized Development Permit Tracking 
System. 

This p o k y  is being niet by the Cmtrity with the impIemeriiation ofthe Black Bear progruni io track 
urd isme permits. However. the rise of the Black Bear tracking program should be reviewed to 
ensure that it is being utilized to its maximum urd that all employees are trained appropriately to 

,fi& realize the beriejts offered 

Policy 2 4  The extension of municipal services to areas outside municipal boundaries will be 
permitted only if such extensions will not promote urban sprawl. 

n 
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This policy is being met by the Cotrn~, brit is expected to become more of an isme us developable 
land disqpeurs ard growth occurs. This will be futher discussed in the Identijied Ismes section of 
this report. 

P 

Objective 2-5: The County and municipalities (including Chipley) shall coordinate to ensure that 
urban sprawl is discouraged through the utilization of all public facilities, including sewer, potable 
water, and stormwater management facilities to the greatest extent possible and by implementing 
Policy 2-5a. 

Policy 2-5a: This objective shall be achieved through the implementation of the following: 

a. Policy 2-4f above; 

b. Policies contained in this Plan related to provisions for the sitting of onsite and 
package wastewater treatment systems; 

The density classifications and geographic land use distributions established in the 
Future Land Use Element ofthis Plan; and 

The unified Land Development Code 

c. 

d. 

This policy is being met by the Courtly, bit is eqected to become more of an issue us developable 
lund disaypeurs and growth 0 ~ ~ 7 ~ s .  Zhis wiI1 be disnrssedJirrther in the idenhrfied issties of this 

f l  Evuliiution md,4ppruisuI Reprt 

GOAL 3: The County and municipalities shall regulate land use to protect the functions of natural 
drainage features and ~ t u r a l  groundwater aqae r  recharge areas. 

Objective 3-1: Consistent with level of service standards for drainage, nonstructural approaches to 
stormwater management shall be permltted in new development to allow for aquifer recharge. 

Policy 3-la: The county and municipalities shall allow for nonstructural stormwater management 
systems in new development. Nonstructud approaches shall include, but not be limited to, grassed 
wales and watmays, earthen retention facilities, berms, etc. Such systems shall meet federal, state, 
and local regulations, as applicable. 

The Cmmty is meeting this Policy. This w'ill be discwssedjntkr in the iderrh$ed issxes of this 
Evuhiution urd Appraisal Report irr relation to u cmin@-wide drainage pkm 

Policy 3-lb: Prohibit the alteration of natural watercourses and floodways, unless in the case of a 
finding of overriding public interest. An overriding public interest shall be based upon reducing the 
hazards of flooding in areas of development existing prior to the adoption date of this comprehensive 
plan. 
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This will be dismsxdfirther irr the idenhjied issues of this Evalimtiorr and Appraisal Report in 
relation t a cmmty-wide draimge p h i .  

Policy 3-IC: The county and municipalities shall protect the hnctions of all natural drainage features 
(such as streams, lakes, wetlands, and estuaries, etc.). The purpose of such protection is to allow for 
the natural treatment and recharge of water from overland flow, to reduce sedimentation, siltation, 
and soil erosion, and to allow for the retention, infiltration, evapotranspiration, and evaporation of 
water, as well as wildlife habitat and floodplain protection. 

This will be dimissedf~rther in the iderrhjied issues of this Evalimtiorr and Ajyraisal Report. A 
county-wide drainage engineering study is included on the *ita1 Improvements Element schedirle. 
Policy 3-Id: Recognize that periodic $boding is rtatiflul and acceptable, and therefore, irr order io 
prevent damage to prop* and Ige, repire that all development within the 100 year$o@Jhn be 
in compliance with Washington Cmirrty's adopted IBRk (incliiding their F M  Flood Damage 
Prevention Ordinance) md sfate and federal regulations, md that no development shall serve to 
irurecise the height and/or velocity of regu lu to~ f lds .  

Zhis poIicy is clo~.e& monitored by the Cmrrrq jood coordinator (Building Oficiag and the 
Plarnirrg O@ce (in the qproval of Certificates o f h d  use). This will be disnrssedfirrher in the 
idenhjied isvtres of this Ew1i;atiorr and Appraisal Rep?? 

Policy 3-le: Require that all proposed building and development within the 100 year floodplain shall 
be constructed consistent with established state and federal standards regulating development within 

P 

r'- designated floodplains. 

A cornpisow is made of proposed development with the F M  Flood Irtjorniatiorr Mq? @IRA@ by 
the Planrring Department to determine whatflood zone is present. r f  there is a J d  zone, then the 
reqniremeril thar a Flood Elevation Cer@cate be required before the bnildirrgperniit is ismed is 
placed on the *roved land rise cert$cde. The building impector ihen makes a site visit cis does 
the Department of Health inspector to determine the SrritabiIity of the site for placement of my 
slrtrctiue. 

Objective 3-2: The County shall establish proceduredmechanisms to protect and enhance the natural 
iknctions of the natural groundwater aquifer recharge areas and potable water wellfields by 
implementing the following policies: 

Policy 3-2a: The County and municipalities shall maintain wellhead protection zones in the Land 
Development Regulations. 

The Cmdy  is meeting this Policy. The Futtrre h m '  [JAY M q s  clearly indicate these areas. 
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Policy 3-2b: Land Development Regulations,, shall require that structures and septic tanks be setback 
from public and private wellheads in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 1OD-6 and 1OD-4 
F.A.C. 

l k  Cmirity is meeting this P o k y  with a 500fmt setbuck required 

Policy 3-2c: Moderate to high recharge mnes of the Floridan Aquifer shall be conserved and 
protected from contamination and restricted recharge through the implementation of Policy 6- I 1  
contained in the Future Land Use Element. 

The Cmirity is meeting this Policy. Further comments qpear in the Firhire hn? [Jse Element of the 
Evuliution urn? Appraisul Report. All developers are required to comment on the locution of their 
development in relutiori to the moderate to high rechmge zones of the qiger .  

Policy 3-2d: Upon completion of the Groundwater Basin Recharge Resource Availability Inventory 
(GWBRAI) and any SWIh4 program projects related to Washington County, the County and 
municipalities shall coordinate with the NWFWMD to ensure that recommended amendments to this 
Plan and the LDR's are incorporated in fiture revisions. 

n e  Cmirity is meeting this Policy. Washington County has developdpolicies urn? guidelines bused 
oti Northwest Floridu Wuter Murmgement Dstrict 's programs to " g e  urd regulae groundwater 
aqiiijtr recharge and the Florid Lkprtment ojEnvironmenta1 Protection 's OEp) objectivrs. 

Policy 3-2e: The natural functions of wetlands (Le., groundwater recharge, wildlife habitat, 
floodplain protection, etc.) shall be consewed by limiting fiture development in such areas in concert 
with the conservation land use classification found in the Future Land Use Element ofthis Plan. 

n e  Cmirity is meeting this policy. However. the cmmty should reexamine their setbucks mid 
consider iricreusirig them, epciuI& when septic tanks will be utilized ori properties adjacent to or 
in close proximity to these ureas. This will be disamedjirrrher in the iderih3ed issues of this 
Evulimtion urn? Appraisal Report 

Policy 3-2f Structures within 500 feet of a public potable water wellhead will be given priority for 
the construction of sewer pipelines when such facilities become available in a given locality. Such 
structures will be given one year to connect to the sewer from the date of notification of availability. 

The Cmirity is meeting this policy. This will be disaissed jiirther in the iderih$ed issues of this 
Evulidiori urd Appraisal Reprt. 

Policy 3-2g: The LDR's, shall be amended to include provisions for plugging of abandoned wells 
prior to issuance of development orders or permits. 

n e  Cminty is meeting this policy. &re is an qoproved policy in the Washington Cmiri2y 
Operatiorml Muriirul adopted by the BCC in March 2001, allowing the Piiblic Works Departmerit to 
peqorm this m e  of work as ideritzjied. 

n 

f l  
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Policy 3-2h: Land Development Regulations, to be adopted by October 1, 1991, shall prohibit the 
siting of potentially adverse land uses, such as dry cleaning facilities, package treatment plants, 
gasoline stations, etc. within 500 feet of a public potable water wellhead. 

The Connly has met thispolicy. 

Recomniendation: This policy shmild have mitring operations added to the list of adverse lund uses. 

Current&, the CIP list corutzins the finding for mi engineering st1i4 to examine the feasibility and 
identification of the ureas of the coiitgy that wodd beriefittfrom the con~ic t ion  of central utilities. 
This is important to the Connty as the growth exyarrds to the portions of the canny that me not 
served by central water and wastewater treatment fmilities. Areas of the Cminty where the needfor 
the extension of existing services or cortstniction of new facilities is demonstrated are identGed as: 

-Town of Ebro. The town coiincil has condtrcted several visioning fonrms and utilities’ 
workshops to find viable solntions to the sitiiatiorr they find themselves in with the advent of the 
new Buy Coiinly Interrratiorra~ Aiiport less than 20 miles uuuy und no central ritilities’ 
in$”ictiire or jitiding in place to snpport the expected growth. This will be discussedjirther 
in the identified ismes ofthis Evaliiatiorr and Appraisal Report 

-Town of Vernon. The dimq~tion of the town due to the SR 79 fmir-lune project thrmrgh the 
center of town will prove to be a challenge for the toww as they seekjinding to relocate urd 
replace the inflashxtirre that is wow in place. While the economic well being of the coniniirwi@ 
is a factor, there is also a hmianitarian aspect here that cannot be overlooked as a coniniiirri~ 
changes its entire small town makeup. This will be dismissedfirther in the identified issues of 
this Evali.iation and Appraisal Report. 

r- 

c 

SR 77 Corridor Smith of 1-10, The lack of central water and sewage negates the 
construction of any major commercial development to include motels, restaurants, and 
other facilities designed to serve travelers on 1-10, The County needs to coordinate hture 
effors with the city to extend the utilities into this area. This will be disnrssed,firrther in 
the identified issues of this Evaliiation und Appraisal Report. 

. Soirtheastenr Washinrtori Cmrn&. Aqua Utilities serves Sunnyhills, but currently does 
not serve any development outside of the boundaries of the subdivision. The 
infrastructure and capacity both need improvement, and as such should appear on the CIE 
schedule. Extension of their services through increase of capacity and upgrading of 
infrastructure should be encouraged by the County. This will be disctrssedjrrther in the 
identiJied ismies ofthis Evaluation urd Appraisal Report. 

The following policies shoiild be added to this element: 
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It will be the policy of the Coimty to specifically strive for coimty-sipported libraries to be located no 
more than 30 minutes driving timefrom any one residence in Washington Coimty 

It will be the p o k y  ofthe Coimty to increase the minimum square feet of library space ciirrently 
available in the Cotintyjkom 10,000 sqtiare$et to 18,400 to meet ciirrent~wpiilution standards. 

It will be the policy of the Cormty to ensirre thatjihrre sites for library facilities are selected based on 
growth, popiilution andplacement of new e lemenw schools. 

It will be the policy of the Coimty to ensirre thut 3 volumes per c q i u  or 69,000 voliimes us u minimum is 
availuble for public rise. 

r- 

c 
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SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF THE PLAN ELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS s.163.3191(2)@), F. S. 

CONSERVATION ELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the 
Conservation Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and 
shortcomings. While discussed briefly in this section, identified major issues will receive fbrther 
examination in the Identified Issues Section of the report. 

XI. INTRODUCTION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission and the 
Washington County Planning Department in cooperation with other County agencies. While 
many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be 
presented and hrther elaborated on in the Identified Issues Section the report. 

Ill. THE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS 

An increase in development and growth in Washington County has served to emphasize the 
importance of protecting and conserving the natural resources while enhancing the public health, 
safety, welfare and the quality of the environment. 

A. Waters Resources 

P 

Approximately 16,488 acres of the County’s area are surface waters, all of which are 
geologically and hydrologic ally significant to Washington and Bay counties. These 
areas include the Choctawhatchee River forming the westem border of the County, along 
with other smaller streams that include Holmes Creek, Pine Log and Econfina Creek. In 
addition to these streams there are many lakes within the County that add to the overall 
attractiveness of the County. All of these water sources serve as the habitat of numerous 
plants and animals that are threatened as the result of development. . Surface water makes 
its way into the ground to reach the aquifer sj-stems which becomes the water supply for all uses 
in Washington County. As surface water is a direct link to the Florida Aquifer, not only is 
prevention of contamination vital to ensure pure drinking water needs for current needs are met, 
but to ensure adequate supp1~- for the future. This matter will be discussed in detail in the 
Identified Issues section of this report. The preservation and protection of all of these 
areas will be discussed in detail in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

r- 

1. Creeks and Rivers. Table 11-1 should be considered a partial listing of the 
number of fresh water streams in the County. The list is included in this report to 
demonstrate the vast amount of streams that must be considered environmentally 
and hydrologically significant to the groundwater resources of the County. 
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Table 11-1. Washington CountJ- Rivers and Freshwater Streams 

Alligator Creek 
Bear Baj Creek 
Bogg) Branch 
Bonnet Pond 
Botheration Creek 
Broad Branch 
Brock Mill Branch 
Carlisle Lake 
Carter Branch 
Chalk Hill Branch 
Chapel Branch 
Choaawhatchee River 
Cjpress Creek 
Cjpress Slough 
D;miels Branch 
Davis Branch 
Dead River 
Dip Vat Branch 
Ditch Branch 
Double Branch 
Double Pond Branch 
Dram Branch 
Econfina Creek 
Fanning Branch 
Flat Creek 
Gap Branch 
Gin Branch 
Godwin Branch 
Gmveyard Creek 
Greenhead Branch 
Gully Branch 
cull) Creek 
Gum Creek 
Hard Labor Creek 
Harrell Branch 
Helm Branch 

Holmes Creek 
Hudson Branch 
Jones Rice 
Mill Branch 
Kersey Branch 
Little Dram Branch 
Little Hard Labor Creek Little 
Reedy Branch 
b u g  Branch Mill Branch 
Mill Creek 
Mitchell Branch 
Mitchell Mill Creek 
Open Creek 
Palmer Branch 
Piney Branch 
Pippin Mill Creek 
Pole)- Creek 
Pond Creek 
Potter Branch 
Red Head Branch 
Reed)- Branch 
Reedy Creek 
Roach Branch 
Sand Mountain Branch 
Shak) Joe Branch 
Smutty Sweet 
Gum Creek 
Speoce Branch 
Street Branch 
Ten mile Creek 
Thomy Head Branch 
Wells Mill Creek 
White Oak Creek 
Williams Branch 
Yaks Mill Creek 

a. Econfna Creek. The Econfina is located in the southeastern comer of 
Washington County and is north of SR 20. Most of the Econfina's 300 
million gallons of water per day is from the Florida Aquifer and flows into 
Deer Point Lake. Deer Points supplies 45 million gallons of water to the 
drinking supply of Bay County. That, combined with the fact that rare 
plants and species are present makes the area environmentally significant. 
To  protect this highly significant area, West Florida Water Management 
District (WFWMDO purchased 29,603 acres in Washington and Bay 
counties to protect the only Class I potable water supply body. This is a 
critical area of concern, not only for Washington County, but for Bay 
County as well. The protection and preservation of this unique area will 
discussed hr ther  in the Identified Issues section of this report. 
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b. Holmes Creek. Holmes Creek begins in Alabama and flows through areas 
with high sandy banks and beautiful swamps and confluences with the 
Choctawhatchee River. The stream has high limestone walls, sand bluffs 
and lush vegetation and serves a habitat for a wide range of animal 
species. Pollution is received by the creek in the form of wastewater 
treatment plants from Bonifay, Graceville, and Chipley. Conversely, the 
Town of Vernon has successfully corrected a long standing pollution 
problem with an upgrade of the wastewater treatment plant and the 
installation spray fields with no waste water being directed to Holmes 
Creek. Chipley's upgrade to its wastewater treatment has been engineered 
and funded as has the spray field. It is expected that this upgrade and 
spray field will be complete by 2009 with no water being directed to 
Holmes Creek. There are not other wastewater systems in the County that 
pose a threat to these surface waters. This will be discussed further in the 
Identified Issues section of this report. 

Choctawhatchee River. With its headwaters in Alabama, the river flows 
96 miles from the Alabama state line into the Choctawhatchee Bay, and 
forms the border between Walton and Washington counties. Holmes 
Creek in Washington County and Wrights Creek in Holmes County are 
major tributaries of the river as is a portion of the Sand Hill Lakes in 
Washington County including a recharge area from the Floridan Aquifer 
springs discharging into Holmes Creek. As described in the 1996 
Choctawhatchee River and Bay SWIM plan, the Choctawhatchee River 
and Bay watershed supports a wide array of aquatic and wetland resources 
and provides numerous benefits for the human community. Among the 
environmental resources are a variety of aquatic and wetland habitats, 
extensive forests, Floridan Aquifer springs, steephead streams, and many 
species of flora and fauna. Human benefits provided include commercial 
and recreational fisheries, marine transportation, military uses, outdoor 
recreation, tourism, aesthetic qualities, and economic benefits associated 
with all of these. While the Choctawhatchee River and Bay watershed 
continues to support outstanding resources, it has also experienced many 
of the impacts that are common to Florida estuaries. These include urban 
stormwater runoff and other nonpoint sources of pollution, widespread 
sedimentation, domestic and industrial wastewater discharges, and habitat 
loss and degradation. Cumulatively, these impacts have degraded the 
productivity of the river and bay system and diminished the benefits it 
provides. Preservation and protection of this area will be discussed further 
in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

Lakes and Ponds. The County has many large and beautiful lakes with 
pristine qualities that are being endangered as population grows and 
development continues along their shores. This threat is from septic tanks 
and the clearing of vegetation from the banks that allow erosion into the 
lakes. The development along the lake shorelines is a major concern and 

C. 

d. 
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will be discussed in detail in the Identified Issues section of this report. 
This subject will be discussed in greater detail in the Identified Issues 
section of this report. 

Table 11-2. Major Lakes in Washington County 

Porter Lake 

Gan lake  4x7 
Lucas Lake I402 
Hirkc I :A5 
Deadening I332 
Pate I225 

I Dunford I220 I 

P 

P 

2. FloodDlains. Flooding is the primary emergency concern along the 
Choctawhatchee River, Holmes Creek, and associated tributaries, sloughs, river 
oxbow lakes, sinkhole lakes, and isolated swamps (locally called “bays.”). Serious 
flooding occurred in 1928, 1929, 1960, 1975, 1990, 1994, with two floods in 
1998. Urban runoff also causes flooding in the County. The city of Chipley 
experiences this problem the most. Urban development on former wetlands, 
combined with the storm water runoff &om homes, streets and commercial 
districts, has caused devastation to homes and businesses in Chipley. 

Along with a new flood ordinance adopted in 2005, the rules of the Land Development 
Code discourage development within the floodplains within both the municipalities and 
the unincorporated areas of Washington Com9-. When the possibility of the existence of 
flood plains are identified using the Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRM) as published by 
F E W  the developer is required to submit an elevation certificate prior to the issuance of 
a permit. Septic, electrical, and well systems must then be elevated along with the 
structure to prevent damage from flooding. Many times, this serves to discourage 
development due to the additional costs being prohibitive. Most of the flood zones are 
in swampy areas and are not suitable for urban type development. During periods 
of extreme drought, the land is often appealing to potential buyers and it has 
served the County well to stress that the property is indeed in a flood zone and 
caution should be taken when purchasing land they might not be able to use for 
their desired purposes. While negligible development occurs in the floodplains, 
timber cutting and clearing of vegetation allows further erosion. This issue will 
he discussed in further detail in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

The following summarizes flooding issues in the municipalities and the 
unincorporated areas of the County. 

a. C w i l l e .  Flooding in Caryville is caused by excessive rainfall events 
occurring within the Choctawhatchee River basin. Nearly 80 percent of 
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the municipality is prone to flooding according to FEh4A Flood Insurance 
Rate Maps. Caryville has experienced frequent flooding from the river, 
with a high chance of reoccurrence. An example of this can be seen in the 
historical flood data. In 1990 the river rose to approximately 21.21 feet, 
which is well above the river flood stage of 12 feet. In the 1994 flood, it 
rose to 27 feet. In the March 1998 flood the river rose to 19.65 feet and 
17.50 feet in the October 1998 flood. This demonstrates Caryville's high 
vulnerability to flooding. Recognizing the impact of the Caryville 
flooding and the high vulnerability of the community to rising water, 
officials set about initiating one of the largest buyouts in Washington 
County's history. 

An $1 I million mitigation program provided by the U.S. Department of 
Housing and Urban Development in 1995 permanently solved many of 
the structural flooding problems in Caryville. The flood was one of many 
events throughout the Town's histoy. The hnds were provided as a result 
of the Tropical Storm Albert0 flood disaster of 1994 (a 13 1 year event). 
Essentially, the majority of the Town's residents accepted a voluntary 
buyout offer and moved from the primary core of the community (along 
U.S. 90 and CR 279) to other locations outside of the Choctawhatchee 
floodplain. Some residents did not accept buyout hnds. Several 
businesses, including a convenience store, the post ofice, a state prison 
work camp, and Town Hall itself remain in the core of the floodplain. 
Properties acquired under the buyout program are to remain as open space 
in perpetuity. 

m. Flooding in Ebro is caused by excessive rainfall events occurring 
within the town or in environs closely surrounding the town. The floodplain 
of the Choctawhatchee River covers one quarter of a square mile of the 
northwest comer of Ebro. The floodplain of Pine Log Creek flows through 
Pine Log State Forest and the northern boundary line of the forest form the 
southern boundary of the town. All of Pine Log Creek's floodplain is 
located within Pine Log State Forest. Development is limited to recreational 
uses by the State of Florida in this area. .Ebro is vulnerable to flooding in 
areas where swamps or sinkholes are present or were historically present 
before development. Additionally, urban runoff can increase the likelihood of 
flooding in locations not otherwise prone to flooding. For the most part, 
FIRM'S accurately show flood-prone locations, although revisions may be 
needed during the FIRM update scheduled for 2008. . 

Because of the low intensity of urban development, stormwater runoff 
(parking lots, rooftops, cleared landhill, etc.) is generally a minor problem 
with regards to flooding. However, attempts at development of the old 
Arnold property and Blueberry Farms may affect the flooding potential of 
this area. Localized flooding can o m  during thunderstorms on streets as 
well. Ten (10) structures in Ebro are documented within the 100-year 
floodplain (according to comparisons of FEMA 43 flood data with County 
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911 addressing overlays). Zero (0) structures are within the 500-year 
floodplain. Ofthe ten structures, two (2) are businesses. 

!&am. Flooding in Vemon is caused by excessive rainfall events occurring 
within the town or in environs closely surrounding the town. Vemon is 
vulnerable to flooding primarily as a result of the presence of Holmes Creek. 
The floodplain and floodway of Holmes Creek covers the entire northern 
boundary of the town. Smaller tributaries to Holmes Creek are found with 
the town. Homes west of the downtown area and along Spool Mill Road, 
Lazy Bone Drive, and other side streets are vulnerable. Additionally, urban 
runoff can increase the likelihood of flooding in locations not otherwise 
prone to flooding. For the most part, FIRM'S accurately show flood-prone 
locations, although revisions may be needed in some areas. 

Several homes have been purchased in buyout programs sponsored through 
Hazard Mitigation Grant Program funds. This includes structures purchased 
in neighborhoods named in the above paragraph. This has removed many of 
the most vulnerable structures in Vemon. Many that remain have already been 
mitigated for flooding due to structural elevation at the time of construction. 

Because of the low intensity of urban development, stormwater runoff 
(parking lots, rooftops, cleared landfill, etc.) is generally a minor problem 
with regards to f l o w .  Some street flooding can occur during 
thunderstorms or extended rainy events (flooding unrelated to rising water in 
Holmes Creek). 

One hundred five (1 05) structures in Vernon are documented within the 100 
year floodplain (according to comparisons of E M A  43 flood data with 
County 91 I addressing overlays). Twelve (12) structures are within the 500 
year floodplain. Of the 105 total structures, ten (IO) are businesses. These 
figures may be higher or lower when official National Flood Insurance 
Program (NFDP) Rood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRM) are used in overlays. 

Wausau. Flooding in Wausau is caused by excessive rainfall events 
occurring within the town or in environs closely surrounding the town No 
major river flows through the community. Reedy Creek is the largest 
water body (flowing ftom south to north just east of SR 77). Wausau is 
vulnerable to flooding primarily as a result of the presence of Reedy Creek 
and another tributary of Hard Labor Creek to the west of SR 77. Structures 
vulnerable to flooding are generally located too close to these two creek 
systems. For the most part, FIRM'S accurately show flood-prone locations, 
although revisions may be needed in some areas during the scheduled update 
ofthe FIRM in 2008. 

c. 

d. 

Because of the low intensity of urban development, stormwater runoff 
(parking lots, rooftops, cleared landfill, etc.) is generally a minor problem 
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with regards to flooding. Some street flooding can occur during 
thunderstorms or extended rainy events (flooding unrelated to rising water in 
Holmes Creek). 

Fourteen (14) structures in Wausau are documented within the 100 year 
floodplain, including one (1) business (according to comparisons of FEMA 
Q3 flood data with County 91 1 addressing overlays). Zero (0) structures are 
within the 500 year floodplain. These figures may be higher or lower when 
official National Flood Insurance Program W P )  Rood Insurance Rate 
Maps (FIRM) are used in overlays 

-. Flooding in Chipley is caused by excessive rainfall events 
occurring within the city or in environs closely surrounding the city. No 
major river flows through the community. Approximately 233 acres (10% of 
the total land) in the city are subject to flooding. These areas occur mostly 
around the small, intermittent streams in the city. Most of these are not 
developed, as soils are not suitable for construction in this location. Some 
watercourses in the floodplains have been channelized to facilitate drainage to 
nearby creeks after rainfall. 

One hundred seventeen (I  17) existing structures in Chipley are documented 
within the 100-year floodplain according to comparisons of FEMA 4 3  flood 
data with County 911 addressing overlays. Of the one hundred seventeen 
structures, eleven (1 1) are businesses. Zero (0) structures are within the 500- 
year floodplain. These figures may be higher or lower when official National 
Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRM) is 
updated in 2008. 

Some form of flooding occurs a! least once per year in Chipley Chipley is 
vulnerable to flooding in areas where swamps are present or were 
historically present prior to development. Additional flood-prone areas 
include portions of the City of Chipley near various drainage system ditches. 
Additionally, urban runoff can increase the likelihood of flooding in 
locations not othenvise prone to flooding. Development in filled wetlands 
in combination with storm water runoff fiom homes, streets, and 
commercial districts, has caused devastation to homes and a few businesses 
in Chipley. Mitigation purchases of properties as well as ditch cleaning 
efforts have solved some of these problems, but some homes continue to be 
victims of flooding. 

For the most part, FIRM'S accurately show flood-prone locations, although 
revisions are needed in some locations, especially near ? Avenue between 
South Boulevard and US 90. The following locations are notable for flooding 
in Chipley; 7'h Avenue (between US 90 and South Boulevard; 4& Street near 
South Boulevard; and South Boulevard (about 1/3 mile west of the County 
office complexes). 

e. 
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In the mid-l990's, funding was m e d  by the city to correct some of the 
flooding problems. The city purchased some homes as a mitigation project. 
Flooding continues to be an occasional, but persistent issue in other areas. 

Urban runoff is more pronounced in Chipley, than in any of the other 
municipalities in Washington County. Urban runoff (parking lots, rooftops, 
cleared landfill, etc.) contributes to the cubic foot volume received by low- 
lying areas. This is particularly a concern in the ? Street basin between 
South Boulevard and US 90. 

The city's wastewater system is vulnerable to flood damage. It is located on 
the edge of a known floodplain, Alligator Creek. Flooding at the city's 
wastewater treatment plant or lift stations can result in wastewater backing up 
into homes or businesses. The scheduled update of the system over the next 
two to three years should alleviate some of these problems. 

f Unincomrated County. Washington County's greatest vulnerability is from 
flooding. Major river courses and floodplains (including the Choctawhatchee 
River, Holmes Creek, thousands of swamps, and tributaries to these rivers and 
creeks) creates a myriad of possibilities for structural and infrashucture 
flooding and associated damages. Flooding near and around numerous lakes 
and sloughs is also a possibility. 
One thousand three hundred twenty three (1,323) structures in the County 
are documented within the 100 year floodplain, including ninety two (92) 
businesses (according to comparisons of FEh4A 4 3  flood data with 
County 91 1 addressing overlays). Forty three (43) structures are within 
the 500 year floodplain. Of the 1,323 total structures, ninety-two (92) are 
businesses. 

The County is vulnerable to flooding primarily as a result of: 

- 
. 

Construction that has occurred within or too close to rivers, swamps, 
or lakes. 
Construction that has occurred on fill that was once wetland 
Urbanization of rural areas, resulting in increased and unmanaged 
stormwater in localized situations. 
Rural flooding along unpaved (and sometimes paved) County roads 
and bridges. 

* 

The unknown factor throughout the County relating to potential damages is 
the number of structures that have already been constructed with 
mitigation in mind. For example, structures built before the adoption of 
the NFIP were permitted to build near ground level. With the adoption of 
the NFIP, structures must now build to at least the base flood elevation. 
The Black Bear permit tracking program utilized by the County building 
department should be tracking the flood elevation certificates that are 
requested. It is not clear that this is being done. 
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Mitigation of stormwater situations and urban flooding has been occumng 
through the requirement of stormwater retention pond construction. This 
has reduced the overall amount of unmanaged stormwater in urbanizing 
areas. Construction occurring before stormwater regulations were 
implemented, however, contributes to stormwater management problems 
whose cost is often bome by the County. Opportunities for mitigation exist 
for stormwater management issues. It is incumbent on the County to 
ensure that stormwater management problems and the costs associated 
must be bome by the developers. 

The County also faces a flooding vulnerability along County maintained 
roadways. Unpaved roads are especially vulnerable to gullying and 
damages. Paved roads and bridges can also be damaged by high or 
excessive waters. Following wet seasons or tropical weather events, 
damage can cause the County to fall weeks or months behind in 
maintenance. Often, residents are stranded at or away from homes until 
road crews are able to rework roadways. 

Vulnerability to flooding of residential properties (as opposed to 
structures, which are required to be elevated to base flood elevation) is 
increasing. This is due to development around lakes and near rivers and 
other water bodies. This development is being caused by a desire of local 
and especially out-of-town residents to purchase and live on waterfronts. 
Washington County's sand hill lakes region south of Wausau is a prime 
example of a location where development on waterftont is occurring. 

Potential flood damages are being reduced not only through participation in 
the NFIP, but also through purchases of floodplain property. The 
Washington County Parks and Recreation Department has purchased a 
variety of lands to provide public access to waters. These parks are on 
both lakes and rivers. Additionally, the Northwest Florida Water 
Management District has purchased thousands of acres of floodplains, 
lakefront, and riverfront properties in the County. Large sections of the 
Choctawhatchee River floodplain, Holmes Creek floodplain below 
Vernon, and lakes and riverfront lands in the southeastern portions of the 
County (associated with the Econfina Creek and an upland aquifer 
recharge areas that supplies Bay County with potable surface waters) has 
been purchased by Water Management District. These lands cannot be 
developed except for recreational purposes, thus mitigating flood 
vulnerability in these areas. 

4. Groundwater Resources. All of Washington County's water resources come from 
groundwater found in the Floridan aquifer system, which is one of the most 
productive aquifers in the world. This is a sedimenthock formation that is 
capable of holding and releasing water. It covers an area of about 100,000 square 
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miles and generally provides water for cities as far north as Savannah, Georgia 
and as far south as Miami, Florida. The Florida Aquifer is near the surface in 
Washington County. The water quality in the recharge area is of prime concern 
because of its direct connection to the Florida Aquifer. If the surface water is 
contaminated with pollutants, there is a quick and rapid downward water 
movement, which can be as much as hundreds of feet a day, quickly polluting 
ground water provided by the aquifer. This groundwater found in the aquifer is 
Washington County’s sole source of water for consumption. In recent years this 
source has come under stress due to increasing population, depletion of water 
resources, and bad management practices. This subject will receive further 
discussion in the Identified Issues section of this report 

Springs. Many beautihl springs exist in Washington County, but have the 
potential to be adversely impacted by human activities. They are probably the 
most unique and defining quality of the county and must be protected at all costs. 
Unfortunately, the County has not been in the position financially to purchase 
them nor have grants been applied for to acquire springs when available. Some 
springs have been carelessly used over the years, becoming the resting place for 
litter and debris. However, as the importance of these springs is accentuated, 
responsible land owners have taken the initiative to clean them up and protect 
them from further man-made intrusions. Springs are vulnerable to the activities 
that occur on the land around them as well as the increased use of their waters. 

One of Washington County’s most beautiful springs, Cypress Springs located 
north of Vernon on SR 79, was sold in 2003 to a water bottling plant. Due to 
concerns regarding the alteration of the springs in their natural state, withdrawal 
was limited to a well adjacent to the springs rather than the basin itself. The 
waster is then transported to a county to the east of Washington County where it 
is bottled. There has been considerable land acquisitions by Northwest Florida 
Water Management with more planned for the future. The State has made it a 
priority to protect Florida’s springs by funding research, monitoring of water 
quality, education and sprlngs restoration. The County is committed to protecting 
the unique aspect of its natural springs. This subject will be discussed further in 
the Identified Issues section ofthis report. 

5 .  

A policy change is needed to mitigate contaminate runoff from disturbed land. If 
the vegetative buffer is increased and the vegetation itself is left intact, then runoff 
is less likely to infiltrate the surface water, and in the case of lands adjacent to 
natural springs, the groundwater as well. 

Springs, Groundwater and Surface Water motection. The County needs to 
establish policies to ensure that springs, groundwater and surface water continue 
to be protected as well as they have been while massive development of the 
county has been a prospect, as it becomes a reality. This can be achieved through 
accurate identification and careful control of adjacent land use to sensitive aquatic 
resources. 
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Reconiniendations: 

Recommendation: Conservation of wetlands: The cmiriiv shmiM contimie to work 
with the Water Manazement District to find land to convert to a “Conservation” 
land nse desimiation. In  order to identifv these lands the Wetlands Map from the 
Ftrtiire L ~ n d  llse Man series should be overlapped with the Fntiire Lmd llse 
Mar, and arlv land not .vet converted to a ‘%onservation ” land use desiprration 
shmild be identified as a candidateforfrrtiire coriversio!, 

Recommendation: Approximately one quarter ofthe total land in the county has a 
“Conservation” land nse designation. This is especial& significant as almost all 
of it follows the wetland borindaries in the county. This method of singling ont a 
significant resource thrmighoiit the cminty arid placing it under protection shmild 
contini4e. Any firther conversion of land into conservation should follow this 
pattern. 

B. Floral and Fauna. 

Floral. In Washington County, there are three different ecological communities as 
defined in 26 Ecological Communities of Florida (July 1989), by the Soil Conservation 
Society of America. 

I .  Longleaf Pine-Turkey Oak Hills. In the county, these areas are used for improved 
pastures, pine plantations, and some more intensive farming operations. Soil 
conditions are favorable for urban development. This community has not special 
protection status that is given to wetlands by federal and state laws. 

2. Mixed Hardwood and Pine. These areas are important for flood control and 
watersheds, timber production, with little limitation to urban development. This 
community has no special protection status that is given to wetlands by federal and 
state laws. 

3. Bottomland Hardwoods. These. areas are usually wetlands and its perpetuation is 
due to the seasonal flooding. The area has high potential for timber production 
and is not conducive to urban-type development. The Bottomland Hardwoods 
community is important because it receives floodwaters, sediments, pollutants 
and nutrients and assimilates them into the system through redistribution. The 
associated riverine system is part of the dynamics of this community and acts 
as a transport mechanism of organic detritus to receiving estuaries. These 
communities are valuable recreation and scenic systems with high aesthetic quality 
and have special protection status that is given to wetlands by federal and state 
laws. 

The Longleaf Pine-Turkey Oak Hills, and Mixed Hardwood and Pine, are more likely to 
become vulnerable to development than wetlands communities. These communities do not 
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have the special protection status that is given to wetlands by federal and state laws. 
Drought and the threat of wildfires is an ever present danger. Rainfall was below normal for 
2006 and the year ended with about an 18 inch shortfall. This stresses the vegetative growth 
and heightens the danger of wildfire as dry conditions continue. 

kum. There is a wide variety of wildlife within the County -- a wide variety of birds, 
ducks, deer, beaver, rabbit, coyote, turkey, boar, fox, to name a few. Some types are hunted 
during the appropriate hunting seasons, while others are the subject of photography and 
admiration by humans. Falling Waters State Park is listed as a site included in the Panhandle 
Section of the Great Florida Birding Trail, a collection of 445 sites throughout Florida 
selected for their excellent birdwatching and education opportunity. The Choctawhatchee 
River swamps located within Washington County has been named as perhaps the last bastion 
of the ivory-billed woodpecker Avian (Campephilus principalis), long believed to be extinct. 
Some authorities state that the evidence to support this presence of the Ivory-billed 
Woodpecker has probably been confhsed with another type woodpecker. However, 
according to other experts, there appears to be credible evidence that this once believed 
extinct species may be present in the Choctawhatchee swamps. 

At the end of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is a chart entitled, “State 
and Federal Threatened, Endangered, and Other Species of Concern Likely to Occur in 
Washington County Florida,” as published by U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service in April 2007. 
This lists includes both floral and fauna species. 

Recommended: I t  is recommended that this list be included in the EAR-based anzendmerrt io 
the Conservation Element ofthe Plan. 

C. Air Quality. 

P 

P 

Overall, the air quality of the County is excellent. During periods of drought, there are 
some problems around the large sand pit located in the southeastem section of the 
County, but usually a water truck is dispatched and the problem subsides. Forest fires 
from as far away as Valdosta, Georgia was particularly noticeable in the past year, but 
that was temporary and did not present any problems of a long-term nature. There is no 
major air polluters located in Washington County. 

D. Commercially Valuable Materials. 

There are three major minerals in Washington County, with some commercial value: 

1. C&y. At present, there are no commercial clay mines in Washington County, but 
there are some clay pits. The clays found there are useful for making 
sewer pipe, 

brick, 

2. Limestone. Limestone occus at or near the surface in Washington County in the 
Marianna Lowlands area. The presence of limestone in the County has been known 
for many years, at the present time, there are no commercial limestone operations 
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P in Washington County 

&mJ. There are approximately 15 active sand pits in the county with approximately 
I O  having been approved during the planning period using the special exception 
process. The inventory list of pits within the Comprehensive Plan will need to be 
updated. The largest pit is the Sikes Pit at SR 77 and SR 20: a plan to enlarge the 
pit has been denied by the County due its close proximity to residential 
development. Pits approved during the planning period should be added to the list 
of pits for the County. 

3. 

E. Soil Erosion. 

Two types of land erosion can be encountered in the County. This includes water erosion on 
vulnerable sloping soils and a slight possibility of sinkholes. Rainfall events combined with 
surface disturbances (lot clearing, vegetation and soil cover removal, trenching, etc.) are the 
primaiy causes of soil erosion. This can lead to sedimentation in drainage ditches, small streams, 
or swamps, which could increase the coverage of floods. Sedimentation barriers (hay bales, 
plastic silt fencing) used at development sites are an effective means of control used in the 
county. 

The best available data with regards to soil erosion potential is the 1965 Soil Survey of 
Washington County. The information is not municipality-specific, however 34% of the soils 
within Washington County possess characteristics of "Highly Erodable (HE)" or "Potentially 
Highly Erodable (PEH)" soil types. Agricultural operations are the most vulnerable to erosion. 
Erosion can expose foundations, undermine roadways and sidewalks and result in cracks, In 
addition, vulnerable structures include those situated on slopes, subject to high water runoff, 
and those on cleared lots with little surface vegetation. 

According to the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Average Annual Soil 
Erosion by Water and Wind revised in 2000 on croplands and Conservation Program lands, 
erosion due to water in Washington County, including municipalities, was estimated at 3-5 
tondacre per year primarily located in the western river valley and the northern half of the 
county. Less than 1 todacre per year is attributable to erosion by wind. 

Estimates of potential loss to existing and future structures are difficult to gauge. A straight 
application of the countywide estimate of 34% chance of encountering "Potential Highly 
Erodable" or "Highly Erodable" soils applied to Washington County's 2003 value of real 
property of $243,402,687 yields $82,756,914 of property potentially vulnerable to soil erosion 
to some degree. Application of a 4.23% increase in assessed values annually yields a potential 
future exposure of $1 10,599,573 by the year 2010. Total loss to the structure is possible, but not 
likely. A more realistic planning assumption would be that 10% of the exposed properties 
experience damage that actually impacts the structure to some degree. Such an assumption 
reveals an estimated future loss of $1 1,059,957 by 2010. 

F. Sinkholes 

Two types of sinkhole districts exist in the County. The most obvious district includes the Sand 
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Hill Lakes Region. This region is found across a geological formation called "Grand Ridge." 
Grand Ridge is located across the southem half of the County. The ridge consists of a large 
amount of sandy soils on top of limestone. This is the perfect combination for deep sinkhole 
structures. When underground limestone becomes so eroded by the movement of water it 
collapses, the sandy overburden collapses into a fallen cavern, creating a sinkhole. The Sand 
Hill Lakes region contains hundreds of isolated drainage basins formed by the karst activity. 
This is considered to be a young karst landscape. Some sinkholes are filled with water, forming 
small and large lakes. Others are simply depressions in the landscape. Others form swamps. 
Mature systems have developed drainage pattems where streams lead from lake to lake, and 
eventually to rivers. 

A second, more mature or even old age sinkhole district lies in the northern half of the County. 
This area is characterized by a more defined (hut broad) drainage pattem. Old age sinkholes have 
been filled with sediments and now contain palustrine swamps. Locally, these swamps are 
called "bayheads". Springs can occur in either of these districts. Often, limestone formations are 
visible at the surface near the springs. 

The most likely area of sinkhole development would be the Sand Hill Lakes district. A large 
development has been constructed over the last thirty years (Sunny Hills). Additional 
development is occurring in the area Some 38,000 acres have been purchased in the Sand Hill 
Lakes region (for water management purposes, not for sinkhole mitigation). 

Although it is not without possibility, the likelihood of active sinkholes developing in the 
County is considered to be moderate or low. There are no known incidents of a home or business 
being consumed by a sinkhole in Washington County. 

The best available data from the Florida Geological Survey Sinkhole Database indicates that 
only a few small sinkholes have occurred (usually ten to twenty foot width). It also indicates that 
there are no recent active sinkholes in the County. This data shows that no homes have been 
impacted, although roadways have been impacted. Despite this, in January 2005, an active 
collapse sinkhole approximately 25 feet in diameter and 20 to 22 feet deep opened up within 
fifty feet of a residence near Hwy 79 close to the Town of Ebro. One has also become active in 
the Crystal Lake area. There is speculation however, that the installation of a water well nearby 
and the subsequent draining ofwater, may have contributed to the sinkhole collapse. 

Washington County relies primarily on individual water wells as opposed to community water. The 
drilling activities associated with installing these individual water wells may serve to increase the 
occurrence of sinkholes in Washington County, and the vulnerability of the nearby structures. 
According to MEMPHIS, out of a potential "Low", "Medium", "High", "Very High" or "Extremely 
High" sinkhole risk potential, the unincorporated Washington County has locations lying within 
each hazard potential zone, except "Extremely High". MElvPHIS indicates 1894 structures are at 
low risk for sinkholes, 4725 are at "Medium" risk, 7 are at "high" risk and 6 are at "Very High" risk 
of sinkholes. All critical facilities are within the hazard zone. According to MEMF'HIS an estimated 
$288.85 million dollars of exposure, based on the 2000 Census data, are within the "Low" sinkhole 
risk area. An estimated 2.45 million dollars of potential future exposure are Within the "Very High" 
category, $1.02 billion dollars within the "Medium" sinkhole risk area, $1.85 million dollars of 
exposure are within the "High" sinkhole risk area and an estimated $288.85 million dollars of 
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fl exposure, based on the 2000 Census data, are within the "Low" sinkhole risk area 

G. Drought. 

Drought, or below average amounts of annual rainfall, is particularly devastating to farmers, 
dairies, poultry operations, hay production, water wells, and the local economy. Closely 
associated with drought are increased wildfire risks and the impact to the silviculture economy of 
the county's private land owners. Irrigation of lawns can occasionally cause lower water pressure 
on public water systems, thus increasing the risk to firefighter's combating urban or wild land 
fires. Drought can also cause abnormal animal movement as wildlife begins to seek water 
sources near areas of human population and development. Overall, all residents, businesses, and 
governmental operations are vulnerable to drought. The greatest risks are considered to be in the 
agricultural community, and to those relying on private wells or public water systems as drinking 
water sources. The county anticipates the need for outside financial or resource assistance in 
during severe droughts especially when groundwater levels are affected and individual 
residential wells cannot provide sufficient water to accommodate the needs of households. 

Recommendation: The County does not have a water coriservation plan The following policy 
shoirld be added in the EAR-based amendments: 

Policy: : By the year 2020, the Cmmty will develop water conservation policies that 
will serve to relieve drought conditions by the incltrsion of water reuse plans for reuse of g r q  
water generated by residential, commercial, government, and school b~rildings. 

Policy: : It will be the policy of the County to incorporate into the Land Development 
Code to- the extent possible. the use of native drought tolerant Vegetation as recommended in the 
Florida Yards and Landscaping program to reduce the needfor water irrigation. 

n 

H. Wildfires. 

Wildfires are of great concem in Washington County. An average of 75+ grass or woods fires 
OCCUTS in any given year in Washington County. Lightning causes many of the natural wildfires 
while other wildfires in the County are human-induced fires. This includes purposely-caused fire 
(arson) or accidental causes (escaping trash fires, cigarettes, sparks from passing railcars, motor 
vehicle fires on roadsides that spread to woodlands, or house fires that expand to wild lands). 

Soils and plant communities contribute greatly to the potential for a fire in the sandhills region of the 
county, but fires may occur at practically any location. Although not the only identifying 
characteristic to identify wildfire-vulnerable areas, those locations with "Lakeland Fine Sand" 
(as shown in agricultural soil guides for the county) generally have fire dependent plant species 
growing in them. The Sunny Hills subdivision and surrounding environs, constructed in sand hills 
where natural vegetation is conditioned to bum and regenerate, is of particular concern. In 
addition, severe drought can create conditions favorable to swamp land fires. 

All forestland, open areas, and rural interfaces of the county and municipalities are vulnerable 
to wildfires. According to the Florida Department ofForestxy, approximately 85% to 90% of the land 
in the county is open forestland and most locations outside of the floodplains and swamplands 
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7- consist of natural vegetation historically related to the Longleafpine or upland Southeastem forests 
(a fire dependent ecology). These lands are particularly vulnerable during periods of drought. 
According to the Washington County Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan w a y  5, 2003) 
Washington County averages over 75 grass and woods fires per year in unincorporated areas. 
However, according to the Florida Department of Forestry's "Significant Fires in Florida List", 
although numerous small grass fires have o m e d ,  110 significant wildfires have taken place in 
Washington County or the surrounding municipalities between the years 1981 to 2005. As more 
development occurs in rural, unincorporated areas, the potential for costly damage due to wildfire 
increases. 

I. General Geolopy. 

Washington County lies within the East Gulf Coastal Plain, a subdivision of the Coastal Plain. 
As noted already, Washington County is divided into the two physiographic regions of the 
Marianna Lowlands and the Gulf Coast Lowlands. Washington County has a mostly well- 
defined branching or dendrite drainage system. The Choctawhatchee River flows to the south 
through the center of the County, and the larger creeks empty into it, The drainage system 
becomes karsts in the Sand Hills Lakes region. 

a. The Gulf Coastal lowlands are a series of coast-parallel plains on terraces rising 
from the coast to successively levels in a landward direction. These terraces were 
formed during the Pleistocene Epoch or "Great Ice Age," when world-wide 
fluctuations of sea level were tied in with the growth and melting of ice caps. 
Rich red clay supports the growth of pine forest and hardwood hammocks. 
Vemon and Ebro are located in the Gulf Coast Lowlands, in the southern and 
western areas of the County. 

The Marianna lowlands occupy most of central and eastern Washington County 
and are as a result of steam erosion and solution activity. Limestone is near the 
surface of the ground and consequently, the area is one of karst development with 
many sinkholes. Many broad, shallow basins are present, some of which are filled 
with water, forming lakes. The Marianna Lowlands cover most of the county 
where Chipley and Wausau are located. Peanuts and soybeans are the main 
cultivated crop. 

b. 

C. Drainage. Washington County has a mostly well-defined branching or 
dendritic drainage system. The Choctawhatchee River flows to the south through 
the center of the County, and the larger creeks empty into it. The drainage system 
becomes karst in the Sand Hills Lakes region. 

J. Vulnerability 

Vulnerability to the environment comes from many threats -wildfire, flood, wastewater treatment 
facilities, removal of vegetation, careless disposal of litter, junk automobiles, and development. 
These will be discussed further in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

P 
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K. Northwest Florida Greenway. 

A large portion of Washington County lies m......~ the Northwest Florida keenway. Created 
in 2003, this is a proposed 100-mile strip miles protected corridor that connects Eglin Air 
Force Base and the Apalachicola National Forest. The Florida lands will be conserved 
through purchase kom willing property owners and the acquisition of development rights using 
conservation easements. Conservation easements allow property owners and communities to 
continue to derive economic benefit from the land while protecting it from development. Land 
swaps and environmental mitigation may also be an effective means to preserve property. Not 
only will the diverse community of wildlife and plants be preserved, but this strip will preserve 
and protected land and airspace will also allow continued enjoyment of the land for recreation 
such as hunting, fishing, hiking, paddling, and nature study. 

According to the Florida Nature Conservancy, The County is home to a plentiful variety of 
native animals such as deer, wild hog, The Northwest Florida Greenway is an unprecedented 
partnership of military, government and nonprofit organizations that will conserve critical 
ecosystems in one of the most biologically diverse regions in the United States, enhance the 
Panhandle's economy and help protect the military mission in northwest Florida. 

IV. GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLlCIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND THE 
MUNICIPALITIES OF CARYVILLE, EBRO, VERNON AND WAUSAU 

All goals, objectives and policies stated apply to all of the local governments mentioned in 
the title unless otherwise stated. 
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The following assessment of the Conservation Element is presented to analyze the Element as it 
relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section of this EAR, as well as to assess 
the overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been placed on Identified Issue 6, 
8 and 9. These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, the revision of the 
Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code and the Public School Facilities Element. 
Objective 3, below, called for policies to protect the areas within the 100-Year Floodplain. This 
Element details many Objectives to secure more protection of open space throughout the County. 
Each Objective of this Element has been assessed to determine if fkrther revision is necessary for 
both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

GOAL: Preserve, enhance, and maintain the natural resources and environmental amenities of 
Washington County to a state of quality which is the highest possible attainable. 

Obiective 1: 
quality within their jurisdiction in conformance with State and federal air quality guidelines. 

Complaints on air qtality during the planning period have been the resrdt of extremely dry 
conditions within the County and the overall lack of rain duringprolongedperiods of time. n e  
mqjorify of the complaints come f?om residents that live along the mrmerous mile of Cmtnfy 
graded roads. While the Cmm@ has no control over these conditions, during extremely dry 
periods attempts are made to temporarily alleviate the conditions with the rise of water trncks. 
Placement of white rock on some of the roads to control $ d i n g  dirring periodic rains has 
exacerbated the problem and this practice has  been discontirnred. The main source of 
complaints has beeripom the large borrow, pit located in the southeastern section of the Cotrnfy 
near the Bay Washington county line. While the developer has taken some steps, it has not been 
srflcierrt to eliminate the complaints during the times that conditions worsen. A request Io 
expand the pit in the last year has been denied, in part dne to the air grralify afecting the 
s~rroitnding residential development armind Cvstal Lake. 

Policy 1-1 : Land Development Regulations (LDRs) will continue buffer requirements between 
adjacent incompatible uses. Specifically, vegetated buffers will be required between adjacent 
incompatible uses. Specifically, vegetated buffers will be required between future industrial 
and/or commercial land uses and residential land uses. 

r' 

Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall maintain air 

P 

This objective is being met by the Cmmfy. Further discussion follows in the IderitGed Issnes 
Section. 

Policy 1-2: The County and municipalities shall continue to reduce the potential for automobile 
emissions pollution by providing for developments such as PUDs in the adopted LDRs. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty 
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Policy 1-3: The County and municipalities shall promote the use of bike and pedestrian paths in 
all new development (especially PUDs) to help reduce automobile pollution. 

P 

This objective is being met by the Cmrrity 

Policy 1-4: In order to maintain air quality, all new developments with the potential to emit 
pollutants into the air will be required to obtain any and all necessary federal and state permits 
prior to authorization of a development permit by Washington County and municipalities. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrrity 

Objective 2: Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities will conserve, 
appropriately use, and protect the quality, quantity, and natural functions of current and 
projected water sources and waters that flow into estuarine water. 

This objective is being met by the Cmiwiy. The on& body of water thntpows into the Gulf is the 
Choctmvhatchee River. 

Policy 2-1: The County and municipalities shall continue implementing the 
comprehensive stormwater management ordinance consistent with 17-25 and 17-302, 
F.A.C. establishing: 

a. 25-foot waterline buffer zones adjacent to wetlands and surface water bodies to 
preserve natural vegetation which provides filtration of stormwater runoff; 

This policy is being met by the County; however, he Coirnty shmdd look at increasing this birfler 
to 50 feet. This will be dismssedfirrther in the Identifjed Issues section of this report. 

b. A 5O-foot development setback from the ordinary high water line of water 
bodies; 

This policy is being met by the Cmrniy; however, the Cmrnty needs to consider increasing this 
bi&er to 100 feet. This will be disnrssedjwther in the Identified Ismes section of this report. 

C general design and construction standards for onsite stormwater management 
systems for new development (consistent with State and federal rules and 
regulations) to ensure that post-development runoff rates, volumes and pollutant 
loads do not exceed pre-development conditions. 

Recommendation: The Coiinty shoirld continue to work with the Water Manazemerit District to 
find land to convert to a “Conservation” land use designation. In order to identifv these lunds 
the Wetlands Mau from the Futirre I k i d  Use Mar, series should be overlamed with the Future 
Land Use Map and any land not vet converted to a “Coriservatiori ” land use desimation shmild 
be ideriiified as a candidate for firtiire conversion. The followiriz uolicv shoiild be added before 
the end of the 2009 year. 
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Policy 2-2: The Cminty shall continue working with the Northwest Florida Water Management 
District to pIace wetIands into a Toriservation ” ,!.and Use Designation. 

This policy is being met by the County. Development plans snbmitted for permits now repire 
that a stormwater plan be mbniitted for all commercial development. Currently, there is no 
requirement for a pIan for irtdividitaI residential bidding parcels, b14t a site visit is required by 
the building inspector prior to iss~ance of a biiildirigpermit. A commercial site visit is waived ij 
elevated drawings are submitted by a certified engineer. WhiIe a topogrqhy is not required on 
minor subdivisions, the need for one as determined by either the County planner or Engineer 
shoiild be adopted aspart of the LmdDevelopment Code. 

P 

f. best management practices for agricultural and silvicultural land uses, consistent 
with State and federal recommended standards, to reduce pesticide and fertilizer 
runoff and soil erosion. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty; however, due to the increase in development yressrrres, 
this policy needs io be examined for mflciency. This wilI be fkrther discussed in the Issues 
section of this report. 

Policy 2-2: 
effluent standards in the operation of their wastewater treatment plants. 

Chipley, Vernon, and Aqua 1JtiIities in Sunny HiIls operate central sewer systems. Fernon’s 
upgrade is complete with no)vther aflitent emissions into Holmes Creek. Chipley irpgrade has 
been engineered andjinded. The resdtsfrom Aqua Utilities are not so steIlar and it is stiN not 
clear what the expansion status is at the current time. 

This policy will be discussed in the Identlfied Issnes section ofthis report. 

Policy 2-3: The County and municipalities shall coordinate with the NWFWMD and shall adopt 
and/or amend LDR’s which serve to implement SWIM program recommendations. 

This policy is being met by the County 

Obiective 3: 
the 100-year floodplain. 

This objective is being met by the County. A revised Flood Ordinance for Washington Cminly 
has been adopted by the Cminty that incorporates all federai and state requirements. 

Policy 3-1: The County and municipalities shall continue to enforce minimum FEMA 
construction standards for the 100 year floodplain (as contained in presently adopted Floodplain 
Management Ordinances). In floodplain areas where base flood elevations have not be 
established, the County and municipalities require development setbacks from stream banks of 
50-feet) or 5 times the width ofthe stream at to the top of the bank width, whichever is greater in 
accordance with the LDCs of Washington County. When flood zones are evident, a flood 
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The County and municipalities shall protect the natural functions of areas within 
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elevation certificate is required to be submined before apermif is issrred. 

This objective is being met by the County. This will be further disciissed in the Identified Issues 
of this report, qeciJically with regard to increase of btifler. 

Policy 3-2: The County and municipalities shall continue to enforce Land Development 
Regulations which include provisions which establish and implement construction standards in 
accordance with the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEU) guidelines at a minimum. 

This objective is being met by the Cminty 

Policy 3-3: The County shall identifi and recommend to the State and the NWFWMD 
floodplains and/or water bodies that would warrant acquisition under conservation, 
preservation, and recreation use acquisition grant programs. 

This objective is being met by the Cminty. However, the Cminty needs to take a more proactive 
role in grant acgrrisifion programs to be seek funds for pirchuse of areas similar to Hector, 
Springs located on SR 79 in the central part of the Cminty. 

Policy 3-4: The County and municipalities hereby designate areas that fall within the 100 year 
floodplain as environmentally sensitive lands. 

This has not been actively pursued by the County. The Planning Commission needs to look at 
these areas and make the necessary changes as allowed by the Comprehensive Plan and the Land 
Development Code. 

Policy 3-5: In accordance with regional policy, the County will prohibit all construction, except 
piers, docks, and landscaping within 100 feet of mean high water mark of Ecodina Creek. The 
County will amend the LDRs to include this provision within one year. 

This policy is being met by the Cotmty. This amendment to the Land Development Code has 
been accomplished. However, the isme of setbacks for this waieway will be filrther discussed in 
the Identrjed Issues section of this report. 

Objective 4: The natural fimctions of the County's wetlands shall be conserved and protected 
from physical and hydrologic alterations. 

This objective is being met by the Cminfy. 

Policy 4-1: 
that: 

P 
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The County shall continue to implement Land Development Regulations to ensure 

a. all wetlands are designated within the conservation land use district; 

The County needs to review thispolicy and enmre that these areas are properly designated. This 
will be,ftrrther disnrssd in the Identi$ed Issues section of this report. c 
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b. silviculture on publicly managed lands will be restricted to non-wetland areas; 

There is crrrrently no method in place to enswe that the Cmrnty is award of silviciiltirre harvest 
within these areas. This w4ill be3rrther discirssed in the Idenhfied Issres section of this report. 

c. septic tank systems must be setback at least 75 feet from the wetland's edge; 

This policy is being met by the Coirriiy; however, the need to increase this setback will be 
discirssed in the Identified Issnes section of this report. 

e. site plans for new development will identify the location and extent of wetlands 
located on the property; 

This policy is being met by the Cmmty. k c h  development permit is reviewed by the Coirniy 
Planning Ofice to enswe that this policy is met. AN plats are reqnired to have wetlands, 
conservation, andyood areas clearly defined. 

f site plans will provide measures to assure that normal flows and quality of water 
in wetlands will be maintained after completion of development impacting 
wetlands. 

P This policy is being met by the Cminty. Each development permit is reviewed by the COIJYI~  
Planning 0 8 c e  and Cmrnty Engineer to ensrre that thispolicy is met. 

g. Such measures as culverting will be required where alteration of wetlands is 
necessary in order to allow reasonable use of property, 

This policy is being met by the Coirnfy. Plans are reviewed by the Cmrnfy Engineer and the 
Pirblic Works Department to ensnre that no unnecessary alteration occurs. 

h. either the restoration of the disturbed wetlands will be provided or additional 
wetlands will be created to mitigate any wetland destruction. 

The need for mitigation wjithin the Coiiwty has been minimal. The Cmrniy Engineer reviews these 
repests and makes a recommendation as to the appropriateness of the request. Mitigation has 
irsrrali'y involved coirnly roadpvirig projects. 
Policy 4-2: The County shall cooperate with the FDEP, NWFWMD, and the Army Corps of 
Engineers to improve compliance with the dredge and fill State and federal permitting system 
process. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Policy 4-3: 
Wetlands Map in the Future Land Use Map series, as environmentally sensitive lands. 

The County and municipalities hereby designate wetlands, as depicted on the 
r- 
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The Cmdrity needs to reexamine thispolicy to eri~tire that this is consistently being accomplished. 
Recommendation: Change this policy to iricltrde the following text. 

Policy 4-3: The County and municipalifies hereby designate wetlands, as depicted on the 
Wetlands Map ipi the Ftrhre k i d  Use May series, as environmentally sensitive lands arid will 
seek opportimities with the North West Florida WaterManagemerit District (NWFWMD) to have 
these wetlmids converted to a “Conservation” land use designation where they have not yet done 
so. 

Objective 5: Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall conserve the 
water supply and protect the quantity and quality of the current water source and any new water 
source. 

There is rio water conservation plan in the Co14rity and the West Florida Water Management 
Water District’s Water Plan for 2006 does riot require a water supply plan. The report 
concl14des that demands now and in the fittrre are within the cqacity of the Floridan Aquifer. 
Additionally, Holmes, Jackson, Calhoiin, and Liberty County, also included in District IF: are 
not required to have a water supply plan. 

Generally, in agreement with NWFEMD, the Board has taken the position in the past that a 
water conservation program is not necessary. However, the extremely long-lasting drought 
conditions serve as a cause for the (3“ and municipalities to revisit the wilnerability of vely 
dry corrditiorcs. The greatest risks are considered to be irc the agn’nilhwal con~miinip and lo those 
relying on private wells as a drinking water source or for piblic water .systems. The county 
arrticipaes the need for outside jrumcial or resource as$\istrmce in some severe &oughts, md 
potential s14bstuntial he& in all major drought events. This will be firther dismssed in the 
lderitijied Issues of this report. 

Policy 5-1 : The County and municipalities shall continue to implement the water conservation 
ordinance which prohibits agricultural irrigation (other than drip irrigation) from 1O:OO AM to 
6:OO PM during times of drought, and shall keep the public informed of these restrictions. 

The reference to the ordinance is conf4sing. The planning ofice has not been able to locate this 
ordinance. but coriservatiori is covered in the Land Development Code. The Code states, 
“Silviculttrre and agric~ilttrral uses shall be required to use best mariagementpracticespirr~~4arit 
to Silvinrltiire: Best Manazenient Practices Manual (State of Florida. Division of Foreshv, June 
19x9) as may be revised, and to prevent drainage and poIIiition problems. This objective is 
being met by the Cotrnty. There are no Iarge f m s  that irrigate in Washington Cmdnly. 

Policy 5-2: The County and municipalities shall continue to adhere to any emergency water 
conservation measures imposed by the Northwest Florida Water Management District. 

This objective is being met by the County 

Policy 5-3: 

P 

r The County and municipalities shall require that all new construction and all 
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remodeling activities utilize fixtures conforming to the following schedule of maximum water 
usage, thereby conserving the potable water resources. 

f i  

Water closets, tank type 3.5 gallons/flush 
Water closets, flushometer or flush valve 3.5 gallondflush 
Urinals, tank type 3.5 gallons/flush 
Urinals, flushometer or flush valve 3.5 gallodflush 
Showerhead 3.5 gallons/ minute 
Lavatory and sink faucets 2.5 gallons/ minute 

Pt~rsuant to current Florida plumbing codes, the above requirements need to be updated as 
follow~s: 

uare inch = 6.895 kPa. 

Policy 5-5: The County and municipalities shall comply with any Northwest Florida Water 
Management District mandates concerning reuse of water. 

This objective is being met by the County. Fernon has a qnuy jield that is operationul and 
Chipley has engineered arrdjinded their new' ~ v r q j i e l d s .  Both of these corform to all state 
arid federal regrrlatioris. 

Policy 5-6: The County and municipalities shall allow septic tanks only in areas where public 
sewer is unavailable and only upon issuance of a Washington County Health Department 
permit. 

This objective is being met by the Cminty. This will befirrther discussed in the Iderrti$ed Issues 
section of this report. 

F 
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Policy 5-7: The County and municipalities shall continue to implement the LDR's which 
include provisions for the protection of existing and hture public water wells. 

This objective is being met by the Conrity. 

Objective 6: Mining activities shall be regulated so that they do not adversely affect the quality 
of air, groundwater, surface water, land, or wildlife. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty. Mines und borrow pits ure allowed in 
Agricirltirre 'silvicirlti~e ureas and ure subject to the special exception approval process. 

Policy 6-1: The County and municipalities shall prohibit any mining activities within 
ecologically sensitive areas (e.g., wetlands or floodplains), except those associated with 
providing stormwater retention. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty. 

Policy 6-2: All mining operations shall require site specific approval by the County 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty, 

Policy 6-3: Phasing of extraction activities shall be used as a device to assure that only small 
areas are affected by such activities at one time. 

7- 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty. 

Policy 6-4: Buffers shall be required to be established and maintained between mining activities 
and adjacent existing and future uses to achieve an aesthetically pleasing landscape compatible 
with those land uses. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrrity. This isme will be discimedjrrther in the Identified 
Iss-ues section of this report. 

Policy 6-5: A reclamation plan shall be submitted and approved by the County as part of the 
development review process before mining activities are permitted. 

There is no follow rrp on closed mines to see if reclamation plun has been prt into operation. 
Dire to the p ick  growth of pines in the Coimw, mme of the oldpits have been reclaimed by a 
natirral process. 

Policy 6-6: Before mining operations may be approved, the County shall require that a fee 
and/or bond be posted in amounts sufficient to compensate for any degradation of County 
maintained roadways. 

7his has riot been comistently done; the deficiency needs to be addressed within the planning 
process wfith the Coirnty requiring fees or bonds to protect the transportution iri&ntriictrire. 

Page 26 
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However, there is an informalprocess ofrmttfiing the mine owner that damage is being done to 
the roads by either ceasing tise of the road or reimbursement to repair the madwq. 

Ob-iective 7: The County shall, working with the Natural Resource Conservation Service, 
reduce the rate of soil erosion caused by agriculture, land development and other human 
activities to less than 5 tons per acre in all hydrologic units by 2005. 

Policy 7-1: The County shall consider topographic, hydrologic and vegetative cover factors on 
the development review process of proposed developments. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Co~rrrg. 

Policy 7-2: The County shall prohibit the use of off-road vehicles in areas that are susceptible to 
erosion. 

D r e  to political pressure from the public. there is no ordinance cirrrently irr place that 
>pecijical!y addresses this isme. Howlever, in cooperation with the appropriate law 
ertforcement agencies, the Coiiwty does make every effort to enswe that this policy is ertforced. 
This will be jirther discussed in the Identijied Issues section of this report. miring drffl4ght. 
damage is being done to exyosed lake botioms, and while State statues make it is 11Wh4$41 to 
destroy the bottoms of these lakes. it is hard for law ertforcement to enforce. 

Policv 7-3: The County shall assist the Natural Resource Conservation Commission in those 
activities (Le. Best Management Practices) directed at minimizing soil erosion and protecting the 
natural hnctions of existing soils. 

This objective is being met by the Colin@, 

Obiective 8: The County and municipalities shall conserve and protect soils, native vegetative 
communities, forest lands, wildlife, and wildlife habitats from adverse effects, with emphasis on 
threatened and endangered species, and species of special concern. 

This objective is being met by the County. Environmental Assessments are repired on 
developments larger than 10 acres arid where any central water or wastewater treatment facility 
is placed. Areas where roads are constructed are also required to have the assessments 
perfomled. This matter will bejrrther disntssed in the Identified Issues ofthis report. 

Policy 8- 1 : The County shall continue to enforce Land Development Regulations which include 
provisions to protect ecologically sensitive communities in Washington County, specifically, the 
Longleaf Pine Community, by 

r- 

a. discouraging the fragmentation of large community associations during site 
development review 

This objective is being met by the Corm@. 
r' 
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natural vegetative buffer around major damaged areas, 

c. allowing clustering of development on portions of a site which are not 
environmentally sensitive, in order to protect sensitive areas from the effects of 
development, and 

This objective is being met by the Coiiniy. 

d. restricting silviculture on publicly managed areas to non-wetland areas only on 
accordance with the Policies of the Future Land Use Element to 25 foot waterline 
buffer. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. How*ever. it will be disnrssedfitrther in the Identified 
Issrres of this report. 

Policy 8-3: The County shall assist, through provisions in its LDR’s in application of and 
compliance with all State and federal regulations which pertain to endangered and rare species. 

This policy is being met by the County. This will be juther discussed in the Ident~jied Issues 
section of this report. When required, environmental and endangered $pecies studies are 
consistently required from developers. 

Policy 8-4: The County shall consult with the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation 
Commission prior to the issuance of a land use approval that would result on an adverse impact 
to any endangered are species, in order to identi@ possible mitigation measures. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirity. 

Policy 8-5: The County shall maintain a listing of the believed specific locations of 
endangeredthreatened species developed by the Florida Natural Areas Inventory (source: Nature 
Conservancy), and shall consult this listing before issuing any development permit. 

While the Cmmty is aware of these areas, there is no formal process in place to catalogtie these 
areus as they are identrfied by developers’ endangered qecies and environmental assessments. 
The Planning Ofrfice, working in concert with the Admirrisirative OfJes ,  should collect this 
irlforniution and repest the sites be overlaid on the cmmiy planning maps. 

P 

Policy 8-6: When one or more of a threatened or endangered species is found on a development 
site, development activities which may cause harm to the species shall not be allowed until a 
management plan has been prepared and which once implemented, would result in no net loss of 
individuals of endangered or threatened species. 

This policy is being met by the Cmmty. 

Policy 8-7: Maximum allowable density ratios established in the Future Land use Element of 
the Plan for Silviculture areas shall preclude intense development of forest lands, and the P 
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associated disturbance of large community associations 

This objective is being met by the Cmrrri’y. However, concerns regarding the protection ojthese 
areas will addressed in the Identifiedlssues ojthis report. 

Policy 8-8: 
hardwoods exceeding sixty (60) years of age shall include the following: 

Management of mature upland forests consisting of pinelands, sandhills, and 

a. 

b. 

c. 

avoidance of large block cutting; 

habitat needs of wildlife that requires mature forests; 

establishment of mature open stands via the selection of effective stand rotation 
and stocking rates; 

site preparation techniques that minimize soil disturbances (i.e. roller 
chopping and burning); 

the minimization of impacts to important habitat features such as stumps, snags, 
dens, and burrows; 

d. 

e. 

f. the use of prescribed fire on pineland sites in order to reduce hardwood 
encroachment and to rejuvenate understory vegetation. 

There is no method in place that will address whether these policies are being carried mrt. The 
general consensus of the Cmdnfy has been one of ‘do not go there. ” While the Planning Ofice 
mid Code Er$orcemerrt Ofice may be identified of such cutting, it is too late at that point to 
prevent the damage. The issue will bejwther discussed in the Identified Issues ojthis report. 

Objective 9: The County shall continue to promote the protection of natural reservations and 
will implement policies which will lessen any adverse effects which adjacent future 
developments might have on the reserved conservation areas. 

lhis objective is being met by the Cminfy. However, renewed eflorts need to revise the methods 
used to protect these ureas. This matter will be discirssedjirther in the Identijied Ismes section 
ojthis rejmrt. 

Policy 9-1: The County shall cooperate with the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, 
the NWFWMD, and the State Division of Park and Recreation to continue to implement their 
management programs in Falling Waters State Recreation Area, Pine Log State Forest, and 
Choctawhatchee Water Management Area, and the NWFWMJNRosewood Resources Wildlife 
Management Area. 

This objective is being met by the Cmini‘y. 
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Policy 9-2: The County shall coordinate with the State Division of Parks and Recreation, 
the NWFWMD, and the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission to review 
developments that are adjacent to any of the major managed areas to assess possible 
adverse effects. 

This objective is being me! by !he County. 

Policy 9-3: The County shall continue to enforce in its LDKs the requirement for a 100 foot 
wide buffer area surrounding major managed area. Such buffer shall be retained in a natural 
condition. These regulations will include the designation of allowable adjacent development to 
lessen adverse effects from incompatible land uses. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrrity. This policy will be jrrther discussed in the Ideritijed 
Issues section of this report. 

Obiective 10: Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall continue to 
prohibit the disposal of hazardous wastes into the public sewer system, canals, ditches and 
sanitary landfills, or any other unacceptable method of disposal of hazardous waste, and will 
promote acceptable hazardous waste disposal. 

This objective is being met by the County. However, lack of enforcement tools can cause this to 
continue unabated. While DEP will often reqwnd to these types of complaints, it is often left up 
to Washington County Code Enzorcentent to ergorce without the proper leverage urd srrpport 
that is reqvired to be effective. 

Policy 10-1 : 
continue to hold hazardous waste amnesty days of at least once per year. 

This objective is being me! by the County. Amnesty days are cordircted twice a year ~ orice in 
the spring and once in the fdl .  This hasproved to be a very effectiveprogram for !he county and 
should be continired andjrlly jmded. 

Policy 10-2: 
materials and methods of safe disposal through annual newspaper notices. 

This objective is being met by the County. 

Policy 10-3: 
Assessment, designated one or more hazardous waste transfer/temporary storage facilities. 

This objective is being me! by !he County 

Policy 10-4: The County shall seek tknding as needed from FDEP's local Hazardous Waste 
Collection Grants Program to manage hazardous wastes. 

Page 30 
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Through intergovernmental coordination, the County and municipalities shall 

The general public shall be informed of the dangers of hazardous waste 

The County has, by accepting the 1985 Hazardous Waste Management 

/'. 
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This objective is being met by the cm4nty. 

Policy 10-5: The County Emergency Management Department shall continue to survey and 
assess the waste generation and management techniques of 20 percent of the hazardous waste 
generators on the County Master List annually. In this regard, all small quantity generators will 
be assessed once every 5 years. 

This objective is being met by the Cmrnty. The West Florida Regzonal Planning Cmincil is 
under contract with the State of Florida to do SQG in Washington County. A percentage the 
birsinesses are monitored every year with the master list of generators beirrg maintained by the 
Planning Council. 

Obiective 11: The County shall protect the natural functions of existing fisheries, rivers, lakes, 
and freshwater shores. 

This objective is being met by the Cminty. A f i t no te  at thispint;  the County was the recipient 
of a grant from the National Oceanic and AtmoApheric Administration (NOAA), that resnlted in 
an active restockingprogram. Eflorts along this line of protecting andpreserving the natiwal 
resoiirces will continue into thej4tirre. 

Policy 1 1-1: The County will continue to enforce the stormwater management ordinance which 
incorporates a 25 foot waterline buffer zone. 

This objective is berrig met by the County. However, thispolicy will be juther  disctrssed in the 
Identified Ismes section of this report. 

Policy 11-2: 
address the control of erosion, sedimentation, and runoff caused by new development. 

This objective is being met by the County. No development permits are issued through the 
Cmmty that has noi been reviewed as io compliance with the Land Development Code. 

P 

The County will continue to enforce Land Development Regulations which 

r' 
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Springs Located in Washington County 
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P Keetch Byram Drought Index (KBDI) 

The Keetch-Byram drought index O(BD1) is a continuous reference scale for estimating the 
dryness of the soil and duff layers. The index increases for each day without rain (the amount of 
increase depends on the daily high temperature) and decreases when it rains. The scale ranges 
from 0 (no moisture deficit) to 800. The range of the index is determined by assuming that there 
is 8 inches of moisture in a saturated soil that is readily available to the vegetation. Note that 
Washington County is shown at 0 - 99 on the index. 

Jan 3 2008 

2008 Washington County Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5 Conservation Element Page 33 



12 



/- 

I. 

11. 

111 

IV 

Purpose ... 

RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE ELEMENT 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 
Tab 12 

Introduction ...................................................................................................................... 2 

. .  The Existing System Analysis ........................................................................................... 2 

A. Levels of Service .... .......... ............................ ... 2 
B. Open Space Requirements for New Development ........................................... . 4  
C. Countywide Master Plan .................................................................................. 4 
D. Issues ................. ... 5 
E. Proposed Changes ................................................................................... 5 

Goals, Objectives, and Policies ........................................................ 

TABLE3 

Inventory of Washington County Parks, ........................ 13 

2008 Washington Connty Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Recreation and Open Space Element F'age 1 



r' 

P 

SECTION 5-REvIEw OFTHE PIAN ELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS S 163.3191 (2)(a) 

RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE ELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Plan for its successes and 
shortcomings. While discussed briefly in this section, identified major issues will receive further 
examination in the Identified Issues Section of the report. 

II. INTRODUCTION 

This document was prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission and the 
Washington County Planning Department in cooperation with other County agencies. While 
many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be 
presented and further elaborated on in the Identified Issues Section the report. 

III. THE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS 

County Parks and Recreation Facilities. Despite Washington County's lack of overwhelming 
population growth, the proactive open space and parks policy has created the provision of 
substantial areas of land and facilities dedicated to recreational use. The County is a rural county 
that should be considered sparsely populated with heavier concentrations in widespread areas. 
With this being the case, there should be a wide geographic distribution of recreational facilities; 
with some located centrally in cities and towns, with other being located throughout the county 
so as to enhance quality of life all over the County. Parks and recreational facilities should be 
accessible to everyone and not just concentrated in one or two areas. 

A. Levels of Service. Though the county has not experienced a high growth rate, and the 
population is generally stable, the level of service for recreational facilities has also been 
stable if not high. Because of the County's small growth and dispersed development 
pattern, planning recreational facilities based solely on a per capita basis would not 
provide the most effective results for serving the county residents. Thus, the County has 
an established a LOS in relation to per capita, but the Parks and Recreation Department 
has also consistently developed parks that serve residents and visitors by placing a variety 
of recreational facilities in close proximity of people countywide in order to serve the 
greatest number of people. Quotas set forth in the LOS standards are included in the 
Goals, Objectives, and Policies. To have a proactive system of placing facilities requires 
that the per capita rule be combined with the distribution of facilities over the entire area 
of the County. During the planning period, all of the projects listed in Table F-6 of the 
Comprehensive Element of the existing plan were completed with the exception of the 
Five Points Recreation Center Expansion - Phase I1 and the Wausau Recreation Center. 
Both of these projects are currently listed on the Capital Improvement Element schedule 

F'age 2 2008 Washington Cow@- Evaluation and Appraisal Report -Recreation and Open Space Element 



r 

r‘ 

along with other projects planned for the future. The lower water levels of the recent 
drought provided a prime opportunity for repair of boat ramps, but funding and DEP 
permitting is an issue for being able to regularly commence such maintenance. 

1. Inventow of Facilities. The Washington County parks system includes 65. lacres 
of parks, 11 1.3acres of boat ramp parks, omitting the Rosewood Resources site, 
and 61,166.89 acres for other types of recreation use, which include the 
Rosewood Resources site. An inventory of Washington County parks and 
recreational facilities are located in Tables F1 through FS in the Comprehensive 
Plan. The inventory list of recreational facilities will need to be updated in the 
EAR-based amendment to reflect the new facilities added during the planning 
period. The new facilities to be added include: 

e Jenkins Landing 
e Daniels Lake Development to include parks, ball fields, pavilions, and 

equestrian center 
W Hunter Park Vernon EMS location 
* Orange Hills recreation complex, kiddies’ park, ball fields, and 

community center . Wilder Park, Sunny Hills Subdvision to include kiddies’ park, pavilion, 
picnic area, and skate park 

e Campbell Park includes kiddies’ park, pavilion, and picnic area 

2. Type of Facilities 

Generally, the parks offer a variety of facilities such as basketball courts, a skate 
boarding park, fishing docks, boat ramps, primitive camping sites, kiddy parks 
(swings and slides), community centers, meeting and conference rooms, barbecue 
grills and pavilions. Some private facilities are available as well, especially for 
hunting. There is also the golf course located on Deltona’s Sunny Hills, which is 
open to the public. In addition to the County’s dedicated parks facilities and 
private facilities, numerous acres are available through the holdings of the 
Northwest Florida Water Management District (NWFWMD), namely within the 
Choctawhatchee River Basin and the Econfina Watershed Area and the State of 
Florida (Pine Log Forest). Combined with the 61,343.29 acres available in 
County parks, there are approximately 125,322.29 acres available for recreational 
use if all Conservation and Recreation parks are considered. 

3. Handicaooed Accessibility. The Parks and Recreation Department has made 
improvements to handicapped accessibility to all recreational facilities where 
possible. All restrooms sites are ADA compliant, but all boat ramps are not. One 
factor affecting this effort is the high cost of providing these services and features, 
especially in the older parks. Newly constructed parks are built to include 
handicapped accessibility in the original construction. Some of the older parks do 
not have handicapped facilities but will be modified, as time and funding permits, 
to have the necessary ADA requirements constructed when feasible. 
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4. Users’ Fees. Overall, the use of the parks and related activities are mostly free to 
the public. There are some facilities where it is necessary to charge users’ fee 
due to the cost involved in providing utilities and maintenance for the certain 
facilities. Fees are charged for primitive camping sites, and for the use of 
community centers serving the private needs of the public (i.e,, wedding 
receptions, reunions, etc.). This money is deposited into accounts earmarked for 
the maintenance and utility bills for these facilities. User fees are extended to: 

Blue Lake Community Center 
Hinson Crossroads Community Center 
Five Point Recreation Community Center 
Orange Hill Community Center 
Washington County Equestrian Center 
Wilder Parks Pavilion (for private functions such as reunions, etc.) 

5. The Parks and Recreation Committee. The requirement for establishing this 
committee is included in the Comprehensive Plan; the makeup of the committee is 
provided for in County Ordinance 2007-3. Five members serve with one member 
coming from each County Commissioner District; the committee meets as 
required. The committee Serves in an advisory capacity making recommendations 
to the County Commissioners in regards to the use and operation of all County 
parks and recreational areas. A County ordinance provides for enforcement of all 
rules and regulations for parks and open space. 

B. Open Space Reauirements for New Development. All new subdivisions are required to 
dedicate a percentage of the new development to be reserved for open space and 
recreation. Dedication of open space is consistently part of the recorded plats. While 
individual lots may have deed restrictions protecting the trees and vegetation, there is 
there is no policy in place that will protect the vegetation in any of the recreation and 
open spaces dedicated to the County in the residential subdivisions. This will be 
discussed further in the Identified Issues section of this report. 

Countywide Master Plan. There is currently no comprehensive countywide master plan 
for the provision of parks, open space and recreation. As the County continues to evolve 
and change, the need for such a plan becomes more evident in order to support the 
strategic planning efforts for existing parks and recreation assets. This plan would be an 
ideal avenue for documenting existing parks, recreational facilities, and the programs 
offered by the County and its municipalities. Not only would the plan define a mission 
statement, but the master plan would identify future needs and general recommendations 
for locating new facilities as well as outline an action plan. Criteria for signage, 
landscaping, and alternative hnding sources to assure adequate support for the 
operation, maintenance, acquisition, and construction of park and recreation facilities 
would be established through the master plan. The plan would also address the creation 
of facilities that would meet the future needs of the County through 2030 in an effective 
and feasible manner. This plan would be compiled and supported by a combined effort 

C. 
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of the Parks and Recreation Committee, the Parks and Recreation Department, county 
residents, and interested citizens including a survey and public workshops as needed. 

D. Issues. s.163.3191 (Z)(e)and(g),F.S. 

1. 

2. 

The master plan has not been accomplished. 

Dedicated open space needs to be inventoried and as plats are approved new 
space should be added to the County’s inventory of open space and recreational 
open space. This inventory should also include NWFWMD and the State of 
Florida lands. 

The current recreational areas and open space is not always designated on the 
Future Land Use Map (FLUM). 

3. 

E. Proposed Changes. s. 163.3 191(2)(i), F.S. Overall, the County’s recreational program has 
been a resounding success. However, both growth of the County and the program itself 
dictates that while no major changes to the goals, objectives, or policies are required 
(except to be updated as needed), hture growth should be planned for in a more cohesive 
manner. 

a. Master Plan. The Parks and Recreation and Planning departments should work 
together to ensure that a master plan is formulated. 

Dedicated Open Space. Land dedicated to open space in subdivision should 
become a part of the Recreation and Open Space inventories. Lands obtained by 
the NWFWMD and the State of Florida need to be categorized as such and 
included in the recreational properties inventory of the County. 

Designated Recreation Areas and Open Space. These areas should be included on 
the FLUM as recreational lands. 

b. 

C. 

d. New Policies to be Added. 
included at the end of the Goals, Objective, and Policies section of this report 

The New policies to be added to this element are 

IV. GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND THE 
MUNICIPALITIES OF CARYWLLF,, EBRO, VERNON AND WAUSAU 

All goals, objectives and policies stated apply to all of the local governments mentioned in the 
title unless otherwise stated. 

The following assessment of the Recreation and Open Space Element is presented to analyze the 
Element as it relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section ofthis EAR, as well 
as to assess the overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been placed on 
Identified Issue 6, 8 & 9. These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, the 
revision of the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code and the Public School 

2008 Washington Cow@ Evaluation and Appraisal Report -Recreation and Open Space Element Page 5 



Facilities Element. Objective 2, below, called for policies to support the needs for recreational 
facilities in the future and this has been supported by policies in the PSFE. This Element details 
many Objectives to secure more open space throughout the County. Each Objective of this 
Element has been assessed to determine if further revision is necessary for both the 
Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

GOAL: Provide adequate recreation facilities, active and passive, and open space to sufficiently 
meet the needs of the present and future population of the County and the municipalities of 
Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau. 

Objective 1: Throughout the planning period, provide public access to all existing and hture 
recreation facilities within the County and the municipalities (including fresh water beaches and 
shores). 

The Cmmq is cirrreritly meeting this objective. 
Policy 1-1: The County and the municipalities will continue to provide parking areas and bicycle 
racks for all user-based recreation sites. 

The Coiirify is airrently meeting this policy where feasible @lire Lake urd Wilder parks). The 
Comfy is nrrul arid bicycle iravel is riot a common mode of travel. There are bike racks ut Blue 
Luke Park arid Wilder Park. Future pluming will corrtiritre to evuluute the locution ofthefucili@ 
when considering aridplurrrrirrg for new bicycle rucks ut the Cmmfy s recreatioriul facilities. 

Policy 1-2: Within the municipalities, bike paths and pedestrian walkways shall be built when 
necessary to provide access to recreation areas. 

The Cmmty is nrrrently meeting this policy, which will be discidssed3drther in the Issues section 
of the Evaluation and Appruisul Report with regard to developer requirements concerning bike 
paths urd sidewalks. mefirst ofthese paths has beerifitrrded and the contract mmded for uputh 
that begins ut SR 77 to Fulling Wuters Road to State Park Road urd buck to SR 77. 

Policy 1-3: All Planned Unit Developments (PUD's) shall be required to provide sufficient on- 
site recreational areas and facilities as well as bicycle and pedestrian access. 

The Cotrrity is cirrreritly meeting this policy, but this will be Prther addressed in the Issues section 
of this Evuluation arid Appruisul Report with regard to developer requirements concerning bike 
paths arid sidewalks. 

Policy 1-4: Through the subdivision approval process, the County and municipalities shall be 
afforded the opportunity to secure public access to all natural water bodies of 20 acres or more in 
size. 

The Comfy is cirrreritly meeting this policy 
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Policy 1-5: Public parks and facilities shall be designed and constructed with access-ways which 
are compatible with the character and quality of natural resources found on-site. 

The Cminty is cnrrently meeting thispolicy. 

Objective 2: Throughout the planning period, the County and the municipalities shall coordinate 
with each other, other local governments, and the private sector to ensure that hture recreation 
needs of the County are met. 

The County is currently meeting this objective. The Cmrnty and m~rriicipalities work 
cooperatively in the establishment and maintenance of new facilities. The Cmrnty has an acfive 
Parks and Recreation Committee that meets as reqrired. Advertisedprblic meetings are held on a 
regtrlar basis. The public is invited to attend meetings to exprevs their needs and desires on new 
parks and recreational facilities within the corinty. The most recent example is the new 
Washington County Horse Arerm that was the culmination of eflorts of private citizens and 
Cmrnty Stafl The requirements set forth in the ordinance creating the Parks and Recreation 
Committee should be incorporated into the EAR-based amendment. 

Policy 2-1: Seek formal or informal agreements with the Washington County School Board for 
use of school playgrounds and facilities. These agreements should specifically address the 
provision of areadfacilities suitable for walking and jogging. 

The Conrity is c~irreritly meeting this policy. The County and local school district have a good 
record of cooperation even though there is no formal agreement for joint use of most of the 
recreational facilities. However, there are agreements existing for the joint me of Hnnter Park 
in Vernon. As identified, it is expected that$rture agreements will be established as needs 
develop and the aflected facilities will be appropriately idenhrfied for joint use. The need for 
cooperation is addressed in the policies of the Public School Facilities Element. This new 
Element requires for collocation of recreation and ed~rcatiorialfacilities. 

Policy 2-2: Continue to require of developers/subdividers the dedication of land for recreation, 
or a fee in lieu of land dedication for hture residential developments in accordance with the 
following standards. 

a. All residential subdivisions of 20 parcels or more shall dedicate land for parks 
and/or open space equal to 5% of the total land area of the subdivision with a 
minimum area of 1 .O acre required. 

The County is nirrently meeting this policy consistently. All platted srrbdivisioris mnst inchide 
open space. There is no record ofany variances being graniedfor this regtrirenierit. 

b. The fee paid in lieu of land dedication shall be equal to the fair market value of the 
required land area dedication prior to subdividing. 

The County is c~rrrently meeting this policy. While this is an option le3 open to developers, none 
that have chosen this method. 
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c. The option to require dedication of land or payment of the fee in lieu of dedication 
shall rest with the county. 

The Corrrity is nrrrently meeting this policy. Final approval by the Hoard of Cotrrity 
Commissioners is repired based on the recommendation from the Planning Commission, if and 
wlhen mch conditions are oflered to the Cm4nty. 

Policy 2-3: The County shall continue to provide funds for recreational purposes to each of the 
municipalities located in the County 

The County is airrently meeting this policy. However, diie to budget constraints for the 
cowling years, the amoiint offirriding corrh-ibuted to recreational purposes may be reduced. The 
colrnty is hopefil that alternative firnding or additional finding will support the county in its 
ability to f ind recreation as liberally as it has in the past. 

Objective 3: 
Element's analysis continues to be affordable and efficiently met throughout the planning period. 

Policy 3-1: The County and the municipalities hereby adopt the recreation levels of service as 
shown below 

Ensure the recreation needs for the projected population as determined in this 

Neighborhood Parks. Pla\-lots. Pocket Parks 
Persons Der FaciliO 

r' 

2,000 

I Washington Count)- Recreations Areas 

Hunting & Fishing 
Persons per Faci1it)- 
Persons per Acre I 

~eveG of Service Standarcis (LOSS) 
Category 1 LOSS 

Persons per Acre I 352.0 
RESOURCE BASED 

Hunting & Fishing 
Persons per Faci1it)- 6,500 
Persons per Acre 0.59 

Canoe Trails 
Persons per Facility 
Persons per Mile 

DUAL PURPOSE I 
Persons per Facilitj- 
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Tennis Courts 

Basketball Courts 

Swimming Pools 

Neighborhood and Communitj Centers 

Golf Courses 

Washington CountJ Recreations Facilities 
Levels of Service Standards (LOSS) 

(in people served per facilit)) 
Categor) I LOSS 

2,200 

4,000 

10,ooc 

6,000 

25,000 

I 

Baseball, Softball and Youth Diamonds 1 3,00c 

I 

Athletic Fields ( Track, Football, Soccer) I 30,000 

Hiking Trails (Persons per trail mile) 2,000 

The Cmuiiy is mrreritly meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 3-2: The County and the municipalities shall ensure that the adequate number of acres of 
land for new park and recreational facilities is maintained throughout the planning period. If the 
established LOSS for recreational land area cannot be maintained through voluntary dedication by 
developers/subdividers and by acquisition of land by other governmental entities, then the County 
shall acquire the required additional acreage necessary to meet or surpass such standards. 

The Cotrri?y is cirrrently meeting this poky .  This policy wiN be fiirther addressed in the Isnies 
section of this Evaluation arrd Appraisal Report. The requirement for dedication of open space 
from developers is riot mi optional process, but a requirement. The Planning Department, upon 
plat approval, shmdd iderrti& those areas to be dedicated to open space and provide this 
irformatiori to Parks arid Recreation to maintain in open space records. 

Policy 3-7: The County and the municipalities shall preserve and maintain existing parks and 
recreation facilities through the use of adequate operating budgets and proper management 
techniques. 

The Cotrri?y is cwreritly meeting this policy. The Parks arid Recreation Deparimerit maintains a 
staff of approximately I 2  individuals who are dedicated to the care and maintenance of parks 
within the Coiui@. There have been some btrdgetcny concerns over the past few months, brit the 
Parks arid Recreation Department has maintained an acceptable level of service. 

Policy 3-8: Priority for neighborhood parkdplaygrounds and equipped play areas will be in the 
pockets of under-served areas, especially in the southwestern portion of the County 

2008 Washington  count^ Evaluation and Applaisal Report - Recreation and Open Space Element 

r'. 

P 

Page 9 



c 

P 

The C~triity is current& meeting this policy. A new park has been conslnicted in the 
wrincorporaled area adjacent to Ebro and a new town park is under conslniction in Ebro with the 
County contributing assistance in land clearing arid grm4rrds preparation. Five Poirrfs 
Recreational Center will receive frrrther renovation and expansion during the next fiscal year. 
Orange Hill Park and Recreation is a new facility on the east side of the Cmrnly. Wilder Park 
has beerr renovated and expanded in the smitheastem portion of Washington County. Campbell 
Park is new to the nrral area north of Ebro as is Hunter Park on the east side of Vernon. 

Policy 3-9: The County will pursue extending the Holmes Creek Canoe Trail designation, 
through DEP's Ofice of Greenways and Trails, to end at the Holmes Creek Campsites 
Preservation 2000 acquisition project site. 

The County needs to pursue the conclttsion of this issue. 

Policy 3-10: As part of the district-based recreational survey, the County will add a level of 
service standard for horseback riding trails, by 2005. Recreational districts coincide with 
Commissioner Districts. 
This policy shotdd be reworded to establish planning districts to coincide with the Impact Fee 
districts. 

Policy 3-10: As part of the district-based recreational survey, the County will add a level of 
service standard for horseback riding trails, by 2005. Recreational districts will coincide with 
Fire, EMS, and Transportation districts as established in the Impact Fee Ordinance. 

Objective 4: Throughout the planning period, the County and the municipalities, state and federal 
agencies, and the private sector shall coordinate in a continuing and professional effort to provide 
adequate open space within the County. 

Good planning practice requires the developer to establish required open &pace in new 
development projects. Northwest Florida Water Management District owns and maintains severul 
thousand of acres of open space, as does the State of Florida with parks and forestlands. The 
C O I J I I ~ ~  has many acres of parks scatfered thrmrghm41 the Coiiniy a d  all municipalities have 
either parks or are ciirrently in some phase ofpark corrsmiction. 
The Cminty is currently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 4-1: The County and the municipalities shall include a definition of open space in its 
LDR's and shall include recommendations concerning natural vegetation, including requiring 
green areas and appropriate buffer zones and regulating signage. Open space in this plan is 
defined as "undeveloped land suitable for passive recreation and/or conservation uses." The 
definition included in the LDR's shall include land uses which may be defined as Open Space (Le. 
Silviculture Land, land in its natural vegetative state, etc.) and shall continue minimum open 
space standards for specific land uses. 
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The Coiirity is currently meeting thispolicy, and will be jirther addressed in the Ismes section of 
this Evuhiation and Appraisal Report. 

Policy 4-2: The County and the municipalities shall include in the adopted LDRs buffering 
provisions to ensure adequate protection of the major managed areas located throughout the 
County. 

The Cow@ is ctirrent!v meeting this policy, and will be jirther addressed in the Ismes section of 
this Evaluation and Appraisal Report. 

Objective 5: The County shall better serve the recreational needs of its citizens by basing level of 
service standards on individual districts instead of a County-wide basis. Recreational districts 
coincide with Commissioner Districts. 

r. 

The Cminly is currently meeting this objective. It is recommended that the Planning Ihtricts for 
recreational needs be concurrent with the Trarqortation, Fire, arid EMS plunning districts. 
Allowing the bmindaries of all the dyerent types of planning districts to be coincident with the 
districts us established in the Transportation, Fire, and l34S Impact Fee plan will aid in 
streamlining and simplibing the planning process and the provision of services. 

This policy shmild be reworded to read: 

The Coiinty shall better serve the recreational needs of its citizens by basing level of service 
stundards on the inipuctfees plarrrIirig districts rather than the commissioners' district system. 0 

Policy 5-1: The County shall apply the adopted level of service standards to each district. 

The Corinly is cnrrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 5-2: The County shall draft a district-based recreational survey and plan by 2005 to ensure 
that the adopted level of service standards are being met in each district. 

The Cminty has not met thispoliq. There has been no Coiiritywide Master Plun developed by the 
Cmrnty. 7% policy needs to be reworded as follows. 

Policy 5-2: The County shall draft a district-based recreational survey and master plan by 2015 to 
ensure that the adopted level of service standards are being met in each planning district. 

This will be ptirmed by the Cmirity Parks and Recreation and Planning deparhnents. 

Recommendation: An objective and corresponding policies should be inclnded in the EAR-bused 
uniendments. 

Objective 6: By the year 2020, the Coiinly parks and recreational facilities will be us sufe, or 
safer than they cnrrently are. The number of accidents occiirririg in the Cminly purks and other 
recreutioriulfucilities will be targeted to be reduced, or minimally. reniuiri constunt. 
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Policy 6-1: The Cmirrty will promote safety at public parks and recreational facilities through 
regular risk assessment and safe@ inqectiorrs. The frequency of the irqections for facilities will 
occur no less than twice in a calendar year and will be established by the Cminiy risk manager. 

P o k y  6-2: The Cminty will promote safety at jniblic parks and recreation facilities thrungh the 
use of irformation signage, lighting, rails, fences, and other qpropriate measures. 

Policy 6-3: The Coiinty will promote p l w o u n d  safety throrrgh the use of impactabuorbirrg 
grm4nd materials, by separating plqgrmirrds from vehinilar trajic, and by selecting safe play 
equipment. 

Objective 6-4: The Cmirrty will continirrue to provide adequate levels ofBinding to properly and 
eficierrtly maintain park and recreation facilities within Washington Coiirrty. 

Objective 6-5: The Cm4nty will contiwire to utilize the Florida Boating Improvement Plan 
(FBMP) forj~nding available for boat ramp improvements. 

Policy 6-6: The Coimty will establish a maintenance program for each park and recreational facility 
and will prepre a schedule of eqenditirres required to maintain each park and recreation facility. 

Policy 6-7: To the extent possible as allowed by frmding, the Coimty will provide and improve 
recreation facilities safety deficiencies within one year of the dule for which the dejciency was j rs t  
idenhrfied 

Policy 6-8: The Coimty will aggressively pitrsiie an increase in private and public f r m d s  for the 
acqirisition, development, maintenance, and operation ofparks and recreational facilities. 

Policy 6-9: The Coiinty will make attempts to offer p r k  concessions to private vendors as well as 
commimity-based notlfor-profit organizations. Such arrangements will be pimired through the iise of 
.formal agreements as to the sharing of income between the vendor and the Cormty's Park and 
Recreation Department. 

/- 

A 
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Park Park Name Address Convenience Water Activity Bal l  Field & Other Activities 
# Facilities sports 
1 Billy Lee Park* (Douglas Ferry 6049 Douglas Ferry Rd Picnic Areas, Boat Ramp (2) 

Landing) Caryville. FI 32427 Pavilion 

1 2 BlackDouble 1326 Washington Blvd 
Chipley, FI 32428 

3 Blue Lake Park' (Earl Gilbetl 1865 Highway 77 Covered Picnic Fishing Pier, 
Landinq) Chipley, FI 32428 Tables, Beach 

1 Restrooms, Grills 

4 Blue Lake Welcome Center** 
j 

' 5 BoatLake 

Community 
Building 

Galiano Court Picnic facilities, Swimming 
Sunny Hills, Florida Restrooms 

{Leased from Sunny Hills Civic 
Association} 

; 6 Brunson Landinq (Holmes 31 12 Brunson Landing Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 
CreeW Vernon, FI 32462 

7 Wages Lake (Buster Rogers 4476 Ada Dr 
Landing Chipley, FI 32428 

1 

8 CamDbell Park 41 12 Jackson Community Rd. 
Vernon, Florida Pavilion 

Playground, 

Picnic area 

9 Caryville Boat Ramp 4664 Boatramp Rd Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 
1 (Choctawhatchee River) Caryville. FI 32427 

! 
10 Cedar Tree Landing" 4985 Cedar Tree Landing Rd Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

(Choctawhatchee River) Ebro. FI 32437 

, 11 CrystalLake 3287 Crystal Lake Dr. 
Chipley. FI 32428 

Boat Ramp 

Boardwalk, Playground 
Area, Horseshoes, 
Lighting 

Located beside Blue 
Lake Park 

Large Picnic pavilion is 
available forrental. 
Call (850) 239-0032 for 
reservations 



12 Daniels Lake'(John Elmer 2610 Daniels Lake Rd Covered Pavilions Boat Ramp 
Carter Landinal 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Dave Tavlor Landina (Gin Lake) 

Douglas Ferry Boat Ramp 

Eauestrian Center 

Fannina Branch Park * lTwo 
Creek) 

Five Points Recreation Center" 
W.J. Collins Recreation Center) 

Five Points Recreation Park 

GaD Lake' 

Gin and Bream Lake 

Griffin Landinq 
LGaD Lake) 

Hicks Landinq 
[Brock Landinal 

Hinson Crossroads Community 
Center' 

Holmes Creek Boat Ramp* 
(Cubewer Landing1 

Hunter Park 

Chipley, FI 32428 

1366 Gin Lake Dr. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

6049 Douglas Ferry Rd 
Caryville. FI 32427 

2576 Daniels Lake Dr. 
Chipley, FI 
3700 Keenkutter Rd. 
Vernon, FI 32462 

3953 Harbor PI 
Chipley, FI 32428 

1365 Gin Lake Dr. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

3884 Cavalier Dr. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

3772 Brock Landing Dr. 
Vernon, FI 32462 

3081 Culpepper Ln 
Vernon, FI 32462 

Playground 

Boat Ramp 

Covered Picnic Boat Ramp 
Area 

Picnic Areas, 
Pavilion, Gazebo 

Comm. Bldg.. 
Kitchen Facilities, 
Restrooms 

Picnic Areas 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Comm. Bldg., 
Kitchen Facilities, 
Restrooms 

Picnic Facilities Boat Ramp 

31 93 Moss Hill Road 
Vernon. Florida Pavilion 

Playground, 

Swing 

Basketball, Playground Area 
Softball, 
Tennis 
courts 

Basketball 
court, Soccer 



I__ 

26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

31 

32 

33 

34 

35 

36 

37 

38 

Jenkins Landing* 

Litard Loa Boat Ram'  
m l l i am Dallas Finch LandinQ 

Little River Lake 

Live Oak Landing (Holmes 
Q+& 

Lucas Lake 
(Sand Landing) 

Oranae Hill Communitv Center 

Orange Hill Community Park 

Pate Lake 
Fobe Russ Dock) 

Porter Lake 
Retreat II 

Potter Springs (Holmes Creek) 

St. JoseDh Park 

Shell Landina (Holmes Creek1 

5396 Choctaw Rd 
Vernon, FI 32462 

1844 Litard Log Rd. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

3915 Little River Rd. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

4830 Live Oak Landing Rd. 
Vernon, FI 32462 

3474 Lucas Lake Rd. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

Ryan Road 
Chipley, Florida 

30936 Pate Pond Rd. 
Caryville, FI 32427 

3516 Lakeside Dr. 
Chipley. FI 32428 

1350 Monroe Sheffield Rd. 
Chipley. FI 32428 

4519 Shell Landing Rd 
Vernon, FI 32462 

3210 Sweet Water Tr 

Covered Picnic Boat Ramp 
Areas 

Picnic Areas, Boat Ramp 
Restrooms 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Covered Picnic Boat Ramp 
Areas 

Covered Picnic Boat Ramp 
Areas 

Comm. Bldg., 
Kitchen Facilities, 
Restrooms 

Playground, 
Pavilion, 

Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

Picnic Areas, 
Pavilions, 
Restrooms 

Boat Ramp 

Tennis Court 

Basketball, 
Baseball. 
Football, 
Tennis, 
Soccer 

Playground Areas, 
Walking Trail, Lighting 

Stewart Lake Boat Ramp 



39 Strickland Boat Landing Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 

40 

41 

42 

43 

44 

Sunnv Hills - GaD Lake 

Tom Johns Landing (Porter 
Lake) 

Vemon Park’ 
(C.E. Miller LandinQl 

White Double Lake (Cora Cater 
Lona LandinQ 

3953 Harbor PI Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 
Chipley, FI 32428 

4909 Porter Pond Rd. 
Chipley, FI 32428 

Boat Ramp 

2899 Highway 79 Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 
Vernon, FI 32462 

1377 Washington Blvd. Picnic Areas Boat Ramp 
Chipley, FI 32428 

4005 Columbia Boulevard Picnic Facilities, 
Sunny Hills, Florida Restroom 

Wilder Park Basketball Parental consent 
Court. Tennis waiver required to use 
court, Skate Park 
Volleyball, 
Skate Park, 
Playground, 
Pavilion 
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SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF THE PLAN ELEMENT 

SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS ~163.3191 (2)(h), F. S. 

INTERGOVERNMENTAL COORDINATION 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the 
Intergovemmental Coordination Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its 
successes and shortcomings. 

IL INTRODUCTION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission and the 
Washington County Planning Department in cooperation with other County agencies. While 
many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be 
presented and finther elaborated on in the Identified Issues section the report. 

111. TBE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS 

The changes will be few with regard to the element itself Much of the information remains 
c unchanged. 

A. Intergovernmental Coordination Inventory 

Adjacent Local Governments will remain the same with no changes except for the 
following recommendation: 

Recommendation: Yerrum Place (a school for girls) car, be deleted as the faciliQ is no 
longer operational. 

B. Other Governmental Agencies/Districts 

1. Federal Agencies 

Recommendation: The inventory needs to be updated by adding: 

Federal Emergency Management Agency (lE44.4) irnder Irrverrto?y of Federal Agencies 

2. State Departments. No changes 
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C. Existing Intergovernmental Mechanisms 

1. Recreation. No changes 

2. Solid Waste. 

r' 

Recommendation: There are no changes to this section of the element except to state that no 
identij?able Conshiction (C&D) disposal pits ure located in the Cminty. Rather, the lurdfill at 
SpririghiN is iitilized by bidders arid contractors. Zhe contract with Waste Management 
contiriiies with no basic changes. Spinghill lundfill is used excIiisively for diposal of wuste 
collected in Washingtori Cmmty by Waste Management. 

3. Public Library. A new Washington County Library was constructed in Chipley 
offering services to all residents of the County. Due to current budget constraints, 
the library and satellite libraries have undergone a reduction in operating hours. 

Recommendation: @date by adding this new faciIity to the element. 

r' 

4. Fire Protection and Emergencv Services. The City of Chipley and Washington 
County have an interlocal agreement whereby the City of Chipley Fire 
Department handles fire protection and emergency services within a five to ten 
mile radius of the City limits. However, the City will respond to fires outside that 
radius when necessary. The County subsidized the City Fire Department in return 
for the service. The County also gives all the municipalities finds for fire 
protection and emergency services outside city limits. Each municipality have 
volunteer fire departments as do various communities in the surrounding areas - 
Greenhead, Five Points, Five Points Annex at Popular Head, Country Oaks, 
Sunny Hills, and Hinson Crossroads. 

Recommendation: The following shmdd be added to thisparagrqh: 

An impact fee ordinunce has been qproved by the Cminfy to assist the County 
with fire department finding. The Cmirity is also considering a miinicipal service 
benefit (MSBn) urea within the county that wiN assess each lot a set fee that will 
be iisedforfire deprtment finding and emergency medical services. 

5. Industrial Parks 

Recommendation: (&date by with information on the Washington Co~rrip 
Industrial Park. The purk is owned by Washington County and is located 
adjacent to the CSX Railroad arid the City of Chipley. Currently, there is one 
major economic developer scheduled to pirchase and begin coristnrction of a 
facilip expected to employ approximately 80 employees. A commitment of 98 
acres has been made for the Chipley WWTP qruy  field leaving a remaining 5 
acres. Additiord industrial lund is need und can be added adjacent to existing 
indrrstrial ureas and the mimicipal Entelprise Zones. 
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6. Redevelopment. The Chipley Redevelopment Agency (CRA) is a CityKounty 
entity charged with redevelopment activities within a specified area. The 
Redevelopment Plan for Chipley, dated 1985 was adopted and is the guide for all 
revitalization activities. The CRA is an agency financed with City and County tax 
increment funds, specifically for projects in accordance with the 
1985Redevelopment Plan. Reference to the redevelopment projects should be 
deleted as these were for the Industrial Park that has essentially been completed. 
No other changes are necessary. 

IV. GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND THE 
MUNICIPALITIES OF CARYVILLE, EBRO, VERNON AND WAUSAU 

All goals, objectives and policies stated apply to all the local governments mentioned in the title 
unless otherwise stated. 

The following assessment of the Intergovernmental Coordination Element is presented to 
analyze the Element as it relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section of this 
EAR, as well as to assess the overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been 
placed on Identified Issue 6, 8 & 9. These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, 
the revision of the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code and the Public School 
Facilities Element. Many of the Objectives, below, call for policies to properly coordinate public 
school concurrency efforts among the County, municipalities and the School Board. The Element 
does not, however, contain any mention of open space or protection of the natural resources 
within the County. This does not mean that the Element is not a critical piece for many other 
Elements of this comprehensive Plan. Each Objective of this Element has been assessed to 
determine if further revision is necessary for both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land 
Development Code. 

GOAL: Coordinate the goals, objectives, and policies addressed in the Comprehensive Plan 
between the County, municipalities, and other govemmental and private sector entities to provide 
for consistent land use functions and effective and efficient governmental services. 

Recommendation: This goal shmrld be reworded to read: 

Coordinate the goals, objectives, andpolicies addressed in the Comprehewsive Plan between the 
Cminiy, mirrricipalities, and other governmental and private sector entities to provide for 
consistent development activities. resource conservation, and growth marlagemetit and 
corrsistewcy among all government agencies, murricipaIiiies. arnl the Cmrrrty. 

Objective I: The County and municipalities will meet as needed (not less than bi-annually) 
(through the Planning Commission) with the Washington County School District to establish 
agreements on the availability of services and population growth trends with land use, and to 
improve the multiple use of municipal and County-owned facilities 

r' 
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r- 
This policy is being met by the Comfy. These meetings have occurred on occasion, but tinder the 
new guidelines established in the draft Public Schoors Element, these meetings will be scheduled 
with enough lead time to make attendance by all more feasible. 

Policy 1-1: Future educational facility locations will be made consistent with the Comprehensive 
Plan of the local governing body and will not create inconsistencies among adjacent land uses 
within the County or municipalities or towards school district properties 

This policy is being met by all agencies. A Public Schools Facilities Element dra# has been 
completed by West Florida Regronal Planning Cowicil. The review and approval process is 
ongoing at the time of this writing and is expected to be approved 

Policy 1-2: Beginning immediately, agreements will be pursued that allow for the use of school 
board-owned recreational facilities by residents of the County and municipalities. 

This policy has met by the Cminty. While no formal agreement exists for all facilities, there is 
one for Hunter Park in Vernon that is located across the street ?om the school. There is a 
traditional spirit of cooperation behveen the Cminty, the School Board and the public 

Objective 2: Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall continue to 
implement intergovernmental mechanisms, and will enter into interlocal agreements as needed to 
coordinate governmental functions and impacts within their jurisdictions and initiate joint efforts 

/c with all local governments providing services within the County, with adjacent local 
govemments or regional government agencies, as well as state and federal agencies. 

This objective is being met by the County. For example, atrrent agreements include school 
interlocal agreements, code enforcement agreements (Warsmi), and animal control services. 

Policy 2-1 : The County and municipalities will exchange intergovernmental information and 
services with appropriate local governments and agencies through scheduled meetings and as 
otherwise requested. 

Thispolicy is being met by the (3". The Coiinty Planner, Parks mid Recreation Director and 
Grants Coordinator meet on a regular basis with the mnrricipalities to assist, explain, and 
coordinate related issues with each agency. AN three ofthese and other department heads meet 
with local civic organizations and groups to irtjorm them of the status of projects and planning 
issrtes for the Cmmty. 

Policy 2-2: In order to promote economic growth and attract business, the County, 
municipalities, and Chipley shall pursue agreements to ensure that necessary public facilities and 
services are available to serve the needs of specifically identified potential businesses 

Thisjwlicy is being met by the County. 
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Policies 2-3: Previmisly deleted 

Policy 2-4: Previmisly deleted 

Policy 2-5: Previoiisly deleted 

Policy 2-6: Land use designations in areas annexed by municipalities shall be consistent with 
adjacent land uses within the County or adjacent counties. Disputes over consistency will be 
negotiated through efforts of the local governments, the affected local planning agencies, 
mediation procedures through the regional planning council, or other methods agreed upon by 
the govemments in dispute over the land use designations. 

This objective is being met by the Coimty. Adjacent cmmties are notified of all changes that 
have the potential of Meeting that cminty. Invitations m e  extended for scoping meetings. piblic 
hearings, and workshops where the issues have apoteritial of Mecting adjacent arid neighboring 
coiirrties. 

Policy 2-7: Development order and permits approvals (whether in compliance or not in 
compliance with this Comprehensive Plan) requested in areas within 500 feet of adjacent 
counties shall be submitted to the affected adjacent county for review and comment. Such 
comments shall be taken into account when rendering decisions on such development approval 
applications. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty 

Policy 2-8: Development permits shall be issued in accordance with the Future Land Use 
Element of this Plan, and shall be issued by the Washington County Building Inspection 
Department. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. However, this shotild be reworded to read: 

Development permits shall be iss~ied in accordance with the Firtiire Land Use Element of this 
Plun and shall be issrred by the Washington Cminty Bidding In.,yection Departments after 
review and approval of a Land Use Ap~J~icutiori by the Planning Department. 

Policy 2-9: Concurrent with the adoption of this Plan, the County Planning Commission shall be 
designated as the Local Planning Agency (LPA) for the County as well as for the municipalities 
of Caryville, Ebro, Vernon, and Wausau. 

This policy is being met by the Cminty. 
Comprehensive Plan procedures. 

Policy 2-IO: Previmdy deleted 

/- 

AN cminties are active particijmnts in the 

c 
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Policy 2-1 I :  The County Planning Commission shall preliminarily review (acting as the LPA) 
and the appropriate governing bodies shall finally review development applications within their 
jurisdictions. Comments on the impacts of such development on adjacent local government 
jurisdictions in and outside of municipal or county boundaries should be offered when requested. 

Thispolicy is being met by the County. 

Policy 2-12: The County shall coordinate with the NWFWMD to insure that all amendments to 
the Future Land Use Element of this Plan are consistent with final recommendations of the 
SWIM program. 

This policy is being met by the Cm4nty. 

Policy 2-13: By October 2000, the County and municipalities shall establish a Capital Projects 
Review Team in accordance with the provisions of the Capital Improvements Element, or will 
establish other mechanisms to insure that the Capital Improvements Schedule and Element are 
updated on an annual basis. 

Overall, thispolicy is being met by the Cmirig. In  cooperation with the Budget Committee, the 
Planning Ofice has taken the role as the lead agency in ensuring that these projects appear on 
the Capital Improvements Element schedde. The varions departments have been iswed a 
mechanism to ensure that all projects are shown on the CIE schedule. The schedide is now' being 
npdated on a yearly basis. It is recommended that the Cm4rity Adminismator, the Planning 
Director and the Grants Coordinufor be appointed tofonn this team. 

Policy 2-14: In the event that the impact of a planned development from an adjacent local 
government may potentially lower an adopted level of service standard within Washington 
County, the issue must be identified and addressed formally through written communication 
between the County, adjacent local government, and private developer if applicable. Conversely 
if a comparable development in Washington County affects an adjacent local government in the 
same manner the same procedures should be followed. 

This policy is being met by the Corrnty and mtinicipalities. 

Objective 3: Through adoption and amendment of this plan, the County and municipalities shall 
establish and maintain Level of Service Standards throughout the planning period for all public 
facilities that are consistent with any state, regional, or local entity having operational and 
maintenance responsibility for the facility. 

This objective is being met by the Cmnty. Thorough review by the Planning Department, 
Cotrnly Engineer and the mtinicipalities enwre that aI1 levels of service standards are met and 
maintained. 

r' 

P 

Policy 3-1: The Comprehensive Plan shall reflect coordinated Level of Service Standards for all 
public facilities now owned by the local governments. 

r 
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This policy is being met by the Cminty. There has not been a dramatic increase in the 
popirlutiorr base of the Cmmty; therefore, little or no changes are expected in m y  of the levels of 
service within the Cmirr@. 

Policy 3-2: The County and municipalities shall coordinate with the West Florida Regional 
Planning Council and the State Department of Transportation in setting Levels of Service 
Standards for transportation facilities. 

1% policy is beiiig met by Cmiwly. 
mbseytterrt EAR-based revision of the Comprehensive Plan will be review by both agencies. 

Policy 3-3: Transportation improvement requirements shall be coordinated with other affected 
government entities (through the regional and Comprehensive Planning Process) to ensure the 
most efficient and cost effective course of action is followed. 

r" 

AN levels of service pertaining to this report and the 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminzy. 

Policy 3-4: The County shall support the City of Chipley's request to FDOT to begin a Corridor 
Management Study in order to identify future transportation improvements which may be 
required for SR 77 within the City limits. 

Thispolicy has been met by the Coirrrty and can be deleted. 

Policy 3-5: Until such time that the County provides sewer or water service, the municipalities of 
Chipley, Caryville, Vemon, and Wausau may wish to annex to have such service available. The 
Mayors of these areas and the Chairman of the BOCC shall maintain ongoing communication on 
development issues and potential annexations to ensure a coordinated service extension program 
and the discouragement of sprawl-type development inconsistent with adopted plans of the 
municipalities and County. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmirrty 

Objective 4: 
coordination with other agencies at the lowest level of conflict possible. 

This objective is being met by the Cminq 

Policy 4-1: Through existing channels such as the Planning Commission, etc., the County and 
municipalities shall provide for regular and extensive exchange of information between 
jurisdiction and agencies. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmiwly. 

Objective 5:  When conflicts occur, conflict resolution with other local governments or agencies 
shall be achieved throughout the planning period using formal or informal processes. 

r' 

Throughout the planning period, the County and municipalities shall provide for 

P 
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P This objective is being met by the County. 

Policy 5- I :  Achieve conflict resolution through informal negotiation resulting in a 
"Memorandum of Agreement" or other statement of intent. 

This policy is being met by the County 

Policy 5-2: In the event of a conflict with the Comprehensive Plan of another local government, 
which cannot be resolved, the County will appeal to the WFRPC's informal mediation process. 
If possible, the appeal shall be submitted as a joint request by the local governments in dispute. 

Thispolicy is being met by the County. 

Policy 5-3: Provide for joint meetings of the County Commission and the towdcity councils of 
adjacent local governments when needed to resolve intergovernmental coordination issues. 

This policy is being met by the Cmrnty. 

Policy 5-4: Formal mediation shall be entered into only after other alternatives have failed to 
arrive at a resolution of the issue. Formal mediation should be conducted by a professional 
mediator specifically trained in mediation techniques. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cminty. 

Objective 6:  Coordinate with the Washington County District School Board on population 
projections and the sitting of school facilities. 

This objective is being met by the Coimty. The School Beard aid the County have entered into 
an Interlocal Agreement (2006) that addresses these issies urd the School Board is represented 
by a voting member oti the Planning Commission. The Public Schools Facilities Elenieni 

Policy 6-1: By December 2000, execute an interlocal agreement with the Washington County 
District School Board to specifying the use of University of Florida Bureau of Business Research 
mid-range population projections for planning purposes and specifying those land use categories 
in which public schools are allowed to be located consistent with the Future Land Use element. 

This policy has been met by the County, 

Recommendation: This policy should be reworded to read as follows: 

The interlocal agreement with the Washirigton Cmm@ District School Board wiN continire to 
spec& the use of llniversity of Florida Bureau of Business Research mid-range population 
projections for planning purposes and to spec@ those land rise categories in which pirblic 
schools are aIIowed to be located consistent with the Firtitre Lurid llse element. 

r' 

Recommendation: 7hispolicy should be added to the element. 
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Policy 7-5: In meeting the popilation projections and school location minimum requirements 
coordination between the Washington County School Board and the Conrrty, the inter-local 
agreement will address at a minimum: 

a. Collaboration on Department of Editrcatiorr errrollmerit projectiorrs and the 
popilation projections used in the Comprehensive Plan: and 

Coordination between school siting compatibility requirements prirs~~ant to 
section 235. I9  and 235.193, ES., irrcltiding integration of the ediicational plun 
nirve-v (required to be submitted evelyfive years pmnant to s. 235.15, ES.), the 
general ediicational facilities report (required to be mbmitted annitrally by the 
school boardptrrmant to s. 235. I94, F. S.) and qplicable policies and procediires 
of the school board, with the Comprehensive Plan Fntitrre Land llse Element and 
land development regulations of the Cmtrnty. 

b. 

Policy 6-2: As required by Ch. 163, F.S., Washington County and the municipalities of 
Caryville, Ebro, Vernon and Wausau agree to recognize campus master plans of the State 
University System and to work with the Board of Regents in the development of a "campus 
development agreement" as provided for in s. 240.155( 10) if the need arises. 

Thispolicy has been met by the Cminty. 

Objective 7: Consider the need for "joint planning areas" for areas adjacent to the City of 
Chipley. 

Policy 7-1: By December 2000, the County will coordinate with the City of Chipley to determine 
the best use of the "joint planning areas" concept as it relates to the County. 

This policy has not been met as to formally forming a '7oint planning area. However, the 
Cminty and City of Chipley have worked well together dnring the plannirrgperiod to en.si.ire thal 
planning and development ismies between the two entities are settled in a satisfactory manner. 
Chiyley actively participates in the Cmuriy 's Local Mitigation Strategy Conrmitte to resolve 
planning andflood mitigation isslies within Chipley and the mrro~trrrding tinincorporated area of 
the Cmmty. 

Recommendation: These policies should be added to the policies of this element: 

Policy 7-2: Contintie to coordinate and operate the 911 emergency systems forfire districts, law 
erforcement, ambulance service and other emergency services. 

Policy 7-3: By 20I5, execute inter-local agreements between the Cminty and the nnrnicipalities 
setting forth provisions for. Any annexation issnes which arise ditrrirrg the development of the 
inter-local agreements that cmmot be resolved by the Coiinty and the nyimicipaliiy shall be 
addressedpirs-ziant to Policy 3-5 

P 

r' 
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Policy 7-4: 7'he Collrrty will maintain a list of interlocal agreemenis that the Cmmty has with 
Federal, State, Regiovral. and Colrnly agencies to readily idewhrfv these agreements and analyze. 
the elyectiverress in providing services and mitigating conflicts. 

r' 

P 
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I. PURPOSE 

SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF "HE PLAN AMENDMENT 
SUCCESSESS AND SEORTCOMINGS s 1633191(2(a) 

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 

r' 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to examine the Capital 
Improvements Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan for its successes and 
shortcomings. The Capital Improvements Element (CIE) serves to: (I)  assemble all 
infrastructure improvements identified in the Comprehensive Plan as necessary to ensure that 
county-wide Levels of Service &OS) standards are met; (2) analyze the costs and the County's 
ability to finance needed improvements; and (3) schedule the funding and construction of 
identified improvements. A successhl CIE program ensures that both public and private 
infrastructure are available at County adopted levels of service concurrent with need. The 
element also ensures that existing deficiencies or deteriorating facilities are corrected before they 
fall below LOS standards. 

11. INTRODUCTION 

The Washington County Planning Commission and the Washington County Planning 
Department in cooperation with other County agencies have prepared this document. While 
many issues will be presented in this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be 
presented and hrther elaborated on in the Identified Issues Section the report. 

III. THE EXISTING SYSTEM ANALYSIS 

The County has generally achieved the objectives of the element and has successhlly 
implemented the policies. There has been only a gradual increase in population during the 
planning period with minimal stress on the infrastructure of the County. The County was 
successful in keeping the five-year schedule of capital improvements updated annually. The 
primary needs will be to update the data included within the element. 

A. Capital Improvements Schedule. 

The County annually updates Figure H-1 -Washington County's Capital Improvements 
Element Schedule. In 2006, the element itself was updated to show changes in Vernon 
and Wausau's capital improvements and associated data. For the 2007 update, the 
separate CIE schedules for the municipalities and the Sunny Hills Municipal Services 
Benefit Unit (MSBU) have been combined into one list. The combination serves to 
eliminate multiple documents and gives a broader view of Capital Improvement within 
the planning areas of the Comprehensive Plan.. 
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B. issues. s. 163.3191(2)(e) and (g), F.S 

There are no issues with the element. 

C. Proposed Changes. s.163.3191(2)(i), F. S. 

1 .  The element needs to he updated to reflect the current status of the County's 
financial condition which generally improved during 2000 through 2006. This 
has been in the form of increased revenues, land sales of Sunny Hills subdivision 
lots, municipal services benefit unit, and various grants. 

Impacts fees were imposed by the Board of Commissioners during 2007 and 
should be included in the element. 

2. 

IV. COMPREHENSIVE REVIEW OF THE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 
ELEMENT WJTH SUGGESTED CHANGES TO ADDRESS SHORTCOMINGS 

All goals, objectives, and policies stated apply to all of the local governments including 
Caryville, Wausau, Ebro, and Vernon. 

The following assessment of the Capital Improvements Element is presented to analyze the 
Element as it relates to the major issues listed in the Identified Issues section of this EAR, as well 
as to assess the overall performance of the Element. Specific attention has been placed on 
Identified Issue 6, 8 & 9. These Identified Issues address the protection of open space, the 
revision of the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code and the Public School 
Facilities Element. Objective 2, below, includes policies that support the LDR for the County. 
This Element details many Objectives to secure financially feasible schedules of capital 
improvement projects throughout the County that have the potentiality to result in improvements 
to the quality of natural resource protection and the provision of open space. This connection is 
made once park projects enter the five-year schedule or when the County pursues opportunities 
to secure sensitive lands for preservation. The financially feasible schedule required by the 
following Objectives and Policies ensures projects are done in a financially responsible manner. 
Each Objective of this Element has been assessed to determine if further revision is necessary for 
both the Comprehensive Plan and the Land Development Code. 

A. Purpose. 

The purpose of the Capital Improvements Element is to demonstrate the economic feasibility of 
the Comprehensive Plan. 

B. && 

Washington County and the municipalities will ensure the provision of adequate public facilities 
to all residents within its jurisdiction in a timely and efficient manner through the use of sound 
fiscal policies. 

Recommendation: This goal should be reworded as follows: 
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Coordinute the timing and location of capital improvement projects with improvement projects 
plunned by other agencies ar~djlrrisdiciions to errsure thut the Capital Improvements Element 
(CIE) is consistent W h  other elements of the Comprehensive Plan.. 

C. Assessment of Element Obiectives. 

Objective 1: The Capital Improvements Element will establish adopted levels of service for 
public facilities and capital improvement projects which the County and municipalities will 
undertake. The Capital Improvements Element and The Schedule of Improvements shall identify 
projects and be used as a means to: (A) meet existing deficiencies; (B) provide repair or 
replacement of existing obsolete or wom-out facilities; (C) accommodate desired fbture growth. 

The Cotrnly is ciirrently meeting this objective 

Recommendation: This objective should be reworded us follows: 

The Capital Improvements Element will establish adopted levels of service for public facilities 
and capital improvement prqects which the Colrwty, mirniciplities, urd the private sector plan 
to undertake. The Capital Improvements Element and the Schedule of Improvements shall 
identify projects thut will be used to: ( I )  l&grade existing deficiencies; (2) provide repuir or 
replacement of existing obsolete or worn-out facilities; (3) accommodate desiredjmre growth. 

Policy 1-1: The following levels of service (LOS) standards are hereby adopted and will be 
maintained as growth occurs in the County and cities. 

Location 

City of Chipley 

City of Vernon 

sunny Hills 

Onsite Sewage 
Septic Tanks 

City of Caqville 

Sunnj- Hills Sj-stem 

Chipley Sj-stem 

LOS STANDARDS FOR THE PUBLIC FACILITIES 

Level of Service Standards (Design Capaciw) 

As established in the City of Chipley’s Comprehensive Plan. 
Washington County hereby adopts the same LOS as the City 
of Chipley for facilities extended into unincorporated 
Washington County 

80 i3PCpd 

100 gpcpd 

1.0 per 0.S acres in parcels of record as of the adopted date of 
this Plan. Otherwise 1 septic tank per acre 

125 gpcpd 

200 gpcpd 
As established in the City of Chipley’s Comprehensive Plan. 
Washington County herebj- adopts the same LOS as the City 
of Chipley for facilities extended into unincorporated 
Washington Count>- 

Sanitaq- Sewer 

?otable Water 
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I-- 

Solid Waste 

/- 

CiQ- of Vernon 75 gpcpd 
Town of Wausau 146 gpcpd 

County-wide - 146 gpcpd 
Areas not served bj- 
potable water 
systems and other 
private potable 
water s)-stems 
County-wide 5.0 Ibs per capita per day 

Stoimwater 
Management 

Stormwater 
Management 

The Coirwty is nrrrerrtly meeting thispolicy, 

Recommendation: This policy needs to be rewgorded as follows: 

The following level of service (LO9 standards are hereby adopted and will be niaintained as 
growth occurs in the County and cities and will be3tnded byjniblic or private investmerit. 

Note that Level of Service Standards for Sunny Hills qecifkally needs to be reexamined due to 
eqanded growth in that area. There has been no signi@cant growth in any of the other 
ntitnicijdities that would have an adverse inzpact on the Level of Services Standards for any 
other entities in the Corm@. 

The following tiered Level of Service Standards for stormwater management are adopted for the 
County and municipalities, and they shall be used for determining the availability of service 
capacity as well as for evaluating development applications relative to the onsite provision of 
stormwater management facilities 

STORMWATER MANAGEMENT LEVELS OF SERVICE STANDARDS 

Stormwater I Location 1 Design capacity 

Development fronting or 
contributing to stormwater on 
collector roadways 
Development fronting on local 
streets and residential 
neighborhoods (including new 

LOS A for 25 )-ear, 14-hour storm event and treatment 
retentioddetention systems as required bl- LDRs and State 
regulation fie., 17-25-FAC -without exemptions) 
LOS A for 15 )-ear2 24-hour storm event and treatment 
retentioddetention systems as required by LDRs and State 
regulation (Le., 17-25-FAC - without exemotions) 

I Management I I 

Stormwater 
Management 

Stormwater Development fronting or 
contributing to stormwater on 
principal or minor arterial 

LOS A for 50 year, 24-hour storm event and treatment 
retentioddetention systems as required by LDRs and State 
regulahon (i.e., 17-15-FAC -without exemptions) 

In agricultural and silviculture 
areas and along dirt roads in 

Lx)S A for 10- year, 24-hour storm event and in accordance 
with Division of Forestq Best Management Practices (as 

unsubdivided areas specified below) 



The following tiered Level of Service Standards for stormwater management are adopted for the 
Cminiy and mtrnicijmlities and shall be usedfor determining the availability of service capci9  
as well as for evaltiuting development applications relative to the orrsite provision of stomwater 
management facilities to bejinded by either the public or private sector. 

Recommendation: 
Service Standards. 

r'. 

The following shmild be added to introduce the Transportation Level of 

P 

TRANSPORTATION LEVEL OF SERVICE STANDARDS 

Road Type Level of Service 

Collector Roads LOS Standard D 

Minor Arterial Roads LOS Standard D 

Principal Arterial Roads LOS Standard C 

Freeways LOS Standard B 

The Cmuriy is mrrently meeting this policy. 

Recommendation: The following shmdd be added to introduce the Parks and Recreation Level 
of Service Standards. 

The following Level of Service Standards for recreation areas have been adopted for the Cmmty 
and municipalities and shall be used for de zemtining the availability of recreational and open 
space for the Coiinty 

Remarks: While developers are dedicating land to open space, little of the space is being 
developed into irseable parks for the jitiwe risers of these spaces. The Cminiy parks continue to 
be developed with availabili@ ofjinding to maintain the purks and the levels of service adopted 
in the Comprehensive Plun. The money collected from user's fees is now being deposited into 
accmmts earmarked for corrtiniied maintenance of the facility that generated the user fee in 
order to corriirriie to operate at the levels of service established in the following table. There 
does not appear to be a shortage ofparks and recreationul facilities within the Cminty. 
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Washineton County Recreations Areas H 

Neighborhood Parks. Pial lots. Pocket Parks 
Persons per Facility 

P 

2,000 

,- 

Y 
Hunting & Fishing 

Persons per Facility 6,WO 
Persons per Acre 0.59 

Canoe Trails 
Persons per FaciliQ 

Persons per Acre I 352.0 
RESOURCE BASED 

6,500 
590 

Persons per Mile 

Persons per Facility 
Persons per Acre 

5,000 
8.2 

I Washington County Recreations Facilities 
Levels of Service Standards (LOSS) 

(in people served per facility) 
Category LOSS 

The Coirrig is cinreritly meeting thispolicy 

2008 Washington CounQ- Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Section 5 Capital Improvements Page 7 



Policy 1-2: To manage local fiscal policies, and to direct expenditures for capital improvements 
which recognize the policies of other plan elements the County and municipalities will create a 
joint Capital Projects Review Team by January of 2001. The team will consist of the County 
Administrator or his  appointed representative, a representative from each municipality, 
representatives from the Road and Bridge Department, the County Clerk's Office, the Building 
Inspection Department, and other representatives deemed necessary by the County 
Administrator. The team will evaluate and rank capital improvement projects proposed for 
inclusion in the Schedule as approved by the goveming bodies. 

The Colin@ is not meeting this objective.. Present&, this team has not been integrated into the 
System. The Plmming Office, in conjirnctiori with the mirrriciQ~alities, the Plmiwing Commissiorz, 
and the Board of Commissioners, iderrhrfies projects und ensires revision of the CapitaI 
Improvements Element schedule to reyect chunges. 

Recomniewdatiow: This policy should be reworded as follows: 

Based on decisions made by the Planning Commission, the Board of Cmmy Commissioners, the 
miinicipalities, the Planning Office will identi& new facilities and improvements of facilities for 
iwclirsiorr in the Cqital  Improvements Element schedrrle along with the fitndirrg smrrce. The 
County Administrator will report all other road and facility improvements to the Pluming Office 
for inclnsiori into the schedule of capital improvements. The schedule, along with recommended 
prioritizutiori, will be presented along with backgrmrrrd infomution to the Bndget Committee 
who will serve as the Cqiiul  Projects Review Teum. llyon review by the Budget Committee, the 
approval process will continue us required by policies and state statutes. 

Policy 1-3: Capital improvement projects will be prioritized by the Capital Projects Review 
Team according to the following set of criteria and a fiscal impact review, as part of the annual 
budgeting process. The assigned priority will be designated on the Schedule of Capital 
Improvements. 

Recommendation: This policy should be reworded as follows: 

Based on the recommeridatiorrs submitted by the Plunnirig Office arid using the approvalprocess 
established in Policy 1-2, the Planning Office arid the County Administrator will rise the 
following set of criteria mid a3scal impct  review as a basis for arrnirul recommendations to the 
Cupital Projects Review Team. [&on review by the team, the qprovalprocess will continire as 
required by policies and state statides. 

r-. 

P 
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:RITERIA FOR NUMERICAL RANKING OF CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROJECTS 

'RIORITY LEVEL WEIGHT SCORE IWEIGHT 

I lues0 
Priority I 

I. The proiect is needed to protect I 3 

protect public health goveming 

for needed replacement of 
facility components, in order 
to preserve or achieve full use 

to comply with state law, water 

expenditures of state agencies 
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1. The project represents a logical I t 

extension of facilities and 
services within a designated 

II 11 services area. 
2. The project promotes economic 

development within the City I and/or redeveloDment of 

1 

blighted areas. 

Policy 1-4: The County and municipalities shall, as a matter of priority, schedule and fund all 
capital improvement projects in the Schedule of Improvements which are designed to correct 
existing deficiencies listed in the Capital Improvements Element and which recognize the 
policies of other plan elements. 

Recommendation: The Coiinty is ctirrently meeting this policy. However, “Capital 
Inijrovements Element, I’ shmild be changed to read “Capital Improvements Element Schedule. ” 

Policy 1-5: The County Planning Commission shall annually conduct a Capital Improvement 
Needs Survey of the Municipalities of Caryville, Ebro, Vemon and Wausau in order to assist the 
Capital Projects Review Team with identifying Capital Improvement needs. 

The County is generully meeting this policy on an annual basis: the Cminty Plunning Ofice 
prepares a list of projects to be reviewed by the Planning Commission. 

Recommendation: This shmild be reworded as follows: 

The Cminty Plarming Ofice will annually prepare a Cqitul  Inrprovement Needs Strrvey of the 
mrrnicipalities of Caryville, Ebro, Vernon and Waitmi, for review by the Planning Commission. 
This s14rvey will be prepared with information strbmitted by these miiriicipalities and will assist 
the Capital Projects Review Team u-ith iderrh3ing Capital Improvement needs. 

Recommendation: The following policies need to be added to this objective: 

Policy I-6: The Five-Year Capital Improvements Plan of the School District shall be added to 
the Capital Improvements Element’s schedule of improvements. The Binding source should be 
shown as the local school district. 

Policy 1-7: The Five-Year Capital Improvements Plun shall include all Florida Deparimerit of 
Transportation improvements as shown on the depariment ’s Five-Year Road Improvement Plan 
within Washingion County and reflect the firriding smme and proyoriionate fair share 
coritribtitors. 

Policy I - 8 :  The Coirnty shall not authorize implunned expansion, improvements. arid 
constniction of projects that do not qpear  on the most mirrent Cqital  Improvements schedule 
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or have riot been reviewed by the Projects Review Team and approved by the Board of Cmiriiy 
Commissioners. 

Objective 2: Review mechanisms will be maintained to insure that all land use decisions and 
fiscal resources are coordinated with the Schedule of Capital Improvements (which maintains 
adopted Level of Service Standards and meets existing and future facility needs) and/or the 
Future Land Use Element (FLUE) and the overall intent of the comprehensive Plan. 

The CmmQ is currently meeting this objective. 
Policy 2-1: The Building Inspection Department and County Administrator will recommend to 
the Planning Commission and the governing body only those land use decisions which are 
consistent with the Future Land Use Element (FLUE), the Capital Improvements Element, and 
the overall intent of the Comprehensive Plan. 

Recommendation: The Coiiwiy is currently meeting this policy. However, this policy shmild be 
reworded as follows since the Biiildirig Inspector is not normally involved in the lard tise 
decisioris arid reference to that ofice appears to be a &uographical error: 

The Cmirity Planning Ofice and Cminiy Administrator will recommend to the Plarining 
Commission and the goveming bo4y only those lard rise decisions that are cowsistent with the 
Fiitirre Lurid lJse Element (FLIJE), the Capital Improvements Element, and the overall intent of 
the Comprehensive Plan. 

Policy 2-2: Service areas for public facilities, as defined in Plan Elements and the Future Land 
Use Element in particular, will be utilized to guide the availability of public facilities for f h r e  
development. 

Recommendation: The Coiiriiy is cirrreritly meeting thispolicy 

Policy 2-3: A "development order" is any order granting, denying, or granting with conditions 
an application for a development permit. 

The Cminty is currently meeting thispolicy 

Policy 2-4: A "development permit" shall include a zoning change, zoning permit, subdivision 
approval, land use certification, special exception, variance, building permit, or any other 
official action of the local government having the effect of permitting the development of land. 

The Coiiriiy is cirrrently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 2-5: In accordance with 9J-5.0055(2)e development orders andor development permits 
(whichever first contains/presents a specific plan for development, including densities or 
intensities of development) shall only be issued when the Building Inspection Department 
working in conjunction with County Administrator and Planning Commission (through the 
Concurrency Management System) has determined that adopted LOS standards for public 
facilities will be maintained, or: 
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,-- a. The development is timed to ensure that as phases of the development are 
completed; necessary improvements to the service system are also completed; 

The County is cirrrently meeting this policy. 

Larid llse Applications are not approved unless all necessary improvements have been made. 

b. The developer makes improvements to the service system that would allow 
development without lowering the LOS standard; 

The Cmrnty is cirrrently meeting thispolicy. 

c. The developer lowers the density of the proposed development to a level that 
would not cause a lowering of the LOS standard; 

The Cmrrr~y is cirrrently meeting thispolicy 
d. The developer and the County enter into an enforceable development agreement 

which guarantees that necessary facilities and services (in accordance with LOS 
standards incorporated herein) will be in place when the impacts of the 
development occur. 

I'he Cmrnty is currently meeting thispolicy 

The Land Development Chde bpecifically spells mdt the criteria for issuing development or 
building permits. Each development 'btrildirrg permit ismed by the Btrildirg Department is)rst 
reviewed by the Planning Ofice to ensure consistency with all of the elements of the 
Comprehensive Plan. 

Policy 2-6: 
comprise the major component of Washington County's Concurrency Management System. 

The Courrty i s  crrrently meeting this policy 
Compliurice with all elements of the Coiimrrerrcy Managenlent System and all other elements of 
the plan ass~rres that the Planning Ofice accomplishes this at the time the Land Use 
Development Application is quproved. 

Policy 2-7: For final development orders issued prior to adoption of this Comprehensive Plan 
(i.e., previously platted subdivisions), and for development not requiring subdivision approval 
(Le., development on unplatted parcels in accordance with the Future Land Use Element of this 
Plan), the Building Permit Application process shall be the point at which concurrency will be 
determined. 

/-- 

The Certificate of Level of Service Compliance for a project or project phase shall 

7'he Cotmg is cirrrewtly meeting thispolicy 
/-- 
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Concirrrency is determined at the time the Land Development Application is approved. A 
repired site inqJectiorr by the Ridding Inspector will occnr prior to commencement of 
corisfnictiori. Only after review by the Planning Ofice mid a site irqecfiori by the Birildirig 
Inspector is a building permit ismed. 

Policy 2-8: In the adopted LDR's, the County and municipalities shall maintain the 
Concurrency Management and Growth Management System which will serve to ensure that at 
the time a development permit is issued, adequate facility capacity is available to serve the 
development or will be provided in accordance with Policy 2-5 of this Element. Development 
orders and permits will not be issued unless public facilities that meet the adopted LOS 
Standards are available or are assured to be available concurrently with the impacts of 
development (see Policy 2-5 for mechanisms for establishing this assurance). 

The Cminfy is cirrreritly meeting this policy. 

No permits are issned irwless all questions of acceptable LOS Standards atid coticitrrerrcy are 
sati@ctorily amwered. Prior to approval for any development order or permit, all of the 
miirric~~alities midst submit verification of the existing facilities prior to the isstrarce of a 
development order or permit. 

Obiective 3:  Annual review of the Capital Improvements Element will be included in each 
governing body's budget process. As part of this review, the County Administrator working 
with the Capital Projects Review Team shall be responsible for: (1) addressing the fiscal impact 
of capital improvement projects on revenue and expenditures, and (2) updating the fiscal 
assessment section of the Capital Improvements Element. 

The Coiirify is cwrerrtly meeting thispolicy 

Policy 3-1: The fiscal assessment review and update will include, at minimum, the following: 

forecasted summary of revenues and expenditures for a five year period; 

projected debt service capacity including, 
- projected bond debt service as a percentage of total debt; 

- ratio of total debt to total revenue: 

/-. 

r' 

a. 

b. 

- projection of operating cost considerations; 

provisions for the management of debt in accordance with debt service 
ratios established in Policy 3-2 of this Element; 

c. 

d. estimated cost and required scheduling of additional capital 
improvements; 
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e. examination and consideration of capital expenditures planned by state 
and regional agencies and the County School Board. 

The Cmmty is cwrently meeting thispolicy 

Recommendation: The rehyonsible agency shmild be clmij?ed. 

Policy 3-2: 
revenues in accordance with the following schedules: 

The County and municipalities shall limit the ratio of total debt service to total 

(1) Washington County 20% 
(2) City of Caryville 2 I% 
(3 ) Town of Ebro 10% 
(4) City of Vernon 15% 
(5) Town of Wausau 10% 

The Cow@ is ci~rently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 3-3: The County and municipalities hereby adopt Schedule H-l as the Schedule of 
Capital Improvements, and will adopt a Capital Improvement Budget as part of the annual 
budgeting process. The Capital Improvement Budget will be coordinated with the annual review 
of the Capital Improvements Element, and will be integrated into the annual revision of the 
Schedule of Capital Improvements contained in this Element. This annual revision will 
recognize the policies of the other Comprehensive Plan elements. 

The County Is ~wrently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 3-4: The County and municipalities shall seek grant funds whenever the receipt of such 
funds and the corresponding provision of capital improvements serve to support the goals, 
objectives, and policies contained in this Comprehensive Plan, and are specifically consistent 
with the Future Land Use Element. 

Z%e Connty is cwrent<v meeting thisplicy. 

Policy 3-5: The County and municipalities will utilize "user pays" financing strategies 
including, but not limited to user charges, special assessments, and contributions in lieu of 
payment. 

The Cminty is ciirrently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 3-6: All general government revenues intended to be utilized for capital improvements 
shall be accounted for in a separate Capital Projects Fund (excluding b d s  which must be 
maintained in separate Enterprise Funds). 

The Conrip is ciirrently meeting thispolicy. 
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Policy 3-7: The County and municipalities will manage their fiscal resources to ensure the 
provision of needed capital improvements for previously issued development orders and for 
future development and redevelopment which is consistent with this Comprehensive Plan. 

The I h r i t y  is c~rrrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 3-8:  
capital expenditures. 

The Coiiw@ is nirrently meeting this policy, 

Policy 3-9: The County and municipalities (where applicable) shall collect/maintain a level of 
operating revenues for Enterprise Funds sufficient to cover both operating and non-operating 
expenditures. 

The Cotin@ is c?irrently meeting this poky .  

Obiective 4: 
necessitated by the development in order to maintain adopted LOS standards. 
will be accomplished through implementation of the following policies. 

Policy 4-1: The County and municipalities shall continue to require mandatory dedications or 
fees in lieu of as a condition of plat approval for the provision of recreation and open space. 

The Cow@ is nrrreritly meeting this policy. 

No developer has expressed a preference to corifribrrte fees in lieu of dedicating open space or1 
the pkzt. 

Policy 4-2: The municipalities shall fund expansions of their potable water and sanitary sewer 
service facilities through the implementation of impact fees andor user charges which are 
proportioned to the costs of expanding and operating such systems or grants. 

The County and nz~rrricipalities are ciirreritly meeting this policy. 

Mmicipalities are using utili@ user charges urd grunts to firmrice equarisiow arid operation of 
their water arid suriitaiy sewer service. 

Obiective 5: The County and municipalities will not issue development orders, (for 
development authorized by previously issued development orders for fbture development) where 
the project requires public facility improvements that exceed the governing body's ability to 
provide these in accordance with the adopted LOS standards (policy 1-1). 

The Cminty is ctirrerit[v meeting this policy. 

The County and municipalities shall reserve Enterprise Fund surpluses for major 

Future development will bear a proportionate cost of facility improvements 
This objective 
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Policy 5-1: Before a development is approved, the Building Inspection Department working in 
concert with the County Planning Commission will determine that needed public facility 
improvements do not exceed the governing body's funding capacity. 

The Coiinty is currently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 5-2: The Schedule of Improvements and associated funding sources identified in this 
element shall include provisions for public services necessary to serve building permits issued 
prior to the adoption of this Comprehensive Plan. 

The Cotrnv is mrrently meeting this policy 

Obiective 6: The County and municipalities (working through the Capital Projects Review 
Team) shall participate in all intergovemmental meetings which address the provision of public 
facilities within the local jurisdiction (County boundaries). 

The Cotiwty is nrrrently meeting this policy. 

Policy 6-1: The County and each city shall appoint representatives (should be consistent with 
membership in the Capital Projects Review Team) to participate in local, regional, and/or state 
government public facility issues in Washington County. 

The Cminty is ciirrently meeting thispolicy 

Policy 6-2: The County Building Inspection Department, the County Administrator, the County 
Clerk's Office, the County Planning Commission, and each municipality shall coordinate 
(through the actions of the Capital Projects Review Team) to address multi-jurisdictional issues 
conceming the hnding of public services. 

The County is nirrewtly meeting thispolicy. 

P 
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SECTION 5 - REVIEW OF THE PLAN ELEMENT 
SUCCESSES AND SHORTCOMINGS 

PUBLIC SCHOOL FACILITIES ELEMENT 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of this section of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report is to evaluate the successes 
and shortcomings of the Public Schools Facilities Element (PSFE) as a component of the 
Washington County Comprehensive Plan. 

II. INTRODUCTION 

This document has been prepared by the Washington County Planning Commission, the West 
Florida Regional Planning Council and the Washington County Planning Department in 
cooperation with other County agencies. While many issues will be presented and discussed in 
this section, those identified at the scoping meeting will be presented and fiuther elaborated on in 
the Identified Issues Section of the EAR. This element addresses how other elements relate to 
major Issue # 9, which is the Public School Facilities Element. This Element details many 
Objectives and Policies, and as a newly adopted Element in the Comprehensive Plan, the goals, 
objectives, and policies established within it are beginning to be met and have effectively revised 
the Comprehensive Plan. EAR based Land Development Code revisions may be necessary based 
on the content of the PSFE as discussed herein. 

P 

III. GENERAL DISUCUSSION OF THE ELEMENT 

A. Element Overview. Over the past decade the Florida Legislature has progressively 
strengthened the ties between school planning and land uselcomprehensive planning 
through amendments to Chapters 163 and 1013 of the Florida Statutes. As of 2005, 
Florida Statutes now require that local governments adopt a Public School Facilities 
Element (F'SFE) as a part of their comprehensive plans in order to establish a framework 
for the planning of public schools and associated educational facilities, in accordance 
with (163.3177(12), F.S.). Washington County adopted a PSFEin May 2008 and is 
currently waiting on final approval from DCA. The Washington County PSFE establishes 
goals, objectives, and policies as the mechanisms by which to bring schools and 
associated facilities into the land use decision-making process as a key factor affecting 
those decisions. 

r 

B. Past Successes of Coordinating Land Use Decisions and School Concurrency. In the past, 
coordination in planning public education facilities was handled by the adoption of 
agreements between the County, the municipalities, and the local School Board as the 
need arose. In 1999, some provisions for school concurrency were incorporated in the 
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Future Land Use element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan. Beginning in 
2000, requirements of the State growth management legislation resulted in 
Comprehensive Plan amendments to the Future Land Use element, the local Land 
Development Code, and interlocal agreements between the County, the municipalities, 
and the local School Board. The initial interlocal agreement was created in 2003; an 
updated agreement was accomplished in 2006. A joint use agreement was also entered 
into in 2006, providing for the County and the School Board to share the use of Hunter 
Park located in close proximity to Vernon Middle School and Vernon High School. 
These are examples of the successful intergovernmental coordination of public school 
facilities in Washington County. Given that population growth in Washington County has 
been consistently slow during the past decade, there has not been a capacity issue with 
the local schools in Washington County. Additionally, Washington County is a special 
facilities county, which makes it difficult to plan for long-term facilities without knowing 
when fimding may be available. Despite these circumstances, Washington County has 
made a strong effort in the past to coordinate with its municipalities and the Washington 
County School Board. 

Because of its historic slow growth, Washington County qualified for an exemption from 
the requirement to create a PSFE. However, in recognition of the potential for increased 
growth and on the recommendation of the Department of Community Affairs and the 
West Florida Regional Planning Council, the County has created and adopted a PSFE in 
May 2008. Based on proposed new developments as well as development in association 
with the West Bay Sector Plan, Washington County’s population growth rate may shift in 
the near future to a more rapid growth pattern. As this occurs, the siting of public schools 
and associated facilities will be a crucial component of making land use decisions. The 
PSFE provides the mechanisms by which the County will work with the school board and 
developers to aid the County in siting and planning new educational facilities. 

IV. GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES FOR WASHINGTON COUNTY AND 
THE MUNICIPALITIES OF CARYVILLE, EBRO, VERNON AND WAUSAU 

All goals, objectives, and policies stated apply to all of the local governments mentioned in the 
title unless otherwise stated. 

GOAL 1: Coordinate and maintain a high quality education system. Collaborate and 
coordinate with the School Board of Washington County (School Board) to ensure high quality 
public school facilities, which meet the needs of Washington County’s existing and hture 
population. 

Objective 1: The County shall implement and maintain mechanisms designed to closely 
coordinate with the School Board in order to provide consistency between the County’s 
comprehensive plan and public school facilities programs, such as: 

1. Greater efficiency for the School Board and the County by the placement of schools 
to take advantage of existing and planned roads, water, sewer, parks, and drainage 
systems; 
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2 .  Improved student access and safety by coordinating the construction of new and 
expanded schools with road and sidewalk construction programs; 

The location and design of schools with parks, ball fields, libraries, and other 
community facilities to take advantage of shared use opportunities; and, 

The expansion and rehabilitation of existing schools so as to support neighborhoods 

P 

3.  

4. 

The Cmirity is nrrrently working toward meeting this new& adopied objective. 

Policy 1-1: Manage the timing of new development to coordinate with adequate school capacity. 
Where capacity will not be available to serve students from the property seeking a change, the 
County may use the lack of school capacity as a basis for denial of petitions for final 
subdivisions or site plans for residential development and capacity shall be considered as part of 
the Plan amendment and rezoning process. 

The Cmmty is nirrently meeting thispoIicy 

Policy 1-2: In cooperation with the School Board and the municipalities (Caryville, Chipley, 
Ebro, Vemon and Wausau), Washington County will implement the Interlocal Agreement for 
Public School Facility Planning between Washington County, all legislative bodies of the 
municipalities, as required by Section 1013.33, Florida Statutes, including procedures for: 

1. Joint meetings; 

2. 

3. 

4. School site analysis; 

5. Supporting infrastructure; 

6. 

7. 

8. Co-location and shared use; 

9. Implementation of school concurrency, including levels of service standards, 

r' 
Student enrollment and population projections; 

Coordinating and sharing of information; 

Comprehensive plan amendments, rezonings, and development approvals; 

Education Plant Survey and Five-Year District Facilities Work program; 

concurrency service areas, and proportionate-share mitigation; 

10. Oversight process; and, 

1 1. Resolution of disputes 
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The County has been waorking to meet this newly established policy. The Interlocal Agreement 
will become ejfective upon notice from DCA that the PSFE has been approved and formally 
incorporated into the Comprehensive Plan. 

Policy 1-3: The County shall include a representative of the school district, appointed by the 
School Board, as a voting member of the local planning agency, as required by Section 
163.3174, Florida Statutes. 

The Cm4nty is mrrently meeting this policy; there is c~nrently a representative of the school 
board serving as a voting member of the cotrnty ‘splarrrring commission. 

Policy 1-4: the County shall coordinate with the School Board and all applicable municipalities 
regarding annual review of school enrollment projections, and procedures for annual update and 
review of school board and local government plans consistent with Policy 4-2. 

The Cm4wty is nrrrerrtly meeting thispoliicy. 

Objective 2: Enhance communityheighborhood design through effective school facility design 
and siting standards. Encourage the siting of school facilities so they serve as community focal 
points and so that they are compatible with surrounding land uses. 

The Cm4nty is fonrsed on meeting this policy as rim’ school facilities are planned. 

P 

Policy 2-1: Washington County will continue to coordinate with the School Board to assure that 
proposed public school facility sites are consistent with the land use categories and policies of 
the County Comprehensive Plan, pursuant to the Interlocal Agreement for Public School Facility 
Planning. 

P 

The Conwty is currently meeting this policy. 

Policy 2-2: Consistent with Section VIII, Policy 11-2 of the Washington County Future Land 
Use Element, “future schools shall be an allowable use in all land use categories but the 
Industrial and Conservation land use categories.” Policy 11-3 of the same Section states that 
“The location and construction of new public educational facilities, or the expansion of an 
existing site within a Future Land Use category in which public educational facilities are an 
allowable use shall only be allowed upon a determination by the Local Governing Body that the 
proposed site is consistent with the adopted Comprehensive Plan”. The Land Development Code 
may include standards for schools, consistent with the local government comprehensive plan. 

The County is nrrrently meeting thispoIiq and my base the addition of school standards to the 
Land Development Code on this policy. 

Policy 2-3: Public schools are to be located in agricultural land use categories only when no 
feasible site exists in nonagricultural categories, due to prohibitive land costs or location of 
available sites, and when necessary to service student populations in rural areas that are mainly 
located in agricultural areas. If no feasible site exists in nonagricultural categories, then a public 
school should be located in a portion of the agricultural FLUM category that is as close as 
possible to residential areas, and the land use on the site should be changed subsequently to a 

Page 5 

r 

2008 Washington C o w -  Evaluation and Appraisal Report - Senion 5 Pnblic School Facilities Element 



“Public/Semi-Public” FLUM category. The local comprehensive plan intends for future schools 
to be sited as closely to residential areas as practical, preferably within walking and/or bicycle 
distance of the primary residential areas to be served. Public schools are to be located in 
agricultural land use categories only when no feasible site exists in nonagricultural categories, or 
when necessary to serve student populations in rural areas mainly located in agricultural areas. 

The Cmirrv is currently meeting thispolicy. 

Policy 2-4: Consistent with section 163.3 1777(g), Florida Statutes, when considering the 
acquisition and establishment of public facilities such as parks, libraries, and community centers, 
the County shall, to the greatest extent possible, establish “a process for determining where and 
how joint use of either school board or local government facilities can be shared for mutual 
benefit and efficiency.” 

The Cmirify is ctrrrerrtly meeting thispolicy 

Policy 2-5: Consistent with section 163.3 177, Florida Statutes, the County will include sufficient 
allowable land use designations for schools proximate to residential development to meet the 
projected needs for schools. 

The (3” is working to meet this newly establishedpolicy. 

Policy 2-6: The policy of the County is to reduce hazardous walking conditions consistent with 
Florida’s safe ways to school program. The County, in coordination with the School Board, shall 

P 

P implement the following strategies: 

1. The County may require under some circumstances all new Planned Unit Development 
(PUD), major subdivision developments abutting collector or arterial roadways (when the 
proposed development includes improvements or new construction to these facilities) and 
new development adjacent to or within 2 miles of school properties to be required to 
provide right-of-way and a direct access path for pedestrian travel to existing and planned 
school sites, and shall connect to the neighborhood’s existing and planned school sites, and 
shall connect to the neighborhood’s existing pedestrian network; 

Coordination with the TPO Long Range Transportation Plans to ensure that funding 
resources are addressed for safe access to schools including the development of sidewalk 
inventories and lists of priority projects coordinated with the School Board 
recommendations; 

The County may require under some circumstances Planned Unit Development (PUD), 
major subdivision developments abutting collector or arterial roadways (when the proposed 
development includes improvements or new construction to these facilities) and new 
development adjacent to or within 2 miles of school properties to be required to provide a 
proportionate fair share of School Board hnds needed to take in students from said 
development into the existing bussing routes as dictated by the Department of Education to 
be the responsibility of the local School Board. 

2. 

3. 

The Cmirify is working to meet this new& establishedpolicy. P 
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Policy 2-7: The County and School Board will jointly determine the need for and timing of on- 
site and off-site improvements (including water, sewer, roads and drainage) necessary to support 
each new school or the proposed renovation, expansion or closure of an existing school, and will 
enter into a written agreement as to the timing, location, and the party or parties responsible for 
constructing, operating and maintaining the required improvements. 

The Coiiwty is foctrsed on meeting this newly establishedpolicy as new school facilities and sites 
are proposed. 

Objective 3: 
facilities. 

f i  

The County shall encourage sustainable design and development for educational 

Policy 3-1: Coordinate with the School Board to continue to permit the shared-use and co- 
location of school sites and County facilities with similar facility needs, according to Section 
163.31777(g), Florida Statutes. 

The Cotmty is ciirrewtly meeting this policy. 

Policy 3-2: Coordinate in the location, phasing, and design of future school sites to enhance the 
potential of schools as recreation areas. 

The Coirnty is, fonrsed on meeting this newly establishedpolicy as new school facilities and sites 
are proposed.. . 

Policy 3-3: Washington County will continue to coordinate efforts to build new school facilities, 
and facility rehabilitation and expansions, to be designed to serve as and provide emergency 
shelters as required by Section 163.3177, Florida Statutes. Washington County will continue to 
fulfill the requirements of Section 1013.372, Florida Statutes, such that as appropriate new 
educational facilities will serve as public shelters for emergency management purposes and shall 
coordinate with the School Board regarding emergency preparedness issues and plans. 

The Cmiwty is ctrrrently meeting this policy artd will corrtimie to do so. Schools are constructed 
to appropriate standards as to include shttfterirrg. 

Objective 4: It is the objective of Washington County to coordinate petitions for changes to 
future land use, zoning, subdivision and site plans for residential development with adequate 
school capacity. This goal will be accomplished recognizing the School Board’s statutory and 
constitutional responsibility to provide a uniform system of free and adequate public schools, and 
the County’s authority for land use, including the authority to approve or deny petitions for 
comprehensive plan amendments, re-zonings or final subdivision and site plans that generate 
students and impact the Washington County school system. 

The County is working to meet this newly establishedpolicy. 

Policy 4-1: The County shall coordinate anticipated students growth based on future land use 
map projections of housing units with the School Board’s long range facilities needs over the 5- 

P 

P 
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year, IO-year and 20-year periods and adequate provision of land in coordination with the 
FLUM. 

r- 
The Ccninty is working to meet ihis newly establishedpolicy. 

Policy 4-2: the County shall take into consideration the School Board comments and findings on 
the availability of adequate school capacity when considering the decision to approve 
comprehensive plan amendment and other land use decisions as provided for in section 
163.3 177(6)(a), Florida Statutes during the public hearing process. 

The Corrnty is working io meei ihis newly establishedpolicy 

Policy 4-3: The County shall give priority consideration to petitions for land uses, zoning and 
final subdivision and site plans for residential development in areas with adequate school 
capacity or where school sites adequate to serve potential growth have been donated to or set 
aside for purchase by the School Board at raw land (pre-development approval) prices reflected 
in written agreement approved by the Washington county School Board. 

The Cminty is working to meet this newly establishedpolicy 

Policy 4-4: Where capacity will not be available to serve students from the property seeking a 
land use change, the County will coordinate with the School Board to ensure adequate capacity is 
planned and funded. Where feasible, in conjunction with the plan amendment early dedications 
of school sites shall be encouraged. To ensure adequate capacity is planned and funded, the 
School Board’s long-range facilities plan over the 5-year, IO-year and 20-year periods shall be 
amended to reflect the needs created by the land use plan amendment. 

P 

The Comfy is working to meet this newly establishedpolicy. There are some ismes involved in 
meeting these policies that will need to be coordinated between the County and the School 
Board. 

Policy 4-5: In reviewing petitions for future land use, rezoning, or final subdivision and site 
plans for residential development, which may affect student enrollment or school facilities, the 
County will consider the following issues: 

1, 

2. 

Providing school sites and facilities within planned neighborhoods; 

Insuring the compatibility of land uses adjacent to existing schools and reserved 
school sites; 

The co-location of parks, recreation and community facilities with school sites 
(consistent with section 163.31777(g), Florida Statutes); 

The linkage of schools, parks, libraries and other public facilities with bikeways, 
trails, and sidewalks; 

Insuring the development of traffic circulation plans to serve schools and the 
surrounding neighborhood; 

3. 

4. 

5 .  
r- 
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TYPE OF SCHOOL 
Elementary 
Middle 
K-8 
High 

r' 

LEVEL OF SERVICE 
1OG% of permanent FISH capacity 
100% of permanent FISH capacity 
100% of permanent FISH capacity 
100% of permanent FISH capacity 

Potential amendments to the level of service standards shall be considered at least 
annually at the staff  working group meeting to take place no later than [April 15) of each 
year. If an amendment is proposed by the School Board, it shall be accomplished by the 
execution of an amendment to the Interlocal Agreement by al parties and the adoption of 
amendments to the comprehensive plans. The amended level of service shall not be 
effective until all plan amendments are effective and the amended Interlocal Agreement 
is fully executed. No level of service shall be amended without a showing that the 
amended level of service is financially feasible, supported by adequate data and analysis, 
and can be achieved and maintained within the period covered by the first five-years of 
the Capital Facilities Plan. After the first 5-year schedule of capital improvements, 
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capacity shall be maintained within each year of subsequent 5-year schedules of capital 
improvements. 

2. Concurrency Service Areas: The concurrency service areas shall be as shown in Map 
PSFE 1. Potential amendments to the concurrency service areas shall be considered 
annually at the staff working group meeting to take place each year no later than (April 
15). If an amendment is proposed by the School Board, it shall be accomplished by the 
execution of an amendment to the Interlocal Agreement by all parties and the adoption of 
amendments to the comprehensive plan. The amended concurrency service area shall not 
be effective until all plan amendments and the amended Interlocal Agreement is hl ly  
executed. No concurrency service area shall be amended without a showing that the 
amended concurrency service area boundaries are financially feasible and that the LOS 
standards will be achieved and maintained for the 5-year period. 

3. Maximizing Concurrency Service Areas: Concurrency service areas shall maximize 
capacity utilization, taking into account transportation costs, limiting maximum student 
travel times, the effect of court-approved desegregation plans, achieving social-economic, 
racial and cultural diversity objectives, and other relevant factors as determined by the 
School Board’s policy on maximization of capacity. Other considerations for amending 
concurrency service areas may include safe access (including factors such as the presence 
of sidewalks, bicycle paths, turn lanes and signalization, general walk ability), diversity 
and geographic or man-made constraints to travel. The types of adjustments to school 
operations that will be considered in the County shall be determined by the School 
Board’s policies on maximization of capacity. 

4. Student Generation Rates: Consistent with the Interlocal Agreement, the School Board 
staff, working with the County staff and Municipal staffs, will develop and apply student 
generation multipliers for residential units by type and projected price for schools of each 
type, considering past trends in student enrollment in order to project school enrollment. 
The student generation rates shall be determined by the School Board in accordance with 
professionally accepted methodologies, shall be updated at least every two years and 
shall be adopted into the County Comprehensive Plan. 

r- 

5. School Capacity and Enrollment: The Department of Education permanent Florida 
Inventory of School Houses (FISH) capacity is adopted as the uniform methodology to 
determine the capacity of each school. Relocatables are not considered permanent 
capacity. School enrollment shall be based on the annual enrollment of each school 
based on actual counts reported to the Department of Education in October of each year. 

6. Concurrency Availability Standard: The County shall amend the concurrency 
management systems in its land development regulations to require that all new 
residential units be reviewed for school concurrency at the time of final subdivision or 
site plan. The county shall not deny a final subdivision or site plan for residential 
development approval due to a failure to achieve and maintain the adopted level of 
service for public school capacity where: 

f -  
a. Adequate school facilities will be in place or under actual construction within 

three years after the issuance of the final subdivision or site plan; or, 
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b. Adequate school facilities are available in an adjacent concurrency service area 
and the impacts of development can be shifted to that area; or, 

c. The developer executes a legally binding commitment to provide mitigation 
proportionate to the demand for public school facilities to be created by the 
proposed development of the property subject to the final subdivision or site plan 
(or functional equivalent) as provided in the Interlocal Agreement. 

In evaluating a subdivision plat or site plan for concurrency, any relevant programmed 
improvements in the current year and years 2 or 3 of the 5-year schedule of 
improvements shall be considered available capacity for the project and factored into the 
level of service analysis. Any relevant programmed improvements in years 4 or 5 of the 
5-year schedule of improvements shall not be considered available capacity for the 
project unless hnding for the improvement is assured through School Board fknding to 
accelerate the project, through proportionate share mitigation, or some other means of 
assuring adequate capacity will be available within 3 years. Relocatable classrooms may 
provide temporary capacity while hnded schools or school expansions are being 
constructed. 

7. Subdivision and Site Plan Standards: In the event that the School Board comments that 
there is not sufficient capacity in the affected concurrency service area to address the 
impacts of a proposed development, the following standards shall apply. Either (i) the 
site plan or final subdivision must provide capacity enhancement sufficient to meet its 
impacts through proportionate share mitigation; or (ii) the site plan or final subdivision 
must be delayed to a date when capacity enhancement and level of service can be 
assured; or (iii) a condition of approval of the site plan or final subdivision shall be that 
the project’s development plan and/or building permits shall be delayed to a date when 
capacity enhancement and level of service can be assured. The amount of mitigation 
required shall be determined by the Department of Education’s most current cost per 
student station applicable to Washington County. 

8 .  On an annual basis, Washington County shall ask the School Board to provide 
information from their five-year Capital Facilities Plan to determine the need for 
additional school facilities. The School Board shall provide to the county, each year, a 
general education facilities report. The educational facilities report shall contain 
information detailing existing facilities and their locations and projected needs. The 
report shall also contain the School Board’s capital improvement plan, including planned 
facilities with fknding representing the district’s nnmet needs. Washington Countv shall 
coordinate with the School Board to ensure that the 5-vear district work olan maintains 
the continued financial feasibilitv of the Capital Improvement Plan over the 5-vear 
Deriod. The School Board will add any pro-iects that address LOS to the new fifth year 
of the Capital Improvements Element eveni year. 

The Cotrnty agrees to the standards in this policy and is working to meet this new& established 
policy. 
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Policy 5-2: Options for providing proportionate share mitigation for any approval of additional 
residential dwelling units that triggers a failure of level of service for public school capacity shall 

r include the following: 

1. Contribution of, or payment for, acquisition of new or expanded school sites; 
and/or 

2. 

3. 

Construction or expansion of permanent school facilities; and/or 

Explore the creation of mitigation banking within designated areas based on the 
construction of a public school facility; and/or 

Explore the creation of Educational Facility Benefit Districts in conjunction with 
established concurrency service areas. 

4. 

Mitigation shall be directed to projects on the School Board’s Five-Year Capital Facilities Plan 
that the School Board agrees will satisfy the demand created by that development approval, and 
shall be assured by a legally binding development agreement between the School Board, the 
County, and the applicant executed prior to the issuance of the final subdivision, site plan or 
functional equivalent. If the school agrees to the mitigation, the school board must commit in the 
agreement to placing the improvement required for mitigation on its Five-Year Capital Facilities 
Plan. This development agreement shall include the landowner’s commitment to continuing 
renewal of the development agreement for required mitigation until all impacts for public school 
facilities created by the actual development of the property are mitigated. 

The County is focused on meeting this newly establishedpolicy as new school facilities and sites 
are proposed 

Policy 5-3: The amount of mitigation required shall be determined by calculating the number of 
student stations for each school type for which there is not sufficient capacity using the student 
generation rates applicable to a particular type of development and multiplying by the local costs 
per student station for each school type applicable to Washington County, as determined by the 
School Board, in addition to any land costs for new or expanded school sites, if applicable. 

The County is focused on meeting this newly esiablishedpolicy us new school facilities und sites 
are proposed.. , 

Objective 6: The School Board will manage hnding, with cooperation from the County, and 
will study the possible use of school impact fees as a way to realize the cost of new development 
and its impact on land use in regards to the ability of the School Board to provide adequate 
facilities, as needed. 

Policy 6- I :  Make decision regarding the use and amount (if applicable) of school impact fees 

This is uri issue that has riot yet been eqlored by the School Board. 

c 
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Objective 7: Washington County shall strive to continually monitor and evaluate the Public 
Schools Facilities Element in order to assure the best practices of the joint planning processes 
and procedures for coordination of planning and decision-making. 

(Ipow completion of the qprovuIprocess, the County will accomplish this objective 

Policy 7-1: Washington County and the School Board will coordinate during updates or 
amendments to the Washington County's Comprehensive Plan and updates or amendments for 
long-range plans for School Board facilities. 

rlyorr completion of the qprovul process, the Corrwty will accomplish this objective 

r' 

r' 
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SECTION 6 5 CONCURRENCY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM c 

I. PURPOSE 

The purpose of the Concurrency Management System (CMS) is to establish a mechanism which 
provides necessary capital facilities and services to support development concurrent with the impact 
of development, consistent with Chapter 9J-5.0055, F.A.C. Maintaining adopted Level of Service 
Standards for transportation, sanitary sewer, solid waste, drainage, potable water, and recreation is the 
function of the Concurrency Management System as adopted hereunder to guide the review of 
development applications. The Level of Service Standards to be used for determining concurrency is 
identified in Policy 1-1 of the Cauital Imorovements Element and is presented in Section VI of this 
M. 

%re are no changes reqrriredto this seafbrr. 

II. THE CONCURRENCY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM 

The Washington County Building Inspection Department working in concert with the County 
Planning Commission shall prepare written findings on a proposed development's compliance with 
the concurrency requirement. A certificate of concurrency shall be required prior to the issuance of 
any development order with the exception of those developments listed as exempt. If a development 
will require more than one development order, the issuance of a certificate of concurrency shall 
OCCUT prior to the issuance of the initial development order. 

'I'hisplicy is being nref by fhe Cmmly 

III. CONCURRENCY EVLAUATION AND MlTIGATION 

Suficient information shall be provided by the developer/applicant for the purpose of determining 
concurrency. The Washington County Building Inspection Department and/or the Washington 
County Planning Commission will advise the developer/applicant concerning the items of 
information necessary for an assessment of the proposed development's impact on facilities or 
services. Compliance reviews will be coordinated by the Washington County Building Inspection 
Department and will occur simultaneously with the development order andor development permit 
application process. 

A 

f l  

A development order or permit may be issued if a determination of available 
capacity is made. Development orders andor permits may be approved in stages or phases 
so that facilities and services required by each phase are available consistent with adopted 
Level of Service Standards. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmmv. 

B. Should a development not pass the above concurrency evaluation, the following 
strategies may be used to rectify the lack of concurrency: 

1. A reduction of scale or impact of the proposed development 
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2. A Comprehensive Plan amendment that lowers the adopted level of service 

standard for the affected facilities 

The creation of an onsite wastewater treatment plant andlor a central water system 

Proportionate fan- share mitigation for affected roads 

3. 

4. 

This policy is being met by the County 

C. The proportionate fair share program provides a method by which the impacts of 
development on transportation can be mitigated by the cooperative efforts ofthe public and 
private sectors. Proportionate fair share mitigation for concurrency impacts may include, 
without limitation, separately or collectively, private funds, contribution of land, and 
consttuction and contribution of facilities. 

Thisimlicy is being met by the Cminv 

D. The County may satisfy the concurrency requirement by basing this concurrency 
management system upon an adequate five-year capital improvements program. To do this, 
the capital improvements program and schedule shall include the following: 

1. A five-year capital improvements schedule. The fund% system must be financially 
feasible and based on currently available revenue sources. 

This policy is being met by the County. 
r- 

2. The five-year schedule must include the necessary improvements needed to maintain 
the adopted level of service to serve proposed developments. 

This policy is being met by the County 

3. The five-year schedule must include a date of commencement of 
construction as well as an estimated date of project completion. 
Construction must commence no later than the end of the third year of the five-year 
program. 

This policy is being niet by the Cmmty. 

4. A provision that a plan amendment must be required to eliminate or delay the 
construction of any facility needed to maintain the adopted level of service 
standard. 

73ispolicy is being met by the Cmm@ 

Objectives and policies consistent with this Concurrencv Management Svstem are contained 
throughout the Washugton County Comp&ie Plan. 

Recomnierdaforr i’hispagrqh sh& be reworded as follows: 

/-- 
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Objectives and policies corwi~verit with this Cormmewv Manapemerit $stem are coriitzined 
thrmdghtt the Washington C"& Coqmeher& Plcm 7he requirements esixblished are irrcorpoPaed 
throughout the LmdL)evelopierrt Code. 

r'. 

lV. ADOPTED LEVELS OF SERVICE 

All applications for development orders shall demonstrate that the proposed development does not 
result in degradation of operation conditions below adopted level of service standards in the 
Municipality or County. Operating conditions may be degraded to below adopted level of 
service standards during the actual construction of new facilities, if upon completion of the new 
facilities the adopted level of service standards will be met and maintained. 

USER BASED 

Neighborhood Parks. Play lots. Pocket Parks 
Persons per Facility 
Persons per Acre 352.0 

RESOURCE BASED 

6.500 Persons per Facility 
r- Persons per Acre 

Canoe Trails 
Persons per Facility 
Persons per Mile 

5,000 
590 

DUAL PURPOSE 

Persons per Facility 
Persons per Acre 

5,000 
8.2 
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Washington County Recreation Facilities 
Levels of Service Standards 
(People served per facility) 

Catemw LOSS 
Baseball, Sofiball and Youth Diamonds 3,000 

Tennis Courts 2,200 

Basketball Courts 4,000 

Swimming Pools l0,oOo 

Neighborhoods and Communrt) Centers 6,000 

Golf Courses 25,000 

Athletic Fields (Track, Football, Soccer) 30,OOO 

Picnic Tables 

Beach Areas Fresh Water 

Fquipped Playground 

Hiking Trails (person per trail mile) 

P 

150 

5,000 

3,000 

2,000 

A. The project owner or developer may provide the necessary improvements to maintain 
adopted levels of service standards. These improvements shall be concurrent with the 
impacts of development. In such cases, the application shall include appropriate plans for 
improvements and designed to provide the capacity necessary to achieve and maintain the 
adopted level of service standards, and recordable instruments guaranteeing the 
construction, consistent with calculations of capacity above. 

This policy is being met by the Cmm& 

B. The proposed project may be altered such that projected level of service is no less than 
the adopted level of service. 

Thispolicy is being met by the Cmin&. 

V. ANNUALREPORT 

The contents of the Washington County Annual Report shall include: 
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A A summary of actual development activity, including a summary of certificates of 
occupancy, indicating quantity of development represented by type and square 
footage. 

r' 

B. A summary of building permit activity, indicating: 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

those that expired without commencing construction; 

those that are active at the time of the report; 

the quantity of development represented by the outstanding building permits; 

those that result from final development orders issued prior to the adoption of this 
Plan; and 

5. those that result from development orders issued pursuant to the requirements 

A summary of development orders issued, indicating: 

1. 

2. 

3. 

of this Plan. 

C. 

those that expired without subsequent building permits; 

those that were completed during the reporting period; 

those that are valid at the time of the report but do have associated building permits 
or construction activity; and 

4. the phases and quantity of development represented by the outstanding 
development orders. 

D. An evaluation of each facility and service, indicating: 

1. the capacity available for each at the beginning of the reporting period and the end of 
the reporting period; 

the portion of the available capacity held for valid preliminary and final 
development orders; 

a comparison of the actual capacity to calculated capacity resulting from approved 
development orders; 

a comparison of actual capacity and levels of service to adopted levels of service 
in the Washington County comprehensive Plan; 

forecast of the capacity for each facility or service based upon the most recently 
updated schedule of Capital Improvements in the Capital Improvements 
Element of the Washington County Comprehensive Plan. 

2. 

3.  

4. 

5 .  
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Recommendation: A report for 2006 cannot be accomplished at this time as the wsrrlt oj'a maljirnction ojthe 
main compirter server in 2007 wherein all ahta j b r p s t  pars was lost. A ~ p o r t  is being preparedfor 2007 
and will be srtbmined to the Planning Ofice u p n  completion. 

Use of the Annual Report 

For the purpose of issuing development orders, the Annual Report shall constitute prima facie 
evidence of the public facility capacity available at the beginning of the 12-month period following 
completion of the annual report. Demand for facilities shall be subtracted from available capacity 
incrementally as individual developments are permitted throughout the year. 

Recommendation: The Planning Department records approved land iises changes and plats. This 
record serves as a tracking device for  pending development. Combined with bidding permits, the 
resulting record will be a fairly acciirate record on public faciliw capaciq. 

/- 
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SECTION 6 - MONITORING AND EVALUATION PROCEDURES 
r' 

r 

1. INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE 

The Local Government Comprehensive and Land Development Regulation Act require that the 
Comprehensive Plan be evaluated and updated periodically through the preparation and adoption 
of an Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) (Ch. 163, F.S.). It is the intent of the Act that the 
evaluation and appraisal process be continuous throughout the period of plan implementation. 

This report presents procedures to be followed in the monitoring, updating and evaluation of this 
comprehensive plan in compliance with Ch. 9J-5.0053, F.A.C. These procedures, which will be 
adopted as part of the Washington County's Comprehensive Plan, address the following: 

1. 

2. 

Citizen participation in the planning process; 

Updating appropriate baseline and measurable objectives to be accomplished in the 
first increment period of the planning period, and for the long-term period; 

Accomplishments in the first increment ofthe planning period describing the 
degree to which the goals, objectives and policies have been successfi~lly reached; 

3. 

4. Obstacles or problems which resulted in under achievement of goals, objective and 
policies; 

New or modified goals, objectives or policies needed to correct discovered 
problems, and; 

A means of ensuring continuous monitoring and evaluation of the plan 

5. 

6. 

These requirements have been met by the CotrrrQ. 

11. MONITORING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

The following procedures are recommended for monitoring and evaluating Washington County's 
Comprehensive Plan. 

A. Uudatine Baseline Data. 

It is recommended that a process be established to monitor changed conditions necessary 
for maintaining the comprehensive plan database. The database may be used to monitor 
progress in achieving comprehensive plan objectives and should be used in the 
preparation of the evaluation and appraisal report. 
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While this irforniation is available, the collection ofthe dam has proved to be time corw.mirig urd 
ineJicient in that resoltrior~s, revisions to policies, data urd siatislics are not being compiled in a 
cerrtral locatiorr in a marmer making it ea '& accem?ble to researchers All depuriments should work 
together to cmrdinate changes aruiirpdats w ihat a abta base is easi& accesh+ble to all. 

P 

A list of specific areas to be monitored should be established based on comprehensive plan 
objectives. The following types of information should be included: 

- demographic data 
- land development approvals 
- issuance of state permits 
- program activities (housing, rehabilitation, transportation, improvements) 
- changes in level of service for public facilities 
- archaeological/historical resources 
- changes in status of treatedendangered species 
- changes in municipal boundaries 

B. Preoaration of the Annual Report. The Annual Report is recommended as a 
management tool suitable for monitoring the implementation of the Comprehensive Plan. 
The plan recommends specific programs and activities. The responsibility for 
implementation of programs and activities is assigned to the various departments in the 
County, as well as to each respective municipality. 

The Annual Report provides a format to monitor progress towards achieving plan 
objectives through specific programs and activities. The Annual Report has the following 
functions: 

- report of the activities of each department and each respective municipality during the 

- establish a work program for upcoming year 
- relate past year's activities to the implementation of the comprehensive plan 
- relate the proposed work program to implementation of reasonable objectives in the 

- identifl constraints, problems, or opportunities in implementation of the 

past year 

comprehensive plan 

comprehensive plan 

A standardized format should be developed for the Annual Report 

The Annual Report is prepared by the County Planning Office, the governing body of 
each respective municipality, and is submitted to the County Commission. It may be 
considered advisory, or submitted to the County Commission for approval. The 
Washington County Planning Commission reviews the Annual Report to determine if 
problems or changed conditions warrant a comprehensive plan amendment. The Annual 
Report is also a usefid tool for reviewing a department's andor a municipality's operating 
budget based on the proposed work program. 
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111. PREPARATION OF THE EVALUATION AND APPRIAISAL REPORT 

The Washington County Planning Commission shall be responsible for the preparation of the 
Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR). The EAR shall be based upon the database and any 
additional data or analysis needed to identify changed conditions, or measure the extent to 
which goals or objectives have been achieved and policies implemented The Annual Reports of 
the departments, the municipalities, and any comprehensive plan amendments shall also be 
considered. 

Public workshops shall be held by the Washington County Planning Commission to consider 
the Evaluation and Appraisal Report. Public participation in this process shall be encouraged. 
The Washington County Planning Commission may establish a comprehensive plan review 
advisory committee committed to make recommendations concerning the evaluation of the 
comprehensive plan 

P 

IV. PROCEDURES FOR ADOPTION OF TEE EVALUATION AND APPRAISAL 
REPORT 

A minimum of two public hearings shall be held for the consideration of the Evaluation and 
Appraisal Report. One shall be held by the Washington County Planning Commission to 
recommend the EAR and any comprehensive plan amendments to the Washington County 
Commission and the governing body of each respective municipality. The second shall be held 
by the Washington County Board of County Commissioners and the governing body of each 
respective municipality to adopt, or adopt with changes, the EAR within 90 days after receiving 
it from the Planning Commission. The hearings shall be advertised according to state law. 

Comprehensive plan amendments based upon the EAR shall be adopted pursuant to the 
procedures in State Statutes. If the plan is amended at the time the EAR is adopted, the County 
shall transmit the EAR, any amendments, and a complete copy of the plan as it will be amended 
to the Florida Department of Community M a i n  for review. 

When amendments to the comprehensive plan do not occur simultaneously with the adoption of 
the EAR, the EAR shall contain a schedule for adoption of proposed amendments within eighteen 
months after the EAR is found to be sufficient by the Florida Department of Community Affairs 
(DCA). The Evaluation and Appraisal Report shall be transmitted to the Florida Department of 
Community Affairs (DCA) when the amendments are sent for review 

V. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

Public participation in the evaluation and amendment of the plan should be consistent with the 
public participation procedures contained in Ch. 9J-5.004 F.A.C. and Ch. 163 Florida Statues. 
The following procedures shall guide public participation in preparation of the Evaluation and 
Appraisal Report of the Comprehensive Plan 

r' 

- Public Access to Documents: Any Comprehensive Plan executive summaries and 
supporting documents shall be accessible to the public for inspection during regular 
business hours at the Washington County Administrative Offices, Town or City Hall o f  
each respective municipality, and other designated locations. 

r'. 
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,--. - Public Notification: The Planning Commission shall ensure that adequate public 
notice is given conceming evaluation and appraisal process and proposed amendment 
of the comprehensive plan and all meetings where such matters are to be considered. 

- Public Comments: The public shall be encouraged to provide written and oral 
comments conceming the evaluation and appraisal process and proposed amendment of 
the comprehensive plan. Opportunity for public comment shall be provided at all public 
meetings considering such issues. All comments received shall be retained as part of 
the public record. 

VI. PLAN AMENDMENTS 

Comprehensive Plan amendments are a form of ongoing evaluation of the Comprehensive Plan 
Types of plan amendments include: 

- Twice yearly amendments to the plan 
- Small scale development activity amendments (Ch. 163.3 187) (I) (c), F.S.) 
- Amendments related to Developments of Regional Impact 
- Emergency amendments 

A summary of comprehensive plan amendments should be reported annually by the Planning 
Commission. The Florida Department of Community Affairs also requires that the local 
government provide a semiannual report summarizing the type of frequency of use of the small 
scale amendments process. The cumulative impact of the comprehensive plan amendments 
should be considered in the preparation of the Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR). 

r' 

VU. PLAN IMPLEMENTATION ISSUES 

r 

The following issues should be considered in the design of procedures for monitoring the 
implementation of the comprehensive plan: 

A Plan Implementation Requirements. The section of the plan containing goals, objectives 
and policies must describe specific plans, programs, activities, and land development 
regulations that implement the plan. Comprehensive plan objectives must be specific 
and measurable. The need for monitoring these measurable objectives should be 
considered in the preparation of the comprehensive plan. 

Legal Status of the ComDrehensive Plan. The legal status of the comprehensive plan as 
defined by Florida Statue (Ch. 163 F.S.), requires that all development orders, land 
development regulations and all expenditures by the local government be consistent with 
the comprehensive plan It is essential that the plan be continuously monitored to ensure 
that government actions are consistent with the plan. 

B. 

C. Concurrency Requirements. The concurrency requirements mandate that the local 
government cannot issue a development order or permit the results in a reduction in the 
level of service for public facilities below the level of service for public facilities below 
the level of service provided in the Comprehensive Plan (Ch. 95-5.0055, F. A.C.). 
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The implications of the concurrency requirement indicate that the local government will 
be responsible for (1) monitoring existing levels of service and (2) monitoring the 
cumulative impact of development approvals on public facilities. These functions should 
become an integral part of comprehensive plan implementation. Establishing and 
maintaining a comprehensive plan database will ensure the adequate information is 
available to implement the concurrency requirement. 

The Capital Improvements Program and Budget 

1. 

D. 

Capital Improvement Element. All public facilities must be consistent with the 
Capital Improvements Element (Ch. 163.3177, (3)@), F.S.). The Capital 
Improvements Element must be updated annually. The five-year Capital 
Improvements Schedule becomes the capital improvements program for the County 
and each respective municipality, the first year of which is the capital budget for 
the fiscal year. The annual update of this element provides a means of monitoring 
the implementation of the Comprehensive Plan. 

Operatine. Budset. The County's operating budget and the operating budget of 2. 
each respective municipality are tools for allocating resources to the appropriate 
department for implementation of the comprehensive plan. When the departments 
submit their budget request for the fiscal year the work program shall identify that 
portion of the department's budget which is related to the implementation of 
specific comprehensive plan objectives. 

P- By the year 2010. the.fonnut.for this progum should be coordinated with various department 
heads arid developed as mrtlined in this section. 
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